



A Spiritual Path for Everyday Life

ROBERT MOSS

Crown Trade Paperbacks
New York

136.350

Copyright © 1996 by Robert Moss

All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or by any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher.

Published by Crown Trade Paperbacks, 201 East 50th Street, New York, New York 10022. Member of the Crown Publishing Group.

Random House, Inc. New York, Toronto, London, Sydney, Auckland

CROWN TRADE PAPERBACKS and colophon are trademarks of Crown Publishers, Inc.

Printed in the United States of America

Designed by Rebecca Aidlin

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data is available upon request.

ISBN 0-517-88710-X

10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

First Edition

For my teachers in the Real World and the Shadow World, and for all dreamers.

CONTENTS

Acknowledgments xi

Introduction: SUMMONED BY DREAMS I

Called by Sea Eagle 2
Following Right Dreams and Big Dreams 11
House of Dreams 21
The Only Dream Expert 26

Part One ACTIVE DREAMING

1. BECOMING A DREAM CATCHER 33

Real Men Are Dreamers, Too 34
Catching Your Dreams 40
Your Own Book of Dreams 43
Dream Incubation 47
Working Through Nightmares 49

2. NINE KEYS TO YOUR DREAMS 54

Trust Your Feelings 56
 First Associations 57
 Reality Check 59
 Dream Reentry 64
 Dialogue with Dream Characters 73
 Tracking Your Dream Self 75
 Symbol Exploration 78

8. "What Part of Me?" 82
9. Dream Enactment 87
Mini-Workshop: Nine Keys to the School on the Mountain
90

3. EXPLORING DREAMS WITH PARTNERS 97

If It Were My Dream 98
Rituals of Dream-Sharing 99
Forming a Dream Partnership 112

4. CONSCIOUS DREAMING 115

Awake and Dreaming 116
Exercise: Fun in the Twilight Zone 119
Dream Journeys Out of the Body 120
Stable Locales in the Dreamscape 128
Uses of Conscious Dreaming 130
Exercise: The Tree Gate 132

5. SHAMANIC DREAMING 136

Dream Callings 137
The Shaman's Gateway 146
Exercise: Journeying and Tracking Inside the Dreamscape 150
Shape-Shifting 157
Soul Remembering 162
Rituals of Enactment and Avoidance 164
Putting Your Question to the World 166

Part Two DREAMS OF POWER

6. USING DREAM RADAR 175

Dreaming True 176
The Case of the Bishop's Pig 178
Tracking Clear Dreams 180

B. DREAL

0

Wor

ountain

Logging Dream Radar 183
Dead Ringers 188
Meeting Your Future Self 192
The Flight Not Taken 197
Choosing Your Future 199

7. DREAMS OF THE DEPARTED 203

The Taboo Subject 204
Dialogues with the Dead 209
A Love Stronger than Death 217
Lost Souls 224
Differing Agendas 230
Glimpses of Life after Life 233
Making Death Your Ally 237

8. DREAM GUIDES AND GUARDIAN ANGELS 240

Working with Dream Guides 241
Masks of the Messenger 242
Journeying for Guides 254
The Archangel of Dreams 258
Screening Spirit Contacts 263
Of Garfield and Guardian Angels 265

9. DREAMS OF HEALING 269

Working with Your Dream Doctor 270

Bodytalk 274

Soultalk 278

Reclaiming Lost Energy 279

Calling Back Lost Soul 282

Warnings of Psychic Attack 284

Basics of Psychic Self-Defense 288

The Healing Dream 290

Dreams of Fusion 295

Shared Dreams and Healing 300

Wanda Renegotiates Her Contract 301

10. THE CREATIVE POWER OF DREAMS 306

Getting Through School 307
Dream Rehearsals 310
Creative Incubation 314
Writing from Dreams 318
The Way of the Begetter 322

Notes 325
Further Reading 341
Resources 351
Index 353

gi just sit down

dram journa og ime to find hout these exp buildance and guidance and

an honor only
mig the many fei
sono have fed m
cuaire approache
lippnet, Jeremy T
ins, all generous

alne to realize the
risica Allen—a lui
mheater. Michael
myga Joanne Ro

and contributed of the solution of the solutio

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS



You can't just sit down and write a book of this kind; you must live it. I learned in childhood that the dream world is a real world—possibly more "real" than much of waking life—and I've been working with my personal dream journals for more than three decades. Still, it has taken me a long time to find the simplicity (and maybe the courage) to write openly about these experiences. I could not have written this book without the guidance and encouragement of many teachers and friends. Here I can honor only a few.

Among the many fellow explorers in the Association for the Study of Dreams who have fed my passion for dreamwork and my understanding of alternative approaches, I am especially grateful to Rita Dwyer, Stanley Krippner, Jeremy Taylor, Patricia Garfield and Strephon Kaplan-Williams, all generous and inspiriting teachers. Aad van Ouwerkerk helped me to realize the importance of formulating dream mottoes. The late Jessica Allen—a luminous being—showed me the possibilities of dream theater. Michael Katz introduced me to techniques of Tibetan dream yoga. Joanne Rochon opened doorways into dreaming through her art and confirmed the benefits of doing dreamwork with the events of everyday life. John Hotchin lent his scientific precision to the task of logging and evaluating precognitive dreams.

In my understanding and practice of shamanic journeying techniques—and for important personal discoveries—I am greatly indebted to Michael Harner, who has led the shamanic revival in modern society, and to Sandra Ingerman, a true doctor of souls. Ginny Black Wolf, an intrepid shamanic stalker, helped me develop the methods of tracking inside the dreamscape described in this book.

I learn more about the gifts of dreaming every week from the many adventurous spirits who attend my workshops, and from members of my Active Dream circles, Wanda Burch, one of my soul sisters, has

shared in many experiments over the past decade. Lonnie and Suzanne were dream allies when I most needed them.

Stuart Krichevsky has proved himself to be a dream agent, championing and shepherding this book from delivery to publication with humor, insight, and brio. Leslie Meredith and Sherri Rifkin brought me the joy of working with *real* editors who love their work and do it supremely well.

At my house, as in any dreaming culture, we start the day by asking, "What did you dream?" The best advice on handling nightmares I ever received came from my youngest daughter, when she was just four years old. My wife and daughters share in the adventure, and help me to walk the path of soul.

My deepest debt is to my teachers inside the dream world.

This is something all dreamers will understand.

gent, champition with husought me the out supremely

ay by asking, tmares I ever ist four years o me to walk

If you bring forth what is within you what you bring forth will save you.

If you do not bring forth what is within you what you do not bring forth will destroy you.

The Gospel of Thomas

The dream world is the real world.

Seneca Indian healer

Sender of true oracles while I sleep send me your unerring skill to read what is and will be.

Greek Magical Papyri XVIIIb

CONSCIOUS DREAMING

Introduction

SUMMONED BY DREAMS



I do not wish to hear about the moon from someone who has not been there.

Mark Twain

Anyone who takes the sure road is as good as dead.

C. G. Jung

CALLED BY SEA EAGLE



My fascination with dreams springs from my early childhood in Australia, and that is where my exploration of the dreamworld began.

I had a strange, solitary boyhood—blighted or blessed, according to your point of view. Between the ages of two and eleven, I suffered twelve bouts of double pneumonia. After the third of these attacks, a Melbourne physician with a memorable bedside manner told my parents, "You'd better give up on this one and think about having another baby. This one is never going to make it."

But somehow "this one" seemed to keep dying and coming back. The doctors could never quite figure out why, just as they could never find a treatment for the swarm of allergies that for years made it dangerous for me to breathe normal air and then vanished overnight. Drugs had dwindling effect. The doctors eased off prescribing penicillin toward the end of these ordeals for fear my body would become completely impervious to it

To survive, I had to learn how to breathe, even when I was drowning inside my own lungs. I had to learn how to shift attention so I could shut out sensations of physical pain. I became so good at this that shutting out the pain became another of my vulnerabilities. When I was nine, I mentioned a mild discomfort in my lower right abdomen to my father. He ran to fetch a doctor who lived nearby, knowing that there could be a serious problem since I had long since ceased to complain about pain. When the doctor came, he had me rushed to the hospital. My appendix was about to burst. The surgeon told my family that if I had arrived an hour later, I would almost certainly have died. My resistance had been weakened by yet another bout of pneumonia; the doctors did not believe my body could have withstood the shock of a ruptured appendix. But I had become so inured to shifting my awarefred scenes from t ws also a member mer an occupied Nazi collaborator have been dreami Other dream wing man who [was about sever ommunity on t world religions Christian era. He ne in the precise discovered in lib knowledge is an knows. He fed n which I briefly ta son, still less an me. His guidane eventually show Years later, w books, I was exci guide called Phil old man with the fisher. Jung wrote ality of events in years was to build

home on the lake

But as a small b

to persuade the co

ness away from physical pain that I failed to report a cry of alarm from my body until it was almost too late.

The reward for long weeks and months spent in the half-light of sickrooms was an interior life that was wondrously active and exciting. In
dreams and dreamlike states, I traveled to other places and times. I relived scenes from the life of a Royal Air Force pilot, a dashing fellow who
was also a member of a secretive magical order. I saw him shot down
over an occupied country in World War II and killed in captivity by
Nazi collaborators. I felt this RAF pilot was intimately related to me. I
have been dreaming about him, off and on, for much of my life.

Other dream visitors came to me in childhood. One was a radiant young man who called himself Philemon. He first appeared to me when I was about seven. He came from the edges of the Greek world, from a community on the Syrian or Phoenician coast where the tides of several world religions washed over each other in the first centuries of the Christian era. He belonged to a Mystery school and communicated with me in the precise but difficult vocabulary of the Neoplatonists, whom I discovered in libraries only many years later. He taught me that all true knowledge is anamnesis: the act of remembering what the soul already knows. He fed my passion for ancient history and comparative religion, which I briefly taught at university. I never thought of him as a dead person, still less an "imaginary companion." Philemon was wholly real to me. His guidance helped me make sense of my storms of illness and eventually showed me a path to healing. He explained the meaning of the caduceus of burning bronze I saw in the sky on the eve of my last childhood battle with pneumonia.

Years later, when I discovered Jung and immersed myself in his books, I was excited to find that the great psychologist also had a vision guide called Philemon. Jung perceived his Philemon differently, as an old man with the horns of a bull on his head and the wings of a king-fisher. Jung wrote that his Philemon convinced him of the objective reality of events in the psyche. One of the labors he set himself in his last years was to build a monument to Philemon with his own hands, at his home on the lake at Bollingen.

But as a small boy, I could invoke neither Jung nor the Neoplatonists to persuade the concerned but skeptical people around me that my encounters with Philemon and other spiritlike beings were more than fever

v childhood in nworld began. I, according to suffered twelve ttacks, a Melld my parents, another baby.

ning back. The ld never find a dangerous for rugs had dwinoward the end ely impervious

was drowning tion so I could this that shures. When I was bedomen to my wing that there ed to complain to the hospital. family that if e died. My resimonia; the documentary of the shock of a my aware.

dreams and hallucinations. The isolation imposed by my crises of illness was deepened by the fact that I was both an only child and an "Army brat," sent to eight different schools, on different sides of the Australian continent, before I arrived at university. In the small society I knew in those days-predominantly WASP, highly chauvinistic, and classconscious—nobody spoke openly about dreams. On my father's side, my family was straitlaced Scots Presbyterian, wedded to the fierce Calvinist teaching that only the elect will be saved, a matter decided before birth, and that even the elect will be damned if they fail to justify themselves through works. All show of emotion was frowned upon. Talk of dreams and spirits was immediately suspect as "Irish superstition," a charge to which my mother was keenly sensitive since on her side, we were Irish and in no way alien to the Celtic affinity for spirits—in both senses of the word! My mother's aunt Violet was a well-known psychic medium as well as an opera singer, Dame Nellie Melba's understudy and frequent companion. But Aunt Violet lived in West Australia, with the rest of my Irish relations, and most of my boyhood was spent on the East Coast, where my mother felt obliged to crush all outward signs of "Irish unreliability" under the stern gaze of the elders of the kirk.

My family, my schools, and my church all told me that dreams do not matter, that communication with spirits is unhealthy or undesirable, and that the dead do not speak to the living. Yet my childhood dreams were often more real to me than anything that took place in the schoolyard or my home. They were as real as the thrilling walk I once took through the Queensland bush, under a sunshower, when I heard the she-oaks sing and saw a sea eagle drop from the sky in a blaze of white feathers and cry out in a language I knew I could understand if I could only change my hearing.

An aching loneliness came with my inability to find friends and teachers with whom I could share my dreams safely and confirm their validity. For a few precious months, during one of my brief remissions from illness, this wall of loneliness was breached.

We were living at this time in Fortitude Valley, an inner suburb of Brisbane that has since become Chinatown and a notorious red-light district. I was six years old. In the street, after school, I ran into a slightly older boy who seemed as out of place as myself. His name was Jacko and he was an Aboriginal. He came from a broken, uprooted family. His fa-

agos dream-shari inals tell it, the a being. The Dre dreaming, if you about all of this and he got the Or: "I had a vis or so. She told In this dow only failed to dreams, we ap guides in othe

rope and North
of what little
books, especial
Elkin and R. A.
Cowan V.

crises of illness and an "Army the Australian ociety I knew ic, and class father's side to the fierce er decided befail to justify ed upon, Talk perstition," a her side, we rits-in both nown psychic derstudy and alia, with the spent on the ward signs of

at dreams do y or undesirny childhood k place in the g walk I once when I heard in a blaze of inderstand if I

e kirk.

d friends and confirm their rief remissions

nner suburb of

ther was in jail, and his mother was often drunk. He spent his best times with his uncle Fred, a talented artist who made a fair living painting gum trees and koalas for the tourist trade when he was not drinking. My family had the reflexively racist attitudes toward "blackfellas" that was typical of middle-class Australians then, and perhaps now. They frowned on my association with Jacko. But I would still find a pretext to spend time with my new mate, get on a tram, and head off to hunt lizard and yabbies and talk. Our best talk was about dreams.

lacko was the first person I knew who came from a dreaming culture: a tradition that prizes dreams as a valuable source of guidance, encourages dream-sharing, and respects those who "dream strong." As Aboriginals tell it, the ancestors dreamed this world—that hill, this river—into being. The Dreamtime is not a story of long ago. It is a sacred space, a hidden dimension of reality into which you can travel along the paths of dreaming, if you truly know how to dream. Jacko talked matter-of-factly about all of this. He might say, "My uncle Fred went into the Dreaming and he got the idea for a painting, the kind that's not for the tourists." Or: "I had a visit from my grandma last night. She's been gone ten years or so. She told me what Mum needs to take for her sciatica."

In this down-to-earth way, I heard things my own culture had not only failed to teach me but had actively denied. I learned that through dreams, we approach our deepest creative source. That in dreams, we receive messages from the dead, messages that may be vital to our health and well-being. That in dreaming, we can journey outside our bodies; we can travel into the future as well as the past and encounter spiritual guides in other dimensions of reality.

I have not seen Jacko in forty years, except in dreams. I do not remember what tribe he belonged to, if indeed he told me. But he lives in my heart and memory as the first dream teacher I encountered in ordinary reality. When my own community was telling me to forget about dreaming, in essence Jacko was saying: Just do it!

I have spent most of my adult life outside my native Australia, in Europe and North America, and have been on safaris to other places. Most of what little I know about Aboriginal dream practices comes from books, especially the work of two great Australian ethnographers, A. P. Elkin and R. M. Berndt, and the beautiful, evocative writings of James Cowan. Yet, if only by osmosis, something of the native Dreaming of

Australia seems to live in me. The possible depth of this influence came home to me, through a series of powerful dreams, as I was preparing to write this book.

In each of these dreams, a messenger came to me in the guise of a sea eagle. This magnificent aquatic raptor, native to the northern coast of Australia, has flown with me in dreams for as long as I can remember. I learned only recently that among the islanders of the Torres Straits, off the northern tip of Queensland, the sea eagle is often the companion spirit—the power animal—of the zogo le, or shaman.²

When I returned, after many false turnings, to my boyhood awareness of what dreaming can mean and began to practice and teach dreamwork and shamanic techniques, it seemed natural to me to paint a sea eagle on my first deerskin drum. In the image on my drum, the sea eagle lifts his wings in a splendid arc, white feathers shining over the black plumage below. His intent yellow eye dissolves distance. In his talons, he grasps a lively green-yellow snake, raising the serpent energy to a higher plane.

This is my favorite drum. It can pulse soft and gentle as a mother's heartbeat. It can roll like thunder. In my workshops, I use it to help people release their everyday inhibitions and journey in nonordinary reality in search of adventure and spiritual allies. We use drumming as a doorway into the Dreaming. Winged by the drum, dreamers reenter their dream-scapes or discover new ones. They bring back messages. They resolve conflicts. They see round the corner. And within the circle, riding the drum, they enter each other's dreamspace. The experiences that flow from this are powerful and moving. Sometimes they are life-transforming. They suggest that we are all related, and that our identity and consciousness are not bound to the physical body or to time and space.

In my dreams, I have often flown on sea eagle's wings. In my workshops, he helps to wing others.

Yet when sea eagle swooped down on me in a violent, disturbing dream in the fall of 1993, I did not know what he was trying to tell me.

This dream was vividly real. It was one of those experiences that are less "dreamlike" than hyperreal: in which colors seem brighter than in the daylight world, in which all the inner senses are aroused and intensely alive.

The dream began as a rehearsal for a situation in everyday life. In the

pred because a spread in the spread because a spread because from the dream low from with an entire with an analytic with an analytic from the spread it.

Now I was out the feathers against the feathers against at my head arrived it off. I saw arrived his beak, an une of his beak, an une of his beak, and the sand. He hooked be sand the hooked his grout my pockets.

or out my ham him, because side the dream, that sader my hat.

After this skirmin and reported on my the lecture theater. I woke excited has sage, but its me lewas easy to dear

in the lecture theat
wited to conduct a
Study of Dreams ir
asked her to reque
pants in a circle. A
toom originally as
space, a formal lecture

I remained puzz.
Want my Australian
identity—my Austr
I felt sure that it

ome again.

He returned two
conscious dream, in

in the guise of an in the guise of an in the guise of an in the companie of the guise of an in the guise of an in the guise of the guise of an in the guise of an in

y boyhood aware and teach dreame to paint a sea drum, the sea eaing over the black In his talons, he nergy to a higher

the as a mother it to help people dinary reality in ng as a doorway ter their dreamthey resolve coniding the drum, a flow from this sforming. They consciousness are

s. In my work

ent, disturbing ving to tell mediences that are righter than in coused and in-

day life. In the

first scene, I was trying to conduct a workshop in a lecture theater where the seats were bolted down and set in rows at a steep angle. I was frustrated because I like to arrange people informally, in a circle, so that everybody can spread out and nobody is set above the rest of the group.

Then the dream locale shifted abruptly. I entered a dream within the dream with an entirely different quality from the rather humdrum dream that framed it.

Now I was on a beach, wearing my Australian hat. I spotted a blur of white feathers against the sun. In the next instant, a huge bird dived straight at my head. He sank his talons into my hat, apparently bent on carrying it off. I saw the bird's yellow eye, close to my own, the black curve of his beak, and the gloss of his ruff, as we struggled together on the sand. He hooked his talons into my hand, and I felt a stab of pain. I got out my pocketknife, to defend myself. But I was anxious not to harm him, because I recognized him. He was a sea eagle and I knew, inside the dream, that we were intimately connected. Yet I refused to surrender my hat.

After this skirmish on the beach, I moved back into the earlier dream and reported on my struggle with the sea eagle to the people gathered in the lecture theater.

I woke excited but confused. I felt this dream contained an urgent message, but its most important content was obscure.

It was easy to deal with the rehearsal element. I guessed that the scene in the lecture theater might be a preview of a workshop I had been invited to conduct at the world conference of the Association for the Study of Dreams in Leiden. I called Rita Dwyer, a friend in ASD, and asked her to request a space where I could arrange workshop participants in a circle. As it turned out, this was a helpful precaution. The room originally assigned to my Leiden workshop was a forbidding space, a formal lecture theater very much like the one in the dream.

I remained puzzled by the struggle on the beach. Why did sea eagle want my Australian hat? Was he trying to strip me of some aspect of my identity—my Australian roots—or recall me to it?

I felt sure that if the message was truly important, sea eagle would come again.

He returned two weeks later, this time as an unambiguous ally. In a conscious dream, in the twilight zone between sleep and waking, I al-

lowed him to place a metal circlet around my head. It looked like a simple band of iron. But once he had placed it on my head, it blazed with light, like a rayed crown. He perched on my left shoulder, and other birds joined us—a redtail hawk, a swarm of humming birds.

I felt an urgent tug and found myself airborne. I experienced momentary unease when I realized I was out of my body. I could see my inert form below me on the bed. I resolved to go with the flow. Soon I could see the great bends of the Mississippi, the sawtooth crests of the Rocky Mountains. The Pacific swells flickered and vanished, far below.

I was drawn down, into a coastal town where apartment blocks fronted a long white beach like upended ice-cube trays. I saw the bright spray of bougainvillea against red-brick walls and realized I was now entering the retirement community to which my mother had moved after my father's death. My mother and I had had a mixed relationship. Though we had shared powerful spiritual experiences after my father's death, we had recently had disagreements that reopened old wounds. Now, in the dream when I entered my mother's apartment, we enjoyed a loving reunion that laid our misunderstandings to rest.

At this point, still conscious I was dreaming, I wanted to come back to ordinary reality. I felt a strong desire to call my mother in Southport, Queensland, and check on her. I wanted to make our dream reunion come true.

But sea eagle was not yet finished with me. I experienced another peremptory tug and found myself journeying through rain forest, deep into the hinterland of Queensland's Gold Coast.

Another creature from my childhood dreams was waiting for me: a water buffalo. He brushed my face with his horns and guided me to a muddy creek. As I looked around, I saw I was standing among Aboriginal elders. They had painted themselves with circle designs for a sacred ceremony.

The mud below us was being churned by something enormous I could not identify. It seemed to be half-snake, half-fish.

I turned to the Aboriginal elder who stood closest to me, seeking guidance. He told me, "This is the way it began, with a struggle in the mud. This is the first of all creatures. This is the beginning of our world."

I woke with those beautifully cadenced, mysterious words echoing through my mind.

the thing when we have to rise above

dinne to the control of the control

dram messages fi grady after his do some at my moth some from anothe After dealing of decided to take a f Australian: to go tire earth.

Through a serie in a dusty town in told me there was cided to drop in a player who told me to Frank, who was "Oh he 2".

'Oh, he'll be ou days of hard bush v But shamans are tame, Frank walker faitened features ar Frank was guard t looked like ass ead, it blazed w noulder, and oth gbirds.

experienced m I could see my in the flow. Soon ooth crests of the nished, far below partment block . I saw the bright ed I was now enhad moved after red relationship. after my fathers

ed to come back er in Southport, dream reunion rienced another

ed old wounds ent, we enjoyed

ain forest, deep aiting for me: 2 guided me to 2 mong Aborigigns for a sacred

ng enormous l

to me, seeking struggle in the ginning of our

words echoing

This new dream of sea eagle contained a mystery deeper than the first. The part I could understand clearly called for immediate action, I telephoned my mother and we had a long, loving conversation in which we were able to mend our fences, as in the dream. I soon had reason to be deeply grateful for the dream summons that brought about this reunion.

Three months after this dream, my mother died suddenly. It is a terrible thing when we part from close relatives without having had a chance to rise above the inevitable conflicts and resentments of family life and have a true meeting of hearts and souls. When that happens, unfinished business will haunt us, sometimes in the most literal sense. My summons from sea eagle ensured that though we were separated by great distance, my mother and I were not divided in spirit.

But a mystery remained in the shape of the thing "half-fish, halfsnake" I had seen writhing in the muddy creek. It was a mystery I was unable to penetrate until events in waking life caught up with the dream.

I flew back to Australia for my mother's funeral, at which I spoke of dream messages from my father from which both of us had benefited greatly after his death seven years before. When I laid a beautiful white stone at my mother's resting place within a rose garden, I recognized a scene from another dream, now a year old.

After dealing with family business and some of the grieving, I decided to take a few days for myself and do something quintessentially Australian: to go walkabout and rediscover something of my native earth

Through a series of seeming accidents and coincidences, I wound up in a dusty town in southeast Queensland called Beaudesert. Someone told me there was an Aboriginal housing co-op in the town, and I decided to drop in and see what evolved. I was received by a hearty rugby player who told me, as soon as I mentioned dreams, that I needed to talk to Frank, who was reputed to be a "spirit man." Where was Frank?

"Oh, he'll be out at his shack in the hills." It would take a couple of days of hard bush walking, I was told, to get up there.

But shamans are tricky people. Two minutes later, as if drawn by his name, Frank walked into the office. He was a heavy man, with strong, flattened features and dark eyes that turned amber with the light.

Frank was guarded at the start of our conversation. We spent an hour

or two sniffing each other out, while he sipped orange juice in a pub and his boy worked the poker machines. Then I told him my dream about the thing in the mud and the painted elder who told me this was how the world began.

The atmosphere around the table was transformed. Frank's eyes glowed. He said with quiet intensity, "I reckon you've been sent to us for a reason. You've just told me the start of our secret Creation story. What you saw is the bull eel. In the Mununjalli tribe, we say it is the first of all creatures."

I learned some Aboriginal cosmology that day, because of my dream. I was also invited to sit with elders and spirit men of several Eastern tribes. I was led by a guide on a long trek, skirting quicksand, to a place Frank held sacred. He claimed he had once seen a bull eel the length of a telegraph pole in a waterhole along this creek. It was the place from my dream.

In Western society, one needs different credentials in different circumstances: a license to drive a car, a higher degree for academic tenure, certification to practice as a psychiatrist or social worker. In a dreaming culture, when the tradition is alive, the most important qualification is to have the right dream.

In this book, I'll help you to identify and work with your own "right dreams" and the worlds of possibility they can open for you. The gifts of dreaming may come through spontaneous sleep dreams, through creative incubation (when you ask for dream guidance on a theme), through conscious dreaming in the twilight zone between sleep and waking, or through shamanic soul journeys to other worlds or other times. All these doors are open to you now. The keys are offered in this book.

My methods have been influenced by teachers of many traditions, who have often introduced themselves in unexpected ways. Every time I have come in contact with indigenous peoples, in the course of my wide travels, I have found myself reawakening to ways of seeing and dreaming that were shared by all our ancestors. My encounters with the Iroquois Indians of northeast America have been especially important in my practice and teaching of dreamwork. I have found their ancient shamanic approach to dreaming a powerful tool for unlocking the energy and insight of dreams today.

Among Na.

shanan is widele

s

the loquois with the loquois with the loquois with the loquois of the loquois of

dranged.

I dreamed of and a powerful of draning—I for knations of flight and was shaken spruce on a hill dannother spo

FOLLOWING RIGHT DREAMS AND BIG DREAMS



(Among Native Americans, whose cultures also value dreaming, a shaman is widely described as "one who dreams." In the Mohawk language, the word is ratetshents, which simply means "dreamer." The Kagwahiv, an Amazonian people, say that "anyone who dreams is a little bit shaman."3

I knew very little about American Indians and almost nothing about the Iroquois when I moved to a farm in upstate New York in the mid-1980s. I had spent ten years jumping on and off airplanes as a foreign correspondent based in London, and another five on the commercial fast track in New York, following the popular success of a thriller that was published by Crown in 1980. It was time to slow down, put down some roots, and discover where I was meant to be going, as a writer and a human being.

I foraged up the Hudson Valley and found a run-down farmhouse secluded from the outside world among rolling cow pastures and virgin woods. The graveyard of the original Dutch settlers was on the hill behind the barns. The borning room where they had delivered both calves and babies seemed like an auspicious place to labor on new books.

Then I started dreaming in the Mohawk language, and everything

I dreamed of an elderly Indian woman who was both a clanmother and a powerful healer. In the first of these dreams—fully conscious I was dreaming—I found myself flying on the wings of a redtail hawk. The sensations of flight were intensely real. I reveled in the lift of a thermal and was shaken when a flight error made me scrape my side against a spruce on a hill near Lake George. I was drawn to a lodge where the clanmother spoke to me for what seemed like hours in a lilting, musical

ned. Frank's en peen sent to us far ation story. What it is the first of use of my dream

juice in a puber

n my dream abo me this was ho

f several Eastern ksand, to a place el the length of a the place from

in different circademic tenure, r. In a dreaming qualificationis

your own "right ou. The gifts of s, through creon a theme), between sleep worlds or other are offered in

nany traditions, ys. Every time! urse of my wide ing and dream. rs with the Iro ly important in d their ancient llocking the en-

voice. As she talked, she displayed several strings of white and purple wampum beads, and later a large wampum belt with human and animal figures. I understood that this belt was a symbol of her authority. But I had only a general sense of her message, because she insisted on communicating in her own language.

The next morning, as I walked my dogs, a redtail hawk swooped over the brow of the hill and circled ten feet above my head, screeching insistently. I felt—as I had felt with the sea eagle that had come to me as a boy—that I could understand it if I could only change my hearing.

The old Indian woman returned in a succession of dreams. So did two other dream characters who seemed to be related to her. One was a warrior shaman who first showed himself in a wooden fright-mask with eyepieces of polished brass. He was an ambiguous, troubling figure, a sorcerer who could use his powers to kill as well as to heal, to steal souls as well as restore them.

The third of my new dream acquaintances intrigued me most of all. When he first appeared, I was uncertain whether I was watching myself, dressed up in eighteenth-century finery for a stage performance, or a separate personality from the colonial era. I had a notion who that other personality might be. Through a chance discovery in the Bryn Mawr bookstore in Albany, New York, I had just been introduced to one of the most colorful characters from the first American frontier: Sir William Johnson, an Irishman with a passion for life in all its aspects, who flourished in the 1700s as both King's Superintendent of Indians, an adopted Mohawk warchief, and a redoubtable ladies' man. Johnson's name was omitted from the history books I had studied in Australia and England. But as soon as I heard his voice, echoing through the dusty pages of one of the fat, blue-bound volumes of his collected papers, I sensed I had found a kindred spirit. My dreams deepened this sense. In later, conscious dreams-when I had embarked upon a fictional account of his exploits—Johnson appeared as a distinct personality and tutored me at length on his life, loves, and Indian intrigues.

My dreams at the farm had given me a new cast of characters. There was clearly a story to be told here, very different from the stories I had been telling in my previous books, and the storyteller in me leaped at the prospect. The Australian Aborigines say that the big stories lie in wait for the right people to tell them. I felt, in a similar way, that I had

porter off into inche Spinson Mohawk speak Spinson and at Kahnas Ontario, and at Kahnas dephrases from the object of t Though Moha sessions they found of them in early Jesuit pall the old woma havk-and to descr undiwanen, or "wol incient wampum be and told me that su Inquois clanmother een in my first drea I described my r matter-of-factly, "I akin public about are traditionally ker Some of the great our people." He all Hearned that th before the first Eur their children that both practical and oess of the day in dieamer—a ratetshi or troubling dream volved in dreamwor of death or disease. ation. If we can see

to alter it. But this

of white and a human and a her authority, h ne insisted on to

nawk swooped ead, screeching ad come to mea ge my hearing of dreams. So & to her. One war fright-mask with roubling figure neal, to steal soul

d me most of al watching myself n who that other the Bryn Man iced to one of the tier: Sir William pects, who flour lians, an adopted nson's name w dia and England usty pages of our s, I sensed I had se. In later, con al account of his nd tutored mea

characters. Then

the stories I ha

in me leaped a

big stories lie in

not found my new story; it had found me. I had no idea what the finished shape of this story would be. I did not know that it would radically rescript the story of my life.

I set off into Iroquois Indian country, to unlock the meaning of my dreams and locate my dream characters in their native settings. With the help of Mohawk speakers on the Six Nations reserve, near Brantford, Ontario, and at Kahnawake, near Montreal, I learned to decode some of the phrases from the old Indian woman that I had jotted down phonetically. Though Mohawks recognized some of her words, she used expressions they found archaic and obscure. A medicine man suggested that the mystery words might be Huron, and indeed I later found some of them in early Jesuit missionary reports from Huron country. I learned to call the old woman Aksotha—which means "grandmother" in Mohawk-and to describe her as a ka'nistenhsera, or clanmother, and an arendiwanen, or "woman of power." An Onondaga friend showed me an ancient wampum belt that depicted a she-wolf suckling human figures and told me that such belts were traditionally badges of authority for Iroquois clanmothers. This wampum belt was similar to the one I had seen in my first dream of the clanmother.

I described my recent dream encounters to a native elder, who said matter-of-factly, "I guess you had some visits." He counseled me not to talk in public about the names and details of some medicine rituals that are traditionally kept secret but had come to me in dreams. He told me, "Some of the great ones stay close to the earth, to defend the land and our people." He allowed that some of these beings might speak to outsiders in dreams and visions, "if you dream true."

I learned that the traditional Iroquois are a people of dreams. Long before the first European set foot on American soil, the Iroquois taught their children that dreams are the most important source of guidance, both practical and spiritual, that we can draw on in life. The first business of the day in an Iroquois village was dream-sharing. A strong dreamer—a ratetshents—would be consulted on the meaning of obscure or troubling dreams. The whole community would often become involved in dreamwork, especially if a dream seemed to contain a warning of death or disease. The Iroquois believed that important dreams call for action. If we can see the future in dreams, for example, we may be able to alter it. But this will require specific actions and rituals designed to

avoid an unwanted dream event, or to fulfill a desirable one. In their dreamcraft, the Iroquois made a whole science of shamanic and ritual techniques to confirm precognitive dream messages and enact or avert their consequences.4

The traditional Iroquois approach to dreams is radically different from the one that has prevailed—at least until recently—in modern Western society. The Iroquois teach that "big" dreams come about in one of two ways, During sleep, the dreaming mind is released from the body and from the limitations of place and time. The dreamsoul can now range far and wide, into the future or the past, to places at a great distance from the sleeper's body, and into hidden dimensions of reality, where it may encounter spirit guides and ancestors. Alternatively, the dreamer may receive a visit from a spiritual being, who may assume almost any form—that of a departed relative, a bird or animal, a godlike being, or even an extraterrestrial.

In the Iroquois view, in other words, "big" dreams come about either because we have an out-of-body experience during sleep (which is seen as entirely natural, and likely to happen to almost anyone on any given night, whether or not they remember) or because we receive an interesting dream visitor, who may be another dreamer traveling outside the body or may come from dimensions of reality beyond the physical plane.5

A "big" dream is distinguished by its content as well as its origin. It may contain information of vital importance to the dreamer's health or physical survival. It may introduce spiritual guides and allies and recall the dreamer to his or her true life purpose.

For the Iroquois, dreams are central to healing. Dreams are "wishes of the soul." They put us in touch with our deepest spiritual source, and what it desires for us. If we refuse to honor this source, we will lose soul energy and our spiritual protectors may abandon us in disgust, leaving us vulnerable to illness and misfortune. Dreams provide insight into the causes of illness, which is often related to soul-loss or the intrusion of negative energies, including psychic attack and the influence of the unquiet dead. Dreams reveal the psychospiritual causes of disease before physical symptoms develop.

For a traditional healer, dreams are vital tools in diagnosis and treatment. I met an Iroquois healer who likes to take a personal item from his ai of Indian reserve are than a year, th ard a Mohawk spi

ox souls. A Chipper gerays she uses in i But my principal t mid itself. My dreat le In many dream and to be journey isios, including de

This rush of inner my practice to s egdreams, and I was te world with whom bew friends in upst beanwork and encor But there were stor ring to discuss with

i ny ora shadow s

in the stand in

manic and tib nd enact or air dically differen tly—in moder come about eleased from the dreamsoul ca

ble one. In the

places at a great sions of realing ternatively, the may assume a imal, a godlik

ne about either (which is seen e on any given eive an interest ing outside the d the physical

as its origin l mer's health of allies and recal

s are "wishes of ual source, and we will lose soul disgust, leaving insight into the the intrusion of ience of the un of disease before gnosis and treat

client—usually a piece of clothing—and place it under his pillow when he goes to bed. He says this helps him maintain his focus on his client during the night so he can dream the nature of the complaint and the necessary mode of treatment. In his dreams, he is often advised by his dead grandmother—once renowned as an herbalist—or by the Bear, the animal most strongly associated with healing among the Woodland

My researches were leading me in many unexpected directions, on and off Indian reservations. I acquired all seventy-three volumes of the Jesuit Relations, which contain remarkable accounts of the dream spirituality of the Iroquois at the time of first contact with Europeans; for more than a year, this was my favorite reading. I studied with Tom Porter, a Mohawk spiritual leader whose visions soon led him to lead a band of his people from the Akwesasne reservation back to the Mohawk Valley of their ancestors to live in a spiritual community and revive the old ways. A Cayuga medicine man shared his techniques for relocating lost souls. A Chippewa shaman painted maps for me of the paths and gateways she uses in journeying to the spirit worlds.

But my principal teachers—as at the beginning—were in the dreamworld itself. My dreamlife was becoming extraordinarily active and profuse. In many dreams, I was not only fully conscious but aware that I seemed to be journeying outside my body. I received many more dream visitors, including departed members of my family. After my father's death in November 1987, he appeared to me repeatedly in dreams, often to relay specific messages to my mother containing information of great practical value that was previously unknown to either of us.

This rush of inner experience was almost overwhelming. It had long been my practice to start the day, at the family breakfast table, by sharing dreams, and I was fortunate to have a small circle of friends around the world with whom I had shared dreams informally for many years. New friends in upstate New York shared my resurgent passion for dreamwork and encouraged and steadied me in my explorations.

But there were storms blowing up within me that I was unable or unwilling to discuss with anyone. In dreamlike states, I battled with sorcerers—especially the fellow in the fright-mask—and malevolent ghosts and my own shadow self. In waking life, I was now deeply divided, profoundly disaffected from previous ambitions and definitions of success.

I read everything I could find that might give me a handle on what was happening to me, from Stan Grof's work on spiritual emergency to Robert Monroe's Journeys out of the Body. In Joan Halifax's splendid anthology, Shamanic Voices, and in Mircea Eliade's classic Shamanism I found accounts of shamanic initiation that seemed amazingly familiar. These reassured me that if I was going crazy, I was going in interesting company. I read Michael Harner's book, The Way of the Shaman, and found much of his territory familiar, too. Then I heard that Harner was leading a workshop in my neighborhood, on top of a quartz mountain at the edge of the Berkshires.

This was my first sustained exposure to the core techniques of shamanic journeying that Michael Harner has made accessible to thousands of contemporary Westerners. Michael is an anthropologist who "broke the glass" after doing fieldwork among the Jivaro Indians, becoming a shamanic practitioner and a vigorous leader of the current shamanic revival in our society. I knew that the use of monotonous shamanic drumming to facilitate a shift in consciousness was central to his approach. I had long been aware of the power of percussion to induce trancelike states; I first heard a Celtic bodhran when I was three years old, and Aboriginal clicksticks not long after, and I had danced all night to the batá drums in candomble and umbanda ceremonies during several visits to Brazil. However, I came to Michael's workshop with certain misgivings. I doubted whether techniques traditionally held secret within shamanic lineages and magical orders could or should be imparted to anyone with the time and loose change to spend a weekend at a holistic retreat. I felt such gifts should be reserved for those who have undergone initiatory trials and proven their calling, perhaps by dreaming the right dream.

The power of my personal experiences in Harner's workshop overwhelmed my resistance. One of these experiences-an Upper World journey, powered by the drum-marked a watershed in my sense of purpose and possibility, so I will share it briefly here.

Rising from the upper branches of a tree, I journeyed through cloudlike membranes to explore many successive dimensions of the Upper World. Some appeared to be deserted, or peopled with entities that had nothing to communicate to me. At several points, my passage was opposed by threatening gatekeepers I had to outflank, pacify, or overcome.

I saw many forms of the Goddess, and other figures familiar to me

heart of Light. how of our world b k alons of an im

wuntains. When I opened ng looking worrie loger than the ot mid checked out trathing and we c I tried to shrug of ordinary r ne and lives with hind the many m in some quite lin nesses—with the untional. I reflect thanged my nam foundly affected With the ardo

book very differe

novel with an "I

dreaming about

counters—through

bu became my a

Halifax's splendid classic Shamanio d amazingly famili going in interest of the Shaman, in eard that Harner f a quartz mounts

core techniques accessible to thou anthropologist who Jivaro Indians, be der of the current se of monotonou ness was central to when I was three d I had dancedal ceremonies during orkshop with cerionally held secret or should be impend a weekendat or those who have erhaps by dream

's workshop over an Upper World my sense of pur

ed through cloud ons of the Upper entities that had y passage was op cify, or overcome. from dreams or mythology-which (as Joseph Campbell observed) is composed of collectivized dreams.

To rise beyond a certain level, I had to change form. I became the lightning. At the highest level, I came face-to-face with a whole pantheon of figures from many religious traditions. Beyond them, behind them, projecting them from its own center, was an immense being of Light. To look at it directly was like staring at the sun, into the darkness at the heart of Light.

I flew with winged beings over beautiful green valleys, resembling those of our world but completely unspoiled-landscapes fresh as the first dawn.

When Michael's drum sounded the recall, I did not want to come back. Finally, I saw my own body carried back—a lifeless corpse—in the talons of an immense eagle, a Storm Bird big enough to shadow mountains.

When I opened my eyes, I found a little group had gathered around me, looking worried. I was told I had been "gone" for twelve minutes longer than the other people in the circle. "We were getting worried you'd checked out," one woman reported. "You didn't seem to be breathing and we couldn't find a pulse. You looked like you were dead."

I tried to shrug this off, joking that I had been prone to "checking out" of ordinary reality since childhood. But that journey stayed with me and lives with me still. It gave me personal insight into the One behind the many masks of God, and a glimpse of paths and territories in nonordinary reality I might be able to visit again.

Despite my banter at the workshop, I felt I had died and come back in some quite literal sense, just as I had done in my childhood illnesses—with the vital difference that this time the experience was intentional. I reflected that if I had been a Native American, I might have changed my name at this time to honor an experience that had so profoundly affected my sense of identity.

With the ardor of a new convert, I rushed to put my discoveries in a book very different not only from my thrillers but from the historical novel with an "Indian side" that I had embarked on when I started dreaming about Sir William Johnson. This book was based on my encounters—through the dream-gate—with several people from an earlier time, including the Iroquois shaman who first appeared as an antagonist but became my ally after many inner battles. I had the odd feeling that

this dreamer from long ago was tracking forward through time, seeking information that could help his people in a brutal struggle for survival. But I lacked the objectivity to present these visionary encounters en clair. I tried to mask my experiences as fiction; the result was a curious mélange of history, dream reports, and speculation about doppelgängers, time travel, and parallel universes. One of my publishing friends commented, "Some people who read this will follow you to the moon. Others will think you've gone bananas."

I decided to put that manuscript in a drawer and forget it for a few years. There remained the small problem of earning a living. I had had the luxury of following my dreams for several years without collecting a regular paycheck; now the bills were piling up. My advisers in publishing urged me to go back to writing thrillers, and the side of me that worries about the mortgage and the school bills told me they were right. Make good money now, it hissed, and you can follow the path of soul later on.

The problem was that the new me wasn't interested in playing the old games. And my dream source kept tugging me in a very different direction. For example, I decided that one way to pay my bills might be to crank out another thriller with a Russian theme to cash in on the success of my previous best-seller *Moscow Rules*. But every time I tried to rough out a proposal, my creative juices seemed to dry up. So I decided to ask my dream source for some ideas. This is the dream that came:

The Master Chef Is on Strike

I am in a banquet hall. The tables are laid for hundreds of people, with opulent settings, bone china, and sterling silver. This looks quite promising. However, I am told there is a problem in the kitchen. The manager explains to me that the master chef walked out in disgust when he read my menu. The master chef refuses to cook any more Stroganoff. If I insist on serving this Russian dish, we will have to hire inferior cooks out in the street.

This was not the dream I had asked for, but I am certain now that it was the dream I needed. I could not dismiss the message, since I had incubated this dream, even writing my request for guidance on the pad by my bedside table. And what exactly was the message? In my dreams, the

Requickening

Lam trying to

anstruction work.
Iny to shinny up,
A companion I have
whelp me up. He
Now I am in a
m stilts that looks
will get guidance fe
ualking toward it.
But something I
how I have the po

backward. I find n tarh. I am uneasy me as one they have me in their circle. When the fire b

peak clearly. They

igh time, seeking ggle for survival y encounters en alt was a curious about doppel my publishing my publishing

get it for a few ving. I had had out collecting a ers in publishof me that worey were right.

laying the old ifferent direcs might be to on the success ried to rough lecided to ask me:

reds of people, vis looks quite kitchen. The disgust when Stroganoff. If inferior cooks

n now that it ince I had inon the pad by y dreams, the kitchen—the place where things are "cooked up"—is often a metaphor for my creative center. I felt that the master chef, in my incubated dream, represented the most creative part of me. By rejecting my menu, my creative source was making it unambiguously plain that it refused to collaborate with my commercial plans.

I dropped my "Russian" project and immersed myself in new research into dreams and shamanism, wrote a few articles for adventurous journals, and devoted several hours a day to working with my personal journals and sharing dreams with others. But a publishable book still seemed a long way off, so I forced myself to write a forgettable thriller with my dream source protesting every inch of the way—and sat down to produce yet another. This time, my dreams definitively called a halt to my foolishness and showed me the path I must take. I again asked for dream guidance and was again reminded that the dream source has a deeper agenda than that of the little everyday mind:

Requickening

I am trying to drive through chewed-up streets, partially blocked by construction work. I come to a chute like a storm drain, leading upward. I try to shinny up, but there are no handholds and I keep slipping down. A companion I hadn't noticed before flies up effortlessly and reaches back to help me up. He looks a lot like me, only fitter and stronger.

Now I am in a forest clearing. Through the trees, I see something up on stilts that looks a bit like a gigantic coffeepot. Maybe that's where I will get guidance for the new potboiler. Conscious I am dreaming, I start walking toward it.

But something pulls me, gently but firmly, in the opposite direction. I know I have the power to choose, but I submit to this force. I am drawn backward. I find myself in a circle of native people who live close to the earth. I am uneasy that I may appear to be intruding. But they welcome me as one they have long been expecting. They have a place prepared for me in their circle.

When the fire becomes friendly, I lie in the midst of the circle. The people lay burning coals on my eyes, my ears, my tongue, and over my heart. They explain they are doing this so I will be able to see, hear, and speak clearly. They tell me, "We are opening the passage from your heart to your mouth so that henceforth you will speak only from the heart."

I woke fired up with energy and excitement. The first part of the dream seemed clear to me, I should give up on the new potboiler—evoked by the glimpse of the giant coffeepot—and go in a completely different direction. The second part of the dream left an indelible impression of what that direction entailed. The word spoken over me resembled the "rare words of requickening" in an Iroquois Condolence Council

Once again, I abandoned a narrowly conceived commercial project because of a dream.

But this time, the dream helped me to move decisively in a more creative direction. My novel *The Firekeeper*, which describes the shamanic dream practices of a lineage of Iroquois women healers as well as the life and passions of my dream character Sir William Johnson, flowed directly from this dream.

The dream of requickening had a larger influence on my life. I recognized the clogged and broken roads in the early scene; my life had been full of false turnings and detours and self-obstruction and fallings from the way. Walking in soft rain by a lake in the woods, still feeling the warmth of the glowing coal the dream people had placed over my heart, I knew the time had come to make a personal and unconditional commitment. I repeated their words to the lake and the trees and the hawk that came knifing through the clouds: "Henceforth, I will speak only from the heart." I felt a tingling sensation all over my body. Truth comes with goose bumps.

Since that time, dreams have assumed ever-increasing importance in my life. To me, they are an inner authority, a creative touchstone in all things, uniting seemingly disparate matters: from career choice to the most basic economic and financial decisions that life requires of us, from the most mundane questions of being and doing, getting and spending—which they enliven and vest with new significance—to the most spiritual questions of higher purpose and self-understanding. They have brought vitality and excitement into my inner and outer life, forging the two spheres into the truth of a path with heart, the only path to walk.

My change mediately und of the diners ion. I was ign simple. She at half. After this expressed here old, they sent This sounded interested. Bu edly, "Troy w Since I wa explorer who memories of cation from Wanda had k including or William John

HOUSE OF DREAMS



My change of heart was accompanied by a change of house, both literal and metaphorical. This, too, was steered by dreams.

The first time I heard of Troy, New York, was in a dream I did not immediately understand. In this dream, I was enjoying a lavish black-tie dinner in a rather English country house. An elderly woman-not one of the diners—kept bobbing up behind my seat, trying to get my attention. I was ignoring her because she was uneducated and seemed rather simple. She appealed to one of the male diners to intervene on her behalf. After this, I listened to her for a bit, but was put off by the way she expressed herself. For example, she told me, "When you were six years old, they sent a UFO just for you. They put a beam through your body." This sounded like supermarket tabloid stuff, and I indicated I was not interested. But the woman persisted. She told me I should check with a friend called Wanda. "Ask her about Millie." And she told me repeatedly, "Troy will be very important in your life."

Since I was reared on Homer and tales of the Trojan War, it never occurred to me that the woman in my dream might be talking about Troy, New York. I did remember to check with Wanda Burch, a fellow dream explorer who had become a close friend. She told me she had vivid memories of a psychic called Millie Coutant, a woman of limited education from the Saratoga area who had passed on several years before. Wanda had kept tapes of several psychic readings Millie had conducted, including one at the former home of my dream acquaintance Sir William Johnson. When I listened to these tapes, I realized I was hearing the voice of the woman in my dream. Though it was likely that a local woman like Millie would mean Troy, New York, instead of Homer's llion when she said "Troy," I only made the connection in the light of two subsequent events.

indelible in en over men s Condoleno

first part of

ew Potboile n a complete

nercial project

n a more cre the shamanin rell as the life , flowed di

my life had er my heart, tional comd the hawk speak only ruth comes

stone in all oice to the of us, from and spendthe most forging the th to walk.

When my wife, Marcia, became pregnant the following spring, a friend's recommendation led her to a progressive clinic in Troy, where I later attended Lamaze classes. My daughter Sophie—who announced her name to my wife in a dream when she was five months pregnant—was born at Samaritan Hospital in Troy that December.

Before Sophie was born, I started dreaming of a house that was not my own. Dream houses are often richly symbolic, hinting at what may be buried in the basements of the psyche, offering treasure chambers of possibility, warning of possible problems with the dreamer's wiring or plumbing. But these particular house dreams were highly specific. I looked through French doors into a dining room with flowered wallpaper. I mended a stone wall behind the house and relaxed on a freestone terrace. I explored the creek on the border of the property. These images—coming in a dozen recorded dreams—made me intensely curious, and somewhat restless. They coincided with the feeling that, after spending several years in relative isolation at the farm, it was time to come back into a community and contribute to other people something of what I had learned.

The house dreams were paralleled by a second series of dreams that I found more troubling. In one of these dreams, I watched surveyors drawing a line across the farm. I was relaxed when I woke, but I became uneasy as I tried to figure out what was going on in the dream. Was it possible the government would try to seize some of my land, citing eminent domain, in order to widen the highway? Did the apparent division of property herald divorce? My unease increased when I dreamed our family attorney was representing the other side in a legal matter, sitting across the table from me with his female client.

As so often happens with dreams that foreshadow future events, I had limited understanding of these two series of dreams before they started to be enacted in waking life.

Driving along Route 2 through the outskirts of Troy, I noticed a beautiful house set high on a hill. I did not know it was my dream house when I glimpsed it from the road, and there was no indication that the house might be available. But I was sufficiently intrigued to call a real-tor. I told him that he should phone me if the house ever came on the market. Nine months later—the term of an average pregnancy—the realtor called to tell me the house was now for sale. As soon as I drove up

The pure

Jike way in the si

Jike way in the

The upshot along Route 66.
aline across the dat had come my local realtors, leaving the imm know plenty of lawer she can uparted with my larived for the table from me w. There were co

and where to go omespondences more was a stror spachronicities or shoulder, nudgin Now I recalled

and further drea

in life. My down farm, were the century. Troy states. But its iron with the fortune.

lowing spring in Troy, where who announce ths pregnant

se that was not ng at what may re chambers of ner's wiring or thly specific. I wered wallpaon a freestone ty. These im-

ng that, after

was time to

dreams that I ed surveyors but I became ream. Was it d, citing emrent division dreamed our natter, sitting

events, I had they started

dream house tion that the to call a realcame on the behind the house and saw the freestone terrace and the stone wall hehind, I knew I had found my dream house.

The purchase and the sale of the farm both came together in a dreamlike way in the space of forty-eight hours that same week. I was determined not to sell the farm to a developer who might subdivide it, disrupting the natural wildlife sanctuary we had created. I was blessed to find an immediate buyer who loved the land and the oak; she planned to breed Arabians. There was one complication. She would need considerable time to find a buyer for her own place in Westchester County. The realtor came up with a solution. Why not make a paper subdivision of the property, allowing the purchaser to buy half the land now, the rest

The upshot was another case of dream fulfillment. Driving south along Route 66, on the edge of my property, I noticed surveyors plotting a line across the farm—and realized I had entered a scene from a dream that had come before I had even contemplated selling the farm. Then my local realtor, Frances Schools, called with an unusual request. "You're leaving the immediate neighborhood," Frances reminded me. "And you know plenty of lawyers. Pat's new to the area and could use a friendly lawyer she can trust. Why don't you let her have your attorney?" So I parted with my family attorney—and walked into another dream when I arrived for the closing to find my family attorney seated across the table from me with his new client.

There were complications with bankers and financiers along the way, and further dreams counseled me, quite specifically, on whom to trust and where to go for the critical loan. The cumulative effect of all these correspondences between dreams and waking events during the house move was a strong sense that this was "meant" to be. As I watched the synchronicities multiply, I often had the sense of a friendly hand on my shoulder, nudging me to go straight ahead or bear left.

Now I recalled Millie's insistence that Troy would be important in my life. My downstate friends, already puzzled by my withdrawal to a rural farm, were utterly perplexed by my move to Troy. At the turn of the century, Troy was the most affluent city, per capita, in the United States. But its iron foundries and shirt factories were long gone, along with the fortunes of the merchant princes who had put up its splendid public buildings, elegant row houses, and stately manses up on the hill.

Troy could still boast three colleges, a world-renowned music hall, and some of the best restaurants north of Manhattan, but its reputation was not that of a leafy college town. The older generation remembered the painted ladies in its long-gone battery of bordellos and honky-tonks, guarded by off-duty cops. Downtown was languishing, the library was threatened with closure, city hall was mortgaged, and the Democratic machine boss who had once ruled the roost was on his way to jail for graft.

Why had my dreams brought me here? Surely not just for the beau-

tiful house on the hill. A new dream suggested the answer:

Patricia Garfield Moves to Troy

I read in the paper that Patricia Garfield has moved to my neighborhood and is conducting a series of dream workshops. There is tremendous excitement over these workshops. People are surprised and flattered that a famous author is doing this work in Troy. The most interesting thing about her workshops is that she is helping ordinary people to bring dreamwork to where they live.

Though I

octers in ups

prite New As

programmers dess followers

This book

who come to

Dreams gir

from a source

To attend me

jourself. To w

out understan

At that time, I had not yet met Patricia Garfield. But I had read her wonderful book *Creative Dreaming* back in the 1970s, when it was first published, and I had been enormously impressed by how she managed to make techniques from many cultures accessible to ordinary people. I recounted my dream to a friend over lunch. "The dream is about you," she told me point-blank. "You're the famous author who moved to Troy. You're the one who's going to hold these dream workshops."

By dreamwork standards, this was of course a breach of etiquette, which demands—as Jeremy Taylor and Montague Ullman wisely insist—that if you are going to comment on another person's dream, you must begin by saying, "If it were my dream . . ." That way, you avoid the appearance of passing judgment, or of setting yourself up as any kind of expert.

But we did not stand on ceremony over lunch. I knew my friend, a prolific dreamer and a highly intuitive woman, was absolutely right. Maybe I had been drawn to Troy to do what Patricia Garfield was doing in my dream: to meet the challenge of adapting what I had practiced

nusic hall, a eputation v nembered to honky-tonk ne library wa Democratic ay to jail for

or the beau-

y neighborsting thing e to bring

d read her t was first managed people. I out you, d to Troy.

etiquette, visely ineam, you avoid the y kind of

and shared in in private gatherings to the lives of mainstream people trying to hold on to the job, find the right partner, pay the rent, and get their kids through school. There had been moments, in previous years, when I had considered transplanting myself to San Francisco or Santa Fe, both cities I love that are full of adventurers in consciousness. I was thrilled by the challenge that now presented itself at my new front door, in a gritty rust-belt community: to bring dreamwork and shamanism to where most people live.

Synchronistically, that same week I received a call from an acquaintance at RCCA, a regional arts center located in downtown Troy. She wanted to know if I would be interested in teaching some programs at the center. "Sure," I told her. "I'll teach people what I've learned about dreams."

Though I now conduct programs for active dreamers all over the world, I still cherish the opportunity to work on an ongoing basis with people from all walks of life in my immediate neighborhood. At various centers in upstate New York, including the Omega Institute, the consultation center at the Catholic diocese, Blue White Rainbow-my favorite New Age store—and the arts center in Troy, I lead workshops for programmers and visual artists, business executives and therapists, Goddess followers and Catholic nuns.

This book flows from what I have learned from the dream explorers who come to these workshops. Often they are drawn to these classes by a numinous dream of shamanic quality. They come with the big questions: Who am I? Where am I going? Is there a deeper purpose to my life? What would be the consequences of changing my job, my partner, my attitudes? What happens when I die? Can I heal myself? Am I ready to be healed?

Dreams give us the answers if we attend to them, because they come from a source that is deeper and wiser than the everyday waking mind. To attend means more than to listen; to attend, literally, is to "stretch" yourself. To work fully with our dream source, we are required to stretch our understanding, to go beyond familiar maps. The best guide in these territories is likely to be a seasoned traveler, a frequent flier.

ely right.

THE ONLY DREAM EXPERT



There are many approaches to dreams, and all have some validity since dreams are multilayered and people dream in many different ways.

In working with dreams, it is experience, not theory, that matters. Whenever a theory ossifies into a set of rules and prescriptions that denies fresh experience or tries to make it conform to old ideas, it is time for that theory to be cast aside.

In this respect, the story of Freud and his school is a cautionary tale. At the beginning of this century, Sigmund Freud performed an immense service by insisting on the importance of dreams-"the royal road to the unconscious"—in a society that generally denigrated dreams and dreamwork. But Freud and the Freudians came to elevate hypotheses about the functions and meaning of dreams into dogmas. The Freudian approach associated dreams with illness rather than wellness, denied soul, and reserved dream interpretation for a well-paid clerisy who alone were held competent to decode the "latent content" of dreams. This approach is inherently authoritarian. It usurps the dreamer's authority over his or her experience. It says, in effect: You are not the expert on your own dreams. Freud and his school actually presumed to tell us what to look for and what not to look for in our dreams. Freud's attachment to his own theory became so self-blinding that he burned his personal journals when he found that his dreams dared to challenge his opinions about what dreams mean.

I like what Carl Jung said about dream theories: "I have no theory about dreams. I do not know how dreams arise. On the other hand, I know that if we meditate on a dream sufficiently long and thoroughly—if we take it about with us and turn it over and over—something almost always comes out of it."

You will not find a theory of dreams in this book. Instead, you will

sands more that sessions. The exe with my own dr combine recogn shamanic practi back inside the dream teacher, Dreamwork theology or ani the final author the meaning of trary to Freud) clearly as possi the everyday w language. We fragmentary of simply unwilli For these re a whole circle made every we all my years of still help me t hidden from r

In dreaming everyone was provided his or her emotional cripitity, as well as

Among ind viduals are specare not "experi dreams

dreams and ha habitants. The find exercises and travel reports designed to help and encourage you to explore your dreams and to manifest the energy and insight of your dreams in daily life. The travel reports are culled from the many thousands of dreams I have recorded in my personal logs, and from thousands more that have been shared with me in workshops and private sessions. The exercises are those I have found most effective in working with my own dreams and in leading dream workshops. These exercises combine recognized modern dreamwork techniques with ancient shamanic practices, such as the use of drumming to put the dreamer back inside the dreamscape to explore its meaning, dialogue with a dream teacher, and resolve unfinished business.

Dreamwork is no more a province of psychology than an annex of theology or anthropology. Your dreams are your property, and you are the final authority on what they mean. This does not deny the fact that the meaning of many dreams is obscure. Although my impression (contrary to Freud) is that the dream source seeks to communicate with us as clearly as possible, dreams take us beyond the limited understanding of the everyday waking mind, and so they must often resort to a symbolic language. We also miss dream messages because we remember only a fragmentary or garbled version of the fuller dream experience, or we are simply unwilling to face what the dream may be telling us.

For these reasons, it is often helpful to share dreams with a partner or a whole circle of fellow explorers. I am awed by the discoveries that are made every week, in this way, in my Active Dreaming workshops. After all my years of working with dreams, I find that a complete stranger can still help me to unlock an important dream message that had remained hidden from me.

In dreaming cultures—to which all of our ancestors belonged—everyone was presumed to be a dreamer. Someone who was not in touch with his or her dreams was regarded as less than human, a spiritual and emotional cripple. Dream-sharing was seen as fundamental to the identity, as well as the health and security, of the family and the community.

Among indigenous peoples, it is widely recognized that some individuals are specially qualified to function as dream counselors. But these are not "experts" in the modern sense. They are people who catch many dreams and have a special relationship with the dreamworld and its inhabitants. They have developed the ability to enter conscious dreams in

ne validity sing erent ways. y, that matten ptions that de ideas, it is time

cautionary take or med an imns—"the royal igrated dreams over the hypothe dogmas. The than wellness of the content" of the usurps the effect: You are a causely present our dreams of the the causely present our dreams of the the causely present our dreams our dreams dared to the content of the the causely present our dreams our dreams dared to the causely present our dreams our dreams dared to the causely present our dreams our dreams dared to the causely present our dreams our dreams dared to the causely present our dreams our dreams dared to the causely present our dreams o

ave no theory other hand, I thoroughly nething almost

stead, you

which they can scout out the future, communicate with the spirits, of enter your dream and clarify its meaning. They are versed in procedures that may help you to fulfill the promise of a happy dream or avoid the enactment of an evil one. These are the "strong dreamers," or shamans. They are the first dream counselors in the evolution of our species. They are also the first doctors, therapists, storytellers, artists, and priests. But first and last, they are dreamers, called to their vocation by numinous dreams, trained and initiated inside the dreaming.

"The dream world is the real world," says a Seneca Indian healer." Dreams are real experiences, and the meaning of the dream lies inside the dreamscape itself. Because our memories of dreams are so often clouded or partial, and because the waking mind tries to edit these memories into forms that serve our waking assumptions, the remembered dream is often different from the fuller dream experience. To recapture that experience requires a technique for cutting through the fog and going back inside the dreamscape. This may be required to check whether a dream message relates to a future event, to resume communication with a dream guide, or to resolve unfinished business. Dream reentry is one of the key shamanic techniques I use in my workshops and explain in this book.

Another is the method of running a "reality check" on all dream material to establish whether the dreamer has received a warning about a possible future event, or something happening at a distance. Dreams are constantly rehearsing us for challenges that lie ahead, and the dreaming mind is not confined to the conventional limits of space and time. In early societies, "strong dreamers" were prized for their ability to scout ahead in dreams and bring back accurate information on where game animals were to be found, or where the enemy lay in ambush along a trail. My personal experience—confirmed by my work with many other active dreamers—is that once you get into the habit of recording your dreams and checking their content against later events, you will realize that you routinely glimpse many things before they happen in waking life. This is an entirely natural and quite frequent phenomenon. Once you learn that you have the natural ability to see into the future in dreams, you can start to experiment with your ability to change that future—a central preoccupation for shamanic dreamers.

The travelers' tales in this book come from my personal dream journals, from my dream partners, and from fellow explorers who have

theater. Chapter stamanic dream my practice and for yourself. The stories the techniques and to help yo as a navigation learn to screen

world. You wi

in which spirit

work with you

lems long before

be wrong with

powerful and

may be healing

the spins rsed in procedu ream or avoid ners," or sharmer our species. Th , and priests. B on by numinou

Indian healer lream lies inside ns are so often es to edit these ns, the rememperience. To rehrough the fog ny workshops

all dream marning about a e. Dreams are the dreaming and time. In ility to scout where game bush along a many other cording your u will realize en in waking enon. Once he future in ange that fur

shared their experiences with me. The exercises and visualizations have evolved through constant experiments with the many adventurous spirits who have attended my workshops. Part one starts at the beginning, with guidance on how to improve your dream recall, work with a dream journal, incubate dream solutions for problems, and overcome nightmare blocks. I then describe the nine basic techniques I find most helpful in exploring dreams. Since dreams are multilayered, any or all of these techniques may be relevant to your dreams. We move on to the exciting process of sharing dreams with partners. I try to give you something of the experience of working with a circle of active dreamers, from the initial relaxation and energy-raising exercises to our games of dream theater. Chapter 4 invites you to become a conscious dreamer, embarking on dream adventures from a waking state. We now move deeper into the dreaming of the shamans. Chapter 5 introduces the core techniques of shamanic dreaming-including journeywork, shape-shifting, and rituals of dream enactment and avoidance—that I have incorporated into my practice and teaching in ways that may encourage you to experiment for yourself.

The stories and exercises in part two are designed to help you apply the techniques of Active Dreaming to the challenges of everyday life, and to help you discover the deeper story you may be living. You will learn how to use your natural ability to "see round the corner" in dreams as a navigational system that can help guide you through the hazards of daily life. You will read many accounts of how our departed loved ones return in dreams with vital and life-affirming messages; you will also learn to screen and discriminate among communications from the spirit world. You will discover many ways-both familiar and unexpectedin which spiritual guides present themselves in dreams. You will learn to work with your "dream doctor," who often warns about possible problems long before physical symptoms develop and shows you what may be wrong with you in a way that helps you to get well. You will read powerful and moving accounts that suggest that dreams, in themselves, may be healing experiences. Finally, we will explore the ways in which dreaming and dreamwork can help you to get in touch with your creative source, live more spontaneously and generously, and follow the path of heart. The dream source is also the source of creativity, intuition, and our deepest personal truth.

We stand on the shoulders of those who came before us. I could not

have written this book without the guidance and example of many teachers, including my teachers inside the dreamworld. If I lay any claim to originality for this book, it rests on only two things: that I have brought together techniques from many traditions and adapted them to the needs of people living in today's society; and that Conscious Dreaming springs from a life lived in passionate engagement with its theme.

At the start of each workshop series, I issue this caution: "I cannot tell you anything you do not already know, at some level of your self." The problem is that, in what Yeats called "the daily trivial mind," you may have forgotten who you are and why you entered into this life experience. Plato held that we forget what the soul knew before it came into the body, and I believe he is right. The Makiritare, a shamanic people of Venezuela, say that people had forgotten even that they possessed human souls until the first shaman, Medatia, started to dream. His dream carried him whirling up through the roof of his house into many dimensions of the Upper World, where he found his spiritual teachers. Armed with their knowledge, he returned to earth. At night, while they slept, he called the dreamsouls of his people to him, one by one, and reminded them that they were human. So they left the filthy burrows where they had been living with wild pigs and snakes—not knowing what they were—and became people again."

Dreaming, we remember who we are and what we may become. Active dreaming is soul remembering, a return to the source. As we become active dreamers, we can bring more of its wisdom into the circumstances of our waking lives, to empower and heal ourselves and others

You are fully prepared for this adventure if you are willing to catch your dreams, if you can allow yourself to be open-minded about what they may, be telling you, and if you can agree *never* to tell another person what her dreams mean or permit her to do that to you. Others can help you to unlock the meaning and power of your dreams. But in the final analysis, it is your own intuition that will confirm what the dream is telling you and guide you on where to go with that. The only expert on your dreams is you.

AC

Drea

and example of need orld. If I lay any dan to things: that I have s and adapted them to hat Conscious Dream ment with its thene caution: "I cannot tel evel of your self." The ivial mind," you may to this life experience fore it came into the shamanic people of at they possessed huto dream. His dream house into many di nis spiritual teachers At night, while they , one by one, and re-

we may become. Ashe source. As we beits wisdom into the and heal ourselves and

ft the filthy burrows

u are willing to carb
n-minded about what
ver to tell another per
nat to you. Others can
our dreams. But in the
noriffrm what the dream
onfirm what the dream
on that the only exper-

Part One

ACTIVE DREAMING



Dreams are the facts from which we must proceed.

C. G. Jung

BECOMING A DREAM CATCHER



All would be well could we but give us wholly to the dreams and get into their world that to the sense is shadow, and not linger wretchedly among substantial things; for it is dreams that lift us to the flowing, changing world that the heart longs for.

W. B. Yeats

There is one elementary truth, the ignorance of which kills countless ideas and splendid plans: that the moment one definitely commits oneself, then Providence moves too.

W. H. Murray, The Scottish Himalayan Expedition

REAL MEN ARE DREAMERS, TOO



If someone tells you, "I don't dream," what he or she is really telling you is, "I don't remember." Sleep laboratory research has confirmed that the average person dreams for between ninety minutes and two hours every night, in no less than four to seven cycles. And these numbers only account for the dreams associated with rapid eye movement (REM), when the researchers in white coats can watch a sleeper's eyeballs moving under his lids as if he were following a tennis game. Dreams and dreamlike activity are also associated with other phases of sleep. The lab research tells us little about the big dreams associated with out-of-body experiences, when the dreamer may appear to be completely inert, even comatose-or may, at the other extreme, be snoring the roof off in the style of the character Jack Nicholson plays in The Witches of Eastwick, a style that is quite unconnected with sleep apnea or other routine disorders. There are also the dreamlike experiences that come in the twilight zone between sleep and waking, which is the scene of many important visitations.

By the most conservative computation, if you add up all the time in your life you will spend dreaming, it will total at least six to seven years. Once again, the figures do not do justice to the real situation, because in dreams we are not confined to linear time: you may find that experiences that seem to occupy days, months, or even years in the dreamworld transpired in a moment of ordinary time. In the Muslim hadith there is the wonderful story of how the prophet Muhammad journeyed through all the heavens on his mystical steed, guided by Gabriel, the archangel of dreams, recorded all of the Koran—and returned to find that the glass of water he had knocked over in the moment he fell into his ecstatic trance had not finished emptying.'

You will dream tonight, whether or not you remember. You will have four to seven dreams (or whole series of dreams). You may also have a spontaneous out-of-body experience in the dream state. If you dream in

phich shamans ha bur people with se A Significantly, isely (as measures sually a sign that 12 to get well.2 7 findamental to of succed in virtual self-abuse. T treams they have nirish hallucinat For the Stone F he been a rath lahery raptors o hodies slept. I do n process signals hinter, a distant them to see and se bee with their ph uda to compensar

compensations of control of contr

S, TOO

is really telling you confirmed that the nd two hours even numbers only ac nent (REM), who reballs moving unams and dreamlike . The lab research ut-of-body experiely inert, even cohe roof off in the ther routine disorme in the twilight of many important

up all the time in t six to seven years. ruation, because in y find that experiears in the dream the Muslim hadith hammad journeyed led by Gabriel, the nd returned to find noment he fell into

REM sleep for markedly less than the average ninety minutes, something is interfering with you. The interference may come from drugs, including widely prescribed sedatives and sleeping pills, alcohol, caffeine, a bad conscience, serious depression, or psychic disorders for which shamans have other names. Recent scientific research indicates that people with serious depression dream considerably less than average and have very limited dream recall. Depressives often deny dreaming at all. Significantly, when a depressed patient starts dreaming more profusely (as measured from REM sleep) and reporting more dreams, this is usually a sign that he or she is out of the trough of despair and is starting to get well.2 This is only one of many indicators that dreaming is fundamental to our health and well-being. Serious alcoholics sometimes succeed in virtually suppressing REM-state dreams through their persistent self-abuse. The result is brain lesions and waking dementia. The dreams they have sought to drown pursue them in daylight as nightmarish hallucinations

For the Stone Age primates from whom we are descended, sleep must have been a rather dangerous activity, with saber-toothed tigers and leathery raptors on the prowl. Dreams were the guardians of their sleep, but not in Freud's shriveled and inverted sense. Our ancestors used their dream radar to scan their external environment for dangers, while their bodies slept. I do not mean merely that through dreams they were able to process signals from the outer world—the feral scent of a night hunter, a distant footfall-while sleeping. Their dream radar allowed them to see and sense over great distances, farther than they could have done with their physical eyes and ears. They needed this advantage in order to compensate for their physical inferiority in relation to superbly efficient predators. Through dreams, they kept vigil. Through dreams, they were prepared for crises and challenges that lay in their future.3

Human biology has probably not altered much in the past ten thousand years, for all our genetic tinkering and spare-parts surgery. We still have the equipment our ancestors used to operate dream radar and communications systems that were in no way less "advanced" than the gee-whiz guidance systems that won the Gulf War, and that are a great deal more useful and versatile in everyday life.

So why do so many adults in Western society deny that they dream or insist that dreams do not matter?

These attitudes are partly the work of societal pressures.

mber. You will have You may also have

To begin with, men have a special problem. For generations, boys have been taught that "real men" do not show their inner selves. I once spoke about dreams at a city Rotary Club. The luncheon was attended by three hundred businesspeople, mostly white, middle-aged, prosperous—and male. My talk was well received, but most of the questions came from the handful of women in the room. As I was leaving, however, I was cornered by a bank president, a pillar of the local community, who seemed anxious to confide in me.

"I have a friend who keeps having the same dream. Does it mean something if you keep dreaming the same thing?"

I was gentle in responding. A man of a certain age and upbringing is as shy as a fawn when it comes to talking about his dreams.

"If it were my dream," I told the bank president, "it might mean the dream source was hammering me on the head to get my attention. Of course, it depends on whether it is truly the same dream. Often what we call a recurring dream is really a serial dream, that delivers the story in installments."

"Like a TV miniseries?"

"Exactly."

Things looked promising. The bank president appeared to be trembling on the brink of a revelation. Then he saw a couple of familiar suits approaching. He cleared his throat and said loudly, "Very interesting, Robert. You know, my wife dreams."

He plainly felt that his patriarchal image, and maybe his basic machismo, would suffer if he were caught talking about his dreams.

Ironically, dreamers were venerated in hunter-warrior cultures, where they operated (among other things) as military-intelligence and psychological-warfare specialists, and even as grand strategists. Actually, our greatest warriors, the ones who do not spend an instant worrying about their macho credentials, have always known this. Gen. Norman Schwarz-kopf was reportedly guided by his dreams, as well as his state-of-the-art technology, in making tactical decisions during the Gulf War. He was in a grand tradition that includes Julius Caesar, who crossed the Rubicon because of a dream.

The hardheads who deprecate dreams or profess not to dream at all, in truth, are not our warriors, but men who feel threatened in their masculinity—most often by women, most of all by the unacknowledged feminine spirit, which inhabits us all, inside them.

perience
The story of
Asolitary proprison to the pore all convected in the longs. He that he, by the

won a big eno
ed successors
things up. Th
of his teachin
the story. The
The proce
Grand Inquis
would read thi
tolerance is a

a occupation a occupation occupat

arce. What RM: "You ! n. It's enou afinitely de generations, bon nner selves. I once neon was attended dle-aged, prosper. of the questions was leaving, how. local community

m. Does it mean and upbringing in

eams.

t might mean the my attention. Of n. Often what we ivers the story in

eared to be trem-Very interesting

maybe his basic ut his dreams. or cultures, where gence and psychoists. Actually, our nt worrying about Norman Schwarz his state-of-the-art lf War. He was in 3 ossed the Rubicon

not to dream at all tened in their mark e unacknowledge

Other social factors have militated against dream-sharing and dreamwork in Western societies, at least until recently. For centuries, the church applied crushing weight to deny the validity of personal experience in the worlds of spirit. Personal revelation is always perceived as a threat by religious monopolies. "Dreamwork is real church," enthuses Jeremy Taylor, a Unitarian minister as well as an inspiriting teacher, one of the founding fathers of the modern dreamwork movement. Real church sidelines the middleman or clergy and opens a path to a direct experience of the sacred. It is not surprising that this does not appeal to religious authoritarians.

The story of organized religion, in this regard, is thuddingly familiar: A solitary prophet or avatar, heralded and guided by dreams, brings his vision to the people, shaking the temples of established belief. He skips over all conventions. He heals like a shaman; he works with energy fields, casts out evil spirits, breathes lost soul-stuff into the places where it belongs. He is reviled, exiled, and sometimes murdered by the powers that be, by the priests and the pious. Long after his death, when he has won a big enough posthumous following, his cult is hijacked by the lineal successors of the people who damned him when he was shaking things up. They proceed to circulate an edited and bowdlerized version of his teachings, depriving women (for a start) of any significant role in the story. Then they shut the book and say the time of revelation is over.

The process is chillingly described in Dostoyevsky's parable of the Grand Inquisitor in The Brothers Karamazov. It would be nice if we could read this as a period piece, but in a time when fundamentalist intolerance is again on the rampage, it has a disturbingly contemporary feel. The brand of the Grand Inquisitor has burned deep. Journalists, as an occupational group, are as hard-boiled as any bunch you are likely to encounter. But I recall a conversation with a senior editor I'll call George that produced the following exchange:

George: "You keep talking about something you call the dream source. What exactly is the dream source?"

RM: "You might call it the Self, as Jung did. You might call it the Atman. It's enough for me to say that my dreams come from a source that is infinitely deeper and wiser than I am."

George: "You're saying the dream source might be something like God?"

RM: "You could say that."

George (looking worried): "But what if"—his lip trembled—"what if it's the devil?"

RM: "You're kidding."

George wasn't. He shunted the conversation on briskly to the latest bullpen gossip about hanky-panky at the White House. But for an instant, his seen-it-all mask had dropped, exposing a raw, pulsating fear. My hunch is that fear stemmed from scary dreams George had tried to keep in the closet, dreams that showed him things about himself he preferred to leave in the dark. But the name George gave to his fear has a pedigree.

To impose its control over bodies and souls, the medieval church not only demonized half the cosmos; it demonized the dream source and the personal unconscious—a poor name for what is also our channel to higher consciousness. Though George counted himself a cheerful agnostic, at that moment, in that clubby watering hole on the Upper East Side of Manhattan, the breath of the Grand Inquisitor was on his neck.

Carl Jung, the son of a Protestant minister who had lost his faith, observed that organized religion exists to protect people from a personal experience of the divine. Hopefully, we and our churches will evolve beyond the need for such defenses. In these things, there is simply no substitute for personal experience.

If fear of dreams breeds witchfinders, it also spawns reductionists, who are perhaps more deadly (or at least more deadening) because they invoke scientific jargon in a society where "science" is widely presumed to have all the answers. Turn a certain kind of scientist loose on the dreaming mind and you will soon be informed that dreams are hallucinations spawned by the wash of chemicals, or nonsensical clutter triggered by random neural firing. Such findings are usually reported without a single reference to the researcher's personal experience of dreaming, which speaks eloquently about their value.

There is all the difference in the world between a genuinely scientific approach and *scientism*, the dull ideology that denies the authenticity of what cannot be quantified and replicated under laboratory conditions. It is scientism, not genuine science, that is the enemy of dreaming. True science is hungry for fresh data and new experiments, ready to jettison

to us than out to us that the use the

There are a common dreams common dreams common dreams common dreams ampled the der who has approach advars are common dreams are common dreams are common dreams dream wor and gifted k. New York.

New York.

I asked at your dreams:
They all to them said the A boy whad precocio did when the reaction in National I had distinct to me.

hour finding

Dad was d

nbled_"who kly to the later

But for an in , pulsating fee rge had tried to himself he preto his fear has

ieval church no n source and the our channel the Upper East from a personi es will evolve be is simply no sub

ns reductionis ing) because the itist loose on th theories that our understanding has outgrown, ever alive to the possibility that the universe (like the dream source) is putting bigger questions to us than our best brains can put to it. It is no accident that the pathfinders of modern science—Einstein and Pauli, Kekulé and Bohr, even Sir Isaac Newton in his day—have been dreamers and practical

There are no "experts" on dreams. You are the final authority on your own dreams. If you need guidance, seek it from frequent fliers, not academics who put plate glass between their experiments and their experience. If you are going on vacation and want some restaurant tips, you wouldn't want to take advice from a guidebook whose author had not sampled the fare for himself. You would rather consult a seasoned trayeler who has been to your vacation spot. This is the way you should approach advice on dreams.

For the best counsel, consult a child who is young enough (or sufficiently free-spirited) not to have been corralled into thinking that dreams are "only" dreams. I will never forget the first time I conducted a dream workshop for elementary schoolchildren. They were "talented and gifted kids" from grades four to six in a school district in upstate New York.

I asked at the start of each session, "How many of you remember your dreams?"

They all did. They all thought dreams were important, too. Most of them said they had dreamed something before it happened.

A boy who looked like a miniature Marine with his fierce brush cut and precocious muscles jumped up and told us how he got mad with his dad when the family got lost in the station wagon on the way to a golf vacation in Myrtle Beach. "I kept telling Dad what turns to make, because I had dreamed the whole thing and I knew the way. Dad wouldn't listen to me, because he doesn't believe in dreams. We wasted a whole hour finding the motel because Dad says real men don't dream."

Dad was dead wrong.

CATCHING YOUR DREAMS



Before you can work with your dreams, you have to catch them. Dream catching is an exciting sport, the most thrilling and rewarding game I know. Like skiing or sailing, it demands practice and familiarity with the terrain and the weather conditions.

You don't need to buy any equipment more costly than a notebook

and a ballpoint pen.

You begin by deciding this is something you want to try. Your motive may be curiosity or adventure or the feeling you need a new entry point to approach your problems. Perhaps you are already on a spiritual quest. Maybe you need a better way to distinguish what you truly think and feel from the clutter of other people's feelings and opinions. Maybe you just want to have fun.

Susan Novotny, an attractive but overworked bookstore owner I know, became a dedicated dreamer after she woke from a magic-carpet ride. For the third or fourth year in a row, she had promised herself a midwinter getaway from the snowbelt to an island in the sun, but had failed to find the time or money to take her vacation. Then she had this dream:

I was at a beach resort on St. John. Everything was vividly real. I can still feel the sun and salt air on my skin, the warmth of the sand between my toes. I can still smell the fish broiling on the outdoor grill. I had the pleasure and romance of a two-week vacation, all in one night. It didn't cost me \$2,000 and I didn't have to wait for my bags at the airport.

She made it to St. John the following winter and found herself inside the scenes from this dream. Shamans say that in dreams, we are already choosing the paths we will follow in waking life.

If you are ready to become a dream catcher, you will make room in

J. Clearly nember my c nember my c source. Reaf source. write want to write

> 1 be hea 2. Have

out having

3. Give you. It's bessuse an alarr caught up

4. Give bed. Try us not wish to jot down y

5. Write
usual punis
are fleeting
furthermore
convenient
them later,

6. Start

MS

re to catch then ng and rewardin ice and familian

than a notebook

try. Your moin a new entry point nions. Maybe you

ookstore owner om a magic-carp promised herself n the sun, but ha on. Then she ha

as vividly real. Ice of the sand between tdoor grill. I had t n one night. It dish s at the airport.

and herself inside arns, we are allow II make 10th

your life for your dreams. Here are some basic tips on improving your dream recall:

- 1. Clearly state your intention to yourself. For example: "I want to remember my dreams tonight." Or: "I ask for the guidance of my dream source." Reaffirm your intention when you lie down to sleep. You may want to write this down as a statement or request and put the piece of paper on your bedside table or under your pillow. If you have fairly good dream recall already, or if there is a major concern you need to explore, you may wish to formulate a more specific request. For example: "How can I be healed?" Or: "How can I best handle the job interview?"
- 2. Have your tools ready. Put a notepad and pen (or a tape recorder, if you prefer) on your bedside table where you can reach them easily without having to grope around or turn on the light.
- 3. Give yourself time to bring your dreams back. Allow yourself some extra time in the morning to laze in bed and let your dreams come back to you. It's best if you can wake spontaneously, without an alarm. If you must use an alarm clock, set it to a buzzer rather than the radio, so you don't get caught up in the clutter of the outside world as soon as you wake. If you are new to dreamwork, you may want to start your experiments over a weekend or a vacation break when you can set your own schedule.
- 4. Give yourself space. Try to record your dreams before getting out of bed. Try using a penlight if you find you can't write in the dark and do not wish to disturb your partner. If necessary, creep into the bathroom to jot down your notes; a lot of good dreamwork begins in the bathroom.
- 5. Write your dreams down at once. This may seem like cruel and unusual punishment when you wake from a dream at 4 A.M., but dreams are fleeting, often gone within minutes if you release your attention. Furthermore, the most powerful and urgent dreams often come at inconvenient times. If you tell yourself you can go back to sleep and catch them later, you'll probably find you are wrong.
- 6. Start with a few trigger words. You can use these later to produce a fuller report. The dream scene you remember most clearly is probably

the one from which you have just woken. Summarize it in a few words. Make sure you include any names and phrases you recall. You may find yourself triggering memories of earlier scenes. Write these down, too. Your notes will often give you a dream sequence in reverse order, like a movie run backwards. You can correct this when you write a finished report in your journal.

- 7. Don't censor your dreams! The dream source can be brutally frank about aspects of your personality, behavior, and desires you prefer to ignore or repress. Let it speak! It knows you better than you know yourself in your everyday mind.
- 8. Don't interpret! Concentrate on capturing your dream experience raw before you start worrying about what it means. Don't reject dream material as "weird" or "trivial." A dream that seems bizarre may be dramatizing an issue in order to grab your attention, or guiding you beyond your normal level of awareness. A mundane-seeming dream may contain important precognitive material; much of waking life is also hohum.
- 9. Pay attention to your feelings. Your feelings about your dream are often your best guide to its meaning and urgency. The storyline may seem banal, but if you have strong feelings about the dream, there is something here you need to work on. Pay attention to your physical sensations as well. Dreams are bodytalk as well as soultalk.
- 10. If you wake with no dream memories, relax. Roll around gently in bed. Sometimes dreams are coaxed back when you get your body back to the position you were in when they originally came to you.
- 11. Put out a welcome mat. If you still have no dream recall, take a moment to write down what you are thinking and feeling. Your thoughts and sensations may be part of your dream hangover, even if you have lost the dream. By writing something down, you are putting out a welcome mat for tomorrow's dreams. You are signaling that you are at home and ready to receive. You may notice, as you get into the swing, that there are cycles to your dream recall. For example, some women report heightened dream activity during their periods and around the full moon; others experience a blackout effect.

12. Alwa p. Sharin stain you

The modream jokeeping a ing with am still d

For a come ver a single e of these cong as a

The m that have counter p dream jou tween you your abili dreams. It

often scou what lies a When walk

For exa

e it in a few word ecall. You may find e these down, too reverse order, like;

12. Always do something with your dreams. Keeping a journal is a first step. Sharing with a partner is great home entertainment and will help sustain your commitment to catching and working with dreams.

YOUR OWN BOOK OF DREAMS



 $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{he}}$ most important book on dreams you will ever read is your own dream journal. You will be astonished by how much you will gain by keeping a dream journal and consulting it regularly. I have been working with my personal dream journals for more than thirty years, and I am still discovering the wealth of resources they can unlock.

For a start, once you start working with a dream journal you will become very clearly aware that many dreams do not deliver their story in a single episode. The plot is often developed through installments. Some of these dream series are concluded the following night; some run for as long as a TV soap opera.

The meaning of many dreams is obscure because they depict events that have not yet taken place in ordinary reality. In such dreams, we encounter people and situations from the future. If you are keeping a dream journal, you will soon find it easy to log the correspondence between your dreams and subsequent events. This will help you to hone your ability to recognize and work with precognitive material in your dreams. It will also enable you to check your dreams for guidance on the best way to behave or respond in a developing situation. In dreams, we often scout far beyond current circumstances, bringing back glimpses of what lies ahead on the various paths that are open to us in waking life. When waking events catch up with such dreams, it can be very useful to go back to the original report for confirmation or cautionary advice.

For example, I once asked my dreams for guidance on how to get the business side of my life in order—an example of dream incubation, which we will review as a technique later in this chapter. In the dream that came to me, I was hurrying to catch a ferry. In order to get to the

1 be brutally frank es you prefer to ig. you know yourself dream experience

write a finished to

Don't reject dream is bizarre may be or guiding you be eming dream may ing life is also ho-

toryline may seem m, there is some ur physical sensa-

around gently in et your body back e to you.

ream recall, take? and feeling. You hangover, even i you are putting out ding that you area get into the swing ile, some women r and around the fil ferry, I had to scramble over tables loaded up with packages and cartons of books. The location was the bank of a wide river, close to the sea.

I woke feeling cheerful and confident. I knew I had got to the ferry on time, though I was puzzled that I had no recollection of the boat itself, or my fellow passengers. The theme of needing to speed up in order to get on board the boat (or the train or plane) was very familiar, and I took it as an advisory to deal with some long-neglected paperwork. But I was stumped by the significance of the ferry and all those packages of books, until an event took place in waking life that was highly relevant to "the business side of my life."

Eighteen months later, my agent, Stuart Krichevsky, called me over a weekend to tell me that he had decided to set up his own literary agency and hoped I would join him. I asked for details. He told me his main office, for the time being, would be located in Dobbs Ferry, New York. He would be sharing space with a friend in the book-packaging business. Stuart had just mentioned the two key elements from my dream: the ferry and the book packages. I hurried to pull an old dream journal from the shelf to confirm the details. The overlap between my old dream and a later event brought me a strong sense of confirmation that Stuart was the right person to handle the business side of my literary career, and I did not hesitate to join him in his move to Dobbs Ferry. When I drove down to the old Hudson River port (where there is no longer a ferry) to lunch with him a few weeks later, I found myself inside the landscape from my dream.

You will find yourself using your dream journal in other exciting ways. Dreams offer nightly readouts on your physical, emotional, and spiritual health. By tracking and comparing these reports you can monitor the state of your health, your relationships, and your progress toward (or away from) your larger goals.

Journaling is creative play, richly rewarding for its own sake. It will build your talents as a storyteller. You will find yourself writing effortlessly and may discover you have far greater literary abilities than you previously expected. You may discover similar artistic gifts if you choose to draw your dreams and map your dream journeys.

Journaling helps to mobilize intuition. Working with night dreams, you become more alive to the dreamlike symbols and synchronicities of waking life.

Your dream journal will become a personal treasury of images,

part of a larger so lf you are no suring one tor

1. Choose the entrything from the spiral desps to spiral freathound for the spiral spi

2. Keep your key if necessary mission, and y Your journal is self and your of

3. Make a community of the shall five it too lor

4. Date your sometimes high sometimes high sometimes high sometimes high sometimes with the sometimes and the sometimes in your lines in your

5. Give your aide, even if the not come

kages and cattle got to the fen on of the boats peed up in ords y familiar, and paperwork, Bu hose packages (s highly relevant

called me over n literary agence me his main of New York, H ng business. Stum: the ferry and from the shelf and a later even the right person to the old Hud with him a fer dream.

our progress to own sake. It wi lf writing effort bilities than you ifts if you choos

other exciting

emotional, and

rs vou can mor

ith night dream synchronicities of image

charms, and teaching stories, the vocabulary of soul. As you work with dream symbols, you will discover that they resonate with the great mythic themes of humankind, which is natural, since (as Joseph Campbell observed) myths are collective dreams. You will see that your life is part of a larger story. If you are not already keeping a dream journal, you should consider

starting one tomorrow, with your take from tonight's dreams. Here is how to begin:

- 1. Choose the right book. Members of my dream groups work with everything from handmade paper and morocco bindings with fancy clasps to spiral-bound steno pads. I use thick, college-ruled notebooks, "neatbound" for tidy stacking. I leave the left-hand pages blank, so I can add comments later on, and I reserve a section at the back for an index.
- 2. Keep your journal private. Keep it in a safe place, under lock and key if necessary. Nobody has the right to read your journal without permission, and you should be guarded about granting such permission. Your journal is a place where you must be absolutely honest with yourself and your dream source. If your partner is a snoop who refuses to honor your need for privacy, maybe you need a new partner.
- 3. Make a date with your journal. Ideally, you should write up your rough notes in your journal each morning, while your memories are fresh. If you can't manage this, try to set aside time in the evening. Don't leave it too long, or you may find you can't make sense of your notes.
- 4. Date your reports. The exact time when you woke from a dream is sometimes highly significant; you may find that it corresponds to an outer event, or to another person's dream activity. You may also notice that certain types of dreams cluster around the anniversaries of big events in your life.
- 5. Give your dreams titles. Think of each dream as a story and give it a title, even if the dream is only a fragment. Don't agonize over this; you are not competing for a literary award. Put down the first phrase that comes to mind. Sometimes this phrase will bring out a dream message

you may have overlooked or undervalued. Here's a sampling from recent workshops. How many of these titles resonate with you? "Watching Movies in Church." "Meeting My Younger Self." "Spilled Juice." "Naked in Public." "My Shoes Don't Fit." "Stranger in the Mirror." "My Dead Grandmother Comes to Visit." "Selling House." "Back in School." "Flying." "Cutting Up Snakes with a Butterknife."

- 6. Note your feelings and immediate associations. If your mother does not figure in your dream report, but you have a hunch the dream relates to her, write that down, too. Notice your physical sensations when you came out of the dream. You might want to mention what was on your mind the previous day. Little dreams are often full of day residue. However, big dreams are more closely related to what lies in our future than what is behind us.
- 7. Index your dreams. A running index of dream titles will help you locate dream material quickly and track recurring themes.
- 8. Note recurring themes and locales. Is your dream self constantly changing trains or clothes? Are you being pursued? Do you often get telephone calls in your dreams? Do you frequently find yourself naked in public? Are you drawn again and again in dreams to places you do not know in waking life?
- 9. Log correspondences between dreams and waking events. Go back to your journal at regular intervals and check the dreams that seem to foreshadow external events. Where appropriate, insert a newspaper clipping, a letter, or some other memento.
- 10. Note overlaps between your dreams and those of other people. If you share dreams frequently with one or more partners, you will notice interesting parallels. Sometimes one person's dream seems to hold the key to another's. You may be able to identify interactive dreams in which you and another dreamer share the same dreamscape.

Above all, have fun! Decorate your journal with sketches, snapshots, or postcards that evoke your dreams or simply reflect your moods. Track

your dream in dre your of your dre your (the only cr gitic (the only cr gitis.

Societies that proaching the volve journey sarifice. Pilgr the sanctuaries of wheat cakes initiatory dreat be admitted to where they m The Greek main the first certanded to bring the sanctuaries of the s

Take a l matter, and and go to spell seven in the hear a sign and

If the issue is
sweetening the
If you are is

your dream images through a good dictionary of symbols. Try recasting some of your dream reports as poems, and don't listen to your inner critic (the only critic with whom you need share this exercise) as you do

DREAM INCUBATION



Societies that value dreams evolve recognized techniques for approaching the dream source for guidance and healing. These may involve journeying to a sacred place, purification, invocation, and sacrifice. Pilgrims traveled from all over the ancient Hellenic world to the sanctuaries of Asklepios, the god of healing. They came bearing gifts of wheat cakes and honey, to camp out under the stars and hope for an initiatory dream that would satisfy the priests that they were worthy to be admitted to the abaton—the "forbidden dormitory" of the god where they might receive a big dream that would heal their ailments. The Greek magical papyri, prepared by pagan and gnostic practitioners in the first centuries of the Christian era, describe all sorts of rituals intended to bring about prophetic or healing dreams:

Take a linen strip, and on it you write with myrrh ink on the matter, and wrap an olive branch and place it beside your head, and go to sleep, pure, on a rush mat on the ground, saying the spell seven times to the lamp: "Hermes, lord of the world, who are in the heart . . . who send forth oracles by day or night . . . Reveal a sign and send me your true gift of prophecy."4

If the issue is serious enough, the authors of the papyri recommend sweetening the pot with the blood of a dove or a crow.

If you are into ritual, you may prefer this less sanguinary suggestion from Cornelius Agrippa, the sixteenth-century German magus:

mother does dream relates ns when you was on your sidue. Howr future than

ng from recen

u? "Watching

pilled Juice

Mirror," "M

e." "Back is

vill help you

ou often get urself naked s you do not

Go back 10 seem to fore per clipping

people. If you hold the ke s in which you

Let there be made an image of dreams, which being put under the head of him that dreams, makes him dream true dreams concerning anything that he hath formerly deliberated of: and let the figure be that of a man sleeping in the bosom of an angel. . . . Thou shalt write upon the breast of the man the name of the effect desired, and in the hand of the angel the name of the intelligence of the Sun.'

In all inner work, however, it is intention, not ritual, that matters. If you have a question you truly need answered, or a problem you truly need to solve, you can take it to your dream source. In all likelihood, you will get the guidance you need from the dreams that will come to you—if not on the first night, then within a fairly short period. All that is required is that you (a) formulate your question or request clearly; (b) clear your channels—for example, by laying off alcohol, drugs, and caffeine and by not overeating before going to bed; and (c) that you agree to accept and work with the dreams that are given to you.

Here's how it works:

EXERCISE: PILLOW TALK

1. State your intention clearly. You may express it either as a question or a request. For example: "How should I handle the job interview?" Or: "Help me to be healed." A good place to start is by asking to improve your dream recall or to have better communication with your dream teachers. Whatever your question, it should relate to something of real importance to you. In my experience, dream incubation works best if your intention is positive, life-affirming, and open-ended. One of my favorite requests for my dream source is "Help me to unlock my full creative energy."

- Write down your question or request. Remind yourself of it throughout the day. When you go to bed, place the piece of paper or the index card with your question under your pillow. (This really does help!)
- 3. Record your dreams and explore how they might answer your question. At first glance, you may not see a connection. Keep looking: it's probably there. If you have failed to catch any dreams, jot down the

first thing that col

4. Remember 1:
2 question to you
ment on your ai
deeper Self wants
ing for help to fu
that your present
different direction

NORI

The

One reason infree with dreams is that If the dream source fusing to listen, it A nightmare is message was delive

se was delive yelop the pluck are their fuller meaning Consider, for exsenacing intruders the invasive source being put under true dreams con. ed of: and let the of an angel... name of the efme of the intelli-

ual, that matters, is problem you truly problem you truly come to sthat will come to cort period. All the request clearly, to hol, drugs, and cold (c) that you age:

either as a question job interview?" Or y asking to improve the with your dress to something of the bation works best a-ended. One of \$100 outlook my full credit to the control of the co

ourself of it through of paper or the inte really does help!)

ight answer your que on. Keep looking first thing that comes into your head—and be alert for any unexpected or striking incidents in waking life that may also have a bearing on your question.

4. Remember that the dream source is wiser than the ego! When you put a question to your dreams, you are inviting your greater Self to comment on your affairs or help you to straighten them out. But your deeper Self wants more for you than your ego agenda. You may be asking for help to fulfill your present goals—only to be told by your dreams that your present goals are all wrong, and you should take a completely different direction.

WORKING THROUGH NIGHTMARES



The wheeling of the stars is not infinite

And the tiger is one of the forms that return.

Jorge Luis Borges

One reason infrequent dream recallers may be uneasy about working with dreams is that the ones they tend to remember are the scary ones. If the dream source is trying to convey a message, and we persist in refusing to listen, it will resort to shock techniques to get our attention.

A nightmare is actually an aborted dream, one we fled before its full message was delivered. Remarkable discoveries await us when we develop the pluck and the skill to return to nightmare scenes to unveil their fuller meaning by the reentry techniques described in chapter 4-

Consider, for example, the kind of nightmare in which you find menacing intruders inside your house. This could be a warning about the invasive sources of illness, or a literal caution about the risk of a burglary or break-in. Alternatively, the intruders could be helpful messen-

gers you have been trying not to heed. Jeremy Taylor tells a hilarious story about a nightmare messenger who broke into a man's dream home and pursued him in the fearsome guise of a fire-breathing dragon. The dreamer kept waking in a cold sweat, heart banging against his ribs, until he resolved—with Taylor's encouragement—to face his adversary and demand to know why it kept coming after him. When he was able to do this, he noticed that the nightmare dragon was no longer so scary. It was more cartoonish, but quite disgusting, since it was slimed over with a thick coating of black tar. The dreamer demanded to know why the dragon was after him. He was told that his pursuer was his nicotine addiction, and that it was time to get out from under it. As a result, the dreamer quit smoking.6

Being chased is one of the most familiar nightmare themes. The question to ask is, What am I running away from? In dreams, we often run away from things that we can't control. These may be closely related to habits or attitudes we can't control in waking life either, like that nicotine dragon. A useful question to ask about nightmares of this type, after waking, is "What part of myself am I running away from?" But it is better still to go back into the unfinished dream and put that question to the adversary himself.

Trying to escape dream challenges by fleeing back into ordinary reality (or still worse, by trying to bolt the door shut against the dream source in general) is a poor life choice. The issues we confront, or fail to confront, in dreams are issues we need to deal with now. In an even larger sense, the dream state is an arena in which we are trained and tested in choice and courage and our ability to grow. Flee the arena, duck the training, and you will find yourself obliged to take the same tests in waking life. Where will you flee then? Back to the dreams you wouldn't face? Into a fog of addiction?

The ways we sometimes try to escape from challenges in waking life are similar to the ways we try to get out of disturbing dreams.

My Jeep was totaled a few years ago by a woman who ran a red light. She alighted briefly from her car, which had suffered only minor damage. She moved her hand over her eyes, blocking out the scene. "I don't have time for this," she said in a drowsy monotone. "This isn't happening."

She climbed back into her car and made as if to drive off.

I had to reach through her window and turn off her ignition to persuade her that we needed to trade insurance information and wait for we do when we ru The woman's se authentic way: "I nipulate dream experience to suit We need to cor sented and work important step is What are the s count on your dr have grown beyo themes. You are fa (In dreams, flying serpents, hulking something more at the top of that What you thin need to face. How By working with o means coaching yo

denial. She told th

vimesses were avai

the scene and tell

The woman dr

Here are a few t **►** WORKING l. Dialogue with

confronted and int

in I running away

2. Dialogue with y Who are you? What

Taylor tells a hilan to a man's dreamb breathing dragon, 1 ng against his ribs, h face his adversary and Then he was able to d longer so scary. It is as slimed over with ed to know why to r was his nicotine at ler it. As a result, the

htmare themes. The In dreams, we often nay be closely related either, like that nio nares of this type, at away from?" But iti nd put that questin

k into ordinary real it against the dream ve confront, or fail ith now. In an ever we are trained and row. Flee the arena ged to take the same k to the dreams ye

llenges in waking like ing dreams. n who ran a red ligh d only minor damage ie scene. "I don't haif This isn't happening o drive off. estar ignition to po

the police. When the cops arrived, she had moved to a different phase of denial. She told them she had had the green light. Fortunately, several witnesses were available to give the cops the facts.

The woman driver's initial response to a nasty situation was to flee the scene and tell herself nothing had happened. This is precisely what we do when we run away from a dream challenge and dismiss it as "only a dream."

The woman's second response was to rewrite her experience in an inauthentic way: "I had the green light." We do this when we try to manipulate dream images in ways that distort the authentic dream experience to suit the ego's fantasies of control.

We need to confront our issues on the ground on which they are presented and work forward toward genuine resolution. The first and allimportant step is to stay with the dream.

What are the shapes of your deepest fears and insecurities? You can count on your dreams to show them to you, over and over, until you have grown beyond them. Thus nightmares often present recurring themes. You are falling—maybe because you don't yet realize you can fly. (In dreams, flying is perfectly natural.) You are being swamped. Your teeth fall out. Your toilet keeps flooding. Monstrous attackers-tigers, serpents, hulking brutes—are out to eat you alive. Or you are scared by something more nebulous: by what may lie behind that closed door, or at the top of that stairway to the attic.

What you think you can't face, in all probability, is exactly what you need to face. How do you develop the resolve and resources to do that? By working with dreams the old-fashioned way, the shaman's way. This means coaching your dream self to stay with the dream until you have confronted and integrated your fears.

Here are a few tips on how you can prepare yourself to do this:

WORKING YOUR WAY THROUGH NIGHTMARES

- 1. Dialogue with your fears. Ask yourself: What is blocking me? What am I running away from? Why am I afraid to finish this dream?
- 2. Dialogue with your dream adversary. Ask whatever is menacing you: Who are you? What are you doing in my dream? What are you trying to

- 3. Rescript the role of your dream self. Ask yourself what would happen if you changed your attitudes and actions in the dream you left unresolved.
- 4. Dream the dream onward. Imagine the dream unfolding beyond the point at which you woke up. If you don't like what seems to be happening, see if you can create a happier outcome, maybe by calling up help. But don't be content with a cute solution that seems less real than the original dream. You may find that resolving this dream requires action from you in outer reality as well as inside the dreamscape.
- 5. Invoke allies. It's okay to ask for help! You may even be about to discover that your dream adversaries are allies in disguise. We can learn a lot from shamans about this, as in the case of dream tigers, who figure with surprising frequency even in the dreams of modern Westerners who have never seen a tiger outside a zoo or a circus.

- DREAM TYGERS

Tyger, Tyger, burning bright In the forests of the night, What immortal hand or eye Could frame thy fearful symmetry?

William Blake

Among the indigenous peoples of Southeast Asia, the tiger or clouded leopard is frequently the animal guardian and soul companion of the most powerful shamans. Such shamans are believed to be able to shapeshift into tiger form not only to fight enemies but also to heal and to test and initiate shamans-to-be. In Sarawak, a shaman might seek to scare away the evil spirits that bring disease by eating fire and blowing smoke over his patient and then by transforming into a clouded leopard (Neofelis nebulosa). In the Malay states of Perak and Selangor, according to Richard Winstedt, an early anthropologist:

A magician at a séance will growl and sniff and crawl under mats and lick the naked body of a patient, his growls and moveing possessed by ing possessed by ing a scance, it is ing a scance, it is

The Malay some of the souls is home of his souls is home of the souls in a soul and the soul and

the tiger is the shape to teach their che weach their che weach their che wercome. When a tiger that challe Though popul counted by recent proach to dreamy with the dream time.

• We need to
• If we flee fro

lt's okay to o

Small children hings. At four, my in which she was composed about t what would happe cam you left unit

unfolding beyond it seems to be han aybe by calling u eems less real than dream requires ac amscape.

en be about to die We can learnal s, who figure with Westerners who

ments showing that he has been transformed and so far from being possessed by his spirit helper has obtained control of it. During a séance, it is alleged, a tiger appears at least once, though experts debate whether it is the real animal or only a were-tiger.7

The Malay shaman's affinity with the tiger survives physical death. One of his souls is believed to transfer to a tiger, which becomes a source of magical knowledge to his successors. The decisive initiation test for a shamanic apprentice—the shamanic equivalent of taking your bar exams—is a fearful confrontation with a tiger spirit who will grant him the power to communicate with spirits and enter the spirit worlds at will only after he has demonstrated his courage. The would-be shaman may see himself torn limb from limb, so he can be made new, in a new dream

The Senoi, a forest people of the Malay Peninsula, also believe that the tiger is the shaman's most powerful spirit helper. The Senoi are said to teach their children that nightmare adversaries are hostile spirits (mara) that become spirit helpers (gunik) when they are confronted and overcome. When a dreamer develops the courage to confront and accept a tiger that challenges him in dreams, he becomes a shaman.

Though popular accounts of Senoi dream practices have been discounted by recent scholars as overly idealized,8 they have inspired an approach to dreamwork that is essentially shamanic and works. In dealing with the dream tigers, its key insights are these:

- · We need to confront dream adversaries, not run away from them.
- · If we flee from a scary dream, we need to learn how to go back inside it and face up to our fears.
 - It's okay to call for help in order to do this.
- · When we overcome dream adversaries, they become friends and helpers.

Small children sometimes seem to know intuitively how to do these things. At four, my daughter, Sophie, told me she had had a scary dream in which she was chased by "hairy monsters." She seemed remarkably composed about this at the breakfast table. I asked what she had done about the hairy monsters. She told me, "I put on a dragon costume and chased them back."

ne tiger or clouds companion of the to be able to shape o to heal and to to might seek to so and blowing smooth ouded leopard (M langor, according

and crawl under

NINE KEYS TO YOUR DREAMS



It is a capital mistake to theorize before one has data.

Sherlock Holmes

If you do not do something with your dreams, you will not dream well.

Huichol shaman

- A TRAVEL KIT

A recurring theme in my dreams, and probably in yours, is of changing my clothes and accessories. When I started studying shamanism, for example, I dreamed I was in a fancy men's clothing store, looking at the kind of "power suits" I used to affect when I was a magazine editor in London, trying to fit in at the gentlemen's clubs of St. James's. In the dream, I started stroking the fabric of a blue, double-breasted pinstripe—very Savile Row—when suddenly it changed into a coat of animal skins, trimmed with fur. I looked for the maker's name. The tag read "Shamanic." As life went on, I realized that this dream not only reflected the profound change that was taking place in my values and preoccupations, but the change I would eventually make in the way I presented myself in public. Dreams of changing clothes—like the equally common dream in which you see yourself naked or only partially dressed in a public situation—are often about how we present ourselves to other people, and how we are seen (or think we are seen) by them.

A frequent variation on this theme, in my dreams, is of getting kitted out for an expedition: putting on bush clothes for an African safari or an Australian walkabout, donning an insulated suit for a trek across Antarctic ice floes, or a deep-sea diver's gear, or a space suit for intergalactic travel. These changes of costume and accoutrements are often the prelude to thrilling dream adventures.

This chapter is designed to offer you a travel kit for your own dream explorations. The techniques outlined here are those I have found most useful in working with dreams. Because dreams can have many layers of meaning, many or all of these techniques may be relevant in exploring a single dream. The first two steps will become almost automatic once you have gotten into the habit of working with your dream journal, and they require less detailed explanation than those that follow.

AMS

ta.

will not

1. TRUST YOUR FEELINGS



Always pay attention to how you feel when you wake from a dream. Your feelings and bodily sensations may be your best guide to the relative urgency and importance of a dream, and its positive or negative implications.

A young woman called Lisa brought the following dream report to one of my classes:

I am in the bathtub. I seem to be trancing out. I come to my senses when I realize the tub is overflowing. Now I'm trying to reach the faucet to shut off the flow of water so I won't make a mess.

Next I'm in the kitchen, throwing up. I keep vomiting up red liquid. It keeps flowing and flowing. I'm scrambling around to get cups and containers to hold it so it won't make a mess on the floor.

In many people's minds, the image of upchucking huge quantities of "red liquid" might sound a medical alarm. But Lisa was serene, almost radiant, as she recounted this dream. I asked how she felt when she woke up. She told us modestly, "I was happy I finally had such an interesting dream to share with the group."

These certainly did not sound like the reactions of a person who might have seen herself spitting up blood. Asked to describe the "red stuff," she said it reminded her of Kool-Aid. She recalled—during further discussion—that one of the containers she picked up was a plastic mug with cartoon figures on it, the kind of mug some of us associated with feeding a baby. The earlier image of the overflowing tub made me think of the bag of waters breaking before childbirth. "If it were my dream," someone suggested, "I'd take a pregnancy test."

Lisa flushed to her ears. She had spent many years trying to conceive a baby, without success. After that workshop, she took a pregnancy test. At the next class, she told us with a dreamy smile that she was going to

andrum died and as frumpeted as a sumpeted as a since her felt and a sikely to be. Take your sen changes as you diean sensative abe felt a sexua A Freudian months occasive determined sexuantial and that the lift and that the lift and freudian and the sexuantial and the sexuantia

In keeping a coming down you fouts to the sur tag may come a complete tevels of You can make the complete tevels of the complete tevels o

you wake from ur best guide to the positive or negatin

ng dream reportu

I come to my sense to reach the faux

iting up red liquid to get cups and con-

huge quantities d was serene, almos felt when she wol such an interesting

s of a person who o describe the "n called—during fur ced up was a plast me of us associate owing tub made of irth. "If it were p rs trying to conce

ok a pregnancy to

have her first baby. It was the quality of her feelings that had provided

On the other side of the scales, the warning contained in a somewhat humdrum dream report of a country drive (described in a later section) was trumpeted by the fact that the dreamer kept clutching at her stomach as she shared it.

Your "felt sense" of the dream—to borrow Eugene Gendlin's phrase—is not only your first clue to its character and importance, but is likely to be your final assurance that you have unlocked its meaning. Take your sense of the dream into your body and see if you notice any changes as you call back the images. As a young woman relived the dream sensations of sitting in a swing in an unknown amusement park, she felt a sexual charge as she gripped and released, gripped and released. A Freudian might have made this connection reflexively-and might, on this occasion, have been right. But the meaning of dreams cannot be determined solely on the head level, and the dream might have meant something altogether different. In working with your dreams, you will find that the rush of discovery brings physical sensations. You may feel suddenly hot or cold. You may get shivers.

2. FIRST ASSOCIATIONS



In keeping a dream journal, you will want to get into the habit of jotting down your first associations with the dreams you record. What floats to the surface of your consciousness in the first minutes after waking may come from layers of the dream that have eluded you, or from deeper levels of dreaming.

You can make a game out of highlighting key words in your dream report and jotting down the associations they bring to mind. Maybe you find (as I do) that you quite often dream about shoes; maybe you've lost your shoes or left them somewhere or are shopping for new shoes or find your new shoes pinch. After a dream in which I swapped shoes with

someone else, I made the following list of my associations with shoes: "Shoes enable me to walk on the ground without hurting myself or picking up dirt and trash. Shoes have soles. They sometimes come with strings. 'You can't understand a person until you've walked in his shoes.' 'If the shoe fits . . .' I can put them on or off. Shoes are what ground me." Several of these quick associations gave me insight on that dream, and a recurring dream motif. Your personal list will tell you far more. pouse of t

back from

reminded

Irish name

buried dre

formation

deams inco

dog the lig

Partner is w

Your dreams

tret you ate

process the es

My first impressions might extend to a guess at the overall message of a dream. For example, I dreamed that I visited a clinic where people seemed to be getting ready for a brain surgery operation. I became concerned because packages of chopped meat were on the same table as the brain matter that was going to be used in the transplant. My first hunch, on waking, was that my dream was an animated commentary on the kind of scientist who reduces the mind to "a computer made of meat." The following day, a reporter called me out of the blue and asked me to comment on the theory that dreams are the meaningless side effects of "random neuronal firing" in the brain.

Your first associations with a dream may surface material that is not in your remembered dream, and this may be especially valuable.1

You might record a dream that seems to have nothing to do with Duluth, but find that the word Duluth springs to mind shortly after you wake, in those precious minutes when you are still lightly connected to the dreamstate. Maybe your dream involves someone who has a connection with Duluth. Maybe it involves a future visit to Duluth you do not yet know-in your waking mind-that you will one day take. Maybe Duluth is a fragment from another dream you have wholly forgotten. Or maybe you picked up something just now, in the twilight state between sleep and waking, when your natural telepathic ability is least inhibited.

I woke the other morning, after a thunderstorm, with bits and pieces of many dreams, including scenes of a lush green valley with waterfalls.* The word Ailill came into my head. I knew its spelling, but also heard its unusual pronunciation: "Ah-lill," with the stress on the second sylla-

^{*} Electrical-storm activity seems to heighten psychic receptivity and increase the number of dreams we recall. However, individual dreams on such nights are often interrupted, and dream reports may be fragmentary, possibly the effect of multiple awakenings.

with sh ur hurting mysel ometimes come w walked in his show oes are what grow sight on that dreat ll tell you fat mor ne overall message clinic where people tion. I became con ne same table as th int. My first hund ommentary on the ter made of meat ie and asked men eless side effects

naterial that is m ly valuable.

ng to do with De shortly after you htly connected who has a conna Duluth you do no day take. Mapt nolly forgotten.() ight state between y is least inhibital ith bits and pied y with waterfalk ng, but also head

such nights are the effect of mulij

n the second spl

ble. It sounded Celtic, and subsequent research turned up some interesting information about the legendary King Ailill of Connaught, spouse of the formidable and insatiable Queen Madb. In one account, Ailill was credited with the ability to project dream doubles that were perceived by other people as fully physical.2

I had fun following this prompt into the world of Celtic heroes and shape-shifters. Then at my dream workshop that night, a woman just back from Hawaii started enthusing about a magical store on Maui called Ailill, which she pronounced as I had heard it in my dream; she explained that the store owner, an Irishman, had taught her to do this. She showed me travel brochures of Hawaii that contained a picture of waterfalls that reminded me of the scene in my dreams. The next day, I received an invitation to conduct a workshop in Hawaii. My first impression—the Irish name plucked from the air-put me on the track of an almostburied dream that may have been preparing me for a trip to Hawaii.

3. REALITY CHECK



7hough dreams are inner experiences, they often contain accurate information about external reality. In both subtle and unsubtle ways, dreams incorporate signals from the outside environment—the barking dog, the lightning flash, the sound track of the late-night show your partner is watching on the TV next door, or the phases of the moon. Your dreams are equally likely to reflect your body's reactions to whatever you ate or drank the night before, and your mental attempts to process the events and emotions of the day.

However, dream material is not restricted to what is available to the dreamer in the past or present. In dreams, we are constantly scanning ahead, preparing for future challenges. Many dreams contain accurate and helpful information from the future, and from places the dreamer may never have visited in waking life, although this information is often

scrambled in transmission and garbled in transcription. In working with dreams, I have never wasted more time—or seen others waste so much time—as when I have ignored messages of this kind in favor of symbolic interpretations.

Before I do anything else with a dream, I ask, Could this dream mean

exactly what it says?

If my dream takes me into an unfamiliar but realistic locale, I will ask myself, Is this a place I will visit in the future, or a place where something relevant to me is happening right now?

Even for dream enthusiasts, it is possible to do extensive work on only a limited number of dreams. But I try to run this kind of "reality check" on *all* my dreams, including the most trivial-seeming, bizarre, or fragmentary.

To run an effective reality check on dream material, it is necessary to record your dreams as completely and faithfully as possible, without editing. I confess that I still miss some of my dream messages by letting my internal editor interfere.

On the morning of December 13, 1994, I made the following entry in my dream journal:

Journey to the East

I am taking trains across Holland. At one stop I ask other passengers if we have arrived at Nijmegen. They are anxious to help. They tell me we are not yet at Nijmegen; I will know the town by a certain church steeple. I have been to the east, to the sea. I have been in the water fully dressed. My clothes are still drenched, and water is pooling around my feet.

I was not surprised to find myself in the Netherlands in this dream. I had recently returned from conducting some Active Dreaming workshops at Oibibio, an adventurous holistic center in the old Mercury Building in Amsterdam, and was planning to return there two months later. I had never been to Nijmegen, but the name of the town rang a few bells. My friend Aad van Ouwerkerk, an intrepid dream explorer, had recently moved there and had invited me to visit him. Nijmegen is also the "twin city" of Albany, New York, near my home.

But I was confused by one oddity in my dream report. It stated that

had been but I needed but I needed but I how country? the country?
I proceeds my waking n

dream to cla
the word "al
read: "I have
Why so n
at the end of
as the swolle
running thro
Dutch labor
were evacuat
flooding was

ing natural destingly, who return trip to church steep of a former rebuildings had and converting. This little

• Let the a mediately to the ready know, in

Remember

on. In Working W. thers waste so now in favor of symbol

ould this dream me

stic locale, I will a place where some

extensive work or his kind of "reals eeming, bizarre, or

I, it is necessary possible, without nessages by letting

following entryin

other passengent lp. They tell me ut tain church steeple water fully dressed und my feet.

ds in this dream. Dreaming work the old Mercui there two months of the town rangi id dream explore him. Nijmegen Ir stated this

I had been "to the east, to the sea." I am no expert on Dutch geography, but I needed no atlas to tell me that the seacoast of Holland is to the west. How could I have been swimming in the sea if I was in the east of the country? It made no sense.

I proceeded to flout my own rules by editing my dream report to fit my waking mind's notion of geography, instead of going back inside the dream to clarify the facts or simply leaving the question open. I inserted the word "also" into the key sentence in my dream report, so it now read: "I have been to the east, also to the sea."

Why so much ado about the geography of Holland? Six weeks later, at the end of January, Holland suffered the worst flooding in forty years, as the swollen Rhine spewed its waters into the Maas and smaller rivers running through Holland, causing them to burst their banks. While the Dutch labored to shore up the dikes, hundreds of thousands of people were evacuated from their homes. The area that was subject to the worst flooding was around Nijmegen, in the east of the country.

I now realized my dream had given me clear warning of an impending natural disaster in a country on the other side of the Atlantic. Interestingly, when I reported this story to a Dutch businessman on my return trip to Holland, he became very excited at the mention of a church steeple in Nijmegen. He showed me a set of color photographs of a former monastery in the town, complete with church steeple. The buildings had just come on the market; he was considering buying them and converting them into an international conference center.

This little story contains an object lesson. Whatever else we intend to do with a dream, we should try to honor these principles:

- · Let the dream speak for itself. The dream may not make sense immediately to the waking mind because it is telling you more than you already know, in your ordinary consciousness.
 - · Remember that dreams involve the future as well as the past. For this reason, you may not be able to grasp the full meaning of a dream until waking events catch up with it.

Finding a correspondence between a dream and a possible future event or another situation in external reality does not exhaust its mean-

ing. The dream may contain symbolic messages beyond its literal content. For example, Paul came to me in high excitement with what he regarded as a fine example of dream precognition:

I dreamed I was at a big train station, maybe in New York City. A stern man tells me I must help a lost child. I have fifteen minutes to help her find her parents. I rush around asking people if they are her parents. I haven't found them when my train comes and I feel terrible, like I'm going to be punished. But when I board the train, a friendly conductor tells me I'll have a second chance to find the child's parents. Next time I'll have four hours to find them.

At the time of the dream, Paul had no plans to make a train trip. But that same week, he received a call from his ex-wife, inviting him to visit. He took Amtrak to New York City. He explained that his train was delayed fifteen minutes going down, and four hours coming back. "Isn't that neat?" he said, smiling.

I was obliged to tell him that, if this were my dream, the correspondence between the time intervals in the dream and the delays in waking life might serve to keep it fresh in my mind—and underscore a possible connection with my visit to my ex-wife—but seemed unlikely to constitute the primary meaning. I asked Paul how he felt when he woke from the dream. He admitted that he had felt consuming guilt and pain, only slightly offset by the friendly words from the conductor. I asked him to describe the characters in the dream as completely as possible. The "stern man" was dressed in black, "like an undertaker." The child was a girl of four or five, with braids in her hair, dressed up "like she was going to church." Did Paul know a child who resembled her? Paul eventually conceded she might have been his own daughter, now twenty-six, when she was that age. Had anything happened in her life at that time that might have caused her to "lose her parents"—and perhaps a vital part of herself? It took a great deal of courage for Paul to follow this line of exploration to its natural conclusion. His daughter's mother had died in a horrifying accident—the kind that might result in deep trauma and soul-loss when his daughter was a small child. Paul now recognized that his dream might be asking him to acknowledge that he was one of the "lost parents," and to help to bring home the missing part of his child.

We must no sole meaning. gerous—to ne literal warning We tend to jumble togeth story. It is also pressions of p sage about fut Eva dreame fice with two woman sat do against her ne until it becam waking, Eva s angry part of went to the of had seen in he and launched poisoning her triever. The gol were not physihad recorded it In one of my Phil, who lives

erns, expensivel

quantity of hum

dream, performi

eyond its literal (s) ent with what her

in New York City fteen minutes to h they are her paren terrible, like lime endly conductory s. Next time I'll has

ke a train trip. Bu viting him to visit at his train was deoming back. "Ish

m, the correspon-

derscore a possible unlikely to constihen he woke from uilt and pain, on tor. I asked him ossible. The "stern child was a girl of e she was going 0 aul eventually cos enty-six, when she nat time that migh vital part of herself line of exploration died in a horrifying ma and soul-loss nized that his dream ne of the "lost po"

In Paul's case, the overlap between a dream and a subsequent waking event led to an exploration that opened deeper layers of meaning.

We must not mistake the possible literal fulfillment of a dream for its sole meaning. But it is no less shortsighted—and sometimes quite dangerous—to neglect the possibility that a dream may contain an entirely literal warning about developments in outer reality.

We tend to remember only bits and pieces from dreams and often jumble together elements from several dreams into a single confused story. It is also difficult for our waking minds to receive accurate impressions of people and situations encountered in dreams that we have not yet come across in waking life. So it is often hard to decipher a message about future events until those events catch up with the dream.

Eva dreamed that a plump woman with frizzy hair came into her office with two dogs, a black Lab and a golden retriever. The frizzy-haired woman sat down opposite the desk and launched into an angry tirade against her neighbor. As she talked, the golden retriever dwindled in size until it became a toylike miniature and was carried out in a box. After waking, Eva spent a few minutes trying to analyze her dream. She considered the possibility that her "light side" (the golden retriever) was losing out to her "dark side" (the black Lab) because she was letting the "angry part of herself" (the frizzy-haired woman) take charge. Then she went to the office. A couple of hours later, the frizzy-haired woman she had seen in her dream entered the room, sat down opposite her desk, and launched into a tirade against her neighbor, whom she accused of poisoning her dogs. She had two dogs, a black Lab and a golden retriever. The golden retriever had died. Apart from the fact that the dogs were not physically present, Eva's dream was played out exactly as she had recorded it.

In one of my dreams, I seemed to be in the home of a friend called Phil, who lives near Indianapolis. I entered a series of man-made caverns, expensively furnished and climate-controlled, in which a huge quantity of human bones was stored. Phil was absent for most of the dream, performing some personal rite in a cavern that seemed to be framed by a colossal rib cage. When he appeared, he looked like an American Indian, naked apart from the bone necklace that hung over his heart. I was intrigued by this dream and wondered what Phil had been up to. Then my wife received a call from the wife of an American

Indian friend, Ray Gonyea, who had been working for the Smithsonian. She had called to tell us that her husband had recently undergone heart surgery, which she attributed to the tremendous stress he had suffered while working to repatriate human remains—the bones of Native Americans—from the Smithsonian collections over the previous two years. He had quit his job and they had moved to Indianapolis.

Even if we cannot complete a reality check on a dream until subsequent events are played out, we should leave open the possibility that it may contain a message of this kind. However, occasionally our felt sense of a dream indicates greater urgency. When the need to get the message straight carries this kind of urgency, the most effective technique I know is dream reentry, which is at the heart of shamanic dreamwork.

4. DREAM REENTRY



Dreams are real experiences, and a fully remembered dream is its own interpretation. The meaning of a dream is inside the dream itself. We release it by learning to go back inside our dreams in a relaxed state. By learning how to reenter dreams, you will develop the ability to clarify messages about future events, resume contact with inner teachers, and resolve unfinished business. Through this method, you will put yourself in closer attunement with the creative source from which dream images flow. As a natural side benefit, you will probably also find that you are increasingly able to embark on conscious dream journeys from a waking state, and retain awareness that you are dreaming as you move deeper into the dreamscape.

To understand the process, we need to get one thing clear: *The dream you remember is not the dream itself.* By the time you are fully awake, you have forgotten 90 percent, if not more, of your nocturnal adventures. A partner's love bite, a ruckus in the street, a child tickling your toes, can shoo away most of your remaining memories. By the time the editor in

selves.

ly "post
uppose y

suppose y arloaf Moun How much of the smell of y ropical rains the girls at the entered (or no not. Howeve back into the

satisfactory: to multiple you can lear you can reer portant gifts Dream re

Dream re
remembered
your conscict
things inside
have difficult
partner to tal
Shamanic dr
and opens th
space to act
missed

At this stage tentries that by an exercise

CASE

Wanda dr neighborhood ited she i s stress he had suff the bones of N over the previous n Indianapolis. 1 a dream until suk the possibility that occasionally our n the need to geth most effective ted e heart of shame

ered dream is its on e dream itself. West n a relaxed state. the ability to clare inner teachers, and you will put yourse which dream image arneys from a wakin

hing clear: The dri u are fully awake, p cturnal adventures ickling your toes,

your waking mind has finished processing and tagging the scraps that are left, your dream memories may be quite remote from the dreams themselves. At best, to quote Ann Faraday, remembered dreams are merely "postcards from a journey."3

Suppose you fly down to Rio and bring home a few snapshots of Sugarloaf Mountain and bathers in string bikinis on Copacabana beach. How much of your adventure is contained in the photos? Do they carry the smell of palm oil, the bittersweet tang of batida limão, the slap of a tropical rainshower? Or the drama at Customs, the rippling laughter of the girls at the samba school, the dance of your nerve endings when you entered (or renewed) a romance that woke up all your senses? Of course not. However, as you study the pictures, you may find yourself sliding back into the fuller experience.

Dream memories are like this. Even as snapshots, they are often unsatisfactory: out of focus, with key characters missing their faces, subject to multiple exposure and mess-ups in the darkroom. But with practice, you can learn to use these blurred images as windows through which you can reenter your dreams, relive the adventure, and bring back important gifts.

Dream reentry requires two things: your ability to focus clearly on a remembered scene from your dream, and your ability to relax and allow your consciousness to flow back inside that scene. If there are scary things inside the dream you are nervous about confronting, or if you have difficulty relaxing, you may find dream reentry easier if you have a partner to talk you through the process, or the support of a whole circle. Shamanic drumming is an especially powerful tool for dream reentry and opens the possibility of taking a partner with you into your dreamspace to act as your ally and search for information you may have

At this stage, I will simply share several examples of successful dream reentries that illustrate both the method and its applications, followed by an exercise you can practice on your own.

CASE #1: THE MEMPHIS MUGGERS

Wanda dreamed she was in a darkened parking lot in a downtown neighborhood. She watched a couple walking toward their car and realized she knew the man. He was a former lover, someone she had not seen in more than ten years. She assumed the woman was his wife or

Suddenly, more figures loomed up out of the shadows. Wanda saw a couple of tough-looking men, darting between the cars. They closed in on her ex-boyfriend as he was fishing around for his car keys. There was a brief scuffle. A knife flashed, and Wanda saw her former lover fall to the ground, gouting blood. His female companion had also been stabled.

Wanda woke feeling awful. She felt certain that one or both of the

mugging victims had been killed.

She called me at an unsociable hour of the morning to ask for advice. She was now in a state of guilt and confusion. Was it possible that in some part of herself she wished her ex-lover dead?

I had shared dreams with Wanda for many years and had observed that she often seemed to pick up messages for other people, including accurate glimpses of future events. I asked her a few questions about the dream, focusing on the location. Where had the mugging taken place?

She was not sure. She felt the dream location was somewhere in the South, maybe in Memphis, where she had gone to school and her former lover still lived.

I suggested to Wanda that she try to get relaxed and go back inside the dream. I offered only two specific pieces of advice: "Try to identify exactly where this is happening. Then you might try to give the dream a different ending and see if that feels natural."

Wanda did the reentry on her own. She simply snuggled down in bed into a comfortable position and let her consciousness float back to the parking lot.

She now saw that the parking lot belonged to a grand public building with Grecian columns, maybe a courthouse or city hall. She noticed a trashed apartment block, a vacant lot, and billboards and street signs nearby. She took a closer look at the muggers and was able to describe them in sufficient detail for a police Identikit artist to make up their pictures for a wanted poster.

She made a valiant attempt to change the ending of the dream. She tried to picture her ex-boyfriend coming out of the marbled building earlier or later, so he would not run into the muggers. She tried to bring the cops into the scene. These devices seemed artificial. Her dream was not a movie script that could be rewritten in some cute or arbitrary fashion; in we had to be a second or the scene.

rake appr I rake appr I rake appr I asked She hack knew only his secreta

dream?
"He's a
jeez, he'll
woman. C
She ag
comment

He tolhad descrilegislative been doin had also fo day evenii

had not for Wanda call change his town.

Did Wa nictims to a here is no aken place lent is tha

was his wife dows. Wanda (3) ars. They closed car keys. There w ner lover fall to the also been stable ne or both of the

to ask for advice t possible that in

and had observed people, including estions about the ging taken place omewhere in the ool and her for

d go back inside "Try to identify give the dreama

led down in be Hoat back to the

nd public build hall. She noticed and street signs able to describ nake up their pic

f the dream, She narbled building She tried to bring - white tary fash "I couldn't change the ending," she reported back.

I took this quite seriously. I often go back inside my own dreams when I am not satisfied with the message or the outcome. When I find I cannot change events in the original dream in a way that seems natural, I take this as a message that the dream is an accurate reflection of events that are taking place in ordinary reality—or will take place unless I take appropriate action in waking life.

I asked Wanda if she was still in touch with her old flame.

She had not seen him for years, since she moved to New York. She knew only that he was married and was working for a Memphis law firm; his secretary had sent her a change-of-address card within the past year.

"How would you feel about calling him up and telling him the dream?"

"He's a trial attorney, a real left-brain type," Wanda demurred. "And, ieez. he'll probably think I want him dead because he married the other woman. On the other hand, he knows I'm a nut."

She agreed to call the ex-boyfriend and report her dream without commentary.

After she told the dream, there was a long silence on the Memphis end of the line. Then the lawyer said, "Thank you."

He told her he was grateful for the warning. It seemed that Wanda had described the precise location where he parked his car outside the legislative building in Memphis. Unknown to Wanda, the lawyer had been doing a lot of work in that building for one of the committees. He had also fallen into the habit of meeting his wife there at 7 P.M. on Friday evenings, prior to going to a restaurant for dinner. He was aware that the downtown neighborhood was increasingly unsafe at night, but had not focused on a possible danger to himself or his wife-until Wanda called with her dream. Because of her call, the lawyer decided to change his routine and meet his wife at a restaurant in a safer part of town.

Did Wanda dream a possible future she was able to help the probable victims to avoid? The question cannot be answered with certainty, since there is no way of proving that the stabbings she dreamed would have taken place if she had failed to make her phone call. What does seem evident is that, by using the technique of dream reentry, Wanda was able to provide practical and helpful guidance for another person, drawing on information that was not available to her in waking life.

- CASE #2: AMY'S ROOM

In dreams and in dreamlike states, Amy reported, she kept returning to a place she did not know in waking life. She described the scene as follows:

I am in a room with bare, whitewashed walls, near the ocean. The room is sparsely furnished, with a dark table against the wall and a pair of armchairs in front of the fireplace. I am sitting in one of these chairs. I am much younger, maybe four years old. In the chair opposite me is an elderly man who reminds me of a college professor who was brilliant but could be a royal pain in the ass. He died eight years ago. In this room, I am comfortable with him. The windows have no curtains. Beyond them is sea and sky.

When I heard Amy describe this recurring dream scene, two possibilities leaped to mind. The first was that she might have lost part of herself at an early age, because of childhood illness or abuse. This four-year-old Amy was inhabiting a separate space, as in the dream. However, the fact that the adult Amy kept being drawn to that place might suggest that her lost child was ready to come back to her. My second thought was that Amy's room by the sea might be a special place—a stable locale in the dreamscape to which the dreamer could return, whenever she liked, to seek instruction from her now-friendly professor.

These two possibilities did not seem to be mutually exclusive. But I kept both to myself. I was eager to know what Amy would discover for herself, once she made the conscious decision to reenter her dream. After some breathing exercises, she felt she still needed help to get over her left-brain inhibitions, so her reentry was conducted with the help of monotonous shamanic drumming. I gave her two basic guidelines: to explore her dream location as thoroughly as possible, and to seek information from one or both of her dream characters.

With the aid of the drumming, Amy had no difficulty putting herself back inside her dream room. She now realized that she was in Greece. The place had the feel of an earlier time, perhaps the fifteenth century. She sat down at the table and started writing with a quill pen.

She noticed that her four-year-old self was still sitting in the big chair by the fire.

I had Moved

of joined Still in: fessor with

You have The la but had b

> As her the realizempered the same

The w possibility When lighter and spontaneo telling her teady to re

the same ti sor who ha

with full o

Paula ha

"Why aren't you with me?" Amy asked the child.

"I had to go away because of the pain," her four-year-old told her. Moved to tears, filled with returning memories of childhood grief and loneliness, Amy opened her arms to her younger self.

Then something wonderful happened. "We came together. We sort of joined up. Suddenly there weren't two of us anymore."

Still inside the dream, feeling larger and stronger, Amy plied her professor with questions. "What are you trying to tell me?"

"When are you going to pay attention?" he chided her. "I've been sending you messages since I died and you've kept on ignoring them. You have to dance while you can."

The last phrase struck Amy on a very deep level. She loved to dance but had been under a lot of pressure at work and had been denying herself this outlet for her energies.

"I'll dance!" she promised, feeling the surge of four-year-old play-fulness.

As her teacher proceeded to counsel her on many aspects of her life, she realized he was immensely wiser and more powerful than the short-tempered academic she had once known. She wondered if he was really the same man. "When he moved in the room, his shadow swooped and soared like an enormous bird."

The walls of the whitewashed room fell away, revealing an ocean of possibility.

When Amy came back from that dream reentry, she was different, lighter and brighter. I whispered to her, "Welcome home." I believe a spontaneous soul retrieval took place that evening. Her dreams had been telling her for years that a part of her was somewhere else and might be ready to return. She brought it home by going back inside her dream with full consciousness and the determination to resolve its issues. At the same time, she discovered a spiritual guide, in the form of a professor who had died eight years before.

CASE #3: MOTHER GOOSE

Paula had just learned she was about to become a grandmother; her daughter had told her she was two months pregnant. Paula had the following dream:

the scene as follow

near the ocean. It the wall and a pone of these chain.
Pposite me is an a proposite me is an a proposite me is an a proposite.
Was brilliant be go. In this room, arins, Beyond the

have lost pare dabuse. This four-dream. However, the might sugher. My second cial place—asterd return, where y professor. exclusive. Bullould discover for r her dream. Me p to get over her dream, with the help of ic guidelines to

ry putting hered
e was in Greece
fifteenth century
iill pen.

I am watching small animals inside a fish tank in a store. They could develop into birds, but there is something wrong in the tank. The water is too hot. It's going to kill all these little creatures. There is a goose beside me. She keeps laying eggs and burying them in sand. All these eggs are going to die, too. I want to do something to save the eggs, but this seems to be beyond my control. A man in the store is very laid-back and won't do anything to help.

When Paula shared this dream, I guessed that it might be preparing her for something beyond becoming a grandparent. The images of the dream—the hot tank, the dying creatures inside it, the wasted eggs outside the tank—all seemed to evoke menopause. But in her own associations, Paula veered far away from this possibility. As a mere man, I decided I would not put it to her directly. She was edgy about the dream and clearly needed to integrate its message. I asked her to formulate her main question about the dream. She decided her question was "Why am I doing nothing to save the eggs?" I asked her to try to go back inside the dream and put that question to whoever or whatever might best be able to answer it.

Paula's experience during dream reentry was brief but telling. "I saw that the things in the tank were destined to die. There was nothing I could do about it. The man was no help, and I couldn't find any other people to talk to. I thought the mother goose might be able to give me some answers, but when I tried to speak to her, she just laughed and honked at me."

The possible message, Paula concluded, was "Don't be a goose." She now remembered a second dream fragment from the same night, in which she saw herself and her husband as elderly people with white hair. In Paula's case, dream reentry helped her prepare for an inevitable life passage in a gentle way, by accepting the wisdom of her dreams.

Among its many uses, dream reentry is the most effective technique I know for dealing with nightmares. As we have seen, a nightmare is not just a "bad" dream; it is an unfinished dream, one from which the dreamer fled back to the imagined safety of the daylight world. It is a failed test. By retaking that test and passing it—as many shamanic traditions teach—we gain power and powerful allies. Through dream rebitterness. ground like Jung calle this is not nipulate t

made lots

he had on

- EXE The real try as well a side a drear memories n color—may a vivid and Be open t of the Times

in familiar lo

your childho

the tank. The we There is a goose book All these eggs area Egs, but this seem d-back and wonld

might be prepared The images of the ne wasted eggs ou n her own associa As a mere man y about the dream r to formulate he ion was "Whyar go back inside the might best be all

out telling. "Ism ere was nothing n't find any other e able to give me just laughed and

t be a goose." Str e same night, le with white half an inevitable er dreams.

ffective technique a nightmare is 100 from which the ylight world. It is is many shaman hrough dreams

entry, when we feel strong and prepared, we can return to the place of fear and slay our demons.

Bill, a once-heroic drinker who had broken plenty of hearts and made lots of enemies in his youth, ran away from recurring dream confrontations with a monstrous adversary. When he found the courage to confront his persecutor, the demon shrank to the proportions of a man he had once wronged, who still seemed to be consumed by hatred and bitterness. When Bill looked straight into his eyes and said, "I love you," all the wind seemed to go out of his adversary, and he crumpled to the ground like an empty cloak.

In cases like this, dream reentry may become an exercise in what lung called "dreaming the dream onward." It is important to note that this is not the kind of "control dreaming" exercise in which we are instructed to reassure ourselves that this is "only a dream" and to manipulate the content of the dream in an artificial way. In a genuine dream reentry, we do not interfere with the authentic images of the original dream. We are open to fresh images that may now appear, and to conscious interaction with the whole cast of the dream. We have the advantage of coming prepared, fully conscious that we can make better choices than before and are able to call in help when the need arises.

EXERCISE: LOCATION, LOCATION, LOCATION!

The realtors' familiar slogan applies to the technique of dream reentry as well as the property game. The easiest way for you to go back inside a dream is to hold your focus on the dream location. Your initial memories may be fuzzy, but a single landmark—even a single shape or color-may be sufficient to enable you to shift your consciousness into a vivid and complex scene.

Be open to possibility! The geography of the dream world is not that of the Times atlas or the Mobil guides. In dreams, you may find yourself in familiar locales, including places from your past—Grandpa's place, or your childhood home—that may or may not have changed. You may also visit unfamiliar but realistic locations, often clues that your dream contains precognitive or other "psychic" material. You may find yourself in scenes from a different historical epoch (past or future), in a different

galaxy, in otherworldly locales, or in free-flowing situations where nothing conforms to the supposed laws of the physical world. One of the purposes of dream reentry is to establish where in the worlds you are. The typical dreamer, after waking, has no more idea where he spent the night than an amnesiac drunk.

The best time to try to reenter a dream is often immediately after you have come out of it. By snuggling down in bed and rehearsing the postures of sleep, you may be able to slide back into the dream in a gentle and natural way. But your work schedule may not allow you leisure to do this. And if your dream contains deeply disturbing material, you may need to wait until you are ready to deal with it. You may also feel you need the support of a partner or a drumming session.

But here is a simple technique for dream reentry you can use in the privacy of your bedroom or easy chair:

- 1. Find your question. What is your main question about the dream you wish to explore? Try to formulate that question as clearly and succinctly as possible. Write it down. This will help to establish your focus. During your exploration, you will use this question like a flashlight or a miner's lamp. It might be quite specific, or as general as, "What is this dream telling me?"
- 2. Focus on your target. Summon back as many details of your dream location as you can. This is the scene you are going to reenter. Maybe you have multisensory impressions of it. How does the air feel? What can you hear? Are there any distinctive smells?
- 3. Ask yourself who or what inside the dream can best answer your question. When you reenter the dream, you may be able to communicate directly with one of your dream figures.
- 4. Relax. Get into a comfortable position, sitting or lying down. Take some deep breaths. Breathe in through your nose, out through your mouth. As you exhale, try to release any pain or tension you are holding in your body and wish it outside your space. You may find it helps to count yourself down—from twenty to one—as you let your consciousness slide toward your remembered locale. Or you may wish to put on meditation music or a drumming tape,

5. Move I actly where looked before scene from a

images. You dream charayou. Your doriginal drea is part of you and events the lying purpos

7. Dialogo can answer Dreams are phrase). 4 The

8. Expect of ego, it may be you decided to

9. Map yo dreamscape, a

5. DIALO

One of the best dream you is a

sical world. Oner in the worlds you an where he spent the

n immediately after and rehearsing the o the dream in a ge not allow you leisus bing material, your You may also feel sion.

ntry you can use in

stion about the dra ion as clearly and to establish your fou on like a flashlight neral as, "What is the

y details of your dreat oing to reenter. Man loes the air feel? W

n best answeryour ble to communicate

ing or lying down. nose, out through tension you are hold You may find it hop you let your conso

5. Move into your dream locale. Look around carefully to identify exactly where you are. You may notice many details you forgot or overlooked before. Do you know this place? Do you feel you are inside a scene from another time, or another order of reality?

6. Let the action unfold. Don't interfere with the spontaneous flow of images. You have full power to choose how you will interact with your dream characters and respond to any challenges that are presented to you. Your dream reentry may take you beyond the point at which the original dream ended; if the first dream was unresolved or aborted, this is part of your design. Your new dream may also introduce characters and events that were not in the original dream. This is fine: your underlying purpose is not to reproduce the earlier version, but to move closer to the source from which dream images flow.

7. Dialogue with dream characters. You may find a dream character who can answer your questions. Your selection is not confined to humans. Dreams are full of "persons other than human" (to borrow an Ojibwa phrase).4 There is no such thing as an inanimate object in dreams.

8. Expect the unexpected. Because the dream source is wiser than the ego, it may be telling you something more important than the question you decided to ask.

9. Map your journey. Pay attention to how you return from the dreamscape, as well as the paths you took through it.

5. DIALOGUE WITH DREAM CHARACTERS



One of the best ways to work out what your dream characters are telling you is to ask them. Though this is best accomplished through dream reentry, you can make fascinating discoveries by simply taking

up a pen, addressing your question to a figure from the dream, and jotting down whatever comes to you on a piece of paper. Your question may be as simple as "What are you telling me?" You will need to decide who or what inside the dream may best be able to answer that question. You are not confined to dialoguing with human characters! Everything in dreams is alive. (Shamans know the same is true of waking life.) I once had an extraordinary dialogue with a Persian rug. Spirited facilitators of dream theater like Bill Pearlman and the late Jessica Allen. borrowing from Gestalt as well as from shamanism, invite participants to act out the role of every element from a dream, down to the doorknobs 5

I had a series of dreams in which I was constantly changing trains, getting off at the wrong stops and having to reverse direction, which was an accurate reflection of my dithering and indecision about some important matters at that time. In one of these dreams, after being squeezed into a third-class compartment where I could hardly breathe, I decided to find a better way of getting around. I left the station to hail a taxi. One pulled up immediately. It was a magnificent, Genevieve-style vintage roadster, its chrome lovingly polished. There was plenty of room inside for all the luggage I had been dragging around with me, piles of suitcases and steamer trunks. The driver was cheerful and friendly. At the end of my dream, I was completely confident I had finally found my way and woke in excellent spirits.

I was curious about the vintage cab, which had also appeared in previous dreams. I decided to ask the driver about this unusual mode of transportation. Here is part of the dialogue that ensued:

Dialogue with the Vintage-Cab Driver

R: Why are you in my dream? What are you telling me?

Driver: I'm telling you that you ought to pursue your plans to write more historical fiction. Your novels make a splendid vehicle, roomy enough for everything you want to put into them. I'll get you wherever you want to go. You don't belong on other people's tracks. The third-class compartment is an accurate image of how disgusted you feel when you submit to other people's agendas and expectations.

R: Okay. But my historical novels are set in the eighteenth century. So why didn't you come as a coachman, with horses?

Driver: Be were riding o seem improba me. Besides, I be confined dreams that t say that both

Dialogue wi with scary drea often bearers of these messages. You may als dream self was be, you might something?" If self to be, you

6. TI

Who are you observer? Are you your dreams the challenges or face The character ness, is you. Yet st when we start tryi As Strephon Ka Dreamworking and

'dream ego" acts

motivations, and y

me?" You will need able to answer that uman characterd E me is true of wakin Persian rug. Spirite and the late Jessig nanism, invite patie dream, down to the

onstantly changing to erse direction, which decision about som: ese dreams, after h Could hardly bread left the station to ificent, Genevieves ere was plenty of m ound with me, piles erful and friendly

also appeared in pr nis unusual mode

ng me? your plans to who did vehicle, room U get you wherea cks. The third-de you feel when you bteenth century. 9

Driver: Because I need to fit into the landscape of your dreams. You were riding on trains, around modern cities. A coach and horses would seem improbable, at best a tourist attraction. I wanted you to believe in me. Besides, I wanted to remind you that your historical fiction need not be confined to any period, or even to the past. You know from your dreams that the future, as well as the past, belongs to history—which is to say that both are with you, and accessible now.

Dialogue with dream characters is especially rewarding in dealing with scary dreams and nightmares. Dream pursuers and assailants are often bearers of messages we need to hear, and this is a way to tune in to these messages.

You may also want to try dialoguing with your dream self. If your dream self was more cowardly or passive than you perceive yourself to be, you might ask, "Why did you run away?" or "Why didn't you do something?" If your dream self was braver or wiser than you know yourself to be, you might ask, "How can I be more like you?"

6. TRACKING YOUR DREAM SELF



Who are you in your dreams? Are you the protagonist or simply an observer? Are you younger or older? Male or female? Do you behave in your dreams the same way you behave in waking life? Do you flee from challenges or face up to them?

The character who appears in all of your dreams, even if only as a witness, is you. Yet strangely, this is the character most commonly neglected when we start trying to harvest the meaning of our dreams.

As Strephon Kaplan-Williams explains in his brilliant, quirky books Dreamworking and The Elements of Dreamwork, by tracking how your "dream ego" acts (or fails to act) you will learn to recognize your inner motivations, and you may lay the groundwork for improving your attitudes and making positive changes in waking life. You will certainly find

yourself taking lessons in courage and choice. By monitoring your dream self as it evolves through many dreams, you will find you become more observant of the contents of your mind in waking life, and more conscious of how your attitudes shape the reality you think you inhabit.

A radio talk-show host I'll call Julia consulted me about a dream in which she was traveling with her mother, who had died several years before:

Broken Chains

We are visiting my mother's friends, a couple whose marriage is in trouble. I am hungry and sweaty. I need to eat and I'd really like to take a shower. But I do neither, because I'm not at my own place. I break a chain I am wearing. I want to throw the broken chain in the trash, but I can't even do that because the owners of the house are fussy about recycling. I stay more or less in the background. Finally my mother goes off to a fancy Italian restaurant with her friends. They don't invite me. I watch them as a spectator. At the end of the dream, I've become just a kind of disembodied presence.

As we talked, Julia made a number of associations. She had recently taken to wearing a silver chain that had once belonged to her mother. By an interesting synchronicity, this chain had snapped for no apparent reason a couple of weeks earlier; she had been meaning to have it repartees. She associated the Italian restaurant with her current partner and his exwife, a woman of Italian descent who was bitterly jealous of the relationship. Her immediate question for the dream was "How can I mend the chains that are broken?"

Now, "broken chains"—Julia's own title for the dream—are, for most people, a symbol of liberation. When I hear that phrase, I picture a slave stepping free from the fetters that have bound him.

But in her dream, Julia seemed to have consigned herself to a servile, secondary role. She's starving and needs to freshen up, but she does not honor her legitimate needs because she is not in her own place. Her dream self dwindles to the point where she is a lonely wraith watching other people enjoying themselves.

If this were my dream (I suggested), I would want to know why I am putting up with this situation. Do I behave the same way in waking life?

why do I want need to get rid a These questinged that her do needs in her cur her mother—a relegated her to someone else to to her partner, be instead of repaired follow your selves. You may find yourself bo

Body-Hop

player young women, incl show him ho ner-city neig

Then som
guy who spen
boring. He re
I slip into
immensely le

with works or sorts through experiencing.

I ascend to ical form.

Dreams in wh ing lessons. For each larger identity, and other people and in dreaming, was also true in walk

u will find you be Honitoring waking life, and a you think you inha me about a dree had died several je

whose marriage d I'd really like to the own place. I breek hain in the trash, by e are fussy about no my mother goes of n't invite me. I wan become just a kindi

ns. She had recent ed to her mother for no apparent ra g to have it repains it partner and his jealous of the rel as "How can I me

ream—are, for mo rase, I picture asl

ed herself to a serio up, but she dogo her own place h nely wraith watch o know why is Why do I want to mend the "broken chains"? Aren't they something I need to get rid of?

These questions brought a shock of recognition. Julia now recognized that her dream might be warning her not to go on sacrificing her needs in her current relationships. She confessed that she had always felt her mother—a socialite who had seldom made time for her kids—had relegated her to "second-class status," and that she was now allowing someone else to do this. She resolved to express her feelings more openly to her partner. She also hit on a personal ritual for honoring her dream: instead of repairing her mother's chain, she put it in the trash.

Follow your dream self, and you are likely to find you have many selves. You may catch yourself changing sex or age or race. You could even find yourself body-hopping, as I seemed to do in the following sequence:

Body-Hopping

I am inside the body of a powerful, athletic black man, a basketball player younger than my present age. Hell has sex with a number of women, including a tall, voluptuous black woman with a teenage son. I show him how to shoot hoops. Much of this is taking place in a tough inner-city neighborhood. I stroll through it without fear; here, I am king.

Then somehow I jump into the body of a prosperous middle-aged white guy who spends a lot of time on the golf course. I find his life incredibly boring. He reminds me of Dan Quayle. I want to get out of this fast.

I slip into yet another identity. Now I seem to be inside the skin of an immensely learned scholar. I'm fascinated by his library, which is filled with works on alchemy and mythology. I smoke a pipe with him while he sorts through his letters, but I am oppressed by the physical pain he is experiencing. He's elderly and quite frail. His bones ache.

I ascend to a higher place and enjoy flying around, released from phys-

Dreams in which we become "other people" often contain rich teaching lessons. For example, that our surface personality is only part of our larger identity, and that despite surface differences, we are connected to other people and are capable of understanding each other.

In dreaming, what we identify with is what we become. I suspect this is also true in waking life, though it may be manifested in subtler ways. This is an excellent reason for taking a closer look at who you are in your dreams, and what you may become.

CUE CARD: WHO ARE YOU, IN YOUR DREAMS?

- I. Do you look different in your dreams? Maybe there's a "thin man" or a movie star inside you after all. Are you the same age and sex? Do you seem to be a completely different person, or even a member of another species?
 - 2. Are you a participant or an observer?
 - 3. Are you active or passive? Who is in the driver's seat?
- 4. Are you naked in public or improperly dressed? Do other people in the dream notice or care about it?
- 5. What are you doing, or not doing, in the dream? How do you feel about it? How would you describe your attitude?
- 6. Are the actions and attitudes of your dream self similar to those of your waking self, or different? Compare your answers to the previous questions with situations in waking life. When do you feel exposed? When do you take a backseat?

7. SYMBOL EXPLORATION



Symbols take us from the known to the unknown. In its root meaning, a symbol is a "bringing together." Dream symbols bring together ordinary awareness and deeper levels of knowing. Although the dream source tries to communicate with us as clearly as possible, it must often speak in symbols in order to carry us beyond the limitations of the ergy and rich e it to an abstra fation, not m track the evo progress of yo As your dr meaning of th ages might no memory of a

> ing life. Anyo as in training line, dealing the right way the wrong tra tions ("station In one dream ing my passas throwing oper front of my fac platform, I wa

know which J and was not be ^{made} a leisurel

whete each train

YOUR DREAMS

k at who you ate in

ybe there's a "thin now e same age and sext it r even a member of a

iver's seat?

essed? Do other peop

Iream? How do you for

m self similar to those answers to the premi en do you feel exposi

ATION

nknown. In its root of symbols bring togeth wing. Although the

everyday mind. Dream symbols also dramatize themes, lending us energy and rich entertainment-and a ticket to the world in which myths and great stories are born.

You don't want to take the juice out of a dream symbol by reducing it to an abstract concept, or the kind of translation you will find in the dream dictionaries they sell in drugstores. A symbol calls for exploration, not merely interpretation. You will find it just as rewarding to rrack the evolution of specific symbols in your dreams—the role of snakes or trains, your relationship with fire or water—as to monitor the progress of your dream self.

As your dream collection grows, you will notice recurring images. The meaning of these images may be quite different from the attributions you will find in dream dictionaries or encyclopedias of symbols. The same images might not mean the same things to a different dreamer. A dream of teeth falling out might evoke fears of death or job loss in one person, the memory of a boyhood fistfight in another, and the need for a routine dental checkup to a third. A snake might warn of a sneak attack, arouse sexual fears or energies, or signal potential for healing or transformation.

In my dreams, as you may already have noticed, I seem to spend far more time on trains and at train stations than I have ever done in waking life. Anyone fond of puns will pick up an underlying message: train as in training. My training, in these dreams, involves choosing the right line, dealing with luggage, finding the currency to purchase tickets, and the right way to deal with occasional customs officials. When I get on the wrong train, I end up spending more time than I would like at stations ("stationary"). Sometimes, I'm afraid I'm going to miss the train. In one dream, I was frustrated because there were endless doors blocking my passage from the station waiting room to the platform. After throwing open a dozen or more, only to find another thick glass plate in front of my face, I realized I could simply vault over the obstacle. On the platform, I was confused by a maze of train lines. It was impossible to know which line I should take—until I remembered I was dreaming and was not bound to a terrestrial perspective. I shot up into the air and made a leisurely aerial inspection of the railyard that enabled me to see where each track was likely to lead. This was a useful teaching dream, which caricatured my tendency (at that time) to go on banging at the same doors in my hurry to catch the express, without even clarifying that it was headed someplace I wanted to go.

The kitchen, in my dreams, is the place where the cooking gets done in more senses than one. Its condition often reflects the state of my creative work, especially my writing. During a more than usually disorganized period when I was working on four major projects at once, for example, I dreamed my kitchen was in total chaos, under murky light; nothing was in the right drawer, and the food on the stove was being cooked in the wrong containers, at the wrong temperatures. I took the hint from this dream, spent a day getting my projects sorted out, and was promptly rewarded by a follow-up dream in which I was pleased to see four prime sirloin steaks broiling superbly on a rotisserie grill.

Dream symbols are constantly evolving, spinning off new meanings and associations. How often have you dreamed of changing hats or clothes or shoes? There is a whole book to be written on the dream grammar of footwear. Shoes ground us and allow us to move about in relative comfort, but may hurt and confine; I know a Freudian psychiatrist who converted to dreamwork and Jungian analysis after she dreamed that her shoes were killing her. Shoes also have soles, and therein lies another fertile pun.

The symbolic language of our dreams can carry us deep into the prima materia of the collective unconscious. You are swallowed by a great fish and find yourself in the realm of Jonah, the Inuit shamans, or even Walt Disney's *Pinocchio*. Even incidental details in modern dreams can open a trail into the forests of ancient myth.

Going through a series of dream reports in which I clashed with opponents who ranged from inner-city muggers to concentration-camp guards, I noticed an odd motif. In many of the dreams in which I vanquished my adversaries—escaping from the prison camp, clearing a way through a dangerous neighborhood—my weapon was a ruler. Not a heroic broadsword or a hyperefficient Uzi, just a simple, old-fashioned ruler of the kind I used in elementary school. Sometimes the ruler is steel or wood, often it's merely plastic, highly unconvincing as a weapon in waking reality, but very efficient in the dreams.

What is a ruler? A tool for measurement, a way of drawing lines, of setting boundaries. Also something that rules. I gave only passing thought to these associations until I stumbled across an image of Tehuti—an aspect of the Egyptian god Thoth—in an old book. Tehuti is shown holding a measuring stick. The ruler is his emblem of office.

ment. It is been ment. Me

The follow proaches to d as an alternation but as addition

- CUE

1. Imagine
to a caveman
Sirius. How v

2. Describe they are part o that can get the gressive or ove

3. Monitor relate to situation ls someone also

ects the state of m COOKING Sty e than usually dis or projects at once os, under murky on the stove was be mperatures. I took ojects sorted out, which I was pleased a rotisserie grill. ing off new meaning of changing has written on the dies us to move about w a Freudian psych an analysis after b also have soles at

arry us deep into a u are swallowed by the Inuit shamans ails in modern dreas

ich I clashed with reams in which I n camp, clearing as on was a ruler. No simple, old-fashion Sometimes the rule convincing as a way

s. I gave only po ed across an ima

because Tehuti is the embodiment of proportion, balance, and judgment. It is because he knows the true measure of things that he is called "the god of peace between the gods." This little discovery gave me a thrill and brought a four-thousand-year-old papyrus vividly alive. No wonder the dream ruler worked!

As you explore your dream symbols, be careful not to reduce your viral dream experience to a bloodless "text." Good popular discussions of how to work with dream imagery include books by Ann Faraday, Gayle Delaney, and Jeremy Taylor, all mentioned in the suggestions for further reading at the back of the book. You may wish to arm yourself with a good visual guide to archetypal symbols. You may find it fun to compare your findings with those of the dream dictionaries, as long as you don't buy into their precooked associations; the best of all dream dictionaries (for my money) is still Artemidorus' Interpretation of Dreams, just eighteen centuries old.7

The following suggestions are an eclectic mix, drawn from several approaches to dreamwork and dream interpretation. They are not offered as an alternative to the core shamanic techniques described in this book, but as additional tools that may help you to harvest the full meaning of your dreams.

CUE CARD: FXPI ORING DREAM SYMBOLS

1. Imagine you have to describe an object or character in your dream to a caveman or an extraterrestrial who has just been beamed down from Sirius. How would you describe Princess Di or a toaster oven to someone who has never heard of either?

- 2. Describe the key elements and personalities in your dream as if they are part of you. For example, in my "ruler" dreams: "The part of me that can get things in proportion overcomes the part of me that is aggressive or overcontrolling."
- 3. Monitor recurring images. Watch how they evolve and how they relate to situations in waking life. For example, how do you get around? Is someone else at the wheel? Are you in a group situation on a pre-

arranged schedule (bus or train) or can you choose your own route (taxi) even if it might take longer (bicycle). Do you move from one form of transportation to another? Have you gotten rid of your excess luggage?

4. Hunt for counterparts for your dream images in mythology, nature, and the nearest zoo. If you keep dreaming about wolves, learn their habits. A woman's dream of dismemberment led her to study accounts of the initiation of Inuit and Siberian shamans, and eventually to her own shamanic initiation. Another woman's dream of a cup led her on a personal grail quest. Through an obscure word or visual detail, dreams often suggest specific lines of research.

8. "WHAT PART OF ME?"



Dreams make us whole. They show us the many aspects of ourselves and help us to bring them under one roof. This is why it is often useful to ask "what part of me" different characters and elements in a dream might represent. Is the shadowy dream attacker an aspect of myself—maybe my anger or sexuality—that I have repressed or denied that is clamoring for my attention? Is my mother, in my dreams, the part of me that feels or judges as she does? Is the storm or fire or flood the force of my own emotions?

Fritz Perls, the Austrian-born psychiatrist who was one of the founders of gestalt therapy, maintained that *all* the elements in a dream are projections from the dreamer himself. He encouraged clients to play out the roles of all these dream elements, giving voice (in both words and body language) to natural forces, scenery, and "inanimate" objects as well as the cast of human players. In this way, the dreamer might be able to get in touch with many split-off aspects of his personality and bring them together.⁵

By asking, "Which parts of me are top dog and underdog in this dream?" we can sometimes clarify what point we have reached in the

The gestale role when gestale role when gestale role waves, they move alive, in both the The game of 1 play it most of rience of working dram recall. Clarack, gave us the

Dirty Snot

day. We are di wildflowers. covered up by

The force of important than ticed she was coasked her to tel tension was cler ltry to describe We did a quand saw her oftrand loved gardes "Who's driving than the same time."

"Donna."

"And where is

"She's not the
"She's not the
scene. "I thin
"So who's at t'
"No one. The

Chris was clutchi

l asked her to
quickly responde

ve from one for your excess lugge es in mythology, N ut wolves, learn the er to study account nd eventually to h of a cup led her on visual detail, drees

our own route

perennial contest for dominance between different aspects of ourselves. The gestalt approach makes for lively dream theater. It can help to build consciousness of the extent to which we create our own reality. And when gestalt role-players give voice to walls and mirrors and ocean waves, they move toward the shaman's understanding that everything is alive, in both the dreamworld and the physical world.

The game of "What part of me?" is an excellent game for beginners. I play it most often with workshop participants who have limited experience of working with dreams and may be starting out with limited dream recall. Christina, a middle-aged woman who was new to dreamwork, gave us this short dream report:

Dirty Snow

I am driving in the country with my friend Donna. It's a beautiful day. We are driving in spring sunlight, through fields that are bright with wildflowers. Suddenly there's a big change in the weather. Everything is covered up by dirty snow. I feel terrible. I am utterly alone.

The force of Christina's emotions indicated that this dream was more important than a simple summary might suggest. As she spoke, I noticed she was clutching at her solar plexus, just below the rib cage. I asked her to tell us how she felt. "When I woke up," she recalled, "the tension was clenching me in my gut. I guess it's tugging me now, when I try to describe that dirty snow."

We did a quick reality check. Christina had a friend called Donna and saw her often. She described Donna as a person who laughed a lot and loved gardening and the outdoors.

"Who's driving the car in your dream?"

"Donna."

"And where is Donna when the scene changes to dirty snow?"

"She's not there." Christina closed her eyes, trying to get back into the scene. "I think the snow came because she left."

"So who's at the wheel?"

"No one. There's no one at the wheel. All I can see is dirty snow." Chris was clutching at her stomach again.

I asked her to describe her friend Donna as a part of herself. She quickly responded, "Donna is the part of me that's vital and loves a good

aspects of ourselve hy it is often usel ements in a dreat aspect of myselfd or denied that ams, the part of s or flood the force

o was one of elements in a dreat raged clients to play oice (in both with "inanimate" object ie dreamer might his personality

nd underdog in

laugh." After further discussion, she added this thought: "When the part of me that's like Donna is at the wheel, everything is sunshine. When she goes away, I'm stuck and my world is gray and hazy."

This was enlightening, as far as it went, but we needed to deal with that dirty snow. Every time Christina mentioned it, she started clutching at her belly. I encouraged her to try some gestalt role-playing. It wasn't easy for her, because of the fear she was carrying. But she finally came up with this statement, speaking as the "dirty snow" in the dream: "I'm the crud you're left with at the end of a long, hard winter. I'm dirty because of all the muck you've been leaking out of your cars and your snowplows. You need to do a cleanup. And you ought to get your pipes fixed."

There was a health advisory here—which some of us had suspected because of Christina's body language and our own associations of "dirty snow" with spillage and pollution. Dreamwork, in this instance, was a gentle way for the dreamer to get the message for herself, within a supportive group.

I played the "What part of me?" game—after considerable groundlaying—with an Episcopalian priest who called me about a dream he found deeply troubling. The title for the dream emerged from our dis-

cussion:

In the Service

I'm peeking through a hole in a fence at a barracklike building that reminds me of my time in the service. There are people going up a ramp into this building, like cattle going to the slaughter. I edge through the fence to see what's going on. Inside the building, a huge, voluptuous blond woman is presiding over a horrifying scene. All these people are being butchered and slung up on meathooks. First their eyes are removed, then their brains. The blonde is very Aryan—she looks like a Nordic goddess—and completely nude. I do nothing to intervene.

The phrase in the service offered an initial key to this dream. I asked the priest if he could think of any way in which his church service might resemble the goings-on in that shed. Understandably, he was horrified by the suggestion! Then he shocked himself by making an analogy between the people moving up the ramp and the procession of his parish-

see tomoses desired with the seed to some formation for the seed to seed

In the period cial success a Star Wa

A trem buildings, future, lik and-black threatened are holdin

eliminate i

mander of

s thought: "Who everything is sund gray and hazy? we needed to dely it, she started clutch role-playing. It was But she finally care

in the dream: "In nter. I'm dirty bec and your snowplo our pipes fixed. e of us had suspen associations of & this instance, wa

herself, within 250 onsiderable groun e about a dream

acklike building the ople going up a m r. I edge through ige, voluptuous blis bese people are box ves are removed, the s like a Nordic go

this dream. I add church service mix bly, he was horning iking an analog sion of his par

joners to the communion rail. He had noticed that the victims' eves were removed first. Was there a sense in which the people in his services were losing their "I's"? He conceded that the form of his service did not allow room for self-expression; he had even minimized the time permitted for his congregants to pray in silence.

This left us to deal with the sexy blond dominatrix.

I took the risk that the priest might hang up by asking, "Can you describe her as a part of yourself?"

"That's out of the question!" he protested. To the priest, she represented paganism, raw sexuality, the Goddess-everything he rejected. He paused. "Are you telling me she's the part of me I've denied?"

"Only you can say that."

He had read some Jung and reluctantly conceded that the pagan blonde might be a spurned anima. I do not think he is at peace with her vet. But when we can recognize our connectedness with dream adversaries, we can start to make peace with them. This process was itself the theme of a dream in which I was once advised, "Happy is he who kills no person in himself or in others."

I am constantly impressed by the theatrical flair with which the dream source dramatizes the struggle between different aspects of the dreamer. In the period of my life when I felt torn between the pursuit of commercial success and the path of a teacher, my dreams were a battlefield:

Star Wars Battle

A tremendous battle is raging inside and around a huge complex of buildings, with towers and battlements. It looks like a fortress from the future, like something from Star Wars. The bad guys are wearing blueand-black uniforms. They have seized control of the fortress, but they are threatened by rebels inside the walls and an attack from without. They are holding important hostages, but the guards are nervous. The commander of the bad guys tells one of his men he will be kneecapped unless he carries out orders. Two files of startroopers are sent up into a tower to eliminate the rebel leader. The battle is unresolved when I wake up.

In those shapeless, divided armies, I recognized the warring sides of myself. The conflict was recast in an everyday setting in another dream

from this period in which I enter a handsome room where I am planning to present a talk on dreams and spiritual growth and am interrupted by an angry writer in the front row who yells at me, "You'll disappoint your fans!" One of my favorite dreams from this cycle—and a major step toward resolution of all this inner turmoil—invited me to stop taking the issues so seriously. In this dream, I found myself held up at Customs (a recurring motif). While I endeavored to explain myself to a severe Man in Authority, I noticed a "happy hooker" type breezing through the controls. Swathed in silks and furs, she reminded me of a Jackie Collins character. She waved and blew me kisses. She advised me, "We have to deal with people the way they are." She indicated that she, too, had had to pay her dues to get through Customs.

I woke up laughing. I recognized my "happy hooker" as someone closely related to me—maybe the part of me that was unembarrassed about giving the public what it wants, and collecting the worldly prizes for doing that. In pursuing my new path, I did not have to perceive this aspect of myself as an armed opponent; it was an old chum. We were going our separate ways, but we could still be friends and maybe even have good times together again.

In practice, I find I use the "What part of me?" approach on only a small proportion of my dreams, and only then in conjunction with other basic techniques, which *always* include a reality check. It would be foolish, for example, to interpret a hurricane in a dream as a "storm of emotion" until you have checked on whether a literal hurricane is in the offing. Frankly, the "What part of me?" game works best with short, relatively uncomplicated dreams, especially those that involve a symbolic house or landscape, the play of natural forces, battles and conflicts, or recurring generic figures like the hotel manager, the policeman, the taxidriver. The gestalt approach, even in this heavily modified form, is rarely satisfactory as a primary method because it tends to ignore both the transpersonal and the literal content of dreams and therefore misses urgent and empowering messages.

danc

ized

1001

her;

mon

9. DREAM ENACTMENT



The should always do something with important dreams. Recording them, exploring them, and sharing them are good ways to begin. Here are some further suggestions for bringing the energy and insight of dreams into waking life:

1. Write a dream motto. See if you can come up with a one-line statement that summarizes what the dream is telling you. This simple technique, recommended by Aad van Ouwerkerk, is an excellent way to distill dream insights and may provide an immediate guideline for action in waking life.

I dreamed Fred Astaire was coming to one of my classes. Waking, I asked myself what I knew about Fred Astaire. The two most salient things were that he was dead and he was a great dancer. Since I was already working extensively with the theme of dream communication with the dead, I formulated the following dream motto: "I need to bring dance and movement into my classes."

A woman executive dreamed on a Friday night that she was being courted by three strange men. She became embarrassed when she realized she was wearing only a slip and no panties and ran into another room to put on more suitable clothes. The dream felt quite sexless to her; she associated the strangers with several companies with which her firm was negotiating for new business. She came up with the dream motto "I'm exposed and I need to cover myself"-and spent part of the weekend bringing herself up to speed on corporate developments. This put her ahead of the game when she was asked to make a presentation to prospective clients the following Monday.

2. Confirm your dream messages. Especially if your dream seems to contain a warning about a situation looming up in external reality, you

om this cycle. oil—invited by and myself held o explain mys cer" type bree reminded med . She advised ndicated that

m where l and owth and and

yells at me, "

ker" as someo unembarrasse e worldly prin to perceived m. We were aybe even ha

ck. It would he as a "stormo vith short, it ve a symbolic d conflicts, d man, the tal form, is rarely ore both the ore misses uf may want to take steps to check the information. This may involve a more active reality check than just sitting around mulling things over. For example: A young woman noticed an earring she didn't recognize in her fiance's bedroom. Her boyfriend fobbed off her inquiries with a story about sloppy houseguests. Then she dreamed the earring was in the bed, swollen to such colossal size it filled the whole space. This led her to confront her fiance, who confessed he had been having an affair with another woman.

In many societies, confirming a dream message may involve consulting a shaman or a diviner. You may have a favorite system of your own, such as the tarot or the I Ching, that could give you a "second opinion." You may also want to experiment with the technique for "putting your question to the world" that is outlined in chapter 5.

- 3. Dream fulfillment or avoidance. If your dream seems to promise good things, you will want to figure out practical ways you can help to bring them to pass. If you don't like a future event you have glimpsed in a dream, you will want to consider how to get off the path that is leading you toward it. Many dreams call for action in ordinary life.
- 4. Personal rituals. Making a poem out of a dream report, drawing or painting the images you have seen, or constructing a personal shield or dream talisman are all excellent ways to honor the powers that speak to you through dreams. If the wolf is your dream ally, wear a piece of jewelry or a T-shirt with a wolf motif, study the habits of wolves in the wild, and read Clarissa Pinkola Estés and Barry Lopez on the subject. If a deceased relative appears in your dreams, light a candle for her and remember her on your birthday.

To give you more of a feel for this, I will share a poem that sprang almost fully formed from my journal report of a dream in which I saw myself carrying the corpse of my former self, looking for a safe place to bury it. Whatever its literary deficiencies, the poem underscores that dreamwork can be a profoundly transformative experience, and that any transformation has its price:

When you must or you'll s with the o

Set right with the and the Give up

Other Not of but you They?! and la to pro You'll

The gragain again to chauntil you can by the

where to the

The Man with a Corpse on His Back

When you die to the old life you must bury it well or you'll stumble on with the corpse of your old self strapped to your back.

Bury it well and do your grieving. Set right what can be set right with those you hurt and those who hurt you. Give up the souls you've stolen. Reclaim what was stolen from you. Then walk on and don't look back.

Others will dig up your corpse. Not only enemies and abandoned lovers but your very best friends. They'll exhume your bag of bones and lash it to your shoulders to prove you haven't changed. You'll be dragged, down and back. You'll need a second wake, a second burial

The grave-robbers will come for you again and again to chain you to your dead self until you are changed so utterly you can only be seen by those who have changed their eyes. You'll vanish into the sunlit spaces where those who cling to the ghost of what you were can't find you anymore.

whole space, This been having an & may involve cons system of your or u a "second opinio que for "putting]

d mulling things

she didn't recognic

her inquiries with ed the earring was

m seems to promi ctical ways you a iture event you ha how to get off

m report, drawing g a personal shield powers that speak , wear a piece of p of wolves in the ris andle for her and

a poem that sprange dream in which I king for a safe plat

MINI-WORKSHOP



NINE KEYS TO THE SCHOOL ON THE MOUNTAIN

Mary, a pleasant but slightly nervous woman in her late forties, had the dream that follows in the midst of one of my weekend workshops. She was contemplating making radical changes in her life and abandoning a religious community with which she had lived for almost thirty years. This would entail giving up her home, her financial security, and the rules and habits by which she had lived. She had come to the Active Dreaming workshop in hopes of finding a clear source of guidance at this decisive crossroads. In one of the preparatory exercises, I asked the group to meditate on their life question—the most pressing issue they needed to resolve that weekend. For Mary, the question came at once: "Should I leave my religious community?" It was shadowed by a second: "Can I survive outside my community?" She did not share these highly personal questions with the group, but they triggered an immediate response from her dreams. Mary had a big dream that Saturday night, richly layered and potentially life-transforming. Because of its evident importance and complexity, it invited the use of all the techniques for dream exploration outlined in this chapter.

Here is Mary's initial dream report:

The School on the Mountain

I am climbing toward a building on top of a mountain. My legs are dragging and the steps seem endless. A black man tells me not to give up: "You can go up a whole level in a single stride." I find I can really do this. I come to the doors of the building. It's a school and appears to be four stories high.

I go down the corridor on the first level. It feels like I've arrived during a change of class. Young people brush past me, They're all moving in the opposite day
thing that's don
thing that's don
I go up the s
I go on up to th
posite direction

gin with. I had doors up to the ofhim. He congirl who is will it only a local thurry on

all over the betalking to a subout the rap
I go outsia
the side of the
help are the fi

Mary and I with all nine tee
Mary's partner a
could have worl
the aid of anothe
with the flow of
ear sequence. But
the nine basic te
chapter 2:

First Key: I as the dream deeply flies" in her stom

Second Key: Most parochial s

THE MOUNTAIN

in her late forties he had workely weekend workely in her life and abands in her life and abands lived for almost the financial security, a had come to the Aerica source of guidance of guidance of guidance of pressing issue to p

the opposite direction. Each time someone passes me, I feel that's something that's done with.

I go up the stairs to the second level, where the scene is much the same. I go on up to the third floor, where people keep moving past me in the opposite direction.

Things are different on the fourth floor. The space seems deserted to begin with. I have to open a door. I don't remember having to open any doors up to this point. But the door is blocked by a black man. I'm scared of him. He could be a rapist or a mugger. I feel he's going to attack a white girl who is with him on the other side of the door.

I run downstairs to get help. I set off an alarm on the third floor, but it's only a local alarm.

I hurry on down to the second level, where I set off an alarm that rings all over the building. Everyone starts leaving. I meet a teacher who is talking to a student. I tell her there isn't a fire. When I try to explain about the rapist at the top of the building, she completely ignores me.

I go outside. I see a line of thin nuns in long habits cowering against the side of the building. I know they are useless. The only people who can help are the fire people. I'm still waiting for them when I wake up.

Mary and I worked with this dream one-on-one. We experimented with all nine techniques explained in this chapter. Though I acted as Mary's partner and interlocutor, I have no doubt that, with practice, she could have worked through much of this process on her own, or with the aid of another receptive person familiar with this approach. We went with the flow of the energy that developed, rather than in plodding linear sequence. But for the sake of clarity I will explain our application of the nine basic techniques in the order in which they were presented in chapter 2:

First Key: I asked Mary for her feelings about the dream. She found the dream deeply disturbing, yet also exhilarating. It gave her "butter-flies" in her stomach. She felt a mixture of fear and anticipation.

Second Key: Mary's immediate associations were with the confinement of the parochial school and the religious community in which she had spent most of her life—and her fear of leaving it. The young people who

mountain. My legs 1 tells me not to give 1 tells me not to give find I can really do it is and appears to left and appears to left and appears to left the given arrived by

all the techniques

kept passing her in the school hallways reminded her of many people she had known. My intuitive hunch was that the school on the mountain might represent the dreamer's whole psyche and life experience, including her memories, fears, and aspirations. Like her mind, the school contained many levels and passages. I made an association with *The Interior Castle*, the title of Teresa of Avila's meditation on the house of the soul.

Third Key: We needed to run a reality check. Did Mary recognize the school or any of the people in her dream? Could she think of any situation in which a young woman might be in danger of sexual attack?

The mountain setting reminded Mary both of the location of her convent and a mountain in Vermont where she loved to hike. However, the school building—modern at the front, with huge plate-glass windows, and traditional red-brick behind—was unfamiliar to her. She did not recognize individuals in the dream, but she said the people were generically familiar. They reminded her of people she had grown up with, of teachers and classmates at school, and of the nuns in her community. She thought the teacher who ignored her might be a history teacher she had disliked, a woman who "always went by the book."

She did not know the two black men.

We could not afford to dismiss the possibility that the dream contained a *literal* warning of a sexual attack, and we briefly discussed the circumstances of Mary's teenage niece, who was a high school senior. This felt like a false trail. And when we focused on the scene on the fourth floor during the reentry, Mary's account of the situation, and her impressions of the menacing black man, changed radically.

Fourth Key: Through dream reentry, we began to approach the vital content of the dream. I asked Mary to relax and allow herself to slide back into the dreamscape. Now she was able to report many more details. The steps she was taking up the mountain were unusual. They were patterned in green and white; the design reminded her of a "blueprint."

I asked her to describe the entrance to the school. She saw twin glass doors, with lettering on them. She had a fleeting impression of the names of a holistic center and several therapists.

"No. Sl happy and

"Why is "She wa Mary tr tion of a bi I was n and maybe

Fifth Ke acters. She pick that has alw him."

While No black man va A strong

school on the mou d life experience, her mind, the school ciation with Theh on the house of b

Mary recognize the think of any situa sexual attack? the location of be to hike. However ge plate-glass with liar to her. Shedil d the people were he had grown up night be a history

at the dream our iefly discussed the igh school senior the scene on the situation, and he

by the book."

approach the vital ow herself to slid ort many more de ere unusual. The ded her of a "blis" She saw twingla

impression of d

On the first floor of the school, she found the atmosphere gloomy and depressing. "I'm in pain," she reported. "I can hardly breathe. There's so much pain here."

I gently encouraged her to go up the stairs.

"Can you describe the layout?"

"The stairs are at opposite ends of the corridors. But it changes on the fourth floor. When I get to the top floor, the stairs are in the middle."

"Can you see the black man?"

"He's on the other side of a glass door. He's smiling at me, but he's barring the door so I can't go through."

"Can you describe him?"

Mary gasped. "He's the same man who helped me to climb the mountain.

"What does he look like?"

"He's as handsome as a model." Mary smiled a little as she said this. "And he's beautifully dressed. Sport clothes, but very elegant."

"Where is the girl?"

"She's behind the black man. It looks like she's going up to the roof." "Is she trying to get away from him?"

"No. She's beckoning to him. I think she's leading him on. She looks happy and beautiful."

"Why is she taking him up on the roof?"

"She wants to show him she can fly."

Mary trembled with excitement. We both felt the thrill of confirmation of a big discovery.

I was now eager to talk directly to the black man in Mary's dream, and maybe the girl on the roof.

Fifth Key: I asked Mary to try to dialogue with one of the dream char-

She picked the girl on the roof. The girl told her, "I'm the part of you that has always been able to fly. I can fly like an eagle. I'm going to show him."

While Mary talked to the girl on the roof, I tried to focus on the black man who had appeared twice in the dream.

A strong visual image leaped onto my mental screen, of a handsome black man dressed mostly in red. I asked him why he had closed the door in Mary's face. His message came through loud and clear: "Tell her I have barred the door because she has not paid the price of entry."

When I shared this with Mary, she shivered and told me, "He's right." She confided she was not only thinking of leaving her order, but was hoping to pursue a sexual relationship with a married man. She recognized there would be a heavy price to be paid, in many senses, for the revolution she was planning in her life.

I wanted to ask the doorkeeper about that.

He gave me a second, gentler message: "Tell her to make an offering to St. Anthony of Padua."

I passed this on gingerly, not certain what it meant.

Mary's face lit up. "That would be right," she told me. "St. Anthony's the one you go to when you need to ask for something you have lost. Any Catholic could tell you."

She remembered that she had attended fifth and sixth grades at a parochial school named after St. Anthony of Padua. She told me this was a period when she was abused at home and stifled in the classroom. "That was when I lost my womanhood."

Sixth Key: I asked Mary to describe her dream self.

"Tell me what you're doing in this dream."

"I'm running away from the scene on the roof the way I've been running away from my natural sexuality all my life," she responded with deep self-awareness. "I'm screaming for help, but I'm asking the wrong people. The teacher's no use. She's history. The cowering nuns are pathetic. I have to wait for the fire people."

Seventh Key: There was a wealth of material for symbol exploration, but our most rewarding work centered on that evocative, recurring phrase: the fire people.

"Are you talking about the fire department?" I asked Mary.

She shook her head. She said with deep certainty, "These guys aren't from some hook-and-ladder company. I think the fire people are shamans. Didn't you tell us that shamans have a special relationship with fire?"

"Some shamans are called masters of fire, because they can walk on fire and work with inner light," "I think who can he

ments in h
She beg
story is coo
rid of the
from my F
The his
book." The
Mary h
dialogue v

fly like an

Ninth . Mary nov two drear that can f who appr She res vigil on h earth and scared of t coming to Her other offering in of receivin sembled th ality, and Mary's dre messenger

that, under

What ab

"I think my dream is telling me it's the shamans—the fire people who can help."

Eighth Key: I invited Mary to review the different characters and elements in her dream and ask, in each case, "What part of me?"

She began by focusing on the school as a whole: "I feel my whole life story is contained in the lower floors. But I'm in the process of getting rid of the burdens of the past. Each time I come to something painful from my past, I say good-bye to it and it's done with."

The history teacher, she decided, is "the part of me that lives by the book." The "cowering nuns" were "the part of me that's scared to live free."

Mary had made her most important discovery in this area during her dialogue with the young woman on the roof—"the part of me that can fly like an eagle."

Ninth Key: This work did not exhaust the meanings of the dream, but Mary now had several ideas for dream enactment. She decided to adopt two dream mottos: (1) "I need to get in touch with the part of myself that can fly" and (2) "I need help, but I must get it from the fire people, who approach God like shamans. Not priests."

She resolved to carry out two personal rituals. She would conduct a vigil on her favorite mountain to connect herself with the spirits of the earth and, especially, her "eagle" side. She said she had always been scared of the eagle and what it symbolized, but had also dreamed, before coming to the workshop, that she received the gift of an eagle feather. Her other private ritual involved lighting a candle and leaving a small offering in church for St. Anthony of Padua. We both enjoyed the irony of receiving this suggestion from a dream character who so strongly resembled the West African Trickster in his role-changing, his frank sexuality, and his presidency over paths and doorways. In my dream of Mary's dream, I recognized the archetypal energy of Exu, the divine messenger who opens and closes doors. Neither of us had any doubt that, under any name, this was a genuine guide.

What about Mary's original questions? The dreamwork confirmed that if she left her religious order, life would not be easy; she would have to pay the price. It also gave her courage to go ahead and prepare the

make an of

d and dear Price of chip

and told ne

aving her order

arried man. She nany senses, her

ne. "St. Anthon ng you have lo

sixth grades at

v I've been ru responded with king the wrong ig nuns are p

bol exploration itive, recurring

nese guys aren le are shamasi with fire?" y can walk of ground. Closer inspection of the "blueprint" she had seen in the steps, and her glimpse of the name of a therapy center during the reentry, led her to put out feelers to several holistic centers. She was soon running her own seminars and counseling sessions for "recovering Catholics."

In exploring Mary's dream, as in all real dreamwork, the goal is not merely to *interpret* the dream—a process that often reduces dreams to juiceless abstractions—but to tap into dream energy and put it to work in waking life.

Dream

EXPLORING DREAMS WITH PARTNERS



Dreaming itself is the workshop of evolution. Sandor Ferenczi

Dreams never come to tell you just what you already know.

, Jeremy Taylor

See yourself in others
Then whom can you hurt?
What harm can you do?

Dhammapada

IF IT WERE MY DREAM



If you think you know everything your dream is telling you right off the bat, you are probably missing something important. Dreams tell us more than we already know, in our everyday minds, and the dream source is constantly calling us to rise to a perspective beyond the narrow horizons of the ego. Sharing dreams with a partner is often rewarding because a second person can often spot something the dreamer is missing.

Sharing dreams with a group can be an even richer source of understanding, providing a variety of insights that may illuminate many levels of the dream. Dream-sharing within a group not only provides insight; it builds community and breaks down prejudice. If you start sharing dreams with other people, you will rapidly discover that you have a great deal in common with them. If you are a newcomer to a dream group, you may find that you make that discovery at the beginning of the very first session, when others start sharing the themes or titles of their dreams, and you recognize something of yourself in a phrase like "Naked in Public" or "My Three Selves" or "Phone Call from My Dead Mother." If you can feel your way into another person's dream and allow them right of passage into yours, you will quickly find that you can imagine yourself in that person's situation. If all of us were able to dream ourselves members of another sex, race, or religious community, there would be far less room for the prejudice that divides us. Dream-sharing is a tool for building habitats for humanity on the level of soul.

Whether you are going to work with a single partner or a whole circle of fellow explorers, dream-sharing requires mutual trust and respect. If you are going to bare your soul to others, you must have the assurance that you are in a place where you are protected and supported. A vital element in your protection is that everyone involved should be ready to share in the same way, including the group leader (if there is one); if you permit others to enter your dreams, then they must allow you the same right of access. Whether there are just two of you or twenty, it is also im-

porant that you, at the start of each conter ourselve on center ourselve of the start of the sta

- THE ETI

2. You cannot only tell them should preface with the phrase 3. Sharing d How much or h

You should not volunteered, and 4. Dreams shi without the dreat

RITU

Once you start wor the exploration of

REAM

n is telling you rights ortant. Dreams tell in s, and the dream son yond the narrowhor often rewarding became eamer is missing n richer source of un ay illuminate manyk ot only provides in lice. If you start share over that you have ag omer to a dream gro he beginning of the nemes or titles of urself in a phrase one Call from My Do erson's dream and ckly find that you of us were able to dro gious community, the ides us. Dream-ship ne level of soul. partner or a whole ual trust and respect nust have the assura nd supported. A viril ved should be read r (if there is one); just allow you the

portant that you take care to set the tone for each dream-sharing session. At the start of each of my workshops, we light a candle, perform exercises to center ourselves and call in Light energy, and join in a formal affirmation of purpose. These simple rituals serve to define as sacred ground the space in which we will share dreams and seek renewed guidance from the dream source, where we will seek to act in the spirit of love and healing,

In commenting on each other's dreams, we need to respect an agreed code of etiquette. Working independently, Jeremy Taylor and Montague Ullman, two liberating forces in the modern dreamwork movement, have suggested basic guidelines that might be stated as follows:

THE FTIQUETTE OF DREAM-SHARING

- 1. You are the final authority on the meaning of your dream.
- 2. You cannot tell anyone else what his or her dream is about. You can only tell them what it would mean to you if it were your dream. You should preface any comments you make about someone else's dream with the phrase "If it were my dream . . ."
- 3. Sharing dreams does not mean giving up your right to privacy. How much or how little you share of your private life is your decision. You should not ask other dreamers for personal details they have not volunteered, and you should not tolerate snooping by others.
- 4. Dreams shared within the circle should not be told to outsiders without the dreamer's permission.

RITUALS OF DREAM-SHARING



Once you start working with a dream group, you will come to expect the unexpected. There is no way of telling where the energy of the circle, or the exploration of an individual dream, will carry you (unless, perhaps, you dreamed it). The constant element of surprise, spiced by synchronicity, is part of the adventure of sharing dreams. But if you are going to

share dreams with a group on a regular basis, you will want to develop a rhythm that allows you a reasonable chance of getting the essential work done. This requires time limits and traffic control. As my own workshops have evolved, I notice they tend to move through seven distinct phases.

1. OPENING THE CIRCLE

The group forms a circle. By having participants gather in a circle, you ensure that no one is placed above, or apart from, the others. By lighting a candle, you signal that you are entering a sacred space and evoke the firepit at which our ancestors shared dreams. The candle should be placed at the center of the group.

Spend a few moments letting your consciousness flow with your breathing. As you breathe out, release any pain or stress or anxiety you may be carrying and wish it out of the space.

The group leader may now suggest a visualization to raise the energy of the circle. Here are two that I frequently use together:

Calling Earth Energy

Stand or sit with your feet on the ground. Try to see and feel yourself reaching down through your feet, into the deep earth below. As you breathe in, let the energy of the earth rise into your body. Let it rise up through your legs, through your pelvis, through your solar plexus. Let the energy of earth rise all the way through your body to the top of your head.

Now let it fall around you as a gentle mist, returning to its source. (Pause)

And let it rise again . . . and flow back again . . . renewing and returning, in an endless cycle. (Pause)

And with each breath, feel your energy grow, and that of the

Calling Light Energy

As you breathe in, see the light moving into you. As you breathe out, let the light spread through every part of your body. (Pause)

Now you ing down toward the You are be Is. Let it flo move down in waves of solar plexus your legs.

And exit And modern in modern in waves of solar plexus your legs.

head . . . an And rol and move a So that are within

Members of ergy flowing be The facility

The facilit present. Part of borrow or ada

> We come to honor to seek co to align o

to remem

The next stel

getting the essents trol. As my own work ough seven disting p

cipants gather in a copart from, the other tering a sacred span ared dreams. The co

iousness flow with no or stress or anxiety.

zation to raise the enque together:

Try to see and fedge the deep earth belowise into your body lan elvis, through your so ray through your body

et, returning to its sour

gain . . . renewing and f

sy grow, and that of

Now you may begin to see a radiant light above your head, moving down toward you. You may see it as a cone of light, pointing toward the crown of your head.

You are beginning to open yourself to the light energy of All-That-Is. Let it flow into your body through the crown of your head. Let it move down through all your energy centers, shining. Let it roll down in waves of light through your forehead, your throat, your heart, your solar plevus. Let it move through your pelvis and flow down through your legs . . .

And exit through the soles of your feet . . .

And move beneath you and behind you, flowing up the back of your legs . . . up your spine . . . up the back of your neck and your head . . . and reenter you through the crown of your head . . .

And roll through you again, pooling at your natural centers ... and move around you again . . .

So that at this time and in this place, where there is only now, you are within the Light and you are surrounded by the Light. You are in a place where you are loved and protected.

Members of the group should now join hands and visualize the energy flowing between all the members of the circle.

The facilitator may offer an affirmation on behalf of everyone present. Part of an invocation I often use (which you are welcome to borrow or adapt) runs as follows:

We come together in a sacred and loving way

to honor the wisdom of our dreams

to seek counsel and healing for ourselves and others

to align ourselves with our Higher Self

to remember who we are and what we may become.

2. CALLING THE DREAMS

The next step is for members of the group to introduce (or reintroduce) themselves. You may wish to invite participants to describe how they feel and to report any unusual experiences they may have had since the last meeting. At this stage, each person may share the title of a dream

into you. As you bree

(if they have one) and indicate whether they would like to work on that dream during the session.

In an Active Dreaming workshop, we will drum to call up the dreams that will be worked on during the session.

- 3. SHARING

The dreamers who choose (or are chosen by the group) to share dreams now take turns to present their reports.

If you are recounting a dream, you should tell it in the present tense, as if the events are unfolding *now*. You should speak fairly slowly so the rest of the group can keep up with you. If at all possible, avoid *reading* your dream report; try to draw your listeners into your original experience rather than present them with a finished text.

At the end of the first telling, others in the group may ask you questions to clarify their understanding of the dream, but should *not* offer interpretations.

Afterward, you may be asked to retell your dream, or the group may decide to ask others to tell your dream as if it were their dream.

The dreamer should now express her principal question about the dream.

- 4. RESONATING

Other participants in the group may now offer their sense of the dream and its principal images—always remembering to say, "If it were my dream . . ."

In a typical dream group, this process results in a game of shared associations. As long as this remains a head game, it has limited value and can lead away from the authentic dream experience into thickets of irrelevancy. Empathy and intuition are surer guides; they come fully alive within a group as participants drop their barriers and learn to offer associations without passing judgment.

Example: Spilled Orange Juice

Celia dreamed an unidentified woman put something in her orange juice that spoiled it. She threw her juice on the table and walked out the door. Later, staying, she and became Celia addo ange juice.

We work
The ansi
"Sunshine."
These ass

her dream:
She now
way back to
glass of orakindergartes
ange juice a
ments.

the dream go her energy le So who u The "brea after her dre

from her siste ways trashing We had mon

dreamer was star message that mi told us, she ofter contact with thi When real en ations will soon was first introd

effective device for After the dream deam. From

ald like to work o m to call up the for

the group) to the

it in the present to ak fairly slowly so ossible, avoid natal your original ene

up may ask you on but should not on

m, or the group m d question about

fer their sense of ring to say, "If it "

a game of shared. has limited value a ace into thickers of ; they come fully and learn to offer door. Later, when she hailed a taxi to go back to the hotel where she was staying, she had trouble remembering its name. She woke full of anger and became angry again as she shared her dream with the group.

Celia added an interesting piece of information; she did not drink orange juice.

We worked initially with the question "What is orange juice?"

The answers included: "Breakfast time." "Health and vitamin C." "Sunshine." "Energy."

These associations led Celia to formulate the following question about her dream: "Who is taking the sunshine out of my day?"

She now came up with a further association of her own, dating all the way back to early childhood. She remembered admiring a picture of a glass of orange juice on a wall poster on her "first day at school," in kindergarten. She realized she made a personal connection between orange juice and the pleasure and challenge of learning in new environments.

Was there a sense in which she had gone back to school?

Celia had an immediate answer: she had recently started attending the dream group and had also taken up art classes. She felt she had raised her energy level, in midlife, by striking out in these new directions.

So who was poisoning her juice?

The "breakfast time" association held the clue. At 8 A.M. the morning after her dream, Celia now remembered, she had received a phone call from her sister, whom she described as a very negative person "who is always trashing my efforts to learn something new."

We had more work to do to identify the forgotten place where the dreamer was staying. But by this point Celia was already alive to a dream message that might call for action. After encounters with her sister, she told us, she often felt drained, low on "juice." Celia now resolved to limit contact with this naysayer until they achieved a better understanding.

When real empathy is flowing within the group, the game of associations will soon tap into deeper sources. Echoing—an exercise to which I was first introduced by Naomi Matthis, a therapist in Santa Fe—is an effective device for speeding this process. It works like this:

After the dreamer shares her dream (and perhaps defines her question) members of the group call out the names of the key elements in the dream. From Celia's dream, for instance, you might select "orange juice," "poison," "unidentified woman," "taxi," and "hotel." While the group echoes the key words, you will choose the dream element that seems most likely to unlock the underlying message. Maybe you would choose "hotel" rather than "orange juice"; where does the dreamer think she is going, anyway? When you have made your selection, you will write a few lines from the perspective of the dream element you have chosen. You might begin simply, "I am here to tell you that . . ."

Even if what you produce, by any process of association, is a million miles removed from the dreamer's sense of her dream, it may be helpful in eliminating false trails. When Lisa shared the dream in which her bathtub overflowed and she vomited "red stuff" (recounted in chapter 2), several women in the group made associations with "control issues" and "power struggles." Even before Lisa was certain her dream was about pregnancy, she knew it was not about any of that.

5. EXPLORING

Dream exploration may lead in any direction. In group work, the dreamer should *always* be encouraged to run a reality check on the dream content—although she should never be pressured to share all her findings (which may surface painful or embarrassing personal material) with the circle if that is against her inclination.

The closer we can approach the full experience of the dream, the closer we are likely to come to its meaning. This is why dream reentry is one of the most rewarding means of exploration. Dream reentry can be a shared experience. Indeed, many dreamers find it much easier to go back inside the dreamspace with the support of a partner or a group, either because they have difficulty shifting consciousness to a dreamlike state when alone, or because they balk at confronting dream adversaries by themselves.

In Active Dreaming workshops, we use two principal techniques for going back inside the dreamscape. The first is *guided reentry*, the theme for the remainder of this section. The second is *reentry with the aid of shamanic drumming*. This is actually a shamanic journey through the gateway of a remembered dream, in which the dreamer may be accompanied by a partner who will serve as an ally and seek to develop further information that may be helpful for the dreamer. Shamanic journeying, a powerful technique for exploring the dreamworlds in a waking state, is explained in chapter 5.

In all form ember that I

Guided Cathy off

lam u climbing gives me u leads me t wake up.

In respon fa huggy, to that David I possibility o I asked C

After a fe street" in he "I don't h "Are there "No peop "Tell us w Mention It's more like

denly burst of
This called
kid. She coul
how, "Only v
More than
with our eye
dream."

dream. I glim behind the ha When I me tould feel her lot recall d "hotel." While dream elements e. Maybe yours es the dreamerts selection, you

bat.

n group work, the lity check on the red to share all he personal material

e dream, the disnreentry is onto
ry can be a shirth
to go back insit
up, either becase
e state when alone
y themselves.
pal technique,
for with the aid,
try with the aid,
t

n a waking state

In all forms of dream reentry, you will not go far wrong if you remember that realtors' slogan: *location, location, location.*

Guided Reentry A: A Hug on a Deserted Street

Cathy offered a dream group this brief report:

I am walking on a deserted street. Everything is cold and gray. I start climbing the steps of a row house. Then David comes out the door and gives me a big hug. He doesn't invite me inside the house. Instead, he leads me to a business office. When we come out, he hugs me again and I wake up.

In response to questions, Cathy explained that her friend David was "a huggy, touchy guy who always made me feel good." She also told us that David had been dead for four years—which alerted all of us to the possibility of an important message here.

I asked Cathy to relax, with her eyes closed, and focus on her breathing.

After a few minutes, I asked her to put herself back on the "deserted street" in her dream and tell us where she was.

"I don't have the faintest idea," Cathy reported after looking around.

"Are there any people you recognize?"

"No people at all, until David comes out of the house."

"Tell us what you hear. Can you hear traffic? Or dogs? Or the subway?"
Mention of the subway triggered something. "I can't hear it, exactly.

It's more like vibrations from under the street. Oh, Lord!" Cathy suddenly burst out. "It's Brooklyn."

This called back childhood memories. She had lived in Brooklyn as a kid. She could not think of anyone close to her who lived in Brooklyn

now. "Only very dead people, like my grandmother."

More than a verbal exchange was taking place. All of us were sitting with our eyes closed, opening ourselves to the images from Cathy's dream. I glimpsed children's toys—a tricycle, maybe a rocking horse—behind the half-open door of David's house.

When I mentioned this sighting, Cathy got shivers. She told us she could feel her young daughter's presence in the dream, though she had not recalled this before and did not see her daughter now.

Still focused on the dream location, I asked Cathy to walk from the row house to the business office.

"I can't," she announced. "There's something missing."

We soon established a huge gap was in her dream report. To get to the business office, she had to picture herself flying. She realized the office was not in Brooklyn but in another city that felt Southern. She now felt her dead friend had somehow flown her down here without need of an airplane.

I asked her to walk round the office and describe what she saw.

"Computers and picture frames."

Another member of the group, putting these together, asked Cathy whether she was in the office of a graphic design company.

Cathy made an important connection. She told us her ex-husband had just taken a job at a graphic design company in North Carolina.

"Stay with the office for a moment," I encouraged her. "Can you see your ex?"

"Yes. He's talking to David, while I talk to Sue."

We now had two living people who were not in the dream report. "Tell us about Sue."

"She works in insurance."

Before Cathy could go any farther, a newcomer to the group volunteered an association. "If this were my dream, I would think this is about my need to protect myself. We've got dead people, my ex-husband, and a woman who works in insurance. This could be telling me I need to make sure I'm properly covered in case of death or disability."

Cathy again got goose bumps.

After further discussion, we agreed on a practical step she would take, based on this possible insight: she would check to ensure that her exhusband had kept current with the premiums due on several insurance policies. This turned out to be prudent. She subsequently discovered that her ex had stopped paying the premiums on her homeowner's policy. The policy was about to lapse, although nobody had informed Cathy-except via her dream.

Cathy regarded the dead friend in her dream as an angel in the literal sense of the word, which means "messenger." However, his message remained buried in a fragmentary report until a guided reentry-illuminated by the intuition of another member of the group-brought us closer to the dream experience itself.

John A woman fall box full of h Thoris 4 red logo nd a triangle and Iput on a mai hilly and out of p

Luant to go on amartive young w buspent with my amon who seems On waking, Terr

daing the dream, s riagains. She said thew that her lover She reported tha ight after the dream wee doing a promo the Red Dog logo as we in the trunk in is seemed quite sie aixident in waking reline of dream exp demons in the dream to of the dream its

laked Terri to rela Son the woman wi sthe some came a Selection. She no Dream Reentry B: Getting into Men's Pants

Terri volunteered the following dream:

I'm in a gymnasium. I have to change because I'm wearing street clothes. A woman tells me there are clothes I can use outside the door, I find a box full of men's clothes. There's also a trunk with personal effects. There's a red logo on some books or brochures, a pattern with a square and a triangle and words that read either Mad Dog or Wild Dog.

I put on a man's pants and top. When I go back in the gym, I feel bulky and out of place.

I want to go on an Exercycle and I walk directly over to the bikes. An attractive young woman is pedaling away. She's boasting about time she has spent with my lover. I am stunned and deeply hurt that I am the last person who seems to know about this.

On waking, Terri felt wounded, shocked, and deeply alone. Before sharing the dream, she also mentioned she was suffering from acute sciatica pains. She said she did not recognize the gym in her dream, but she knew that her lover had been working out with a female trainer.

She reported that an interesting synchronicity had taken place the night after the dream. At a downtown concert, she ran into a woman friend from her aerobics class who took her to a singles bar where they were doing a promotion for Red Dog beer. Terri had kept a glass with the Red Dog logo as a souvenir; she felt sure this was the logo she had seen in the trunk in her dream.

It seemed quite significant that the overlap between Terri's dream and an incident in waking life had taken place at a singles bar. This suggested one line of dream exploration, as well as the possible need to take some elements in the dream fairly literally. But the first need was to bring back more of the dream itself.

I asked Terri to relax and go back inside the gym. She could not get a fix on the woman who told her where to get clothes for her workout. But the scene came alive when she imagined herself going out through the side door. She now found herself in a "woodsy scene" that made her think of her lover's "country retreat"—a place she had never seen in waking life; Terri revealed in private that they were both married and had tried to keep their affair under wraps.

ese together, asked (gn company. told us her ex-hub

Cathy to walk

ing. She realized the

felt Southern. She to

n here without need

escribe what she san

hing missing." dream report. Top

Dany in North Carl uraged her. "Can you

ue." ot in the dream to

ner to the group wh vould think this is a le, my ex-husband be telling me I net or disability."

cal step she would be to ensure that he ue on several insura ubsequently discore n her homeowners nobody had inform

is an angel in the life owever, his message ruided reentry

I asked her to look inside the box.

"I see lots and lots of folded pants, men's pants. They're stacked like files, so I just see the creases until I take a pair out. They are starched and stiff. The cotton chafes my skin." She rubbed her thighs as she spoke.

"What about the trunk?"

"It's somehow attached to the box."

"What's inside?"

She produced a detailed inventory—an entire "gent's wardrobe," with folded blazer and chinos, hiking boots, heavy socks, as well as books and letters, tied together in stacks. She clutched at her upper arms, evidently uncomfortable. The way things were packed in the trunk reminded her of her husband, who was obsessively neat and kept his personal possessions to a minimum. "It's what he would take if he left," she now felt. "Like his going-away bag."

"Can you describe the outside of the trunk?"

"It's rough plywood, like the box, with a utilitarian hasp. It looks like a cheap coffin."

She was uneasy, but determined to go on with the reentry. She wanted to confront the young woman on the bicycle.

I asked Terri to mime her actions as she dressed in the clothes from the box and describe her sensations. A stylish woman, Terri squirmed with distaste and discomfort. "They're awful! They make me look like my bottom is sagging. Nothing fits! I don't fit!"

Now that she was getting mad, her spirits began to lift. She was ready to take on the competition.

She moved her attention back inside the gym. She crossed the space, describing several people she had not previously mentioned. She took a long cool look at the younger woman, whom she now described as "late twenties, Mediterranean, with flowing dark hair."

"Do you want to ask her name?"

"I know her name. It's Adrianna."

"Do you know her?"

"I've never seen her before."

"Do you want to talk to her?"

"I think I'll stay out of sight, like before." As in the original dream, Terri moved behind a second bike that blocked the younger woman's line of sight. She mimicked "Adrianna's" speech and body movements as

We discuss in the course another woma adequately se furtive, interr

> the image of away bag." Bu satisfactory m I observed flect my socia ers. Terri saw

unsatisfactory gave her the d my masculine comfortable." Our dreamy kemed to amo hey're stacked ey are starched, ighs as she spi

gent's wardroh socks, as well ned at her up e packed in ely neat and la would take if

the reentry.

the clothes from , Terri squirm ike me look

ft. She was rea

rossed the spa oned. She roos lescribed as 18

e original de

she talked about her relationship with Terri's lover. We noted no direct suggestion of a sexual liaison. What came through for Terri now was the depth of her own feelings of jealousy and sexual frustration.

"Do you want to do what you came to do?"

Terri nodded. She took a step beyond her original dream by imagining herself getting on one of the exercise bikes and pedaling away vigorously. She mimed the cycling actions with her legs.

Terri came back glowing, "Adrianna couldn't keep up with me," she reported. She stretched her limbs and noticed with delight that her sciatica pains had vanished during her dream workout.

We discussed several layers of meaning that had been opened up in the course of the reentry. There might be a literal caution that another woman was interested in her lover; Terri filed away the name Adrianna for future reference. As bodytalk, the dream called attention to Terri's need for sexual fulfillment, which was not being adequately served by the combination of a sterile marriage and a furtive, intermittent affair. At the same time, the dream provided a humorous commentary on Terri's inclination to wander with the image of all the men's pants "filed" in the box; she acknowledged, with a naughty grin, that "getting into men's pants" might be the title for the dream.

There was a more somber warning about the state of her marriage, in the image of the coffinlike trunk that might be her husband's "goingaway bag." But her strongest associations of all were with the stiff, unsatisfactory man's clothing she had agreed to wear.

I observed that in my dreams, the way I dress often seems to reflect my social identity, the way I appear, or seek to appear, to others. Terri saw her ill-fitting clothes as a possible metaphor for her unsatisfactory marriage, but also for another theme in her life, which gave her the dream motto she finally adopted: "I am trying to claim my masculine power and I stick to this doggedly even though it's un-

Our dreamwork remained open-ended, as is so often the case. It also seemed to amount to spontaneous therapy. For all the evident complications of Terri's life, she emerged from this sharing full of bounce, her sense of humor richly alive, and her physical aches and pains utterly for-

- 6. DREAM GAMES

It is not enough to decide what your dream means; you need to do something to bring the energy and insight of the dream into your waking life and to honor the source from which it comes. Dream-sharing is already a step in this direction, especially when it results (as in Terri's case) in spontaneous playacting.

The best dream groups are also playgrounds where people are constantly improvising new games to play with their dreams. Dream guessing is an ancient game; you might have the dreamer mime the actions of the dream while the others try to figure out what's going on. Guessing the outcome is a variant, still played by traditional Iroquois Indians on the Onondaga reservation; you have the dreamer tell part of the dream, and the others guess how it comes out.

Dream dance moves with the energy of the dream. It works best if you have a real dancer in the group to help establish the choreography and suggest a range of movements. But once a flow is established, even diehard "nondancers" will abandon their conceptions of what they can do. The simplest variant, appropriate for group celebration, is to dance your dream animals. Drumming helps to get people out of their left-brain inhibitions and beating wings or stamping hooves.

Dream theater is perhaps the best game of all. I usually ask the dreamer to play casting director, selecting members of the group to portray the various elements in her dream, including the dreamer herself. Here is a fairly straightforward example of a dream performance that helped to release the full power of a dream experience that hinted at a personal calling. Carol shared the following dream with the group:

Terminal Patient

I am in a hospital room, standing on the right side of a man who is lying under a sheet, covered by a glass lung. There are two other people in the room: an ethereal-looking woman, dressed in a flowing gown, and a man standing at the foot of the bed.

I feel that all of us are dying.

The ethereal woman removes the lid from the bed and carries it over

with raping st the switch. the man at the fi & a he throws th New I realize the aund me. The ligh uso. I lay this han that imperceptibly

> We darified one el in had been confu and off or on. Afte red off. She remain tiereal woman," wh raving the "lid" of The cast went int

the workshop leader

comple, that the o

couched on either hard a flashlight for Cambin the climact The performance

sed tremendous e

re sid but the

means; you nex dream into jus mes. Dream-the it results (as in)

where people at dreams. Dreams er mime the action going on. Guin oquois Indians or part of the dream

of what they ca ation, is to danas of their left-brid

all. I usually at s of the group of am performance 1 with the group

side of a man us are two other pa a flowing goun

to a second bed. There is nobody in the other bed. I feel that this woman is being selfish. The man under the sheet cannot breathe.

I pick up the lid and put it back on the glass lung.

For the first time, the patient speaks. "Turn—the switch." He makes a hoarse, rasping sound, deep down in his throat. He says again, "Turn-the switch."

The man at the foot of the bed does what he asks. There is a distinct click as he throws the switch.

Now I realize the ceiling is gone. I see a brilliant ball of light moving toward me. The light streams into my right hand and I am thrilled by its power. I lay this hand over the patient's left hand. I see his features move almost imperceptibly into an expression of satisfaction. I know he is passing over.

We clarified one element in the story line: the action of the switch. Carol had been confused about whether the patient wanted the switch turned off or on. After discussion, she felt that he wanted his respirator turned off. She remained puzzled about her negative feelings toward the "ethereal woman," who may have tried to bring about the same effect by removing the "lid" of the "glass lung."

Carol chose the cast: first the woman who would play her, then the patient, the ethereal woman, and the second man. She also chose actors to portray the ball of light, the bed, the glass lid, the second bed, and the ceiling that fell away.

The cast went into a huddle with the codirectors—the dreamer and the workshop leader—to work out the choreography. It was agreed, for example, that the glass lid would be portrayed by two participants crouched on either side of the patient, with hands linked. Someone found a flashlight for the "ball of light" to shine on the actor playing Carol in the climactic scene.

The performance corresponded closely to Carol's dream report. It released tremendous emotions, in both the dreamer and the cast. Someone said that the group centered on the dying man looked like a Nativity scene when the light came down.

After the reenactment, actors spoke from the viewpoint of the dream figures they had portrayed. The actor who had played the ethereal woman defended her actions, firmly rejecting the dream ego's belief that they were selfishly motivated. "I removed the lid because it was the right thing to do," she insisted. "The patient was ready to move on."

These dialogues led the dreamer to recognize the ethereal woman and the man at the foot of the bed as "aspects of myself, or personal guides." The performance led Carol to focus on the situation of a male friend who was seriously ill in the hospital at the time. It deepened her sense that she might have been called to play a healing role in relation to others. She told us that she felt "awed" that she might have been chosen to assist the dying in making their transition to the next life. Nobody in that group was surprised when Carol reported several weeks later that the night before her friend in the hospital died, she had a strong impression of his spirit passing over her head.

Our theater with Carol's dream did not require rescripting. But quite frequently, the dreamer may want to make changes in the story line after the first performance, to incorporate new insights, returning memo-

ries, or attempt at a better ending.

- 7. CLOSING THE CIRCLE

Just as group work should begin by defining a sacred space, it should end by returning the participants to their roads in life, hopefully with heightened energy. I usually suggest some assignments for homeplay (never homework!). These may include dream telepathy games, experiments with interactive dreaming, or dreamwork with the symbols of everyday life.

The last step is to join hands and give thanks for the shared adventure and the wisdom of dreams.

FORMING A DREAM PARTNERSHIP



There are those who believe that the ideal size for a dream group is just two people, and this is often true. But chances are that you and your reg-

out with this friend s eafax letter telling iments so I would ared Rupert Murd he owned a publ ntake my dream fair thishing (not neces in. A second friend ny original partner. the same initials and guired a fax machine were my dream," sh tinks like Rupert N To have even a with complete trus However, if you are to familiarize yours ment with all of the when you become a to share dreams wit you may still prefer

consider the merits of another, you brin

le worlds of dream
If you are interest
is included in its contact in its contact

ready to move gnize the ethered w f myself, or panel ne situation of a following time. It deepends aling role in relation might have been de to the next life. No. ted several weeks la died, she had a sto

uire rescripting. Ba anges in the story nsights, returning

a sacred space, it s in life, hopeful ignments for home elepathy games, q rk with the symbo

s for the shared a

ular partner know each other fairly well and tend to look at things the same way, which may prevent you from bringing the benefit of fresh perspectives to the dreams you share. I work one-on-one with many of my own dreams. One of my favorite partners is a psychically gifted woman who frequently dreams about future events and shares my interest in dream precognition. Because we are both so highly attuned to the literal content of dreams, we sometimes fail to help each other to recognize other possible layers of meaning. For example, I once spent half an hour with this friend discussing a dream in which Rupert Murdoch sent me a fax letter telling me that I ought to cut down on my teaching commitments so I would have more time to write books. I had once interviewed Rupert Murdoch (as a student editor in Australia), and I knew that he owned a publishing house. My friend and I were both inclined to take my dream fairly literally, as a message that somebody powerful in publishing (not necessarily Murdoch) might one day tender similar advice. A second friend then offered an insight that had escaped me and my original partner. She pointed out that Rupert Murdoch and I share the same initials and were both born in Australia, and also that I had acquired a fax machine (for the first time) shortly before this dream. "If it were my dream," she suggested, "I would ask myself what part of me thinks like Rupert Murdoch."

To have even a single partner with whom you can share dreams with complete trust and intimacy is already a gift. Work with her! However, if you are going to work one-on-one with your dreams, try to familiarize yourself with several different approaches, and experiment with all of them. As your network widens (as it will, because when you become an active dreamer, complete strangers seem drawn to share dreams with you even before you announce your interest), you may still prefer to work with a single partner. You should now consider the merits of serial monogamy. By moving from one partner to another, you bring a multiplicity of viewpoints to bear on the multiple worlds of dreaming.

If you are interested in forming a dream group, there are several organizations (listed in the resources section) that can help you with guidelines and contacts. You will need to answer four basic questions: how many, how often, how long, and who's in charge?

If you want each member of your group to have time to work on a dream in depth within the whole circle at every session, you will have to keep your numbers small; six to eight would probably be the maximum. But you may find that in practice, not everyone needs (or wishes) to work on a dream in depth every time. By agreeing to focus on the most pressing dreams that are volunteered at each session, you could expand your group to twelve to fourteen and benefit from the greater energy and multiplicity of viewpoints of the larger circle. If you work with partner exercises, you could conceivably accommodate much larger numbers, at least for basic training purposes.

Whatever the size of the group, the members should be asked to make a commitment to attend regular sessions over a set time. You might allow for a "trial marriage," while participants are getting to know each other. Members should then be asked to commit themselves to attend weekly meetings for no less than six weeks. A typical group session is likely to run for two to three hours, on an evening or over the weekend.

There are no "experts" in dreamwork, but inevitably there are leaders. Dreamwork is inherently antiauthoritarian, yet it is foolish to ignore the reality, and positive applications, of the personal authority that flows from character, learning, and direct experience of the dreamworld and its inhabitants. Jeremy Taylor, an inspiring teacher who carries great personal magnetism, addresses this issue frankly in his book Where People Fly and Water Runs Uphill. In my experience, the best dream groups—like Rita Dwyer's dream network in the Washington area or Jeremy's on the West Coast—center on a seasoned guide who plays the role of teacher without presuming to lecture or lay down the law. No doubt egos will always get in the way. But the purpose of dream-sharing, as of the dream source, is to lead us beyond the ego to a more spirited and generous way of seeing and being.

Our norm consciouss screens the different. . they are th

Willia

One

CONSCIOUS DREAMING



Our normal waking consciousness is but one special type of consciousness, while all about it parted by the filmiest of screens there lie potential forms of consciousness entirely different. . . . Apply the requisite stimulus and at a touch they are there in all their completeness. . . . They forbid our premature closing of accounts with possibility.

William James, The Varieties of Religious Experience

Our truest life is when we are in dreams awake.

Henry David Thoreau

He who binds to himself a joy
Does the wingèd life destroy;
But he who kisses the joy as it flies
Lives in eternity's sunrise.

William Blake

Ders should be a ns over a set to ants are getting themselved A typical goog

ning or overte

cle. If you work
odate much be

itably there are is foolish to go I authority to the dreamed who carries go is book When

best dream grand area or jets.

ho plays the just the law. Not dream-sharing a more spiris

AWAKE AND DREAMING



 $T_{
m o}$ dream consciously is to be aware you are dreaming while you are dreaming. It is a triune, rather than a dual, state of awareness: you are aware that your body is lying on a bed, you are aware of the contents of your dream, and you are aware of watching yourself dreaming. In a state of conscious dreaming, you are likely to shift back and forth between these foci of awareness; you may get so caught up in dream events that you forget you are dreaming, not feel the need to check on the state of that body in the bed. Once you learn to dream consciously, you may find you are able to move into levels of dreaming that were previously beyond your comprehension. You may perceive this progression as a sequence of dreams within dreams, nested like Russian matreshka dolls. Your return to ordinary reality may now be a series of false awakenings. To use a different analogy, if you have ascended from a Level One dream to (say) a Level Five dream, coming back to the waking world may be rather like descending from a mountaintop through a series of base camps, each of which you may temporarily identify as "home."

I prefer the phrase conscious dreaming to the widely used term lucid dreaming, for two reasons. First of all, some of the recent enthusiasts for "lucid dreaming" have given the impression that their aim is to practice dream control: to manipulate dreams to serve the agendas of the waking ego. Though Stephen LaBerge has labored to correct this impression in his excellent second book, Exploring the World of Lucid Dreaming, the desirability of "controlling your dreams" is still promoted by other advocates of lucid dreaming. The point is that dreams are wiser than our everyday minds and come from an infinitely deeper source. To try to "control" this source, to interfere with the authentic flow of dreams and to justify this on the grounds that they are "only dreams," is the ultimate delusion of the control freak who lives in the ego. Fortunately, it is an attempt that can never succeed. One way or another, the dream source

ble wis from see wis from d d ly second d ly widely under widely under widely under wis over and wes, over and wis over a wis over a window with the wis over a window with the wis over a window will be a window with the windo

is and the state of the state o

Many dreamers

Many dreamers

be dream: a doorb

tay be that of a co

coscious you are d

to previously note

ave that I was dre

fingite accounts of

beaner who found

at dream teport:
The Wrong Bea

AMING

re dreaming while tate of awareness e aware of the one urself dreaming law back and forth be t up in dream even to check on the sz m consciously, you ing that were prena this progression at Russian matreshlad ries of false awaken from a Level Oned e waking world rough a series of tify as "home." widely used term e recent enthusizes their aim is to pro

agendas of the Wil

rrect this impression of Lucid Dreaming

promoted by other ıms are wiser than

eper source. To f

rtic flow of dream

reams " is the ulti

will remind us that we are not the masters of the universe. If it were truly possible to put the ego in charge of dreams, the effect would be to divorce us from soul and spirit.

My second dissatisfaction with the term lucid dreaming is that it is now widely understood as a technique for programming yourself to wake up inside the dreamstate. We are advised to do this by telling ourselves, over and over, that we are going to do it; by memorizing "dreamsigns" (e.g., "If I see my hands, I will ask myself if I am dreaming"—the Castaneda method); or even by strapping on an expensive pair of goggles with a flashing red light that is supposed to alert us to the fact that we are dreaming. All these techniques may work at some times, for some people, but they are not the simplest or most rewarding way to become a conscious dreamer.2

Spontaneous lucidity, inside a dream, may be triggered by various things. You may find yourself doing something it would be difficult or impossible to do in your physical body, like flying or walking on water, and this may jolt you into becoming aware you are dreaming. You may catch a glimpse of yourself and notice you are younger or thinner or a different sex or color from your everyday self. A woman dreamer realized she was dreaming when she looked at herself in a bathroom mirror, inside her dream, and was startled to observe that her face was covered with shaving cream and she was holding a razor.

Many dreamers are startled into lucidity by an auditory signal inside the dream: a doorbell, a ringing telephone, a siren, or a voice. The voice may be that of a dream guide who is actively inviting you to become conscious you are dreaming. In one powerful dream, a companion I had not previously noticed asked me, "Where is your body?"—making me aware that I was dreaming and that I was outside my body. One of my favorite accounts of spontaneous dream lucidity comes from a woman dreamer who found herself making out with a pop music star. Here is her dream report:

The Wrong Beatle

I'm in a movie theater, cuddling with one of the Beatles. It gets hot and heavy. Then I realize I'm with the wrong Beatle. I'm with Ringo Starr, the only member of the group I never found cute. This wakes me up

to the fact I'm dreaming. I tell myself, "I'm dreaming so I can switch Beatles." But at the end of the dream, I'm still stuck with Ringo.

There are other ways you may become conscious, inside the dream-state, you are dreaming. A false awakening may be the trigger. However it comes about, your consciousness that you are dreaming will give you endless possibilities for creative play, for developing skills and rehearsing for future challenges in waking life, and for investigating the nature of reality itself. You may find you are able to return to a special place of training and exploration relevant to your interests. I know a computer programmer who likes to visit a software laboratory that he describes as Dream Windows. I visit a Dream Library where I can read books that have not yet been published, and a locale I think of as the Gallery of Time, where symbols from different cultures and periods provide doorways through which I can travel backward or forward in time. I know an artist who likes to go to a Dream Gallery where she gets ideas for paintings she has not yet done—she often sees them as finished works—and can experiment with new media without having to wash off her brushes.

Such return visits to a dream locale are often accomplished in the twilight zone of consciousness, between sleep and waking, and the mode of travel may be rather similar to the shaman's journeys into nonordinary reality. Despite the claims made for blinking goggles and other artificial prods, the easiest way to become a conscious dreamer is to start experimenting with the images that will come to you, entirely naturally, on the cusp between sleep and waking, if you can open yourself to receiving them. If you want a ten-dollar word to describe these experiences, you may call them hypnagogia. If you are comfortable with such language, you will want to distinguish hypnagogic images-received in the state "leading toward sleep"-from hypnopompic sightings, which come in the state "leading away from sleep," i.e., after you wake up. Creative people are often quite familiar with these twilight states of consciousness. Robert Louis Stevenson received the ideas for many of his bestknown tales, including the whole plot of Dr. Jekyll and Mr. Hyde, from "brownies" who visited him while he lay on his bed in a state of reverie. Einstein said that his greatest breakthroughs came to him in this state. The Russian philosopher P. D. Ouspensky wrote an interesting essay on his observations in the twilight zone.3

EXERCIS

On a night with strightaway, and in bed and relax. Focus on the relax with your you may fine you as they ta photographs, fa simply see hazy tharacters waiting you have bee

tention on the fledged dream, Move gently dream yoga, pr gently into the hand."4

When you s

picture barely :

Do not try to Because you are mode of opera you are free to there are good

Problems that of At this poin to use your ini

EXERCISE: FUN IN THE TWILIGHT ZONE



 $O_{
m n}$ a night when you are not so tired you are likely to fall asleep straightaway, and your belly is not drum-tight with food and drink, lie in bed and relax.

Focus on the flow of images and impressions that come to you as you relax with your eyes closed.

You may find yourself looking at a succession of faces that change as soon as they take form. You may see a series of childlike drawings or photographs, falling as fast as autumn leaves in a high wind. You may simply see hazy shapes and colors. You might see a whole theater of characters waiting to introduce themselves.

You have begun to look into a gallery of possibilities.

When you see something that catches your fancy—a face, a scene, a picture barely formed—try to hold it in focus. If you can hold your attention on the image you have chosen, you can follow it into a full-fledged dream, while retaining awareness that you are dreaming.

Move gently into this sequence. Tarthang Tulku, a teacher of Tibetan dream yoga, puts it well: "While delicately observing the mind, lead it gently into the dreamstate, as though you were leading a child by the hand"

Do not try to manipulate the flow of images in a crude or artificial way. Because you are conscious, you are able to choose your direction and your mode of operations. If you run into a situation you don't like, of course you are free to leave the dream. But a dream is never "only a dream," and there are good reasons for staying with the dream and trying to resolve any problems that come up on its own ground. You can always ask for help.

At this point, you should find it easy to get airborne. You may choose to use your initial dream as a launching pad from which you can fly off to visit a person or place at a distance from you, or to explore deeper levels of dreaming. You may find yourself drawn to move toward a point of

onscious, inside the same dreaming will a oping skills and the necessary oping skills and the necessary turn to a special parests. I know a one actory that he described in the office of the same of

o wash off her brush complished in them king, and the mobile neys into nonordist les and other artist

mer is to start epo irely naturally, on yourself to recent nese experiences, it with such language

received in the surings, which come wake up. Cressistates of conscious states of his best

r many of his hor and Mr. Hyde, find in a state of reverto him in this state interesting essay light at the edge of your field of perception. As you go toward it, you may find you are entering a tunnel, traveling faster and faster. Go with the flow. Be open to whatever may be waiting for you on the other side. In an entirely natural, spontaneous way, you may find yourself crossing through one of the doorways into the dreamworlds of the shamans.

You are likely to reach a point where you will become so absorbed in the dream events that you will forget you are dreaming. Alternatively, if you let your attention falter or your inner critic comes to the fore, you may fall out of the dream.

The challenge is to stay with it and open up new territory.

As you develop confidence and skill, you will find you can not only return to stable locales in the dreamscape; you can arrange to meet other people there, both dream companions and partners from waking life with whom you can share fun and adventure.

As you become a more conscious dreamer, you will bring the gifts of greater consciousness into your everyday life, which is also a dream. Through conscious dreaming, you will learn to observe the contents of your mind and to stand outside your ordinary personality. When you can stand outside your ordinary personality, you can change it.

DREAM JOURNEYS OUT OF THE BODY



If you wake up to the fact that you are dreaming, you may also notice that you are not in your regular body.

If this experience is new to you, your first instinct will probably be to jump back into your body, which will also pull you out of the dream. With practice, you can learn to master your initial fears that you won't be able to get back to your body, or won't be able to cope with whatever is waiting out there on the astral planes. You will now be ready to make some important discoveries.

You may observe that when you journey outside the physical body, you are using a second body (or dreambody) that retains the semblance

in the special of the service of the

satted running as having a lucid drawing a lucid drawa if I might be and went looking, sexually experience thing I like, and some kind of sex rolore to you if I was a love to you if I

I woke up to 1

I do not think the local get to sex and well get to sex and conscious dream, he conscious the was literal they crist in a paralle at people who have community they believed in the community they have community they have considered in the considered

As you go toward faster g for you on the of may find yourselfor vorlds of the shange rill become so absorb lreaming. Alternation ic comes to the for

new territory. ll find you can not o n arrange to metto tners from waking

u will bring the gift which is also a dreat ersonality. When yo an change it.

THE BODY

you may also notic

t will probably be? out of the dream cope with whater w be ready to make of physical form. When you use this vehicle to visit people and places on the physical plane—say, to drop in on your boyfriend in Chicago—you will probably be invisible to them unless they are dreaming or unusually receptive. In other dimensions of reality, you will be right at home. On the astral plane, your dreambody is your natural body. This is where many of your encounters are likely to take place with other people who are moving around in their dreambodies. These include other dreamers, dead people, and entities that never had physical form. Because the dreambody is extremely malleable—once you recognize that it will assume the shape of your thoughts and desires—travelers on the astral plane can present themselves in a fantastic variety of forms.

You may be drawn to paradoxical locales. You may find yourself in a setting that seems thoroughly "real," where you can share fully in the lives of the people around you, but the strange thing is that while you think you are out of your body, they think this is physical reality. A doctor friend reported an experience of this kind:

I woke up to the fact that I was dreaming and out of my body and started running around yelling to everyone, "Im having a lucid dream! Im having a lucid dream!" The only people who paid any attention looked at me as if I might be mildly deranged. I felt a consuming desire to have sex and went looking for a woman. I found a couple of attractive women, both sexually experienced. I said to myself, This is my dream and I can do anything I like, and tried to embrace them. They pushed me away as if I were some kind of sex maniac. I told them, This is my dream and I can make love to you if I want. They didn't believe me. I became embarrassed and apologetic, as I would have done in waking life, and left the dream.

I do not think the doctor was simply running away from a sex fantasy (we'll get to sex and the dreambody in a moment). I think that, through a conscious dream, he became aware that he was spending time in a dimension that was literal reality for its inhabitants, but not for him. Perhaps they exist in a parallel reality that conforms to physical laws. Perhaps they are people who have passed on and are currently living in a transitional community they believe to be "real." Perhaps they exist in this physical reality—in which case the doctor must have succeeded either in transferring his consciousness to the body of another person, or in projecting a dreambody that seemed fully corporeal to the people around him.

Chances are you have already had any number of spontaneous outof-body experiences during your night dreams. Do you dream of flying, or falling? Have you ever dreamed of being stuck in your car on top of a mountain, like the Jeep in the TV commercials? Do your dreams switch from black and white to color? Have you woken with a jolt, feeling that something has dropped inside your body? Do you have dreams within dreams and wake up only to find you are still dreaming? Such experiences often contain trace memories of journeys outside the body.

You can learn to induce, in a waking state, what you are probably already doing in your sleep. Robert Monroe, whose book *Journeys out of the Body* has helped greatly to demystify the whole subject, suggests that this is something almost anyone can do, and I believe he is right.

To induce a voluntary journey out of the body—which the old books call astral projection—you need four basic elements. The first is relaxation in a protected space where you will not be disturbed. The second is conditions for liftoff. These may include special breathing, visualization, sexual arousal, and other stimuli intended to change the flow within your energy field and loosen the connection between the physical body and the dreambody. The third element is the ability to overcome the barrier of fear. The final element required to sustain the journey is clarity of purpose: the ability to resist a swarm of diversions and possible sources of confusion along the way.

At one stage in my own experiments, I noticed a tendency to get too caught up in the mechanics of the process. This is probably typical of beginners, but was a curious segue for me, since journeys out of the body had never seemed either exotic or difficult to me; I suppose my childhood illnesses had helped to shake my dreambody loose from the physical. For much of my life, I seemed to be able to shift consciousness and simply project myself in the direction of a chosen target in an entirely smooth and natural way, without the bumps and grinds and flashing lights described by Monroe. When I decided to try out some of Monroe's techniques, I had rather different experiences, as the following excerpt from my journals will illustrate:

Wednesday, June 15, 1988

I lie on my back on the bed in the guest room and fall into a relaxed state, fully conscious. The image of a beautiful woman who visited me in

adrain the Mag.

my intention on a
my intention on a
my body.

The vibrations
ribrating quite vib.

my head. I attemp
my head of a topics outside (a)

Llook at the co

radize that for a making a raspin. I lie down on time, the vibratia. I see flashes of lig vision. I have the I have the im tiful soft, glossy.

My concentration of elastic, especial myself beyond the lagain focus of elastic, especial myself beyond the lagain focus of elastic flat diaphanous robb but oming somet. This string I my sonicourses but firm. He was

of a sexual adveearch.

This less than his conumed several his of the penalty for a sefection.

pared. I'm sligh

arms. Do you deep g stuck in yout care cials? Do your dies a dream the night before returns to me. I become sexually aroused. I focus my intention on using this sexual charge to achieve liftoff from my physical body. The vibrations come quickly, beginning at the toes. My legs are soon

vibrating quite violently. The vibrations move all through my body, up to my head. I attempt separation too soon, too jerkily—and am diverted by noises outside (a barking dog, a train passing).

I look at the clock. 45 minutes have elapsed. My mouth is quite dry. I realize that for all this time, I have been breathing through my mouth, making a rasping noise.

I lie down on my side, to make a second attempt at separation. This time, the vibrations are most powerful in my head. Behind closed eyelids, I see flashes of light high up above my head, at the very edge of my field of vision. I have the sense of receiving a painless electric shock.

I have the impression of an owl's face, pressed close to my own-beautiful, soft, glossy feathers. Is the bird connected with the woman I used as a focus?

My concentration is again broken by noises outside the house.

In my third try, I feel a definite sensation of stretching, as of rubber or elastic, especially around my head. I have a strong sense of extending myself beyond the limits of my physical body.

I again focus on the woman. Each time I call her mentally, there is another electric flash. I now see her vividly, dressed as a priestess in a light, diaphanous robe. I feel an even stronger sexual charge, pulsing through my second body. I am certain now that this will give me liftoff. I feel I am becoming something else. My arms are turning into wings.

This time I am interrupted by a male presence. When he enters my consciousness, I recognize him as an ally. His intention is loving but firm. He wants me to go back and return when I am better prepared. I'm slightly embarrassed that he has caught me in the middle of a sexual adventure, though I explain that it's all in the aid of res-

This less than highly evolved, and notably unsuccessful, experiment consumed several hours. I have included it here as a cautionary example of the penalty for getting stuck in the mechanics of a process that will unfold quite naturally when the circumstances are right. The vibrations, the light effects, and the stretching sensations I experienced paralleled

woken with a jolt, is Do you have dream still dreaming? Sub eys outside the bod what you are probe whose book Journey whole subject, suggest I believe he is right dy—which the old b ements. The first is a be disturbed. The sa cial breathing, visual ded to change the tion between the th is the ability to over sustain the journe diversions and post

d a tendency to get is probably typical e journeys out of to me; I suppose mbody loose from to shift conscious osen target in an and grinds and the d to try out some nces, as the follow

1 Cll into a real

Monroe's account of his own early liftoff procedure. So did the power of the sexual drive as a means of propulsion.

One of the charms of Monroe's work is that he is refreshingly candid and down-to-earth about the importance of the sex drive in inducing out-of-body experiences, and in directing (or distorting) subsequent adventures. Monroe notes, "There seemed to be a direct relationship between what I interpreted as the sexual drive and the 'force' that permitted me to dissociate from the physical body."5 His frankness is a welcome antidote to the winks and nudges and hints of dark secrets you find in old occultist stuff about astral projection. In fact, Monroe is expressing an open secret, well-known to genuine psychic explorers of every tradition. One of the most ancient and most celebrated images of the shaman is a scene that was painted in the Lascaux temple cave twenty thousand years ago. It depicts a male figure, arms spread like wings, with an erect penis. Behind him is his bird-staff; tossing its horns before him, an enormous bull. The shaman is journeying in ecstatic trance. Sleep-laboratory technicians started noticing back in the 1950s that penile erection in men is often associated with the REM state; they are just getting round to observing the corresponding, but subtler, symptoms in women. What the men in white coats have not told us is what was known to the artist of Lascaux, twenty thousand years before EEGs: that penile erection (in men) is the most consistent physical reaction associated with a journey out of the body. This is more than a casual side effect. The same energy that may be released in the physical act of sex is harnessed and used like a jet propellant. In the language of the East, this is the raising of kundalini, the "serpent power," and it is at the heart of all real magic.6

One of the easiest ways to initiate a journey outside your physical body is to allow yourself to become sexually aroused without expending that energy in immediate physical gratification. You can do this alone, through fantasy, or with the help of an adventurous partner (who does not need to be with you in the same physical space). If you are experimenting alone, you should try to withhold orgasm completely and switch the energy to the second plane, beyond the physical. If you are in bed with a partner, you should delay physical release for as long as possible and again focus on switching the energy to move into a different dimension. If both of you are bold spirits, you might try to arrange an

ssignation play, you on to play, you ents and explorents a dual charge is a dual charge is

There is a reason.

There

place of education one of the people borg, the Swediss his journeys outs desires. This is a conscious dream counter after physically a spiritual p

If the last sta comments about to because our scrudity and set in my contin it he is refreshingly o the sex drive in its distorting) subscoper e a direct relationsh rive and the fore body."5 His franknes d hints of dark section on. In fact, Monton tine psychic explore nost celebrated into the Lascaux temples figure, arms spread ird-staff; tossing itsleis journeying in to responding, but subs coats have not told nty thousand years he ost consistent physical ly. This is more than eleased in the physical nt. In the languaged ent power," and it is

ney outside your phil roused without expense on. You can do this nturous partner (who il space). If you are o d orgasm complete al release for as long astral assignation, which you will both attend in your dreambodies. In addition to play, you may then be able to undertake all sorts of joint experiments and explorations and compare the results.

There is a dual challenge in this. The first is to honor your natural sex energy without fear or guilt, without confusing the underlying force with the purely physical expression of sexuality. The second is to avoid losing your fundamental purpose in the party scenes you may encounter on the lower levels of the astral planes.

There is a reason why Eastern mystics sometimes call the dreambody the "desire body." Once it is released from the physical body, its desires and appetites can become ravening. I suspect that this is how people land in the different situations in which they find themselves after physical death. I had a conscious dream about this that was quite instructional for me. In the dream, I found myself in a hospital emergency room. Several people who had just died were roaming around outside their physical bodies, lost and bewildered. Someone asked me to help, so I started escorting them toward the Light, hoping that their guides or relatives would come to meet us. We journeyed through several locales—one contained bars and honky-tonks, another a Club Med-style singles scene—where most of my gang took off to have sex or pursue old habits. By the time I reached a locale familiar to me on a higher level (a place of education that resembles a pleasant Midwestern college), only one of the people who had died was still with me. Emanuel Swedenborg, the Swedish scientist-turned-mystic, came to believe as a result of his journeys outside the body that we create heavens and hells from our desires.7 This is why yogis, mystics, and shamans all practice the art of conscious dreaming as a preparation for the conditions the soul will encounter after physical death. It is why conscious dreaming is fundamentally a spiritual practice.

If the last statement seems like a vertiginous leap from my earlier comments about the importance of the sexual drive in these areas, it is only because our society has confused the nature of both spirituality and sexuality and set them falsely at odds with each other.

In my continuing experiments with conscious dreaming, I find that the transfer of consciousness to and from the dreambody is fluid and natural, without the jarring vibrations of my "early Monroe" phase. It may be accompanied by the sound of rushing air, or by the impression

of a flashing light above and slightly behind my head. In a successful experiment two months after the botched attempt I reported earlier, I had the impression of being drawn up through a cone of light:

Through the Cone of Light

Wednesday, August 31, 1988

As soon as I lay down and closed my eyes, I saw a dancing figure of blue light, inside a blue circle, reminiscent of a hologram.

I had the brief sensation of something sliding away from my bodylike a soft serpent—and heard the rush of air. Then I was outside the house, wandering around the west side of the property. I decided to go and check on some relatives. I entered the house through the top story. The new baby was in a cot at the foot of the bed. When it started to cry, the father got up to fix a bottle. Nobody noticed me except one of the older daughters. When I spoke to her, she simply seemed to rise up out of her sleeping body and gave me a hug.

I got up to make notes, feeling I needed to check some of these details

to make sure I was not simply imagining this stuff.

When I got back in bed, I again had an impression of the "blue lady."
White lights began to flash at the top of my head. I had the sensation of
being pulled up into a cone of light and visualized this as the inside of a
pyramid, with an opening at the top.

I found myself in a long, narrow chamber—very light, with many tall windows—hung with masks and sculpted heads. It had the quality of a gallery or museum, suspended somewhere in space. A rounded doorway was at the end of the gallery. As I moved toward it, I was startled by an enormous face: the face of an attractive woman, but of giant proportions. I backed away, despite the woman's beauty and welcoming expression.

Then came another shock. I glimpsed the feeler, or part of the legof an insect that was also blown up to giant size. I wasn't happy about dealing with a bug this big, so I concentrated on expanding myself to comparable proportions.

I found the reverse process taking effect. I was now shrinking incredibly fast. The insect's leg now looked as big as a tree. The shrinking continued to accelerate. I realized that, in becoming infinitely small, I was also harnessing immense energy and happily acquiesced in this

pur marking unber marking swirter through swirter through swirter through side, marking the family through the family dense gaseous a mountains.

nonnum I was
I knew I was
tharly. I picked
tharly. I picked
tharmous head. I
material reality i

I had an ex semed deep and communicate in in linear form, However, some a great deal. I t When we pe

tion, less person

I have omitted alogue on the wo lwas able to expl be wandering ab nobody saw me on the cone of light dimension of rea

only in inner space and outer s

Just one more

strong feeling at

I saw a dancing from a hologram.

pt I reported eric

cone of light:

ng away from my box. r. Then I was outside property. I decided through the top ston! When it started to one re except one of the is med to rise up out of

heck some of these des uff. ression of the "blue by d. I had the sensand

zed this as the inside very light, with many ls. It had the quality! ace. A rounded down

d it, I was startled by but of giant property nd welcoming express feeler, or part of the ze. I wasn't happy on expanding mys u now shrinking in

e a tree. The shirt

process. I saw "planets" spin by and realized I must be traveling in the space between atoms and molecules. This space was as vast as the galaxy.

I saw an intense pinpoint of white light. In some way, I became it. I was traveling unbelievably fast.

Through swirling cloudbanks, I saw another world. Its sun was a great white disk, much closer to the surface of the planet than our sun is to Earth. The planet was screened from its burning rays, to some extent. by dense gaseous clouds. I was looking at a dramatic, jagged range of mountains.

I knew I was in the presence of a life force. I could not visualize it clearly. I picked up a fleeting image of a humanoid creature with an enormous head. I realized the life-forms of this place are not focused on material reality in the way that we are. They put on images as we put on clothes.

I had an extended "conversation" with the presence. Its thoughts seemed deep and heavy as a mountain. I did not hear it speak; it did not communicate in language as we know it. Its thoughts were not expressed in linear form, yet I seemed to receive them without need of a mediator. However, some of the translations were far from easy, and I think I missed a great deal. I was told, "You were born an interpreter."

When we parted, I had strong sensations of a deep exchange of affection, less personal than love, yet strong and empowering.

I have omitted much of this report, including the substance of my dialogue on the world beyond the "white hole." In this conscious dream, I was able to explore several kinds of territory. At the outset, I seemed to be wandering about—outside my body—in the ordinary world, and nobody saw me except the girl who was dreaming. (I was later able to confirm some of the details I had picked up.) When I went up through the cone of light and entered the "gallery in space," I was in a different dimension of reality that evidently conformed to different laws. Later I felt I had entered a different galaxy. I could not tell whether it existed only in inner space, in the dreamtime, or whether in some way inner space and outer space might be one and the same.

Just one more observation about this particular experience. I had the strong feeling that I had been "called." This came from the early appearance of the "blue lady," and her return when I had finished rambling about in the middle world. Of all the ways of initiating conscious dream journeys, the most powerful—more powerful even than sex!—is that of being called.

From many adventures of this kind, I found I was developing personal maps of paths and landscapes inside the dreamworlds, places to which I could return. As you become a conscious dreamer, you will develop your own geography and form your own understanding of the conditions that apply in different orders of reality.

STABLE LOCALES IN THE DREAMSCAPE



Maybe you already find yourself returning again and again to dream locations that do not have a counterpart in ordinary reality or seem to belong to an order of reality where the rules are completely different. Despite what you may have been told about the fluid, fleeting nature of dreams, some of these locations appear quite stable. They have structure and form and offer the possibility of multisensory experience. You can explore their paths on visit after visit. You can rendezvous with other dreamers

In this way, you can learn about worlds beyond physical reality. You can begin to recover knowledge you may have had before you were born. You can explore the possible conditions of life after physical death. You can go back to special places for specific guidance or healing.

You may wonder how many of these dream locales are "imaginary," the work of your own imagination or that of other dreamers. You will notice that some have a manufactured quality, like movie sets. Some of these dream environments are certainly created by other people. But they are not "imaginary" in the diminished sense of that much misused word. In the language of the Persian philosophers, they are imaginal, which means something rather different.

In their visionary works, Avicenna and Sohrawadi described a nonordinary reality they called the alam al-mithal, or imaginal realm.8 It exists ands apprentice share a metageograph war given limited d

legi their reports corne morain nonordinary the shaman-to-be is re agine and overcome v parted to reach a series This becomes his min dreaming to clea

mind to visit and report is most important trainin Honer's Odyssey describ ted for similar purposes by

Obreus the "man of man anong god hozzan kore, The Phae bipogrisa ininal zone

Notes Mistery trace भं को भर्त है a way sa man kirable k

on the astral plane, beyond physical reality. But it has form and dimension, and as in the physical realm, structures are built there by human effort and vision: gardens and deserts, cities and caverns, even heavens and hells. You can visit them and return to them as often as you like, once you know the paths and are prepared for the gatekeepers, who may challenge your right to be there.

cious drane

own undersal

REAMSCAP

Shamans know a good deal about these things. Among indigenous peoples, apprentice shamans are required to make ecstatic journeys through a metageography created and mapped by previous voyagers. They are given limited directions, but are expected to report back in elaborate detail. Their courage and competence will be judged by how closely their reports correspond to their mentors' knowledge of these territories in nonordinary reality. Among the Warao Indians, for example, the shaman-to-be is required to make a trance journey in which he must face and overcome various terrifying ordeals. If he survives, he is expected to reach a series of magical waterholes. He must select one as his own. This becomes his special spot: a place of power to which he will return in dreaming to cleanse himself and renew his energy. He is also required to visit and report on the houses of spirit beings, like the House of Smoke in the east and the dark house of hungry ghosts in the west. Above all, he must learn the paths into and out of the Dreamtime where his most important training will take place.9

Homer's Odyssey describes a created locale in the dreamscape that was used for similar purposes by the Mystery schools. When the adventurer Odysseus, the "man of many ways," is returning to ordinary reality after his long voyage among gods and spirits, he is washed up naked on the Phaeacian shore. The Phaeacians are a people of dreams. Their wild, rocky coast is a liminal zone, on the borders between sleep and waking.10 In the Western Mystery traditions, the Phaeacian coast was long used, and is still used, as a way station and meeting point for adventurers in consciousness. It is a stable locale in the dreamscape, created and maintained by the shared intention of many generations of dreamers. You can explore it for yourself, when you are ready or when you are called. I have been there in dreams. I can still taste the wild figs.

USES OF CONSCIOUS DREAMING



Julie became aware she was dreaming when she noticed two anomalies in her dream situation. First, a male classmate from high school was in the bathroom with her—an invasion of privacy she would not have tolerated in waking life. Second, when she picked up a book from the stand next to the toilet, she noticed something unusual about it. The book resembled a proof copy; it had a light green cover with a picture of a candle. As she looked more closely at the candle, she realized it was not a cover illustration, but a "real" candle flame, inside the book itself.

Now aware she was dreaming, Julie reported, "I start doing some of the stuff I usually try when I become lucid inside a dream. I try flying out the window, getting caught up in the putty around the frame. I decide to visit my mother and deal with some of the rage I've been carrying because of her. This doesn't prosper."

When we discussed her experience, Julie recognized she might have done better to have stayed with her original dream, using her awareness she was dreaming to explore the "light inside the book." When we did this through dream reentry, she realized her dream might be prodding her to start working with old journals and letters—"the book of my life." Over the years, she had given up a great deal of her energy trying to deny the rage and pain caused by recurring patterns of abuse and neglect. Julie had some writing ambitions, but it had not occurred to her until now that the story she might have to tell was her own. By setting out to rewrite "the book of my life" into a literal book (the "proof copy" of the dream), she might now be able to bring the gift of self-awareness into waking life and break with those recurring patterns.

When I am asked, "What is the point of conscious dreaming?" I am tempted to give the reply Ben Franklin made when a woman asked what was the point of electricity: "What, madam, is the point of a newborn child?" An expansion of consciousness is very much like a new birth. It brings new worlds of possibility. To be truly conscious is to be aware of

and dream copological and popular copological and popu

yeshing a conserver at the control of the control o

wherever spiritus

Wherever spiritus

Institutori sou

In

bass of dream yog

OUS DREAMING

g when she noticed to classmate from higher of privacy she wouldn she picked up a bookh nething unusual about nt green cover with a pin candle, she realized in ne, inside the booking orted, "I start doing xm outty around the frame e of the rage I've bena

recognized she might dream, using her away le the book." When of dream might be prod letters—"the book of r deal of her energy Parterns of abuse and it had not occurred a ll was her own. By so ral book (the "proof the gift of self-avail nscious dreaming,

Ahen a woman aske

how your thoughts and emotions shape the worlds you inhabit—and that you have the power to change them. As you become more conscious in dreams, you become more conscious in life.

Where your explorations in conscious dreaming will take you will be determined by your purpose, your courage, and your familiarity with the many levels of dreaming. After attending some of my programs, a Wall Street attorney reports a series of fascinating experiments in "folding time" through conscious dreaming. He recently hooked up with a physician in Victorian London, circa 1870, and says they have been investigating the nature of time travel together. A young man whose mother was undergoing major surgery decided he would try to help her by making a conscious dream journey to the operating theater and trying to enter her dreams. When he found her, he was surprised and delighted to realize that several other dream visitors were present, including his deceased grandfather and some close friends, who were focused on sending healing energy to the patient at that time."

Conscious dreaming facilitates shared dreaming: your ability to join a partner in your dreams.12 You might set up a "dream date" with a rendezvous at a locale familiar to both of you either in ordinary or nonordinary reality. Or you might simply focus on your intention to get together and let things unfold. In one experiment, one of my students and I had an interactive dream in which the woman took me to visit an apricot orchard on the farm where she had grown up. In my dream, I encouraged her to pick a fruit and replace it on the stem to verify that we were dreaming the same dream. Instead, she chose to transform the apricot tree into a beautiful silver birch.

Wherever spirituality is alive, conscious dreaming is recognized as the most important source of instruction on the soul's survival of death and its conditions in the afterlife. The detailed account of the bardo states through which the soul will travel after death that is presented in the Tibetan Book of the Dead is based on the conscious dreaming of generations of dream yogis.13 Even St. Augustine—who had problems with dreams when he abandoned his lover for the church and decided that sex was disgusting-recommended paying the closest attention to dreams in which the dreamer is conscious he is outside his body. In a letter he wrote while he was working on The City of God, Augustine quoted the experience of one Gennadius, "a physician of Carthage." In a dream, Gennadius encountered a radiant young man who escorted him to an

otherworldly city were he heard singing "so exquisitely sweet as to surpass anything he had ever heard." Waking, the doctor dismissed his experience as "only a dream." His radiant visitor returned the following night and asked Gennadius whether he had been asleep or awake when they had met before. At this point, the doctor became aware that he was dreaming. When his guide asked him, "Where is your body now?" he became aware that he was also having an out-of-body experience. This was the preliminary to a teaching session in which he learned that the soul's condition after death is similar to its condition in dreams, and he lost his doubts about life after life.4

The story of Gennadius finds echoes in the experiences of conscious dreamers today." In a dream that was the gateway to many further explorations, I found myself in a large room where a circle of people were waiting for me. An electric blue fire burned in an alcove. A radiant guide indicated that I was to lead them through it. As we danced into the fire, my guide asked, "Where is your body?" Now aware both that I was dreaming and out of the body, I was briefly tempted to rush back to check on the inert form on the bed. But I managed to stay with the dream and was shown a number of places of teaching for people who seemed to have passed on. At one of these teaching facilities, students of all ages joined their voices in songs of extraordinary beauty. The chorus of one of these songs stirs in me now:

What cannot be seen in the dream Cannot be seen in its glory.

EXERCISE: THE TREE GATE



Shamans have a special doorway into the dreamworlds. In the next chapter, we will walk through it.

But first, I would like to pause and invite you to perform a simple vi-

alization that orkshops:

Sit of stand we shall be stand with a moment. For a moment, for a moment, for a moment of feelings you not feelings you not feelings you can feel your connect in, let the energy feet. Let the east pelvis through the way up through the way up throw and see it ret And rising ago the way up throw throw the way up

And returnin
Rising and re
Now you car
Feel your toes re
ing within you.
Now you are
It might be a

have seen at a spo be a tree you kno Your tree coul It might be a swa is a beautiful silve

Maybe it is a holly
Find your tree.
Feel how your of earth. Feel the

reel the feel the feel yourself by

ase Goctor dishi stor returned he been asleep or an r became aware bat ere is your body in t-of-body experience which he learned to ndition in dreams a

experiences of according way to many funds re a circle of people alcove. A radiante we danced into the aware both that I mpted to rush bat naged to stay with aching for people g facilities, student ary beauty. The day

sualization that I frequently offer at the start of my Active Dreaming workshops:

Sit or stand with your back straight and your feet on the ground. Breathe in deeply and let your diaphragm expand. Hold your breath for a moment, then exhale slowly, releasing all the air from deep down inside you. As you breathe out, get rid of any negative thoughts or feelings you may be holding and wish them out of your space.

Now you can begin to reach down below the soles of your feet and feel your connection with the deep earth below you. As you breathe in, let the energy of Mother Earth rise up through the soles of your feet. Let the earth energy rise through your legs . . . through your pelvis . . . through your solar plexus . . . Let the earth energy move all the way up through your body to the crown of your head . . .

And see it returning to the earth in a fine mist . . .

And rising again through the soles of your feet . . . and moving all the way up through your body . . .

And returning to the earth like a gentle rain . .

Rising and returning, in an endless cycle.

Now you can begin to reach even further down into the earth. Feel your toes reaching down like the roots of a tree. Feel the sap rising within you.

Now you are calling back the picture of a tree that you love.

It might be a tree you loved in childhood. It might be a tree you have seen at a special place in nature, or a tree in your yard. It might be a tree you know only in dreaming.

Your tree could be a mighty oak that stands strong in all seasons. It might be a swaying willow. Or a hazel, giver of wisdom. Maybe it is a beautiful silver birch or an evergreen, or a fruit tree, full of juice. Maybe it is a holly, the tree of willing sacrifice.

Find your tree.

Feel how your roots go deep into the soil and draw up the energy of earth. Feel the earth energy rising through your body again ... and returning in a gentle mist . . .

Feel yourself becoming one with your tree.

Feel the air as it moves through your leaves and your branches. Is it warm or cool? Moist or dry?

ATE

aworlds. In the

What can you smell?

What do you taste?

Can you hear birdcalls or running water or the rush of the wind in your leaves? What can you hear?

Look all around you, up and down. What can you see?

Feel how your arms spread far and wide, reaching for the sky. Let the light flow down through your canopy and fill you. Feel how you feed on sunfire and breathe for the world.

Feel how your body fills the whole expanse between earth and sky. Your roots go deep, all the way down to the Lower World. You rise through the Middle World to touch the sky.

Relax into the deep dream of your heartwood . . .

Maybe there are memories returning to you now . . . things about your deepest self that you forgot . . . clues to who you are . . .

When you are ready, gently return the way you came.

If the tree you have found is one you know in the natural world, make time to sit with it. If the tree springs from your dreaming, look for its counterpart in nature. Sit with it and be still. Ask for its wisdom.

If you have found your special tree—truly found it, with all your inner senses—then you can return to it anytime you choose, in dreaming. You can find a passage through its roots to the Lower World, to seek your animal guardians. You can rise from its upper limbs to seek spiritual guidance and healing in the many dimensions of the Upper World. You can make this your starting point for Middle World journeys to scout out the future and visit people and places at a distance from you.

As I write, I think of many special trees that have been doorways into dreaming during different passages in my life: of the singing she-oaks and an ancient grass tree that brought me voices and visions of the dreamtime in my native Australia; of the oak that called me to my farm in the Hudson Valley; of the holly that offered me the cup of communion and sacrifice in a Celtic gathering; of the wild figs of the Phaeacian shore; of the maple linked to an Iroquois shaman of long ago; of magical times in the New Forest in England; of the hemlock on a rich man's estate that brought me an appeal for help from a lost soul; of the gifts of hazel and ash, willow and yew.

harce ladder in s gel while he is sleep e people who could

jugs suspended for n tie, one who see gos of the cosmos an hose roots are in the on simply that trees a

Walk through the htte-riered cosmos of or the nuh e at can you see reaching for the nd fill you Fell e between early

now ... thing n your dreaming e still. Ask for

Lower World

id it, with all po ower World 1

If you have any Celtic blood, you will not need persuading that there is magic in trees and a special connection between trees and dreamers. But all dreamers know this. Mapuche shamans, in southern Chile, climb a tree ladder in ecstatic trance. The prophet Elijah is visited by an angel while he is sleeping under a juniper; Old Testament angels (and the people who could see them) also favored oaks and myrtles. Odin hangs suspended for nine days—like the Hanged Man of the tarot—on the world-ash, Ygddrasil, to gain wisdom. The druid is literally the "oakseer," i.e., one who sees with the aid of the oak. For the cabalists, the secrets of the cosmos are contained in the multidimensional Tree of Life. whose roots are in the Above. Malidoma Somé, a West African shaman. says simply that trees are wiser than people, and I think he is close to the truth.16

Walk through the Tree Gate, and you are already at home in the three-tiered cosmos of the shamans.

SHAMANIC DREAMING



I had to have dreams before being able to act. *Isaac Tens, Gitskan shaman*

Our greatest blessings come to us by way of madness, providing the madness is given as a divine gift.

Socrates

Last night the moon came dropping its clothes in the street I took it as a sign to start singing falling *up* into the bowl of the sky.

Rumi

DREAM CALLINGS



The shaman's calling is often announced in dreams, and much of his or her training is the work of guides inside the dreamworld.

Stanley Krippner and Bruce Carpenter have published a riveting report of their encounters with a traditional healer, or *dukun*, on the Indonesian island of Sulawesi, who was called to her vocation by dreams. When she was about thirty, Rohanna Ler's son fell ill with an eye infection that local physicians were unable to treat. Then an aged man appeared to Rohanna in a dream. He told her it was her destiny to become a healer and that her son would be her first client. He warned her that if she refused her calling, her son would go blind and never recover his sight. He put a stone in her hand and instructed her to place it on her son's eyes to extract the hidden source of the disease.

Waking, Rohanna found a stone in her bed. She placed it on her son's eyes, as she had been told to do in the dream. He soon made a full recovery.

However, her husband, a devout Muslim as well as a prosperous businessman, refused to allow Rohanna to practice as a shaman. He found conventional explanations for their son's recovery. Three years passed, and Rohanna received a more insistent summons. In a "dreamlike vision" a young couple demanded to know why she had not followed her calling. When she explained her husband's opposition, they took her out of the house and showed her a tremendous fire that threatened to consume her husband's business. They told her the fire would come if she continued to refuse her call. They gave her a large ring and told her she could use this in the same way she had used the stone. Waking, she found an unfamiliar ring in her hand.

Rohanna's husband eventually gave in and allowed her to practice as a healer, on condition that she did not hang out a shingle and gave the money she earned to charity. When Krippner and Carpenter visited her,

AMING

act.

of madness, pro

thes in the street

they found Rohanna operating a busy practice. She specialized in casting out evil spirits and in the direct transfer of psychic energy.

Death and rebirth, abduction and dismemberment by hostile spirits, are common themes in the initiatory dreams of shamans-to-be. Some of these dream reports are reminiscent of the stories of contemporary Westerners who claim to have been abducted and subjected to medical experimentation and implants by space aliens.

Even in dreaming cultures, not everyone welcomes the call to become a shaman. The shaman's path involves many ordeals. In many societies, at the instigation of rival priests or medical practitioners, traditional healers have been reviled, persecuted, or butchered, as they were during the European witch-craze. Among indigenous cultures that are in transition, as in mainstream Western society, people often resist a shamanic dream calling because they fear it conflicts with another religious affiliation or could jeopardize their social position. But if the calling is genuine, the penalty for rejecting it can be high. The ethnographic literature is full of accounts of reluctant shamans who were hounded by death and misfortune until they agreed to enact their dreams.

The great Arctic explorer Knud Rasmussen once asked an Inuit guide if he was a shaman. The Inuit replied that he could not be a shaman because he had never been ill and did not remember his dreams. This theme of a dual calling and initiation, through dreams and a psychophysical crisis, echoes through many accounts of how shamans are made. The initiatory illness, explained and ultimately healed through dreaming, is one of the shaman's central qualifications to practice. Shamans are wounded healers; they deal with problems they have encountered and overcome in the depths of their own beings.

A Zulu woman called Dorcas was confined to a sickbed for three years. Local doctors could neither explain her condition nor heal it. Several members of her family, including her grandfather, had been shamans, or sangomas. But Dorcas, a Christian, had accepted the view of her minister that the sangomas were witch doctors and would have nothing to do with them. It seemed her ancestors had other plans for her.

"No one becomes a sangoma without first getting sick," she said later.
"Everyone who is called by the spirits gets the sickness, a bad sickness."
Her time of illness was dominated by dreams. "At night I would leave

was advised to was advised to was control of the she had a drive of the she was sick because was sized to follow he segred to follow here was seared to size was scared to the same of the size was scared to the size was scared to

by the sangomas was become sangomas sangomas sangomas sangomas sangomas sangomas sangomas sangomas sangomas care her. "The same came before m The dream visitors and emols of a Zulu and One night, she thend of her bed will hak daman was amon

ading You are sangon quad teach!"

Ducas was told to we add the sangon the headdress united and threatened to a sangon to the headdress united to the sangon the sang

The she put on the had been a she put on the had been a she went to an aunt of the had been a she had been a sh

fer of psychic on She speci nemberment by ho ms of shamans-told the stories of one rted and subjected a

welcomes the call to y ordeals. In many cal practitioners, by chered, as they weat us cultures that are ople often resistate ith another religions 1. But if the calling high. The ethnor ans who were house act their dreams. once asked an land could not be a share nember his dreams ough dreams and

Itimately healed to ualifications 10 pm problems they be own beings. ed to a sickbed for er condition nor er grandfather, ha n, had accepted of doctors and wou icestors had odd

since sick "she of

unts of how shim

my body, and my spirit would go far, far away to other places that my body never sees." Since conventional medicines had failed to help, Dorcas was advised to consult traditional healers. But she was inhibited by her orthodox Christian beliefs.

Then she had a dream visit from her deceased grandfather. He told her she was sick because she was resisting a calling to help her people. If she agreed to follow his path, he would join her and help her become a sangoma. He told her, "You will do my work."

Dorcas was scared and hostile. "I wanted none of that sangoma business."

Her sickness worsened, and she received more dream visitors. "At night the sangomas would come in my dreams and shout at me that I must become sangoma." She had her bed moved to another room, but this did not solve her problem. In dreams and dreamlike states, the spirits came after her. "They became so strong it was like at the cinema. The pictures came before my eyes just like they were real."

The dream visitors conducted teaching sessions. They showed Dorcas the tools of a Zulu shaman's trade: herbs for healing, bones for divination. One night, she saw a whole crowd of spirits rocking the bench at the end of her bed with their singing and clapping. An enormously fat female shaman was among them. She yelled at Dorcas, "Get up! Get up and sing! You are sangoma, you are not sick! Wake up-you must wake up and teach!"

Dorcas was told to weave herself a shaman's headdress from beads and hair. This time, she complied. But she still held back, refusing to put on the headdress until her grandfather returned in a terrifying dream and threatened to end her life unless she accepted her calling.

When she put on the headdress, everything changed. Her illness was lifted. She went to an aunt's house and danced wildly for hours, though she had not walked for three years. She had become a shaman.3

Isaac Tens, a Gitskan Indian from the Pacific Northwest, was another reluctant shaman. Aged thirty, he started falling into deeply disturbing trance states. An enormous owl grabbed his face and threw him to the ground; he woke with blood streaming from his mouth. He was pursued by crowds of people, by spirit animals, by tall trees that crawled and slithered like snakes. He was caught up in a whirlpool; he saw his flesh boil. These visions were accompanied by strange events and coincidences in waking life. As in the case of Rohanna, the Indonesian healer, a spiritual emergency seems to have been accompanied by a breakdown of the normal barriers between different orders of reality.

Isaac reported these terrifying disturbances to the shamans of his own people, the halaaits. Instead of telling him he was crazy, they instructed him to accept his terrifying experiences as proof that the spirits were calling him to practice as a shaman. Isaac was not enthused; the shaman's life is not easy. He tried to go back to his previous way of life. but the spirits pursued him, this time with the gift of song. His dream guides taught him healing chants. When he finally agreed to follow his calling, these songs of power became the heart of his healing practice.

When Isaac agreed to become a halaait, he was isolated from the community for a full year. His task during these months of isolation was to dream. "I had to have dreams before being able to act," he recalled. In his dreams, he received guidance from the spirits on healing operations, especially shamanic extraction techniques for removing the hidden sources of illness. When he was ready to treat patients, he practiced dream incubation to diagnose their complaints and decide on the appropriate course of treatment.4

Among Australian Aborigines, "spirit men" and "clever men" are also called by dreams and serve their apprenticeship inside the dreamworld. Among the Kurnai of Gippsland, shamans were traditionally selected and "made" by ancestral spirits who appeared to them in their dreams. Through dreams, the ancestors taught the novice sacred songs, how to work with quartz crystals and talismans, and the geography of the spirit worlds. These preparatory dreams were sometimes followed by a ritual in a cave where both the living and the dead were present. A. P. Elkin describes one such ceremony:

One individual, after dreaming of his father three times, was carried by a cord tied around his neck and waist to Wilson's Promontory. There he was blindfolded and led into a great cave, where it was bright as day. All the old men were round about. The initiate's father showed him a lot of shining things on the wall, and told him to take some. He was taught outside the cave how to make them go in and out of his legs. The ghosts then carried him back and left him up in a tree, where he found himself on waking.

sribed by an inte ons: Fundamen go into a dream s Some elements autic to those of

em Westerners, h be experiences of Take the case led through a psyby the spirits in d in the realm of inet experiences play of sychronici ditam visitations

va haunted. Lack distanted to overv

be teacher he dest

basicas always fun

He was able to throw the shining things received in the cave, "like light in the evening."5

Among the Aborigines at Walcott Inlet, it was believed that the high god, Unggud, summoned potential shamans through dreams. Those who had the courage to answer their calling faced a terrifying tranceinitiation in which they saw themselves killed and dismembered. The potential "man of knowledge" is reborn from this ordeal with a new brain, filled with inner light, and a new body, filled with shining quartz crystals. He now has the ability to send his dream double, or va-vari, outside his body to gather information. His shamanic powers are described by an interesting term, miriru. Elkin explains its meaning as follows: "Fundamentally it is the capacity bestowed on a medicine man to go into a dream state or trance with its possibilities."6

Some elements in the stories I have just recounted may seem alien or exotic to those of us who live in modern urban environments. Yet modern Westerners, hooked up to the Internet or the morning commute, are also called and initiated in dreams in ways that are remarkably similar to the experiences of tribal shamans.

Take the case of Carl Gustav Jung, the founder of analytical psychology and one of the greatest liberators of the Western imagination in the twentieth century. Jung's path to his most important work and teaching led through a psychospiritual crisis at midlife in which he was pursued by the spirits in dreams and visions and saw part of his soul carried off into the realm of the ancestors. As in shamanic initiation crises, Jung's inner experiences were accompanied by strange phenomena and the play of sychronicity in his physical environment; in the thick of his dream visitations from the dead, he became convinced that his house was haunted. Lacking a shamanic model to explain the storms that threatened to overwhelm him, he feared he was going insane. He found the teacher he desperately needed in the dreamworld, which is where shamans always find their true teachers and their truest initiation. The guide Jung called Philemon helped him to realize his calling and integrate his experiences—a process that took seven years and the invention of a new conceptual vocabulary. Jung perceived his Philemon as an old man with blue wings and the horns of a bull. Toward the end of his life, Jung said this about his guide:

es to the shamans ic was crazy, they proof that the special ac was not entry to his previous ke he gift of song, Hand finally agreed to fill art of his healing pr he was isolated fro se months of isolation ble to act," he reals its on healing operation or removing the hi at patients, he prat s and decide on the

ccompanied by a

ders of reality.

and "clever men" and inside the dreaming ere traditionally etc. o them in their dis ce sacred song, by e geography of the nes followed by and e present. A. P. Elio

her three times, in d waist to Wiles ed into a great a re round about. ings on the wall. the cave how

Philemon and other figures of my fantasies brought home to me the crucial insight that there are things in the psyche which I do not produce, but which produce themselves and have their own life. . . . It was he who taught me psychic objectivity, the reality of the psyche. . . . At times he seemed to me quite real, as if he were a living personality. I went walking up and down the garden with him.7

Even in this late confessional work, Jung is cautious about how he describes certain experiences; he was raised in a respectable Swiss German household, in a city of bankers and cuckoo clocks, and his professional peers prided themselves on being people of science. Yet the fundamental experience—of being called by the spirits through dreams—is profoundly shamanic. Jung recognized the depth of his affinity with the ancient ways of the shamans on a visit to Africa, where he recognized a landscape he had seen in dreams as it might have been thousands of years before and (forgetting his bourgeois inhibitions) joined in the dances and medicine rituals of a tribe he was meeting for the first time.8 Part of Jung's greatness was that instead of "going native," as he confessed he was tempted to do, or isolating himself in some alternative community, he proceeded to harness the power of his visions to the needs and modes of understanding of the society in which he lived. It was this ability that made Jung most truly a shaman of the West. Shamans have walked alone where the earth is narrow (as the Iroquois say), but they become true shamans only when they use their gifts for the benefit of a community, and to do that they must know its ways and bring their dreaming to where the people live.

Though Jung's intellectual and creative gifts-and therefore his ability to put his dream experiences to work—were extraordinary, his dream calling and initiation was no more unique than those of the tribal shamans we discussed before. People in all walks of life, with condos and car payments, are called by dream visitors in the same way. The spiritual guides who reveal themselves in dreams may take many forms. But two sources of dream calling are almost universal. More than likely, you have encountered them already, especially if you are being called to a shamanic path. If you choose to follow that path, you will certainly be required to deal with both kinds of dream visitors. The first are spirits of the departed, especially departed members of your family, including disa de area, animal g New York wor he help of healing nothers who had drams, her grandm de granddaughter t from the Cyc

Lessons from I

Iam ambling mother's old hou mother would sa She appears to walnut in her ha gins peeling the She makes this pr the ground. She solid. They spark alize my grandn many shells, its st Now she leads conduct healings. his chest almost as I have never seen almost joined in

famboyant. It is le

and says the flower

il they are almost

mer the upper bod

A state of the Second has bensely a t me psychic object seemed to me ques walking up and does

ung is cautious about d in a respectable Size koo clocks, and his pri of science. Yet the fall pirits through dreams. depth of his affinity Africa, where he room ight have been thous as meeting for the fix of "going native," at himself in some also power of his visitor society in which he li dy a shaman of the is narrow (as the line hen they use their iey must know its we

cs and therefore re extraordinary, his than those of the ks of life, with cook he same way. Thos ake many forms. I More than likely p

rant ancestors. The second are spirits associated with the place where you live, who may include spirits of the first inhabitants of your country, spirits of departed shamans or spiritual practitioners who once lived in the area, animal guardians, and nature spirits.

A New York woman who had survived a life-threatening illness with the help of healing dreams started dreaming of her deceased grandmother, who had practiced as an herbalist. In a series of powerful dreams, her grandmother passed on some of her tradecraft and urged the granddaughter to take on a healing practice of her own. Here is one dream from the cycle:

Lessons from My Dead Grandmother

I am ambling down the mountain in a place I love, behind my grandmother's old house. I start wondering, in the dream, what my grandmother would say if I asked her for a definition of the soul.

She appears the moment I have that thought. She is holding a fallen walnut in her hand, still sheathed in the multiple layers of shells. She begins peeling the difficult layers of shell away until she reaches the fruit. She makes this process seem quite effortless. She allows the shells to fall to the ground. She takes the walnut, closes her hand around it, and squeezes. The walnut pieces fly into the air, and they are no longer exactly solid. They sparkle a little. They seem to be the essence of the walnut. I realize my grandmother has just demonstrated the nature of the soul-its many shells, its sparkling essence.

Now she leads me to a place at the foot of the hillside where she used to conduct healings. A man is stretched out on the ground, arms folded over his chest almost as if he were dead. My grandmother shows me a tall plant I have never seen before. The leaves are large, long, and thin, and they seem almost joined in pairs along the stem. The flower is bright yellow, quite flamboyant. It is level with my face. As I admire it, my grandmother smiles and says the flower is like the sun. She takes the leaves and soaks them until they are almost black and a little slimy. Then she places them in layers over the upper body of the supine man. She says the leaves will restore him.

The dreamer could not identify the flowering plant in her dream. Then two weeks later, while picking raspberries in a country field, she felt she walked into her dream. The neighboring meadow was filled with tall plants she had never seen before—except in the dream. The flamboyant yellow flowers nodded at eye level. She discovered that the plant was *Silphium perfoliatum*, or Indian cup, and had many recognized uses in native medicine (including treatment of chest and lung complaints) and spiritual cleansing. But her subsequent experiments were guided by her dream teacher: her departed grandmother.

On the theme of dream visitations from spirits associated with specific places, I will share a brief account of an experience I had on a visit to a Seneca Indian site near Rochester, New York.

I woke with a start in my motel room soon after 4 A.M., with fleeting dream images of deerhoof rattles and little native medicine pouches. After taking a shower, I returned to bed and let myself slide into this conscious dream:

Seneca Burial Place

I am flying over dense woodland. The trees assume collective identity, taking on the form of huge bears and wolves that seem to advance toward the cleared land. I fly over formal gardens, toward a greenhouse cluttered with plants and tools. I am drawn to a trapdoor near this greenhouse. It opens, and I realize I am at a burial site. There are two maskettes—miniature Iroquois False Faces—inside the grave.

A Native American man hovers over the site. He gives me his personal name, and I know he is a Seneca Indian medicine man. He says clearly and distinctly, "I will teach you about HON-WA-DEE-OH."

He shows me scenes from his life, of buffalo hunting, maybe somewhere out West, of hard drinking in his earlier years, and of something like death and rebirth. I glimpse a silver object, shaped like a thunderbird, an equal-armed cross, and a full-size mask with shells for eyepieces. The Indian says, "Burn tobacco for me."

After we part company, I see a number of white people, including an animated red-haired woman, and another native figure. He is wearing a magnificent circlet of bright orange feathers radiating outward from his head. His outfit puzzles me, because it seems to belong to an entirely different culture. He looks like an Amazonian Indian.

This conscious dream gave me a number of interesting leads. I was able to follow them up almost at once. I had an appointment that morn-

old me it was "almost Whocame very intent man phonetically. "He What does it means They are above the potant Longhouse cere jamed only later that th te Water Medicine, the the Seneca people, who leeper to his chosen suc the-that I had receive tho had lived in the area trains that deepened my aty in the traditions of t Spiritual guides may as comine the many masks. which with them, in pa between use to maintain any worlds they inhabit ing with Peter Jemison, a Seneca Indian artist who was also the manager of Ganondagan, the site of a Seneca village burned by the French in the 1600s. When Pete welcomed me into his kitchen, I stared at the unfinished painting on the table. He was painting an Amazonian Indian with a sunburst of feathers around his head—the last figure I had glimpsed in my conscious dream.

I asked Pete a series of questions about my dream. He recognized the formal gardens as the Sonnenberg Gardens, in nearby Canandaigua, and told me it was "almost certain" there were Seneca Indian burials there. He became very intent when I repeated the Seneca phrases I had taken down phonetically. "Ho-non-di-ho," he corrected my rendering of the key phrase.

"What does it mean?"

had many may

est and lung o

periments wer:

irits associated)

perience I had o

fter 4 A.M., with

e medicine ponda

vself slide into

ssume collective its

seem to advance to

rd a greenhouse dis

near this greates

ere are two mais

He gives me his per

ine man. Hesqu

4-DEE-OH."

Funting, maph

years, and of sale

"They are above the faithkeepers. They are in charge of the most important Longhouse ceremonies." Pete became guarded at this point. I learned only later that the Honondiho are the keepers of the famous Little Water Medicine, the most powerful of the traditional medicines of the Seneca people, whose secret is closely guarded and passed from the keeper to his chosen successor.

I had no doubt after this exchange—and the further synchronicity of meeting the redhead from my dream when Pete walked me over to the office—that I had received a "visit," apparently from a deceased shaman who had lived in the area I was visiting. This led me into further explorations that deepened my understanding of shamanic practice, particularly in the traditions of the First Peoples of the region where I was now living.

Spiritual guides may appear in many guises in your dreams. We will examine the many masks they assume, and the challenges involved in working with them, in part two. First we need to explore the methods shamans use to maintain contact with dream guides, gain entry to the many worlds they inhabit, and apply their counsel to the problems of

THE SHAMAN'S GATEWAY



If "everyone who dreams is a little bit shaman," as the Kagwahiv say, then every approach to dreamwork that honors dreams as coming from a source beyond the ego might be considered "shamanic." For example, we have seen how the gestalt approach that treats everything inside a dream as a living entity with a voice of its own parallels the shamanic perception that everything is alive and ensouled. However, we now come to techniques that take us deeper into the dreaming of the shamans. These go beyond the exercises described in previous chapters, and beyond the practice of most Western therapists.

The word shaman is borrowed from the language of a shamanic people, the Tungus of Siberia, and is usually translated to mean "one who is exalted, or lifted up"-i.e., a person who has the ability to go outside himself in ecstatic trance.9 This clearly implies the ability to journey outside the body in an altered state. In the midst of the shamanic revival in our society, there is a good deal of confusion about who "shamans" are and what they do. Many people seem to believe that shamans are people who hold sweat lodges and burn lots of sage. If you are a North American Indian, or wanna-be, this may be the case, but external rituals have little to do with the heart of shamanic practice, which is dreaming. So what is shamanic dreaming? After considering and rejecting many definitions, I suggest the following cross-cultural description: A shamanic dreamer is a conscious dreamer who has developed the ability to enter the dreamworld at will to communicate with dream guides, to journey across time and space and into other orders of reality, and brings back gifts of healing and insight for the benefit of others.

How do shamanic dreamers "enter the dreamworld at will"?

A master shaman may do this simply by shifting attention in a relaxed

But few of us are master shamans, and even master shamans, on an average day, can use stimulation or prompts.

oring on a symbol o uney to one of the asculturally, the anuncis is monoto There is magic i emanism, observed sology for transcend Terem-educated F

Hamer, who has in iques" of shamanic ionts at his worksho in drumming session Active Dreamin the purpose is clear owerful, fully cons wund, education, onference in Hollar mending one of my

just seen the most viv aperiential proof of with the drumming ine. *Control freaks ad work with sleep tat if they open the best hey will be s

smehrs relax into physical start we V'S GATEWAY

bit shaman," as the Ko at honors dreams aco sidered "shamanic" For ch that treats everything of its own parallels the nsouled. However, min the dreaming of the ed in previous chapters

the language of a share translated to mean out o has the ability to go plies the ability to jour nidst of the shamanical sion about who share pelieve that shamans and age. If you are a North case, but external ritu ractice, which is the ring and rejecting me tural description: As veloped the ability made fream guides, to jour and brings backgi dreamworld at will

chiffing auguinin in

In tribal cultures, shamans may employ many techniques for shifting consciousness. They use breath control, fasting, sweats, sleep deprivation, solitary vision quests at special locations (such as "power places" in nature or burial mounds), dancing, chanting, and (in some cultures) the ingestion of psychotropic drugs. They also use visualization devices, focusing on a symbol or image that may provide a doorway for a dream journey to one of the many dimensions of nonordinary reality. But cross-culturally, the shaman's characteristic device for shifting consciousness is monotonous percussion, especially drumming.

There is magic in noise, as Mircea Eliade, the pioneer scholar of shamanism, observed. Shamanic drumming, perhaps the oldest technology for transcendence, seems to work amazingly well with rational, Western-educated people in the post-postindustrial era. Michael Harner, who has introduced thousands of people to the "core techniques" of shamanic journeywork, notes that the vast majority of participants at his workshops report vivid and useful experiences during their first drumming session. I regularly notice the same phenomenon in my own Active Dreaming workshops. If the exercise is properly framed, and the purpose is clearly stated, nine out of ten participants embark on powerful, fully conscious dream journeys on their first exposure to a drumming session that may last no longer than twelve to fifteen minutes. This seems to happen almost regardless of the religious background, education, or belief systems of the people who take part. At a conference in Holland, a pair of Freudian analysts chased after me after attending one of my Active Dreaming workshops to tell me they had just seen the most vivid images they could recall and had gained strong experiential proof of telepathy. The people who have most difficulty with the drumming are individuals who need to be in control all the time. "Control freaks" are also the people who find it hardest to recall and work with sleep dreams. They cling to their ego defenses, terrified that if they open themselves to the source energy that speaks through dreams, they will be swamped and overwhelmed. When they finally let themselves relax into the rhythms of the drum, they are usually able to go home and start working with their dreams.

Shamanic drumming is not concert music. At its simplest, it is one or more drummers beating at a steady rate, usually four to seven beats per second. This drumming may produce striking vibratory effects. In my workshops, people often ask about singing voices, other musical instruments—sometimes whole orchestras—they seem to hear in the pulse of a single drum. In a dream, I was once astonished and delighted to find that many primal instruments, including a sistrum and a didgeridoo, had been cunningly built into my drum and were playing along with—a neat commentary on this vibratory effect. But in ordinary terms, shamanic drumming is not "making music." It is a means of opening a doorway through sound.

The steady, peremptory beat serves as a focus for concentration. It helps to get rid of clutter. It quiets the chatterer and numbs the skeptic who live in our heads. It reduces the tendency of the "monkey mind" to wander off in any direction. It overrides old mental patterns. A female business executive told me after her first session, "When the drum got hard, I finally got out of my left brain."

Some physiologists believe that shamanic drumming may harmonize neural activity inside the brain with the frequency of the beat, an effect that is also described as "sonic driving." The pace of the drumbeat corresponds to brain-wave frequencies in the theta band (four to eight hertz) associated with the hypnagogic state and its dreamlike imagery. The theory is that during exposure to shamanic drumming, our brain waves get in step with the beat, carrying us into the patterns of the theta state and the corresponding flow of images.¹⁰

According to your preferred model, you can choose to believe that shamanic drumming works because "sonic driving" herds brain waves into the theta band, or because it helps the dreambody to get loose from the physical body, or because you have spirit guides who are eager to communicate and will give you a lift as soon as you open yourself up to them. What matters, demonstrably, is that shamanic drumming works—faster, more reliably, and more safely than certain alternative techniques for inducing altered states of consciousness. It is certainly a welcome alternative to "improving the mind through chemicals." It may also be better adapted than Eastern methods of meditation in assisting Westerners, with our endemic hurry-sickness, to get beyond our left brains.

The classic shamanic cosmos is three-tiered, as it is clearly pictured on a Lapland shaman's drum in a Berlin museum. There is an Upper World and a Lower World—not to be confused with heaven and hell—beyond the Middle World in which humans spend much of their wak-

the property of the property o

tog dur ou use de way Dorothy on de way Dorothy on on first century. I summe people can last red ipumey by picture defenator (the "Hyatt lie fire Gare exercise ations for a dream jou humanic cosmos and mentmotif on Siberian

The visual images that a white Western esoteric is the images of sacred against "—constitute aming opens the gate—is Active Dreaming world deam to a mind of the constitution of the const

raine Ureaming wo
red ban to construct of
red ban to c

aronaled or o ing a sistem and am and were plain ory effect. But in oil susic." It is a means

as a focus for conce hatterer and number dency of the "monker old mental pattern session, "When the

nic drumming may be he pace of the drunk he theta band (four te and its dreamlike manic drumming of into the patterns of the

u can choose to bee driving" herds brish dreambody to get had irit guides who are n as you open young that shamanic dres ely than certain after nsciousness. It is cop through chemicals s of meditation in s ess, to get beyond

red, as it is clearly f

useum. There is a

ing lives. The Lapp shaman is shown as a primal Santa Claus, flying between the worlds on a magic sleigh, drawn by his power animal, the reindeer.*

In typical beginners' exercises, as developed by Michael Harner and his colleagues at the Foundation for Shamanic Studies, shamanic journevers are taught to find a visual focus for entry into one of these three realms. To enter the Lower World, to make contact with an animal guardian, they might be asked to picture a passage leading down into the earth, like a cave or tunnel or an animal's burrow. To rise to the Upper World in search of a spiritual teacher, they might be asked to picture a means of ascent: to imagine themselves on top of a mountain or a tree. or being shot out of a volcano or scooped up and carried away by a twister, the way Dorothy got out of Kansas. Since we live on the cusp of the twenty-first century, there is no harm in using images of our times. I find some people can launch themselves quite effectively on an Upper World journey by picturing themselves riding up in an open or glasssided elevator (the "Hyatt Regency Method").

The Tree Gate exercise offered at the end of chapter 4 provides a visual focus for a dream journey into any of the three standard zones of the shamanic cosmos and recalls the World Tree, or axis mundi, that is a frequent motif on Siberian and saami drums.

The visual images that are selected—as in pathworking, a method taught by Western esoteric orders that may involve the use of tarot symbols, the images of sacred sites, or the building of Inner Temples in the imagination"-constitute the gateway into a conscious dream. The drumming opens the gate and fuels the journey.

In Active Dreaming workshops, we call up the images of a remembered dream to construct our gateways for conscious journeys into the many worlds of dreaming. While the visualizations suggested by a group leader may be artificial (or simply the wrong doors for us to use at this time) our dream images come from our personal source. They open the paths it is right for us to follow now. They lead to the guides who have already been seeking to communicate to us. By working with our per-

^{*} The original Santa Claus was almost certainly a shaman, a fact that might surprise the greeting-card industry. His red coat evokes the flayed skin of a reindeer.

sonal dream images in this way, we ensure that we will not be carried away into the realm of other people's suggestions and projections.

We choose our own dream gates and use drumming to go through them into territory we have already scouted in dreams and beyond it, into larger forests of possibility. In my workshops, dreamers who journey in this way often choose partners who will escort them, track them through the dreamscape, and afterward share "my dream of your dream." This usually yields valuable insights and is often a powerful introduction to shared dreaming, another shamanic technique.

EXERCISE: JOURNEYING AND TRACKING INSIDE THE DREAMSCAPE



For this exercise, you should wear loose-fitting clothes and choose a space where you and your partner(s) can lie full length on the floor. Make sure you will not be disturbed; switch off the phone if there is one in the room. You might want to arm yourselves with cushions and blankets to get comfortable and keep warm. (You may find your perception of temperature changes during the exercise.) Other essential supplies include a notebook to record your experiences and newsprint or art paper on which to draw your dream images and map your journeys.

Drumming is not strictly necessary for this exercise, especially if you and your partner(s) are already conscious dreamers and have developed personal techniques for shifting awareness. However, the use of shamanic drumming tends to deepen and accelerate the experience for everyone who participates.

Ideally, at least one of you will be able to lay hands on an appropriate drum—a single-headed frame drum with a long-handled beater is best for these purposes. However, if nobody in your group has a drum, or if you lack confidence in your drumming abilities, you may wish to experiment with a drumming tape (see the resources section).

This exercise will work best with at least three people, so that one can

mm while tonsideratory with consideratory with consideratory of the consideratory with the

As in all work with
As in all work with
as and clearing span
side and clearing exercises
only raising a sacred space
only sources. You may
and sources.

Here is an affirmation with the adapt

In the presence of In the presence of We come together To seek the country To honor the wis To walk the path

hu may wish to involnd the circle, by name: If you are working w what and join hands du

STEP TWO: CA

sup you should lie on tayou (If you have

and use druming scouted in decivity ny workshops, dran s who will escort then ward share 'my dee nsights and is often abo r shamanic technique

Restion

S AND TRACK AMSCAPE

e-fitting clothes and lie full length on the h off the phone if the elves with cushions and ou may find your per) Other essential supp s and newsprint or a nap your journeys. his exercise, especially carners and have do ss. However, the ccelerate the expend

ay hands on an app ong-handled beate tur group has a dru ities, you may wish

drum while the others journey. Most of my examples come from my work with considerably larger groups. However, the heart of the exercise is an adventure for two.

STEP ONE: CLEARING A SPACE

As in all work with partners, you should begin by gathering in a circle and clearing space for your explorations through breathing and energy-raising exercises. By lighting a candle, you signal that you are opening a sacred space and are ready to receive guidance from transpersonal sources. You may wish to affirm your shared purpose: to invoke the wisdom of the dream source and the powers that speak through dreams.

Here is an affirmation I frequently use in shamanic dream circles that you may wish to adapt for your purposes:

In the presence of earth and air, fire and water In the presence of the unseen We come together in a sacred and loving way To seek the counsel of our true spiritual guides To honor the wisdom of our dreams To walk the path of soul and spirit in this lifetime.

You may wish to invoke the protection of spiritual allies, for yourself and the circle, by names that are meaningful to you.

If you are working with a single partner, you should sit facing each other and join hands during the affirmation.

STEP TWO: CALLING BACK THE DREAM

We call back the dreams we need to work on now with the help of shamanic drumming. Apart from the person who will drum for the group, you should lie on your backs with your eyes covered during the drumming. (If you have back problems, make yourself comfortable as best you can.)

The initial drumming session should be kept short; ten to twelve minutes should be sufficient. The object at this stage is not to embark on a full-fledged journey but to get everyone acclimatized to the effects of the drum and to allow each of you to identify the dream that is calling you at this moment. This dream may have come from the night before or may rise out of your earliest memories of childhood. Or it may be a stream of images that seem completely fresh, from a new dream borning in this room.

Trust the images that come to you.

At the end of the drumming, draw a picture from your dream. Don't worry about your artistic abilities; this is not an art competition. The best pictures, for our present purposes, will evoke the setting or a central figure in the dream: a house, an island, a train, a bear.

STEP THREE: SHARING WITH PARTNERS

Now you are ready to share your dream image, and the story behind it. If you are working in a group, find a partner. Decide who's going to go first. If you are on first, show your picture and tell your dream story as simply and clearly as possible, in the present tense. Your partner's main job at this point is to help you decide your main question about the dream. Do not get involved in dream interpretation and head games. All you really need to communicate, in this initial sharing, is an image that will help both of you to go back inside the dreamscape, and a question that will guide your explorations.

STEP FOUR: REENTRY AND TRACKING

During the next drumming session, both of you will seek to reenter the same person's dream. You should focus on two things: the dream *location* and any dream *characters* who might be able to answer the question you need to resolve.

The same basic instructions apply to both the original dreamer and the tracker: When you get back inside the dream, look around you carefully and try to establish exactly where you are. Look for who or what inside the dreamscape might be best equipped to answer the question. Hold that question in your awareness, as you would hold a flashlight in the dark. (But don't be confined by it, especially if you are the tracker, you may feel the question your partner has about her dream is less important than the question the dream may be putting to her.)

During the drumming, you may find it helpful to lie next to each

This turner to exp a glow time to exp a glow This will requir piec. This will requir piec. This will requir piec. This will require piece to exp pin

After the drummir or ravel reports. I was travel ravel reports and rust your image size or irrelevant to The Peach Pit Princip. The overlap between spillendence of when

STEP SIX: RC

You and your parts

STEP SEVEN:

act with the whole control the dreams—for the creams—for the cream

April Mar Per LI

childhood Ori from a new dream

re from your detail t an art compens oke the setting of a , a bear

ARTNERS

and tell your dram ent tense. Your par our main question retation and heads itial sharing, is an dreamscape, and

CKING

f you will seek 10 th wo things: the de able to answer the

the original dream m, look around yo Look for who or " to answer the q

other, touching lightly at shoulder, hip, and ankle, to reinforce your connection.

This time, you are embarking on a full dream journey. You will want to allow time to explore the territory in depth and bring back your prizes. This will require a longer drumming session, perhaps twenty to twenty-five minutes. The drummer should remember to sound a strong recall signal (a pattern of four peremptory beats, repeated several times) to bring everyone back to the circle.

STEP FIVE: COMPARING TRAVEL REPORTS

After the drumming, you and your partner will take turns to share your travel reports. I usually ask the tracker to go first. If you are playing this role, you need to remember two things. First, all you can offer is "my dream of your dream": you have been permitted privileged access to your partner's dream, but you still cannot tell her what it means. Second, trust your images; what you have brought back might seem confusing or irrelevant to you, but may go to the heart of her situation (see "The Peach Pit Principle" below).

The overlap between these travel reports often provides rich experiential evidence of what Jung called the "objective psyche."

STEP SIX: ROLE REVERSAL

You and your partner now swap roles and do the exercise the other way round.

STEP SEVEN: HONORING THE DREAMS

If you are working with a group, you are now ready to share experience with the whole circle, which may lead to spontaneous rituals to honor the dreams—for example, through dance, dream theater, healing ceremonies, or the creation of dream talismans.

When I was first experimenting with this exercise, I learned something about its power from a businessman who attended one of my workshops at a community college. Thomas was a large, confident man, a self-made millionaire with rugged good looks. But before the start of play that morning, he confided that he was nervous. "I don't know if I can do this dream stuff," he told me. When I asked why he had come, he confessed that his wife had signed him up. "She says I need to get in touch with my inner self." I tried to reassure him that all he needed to do was to allow himself to go with the flow.

Thomas partnered Phyllis, who shared the following dream:

I Can't Get Down to Earth

I'm stuck in a place where I feel confined. I manage to get out through a window and I'm flying around, free as a bird. I feel wonderful! Then I realize I have to get back to earth. I can't get down because power lines are blocking me. There are people who are holding these power lines in place, but I can't see who they are.

Her question about the dream was "Who is blocking me?" Thomas was more inclined to ask "What is stopping me from coming down to earth?"

Thomas was skeptical about his ability to go inside another person's dream. But at the end of the drumming, he let out an almighty war whoop.

"What happened to me?" he boomed.

We invited him to tell us about it.

"I just became an eagle inside Phyllis's dream," he told us with rising excitement. "It was totally real. I saw everything." He proceeded to describe the dream location in great detail, adding many elements the dreamer had not shared but was now able to confirm. He gave precise personal descriptions that enabled her to identify a work supervisor and a family member who might be the source of serious problems, including possible job loss.

THE PEACH PIT PRINCIPLE

To apply your natural intuition to someone else's situation or problems, in dream reentry or everyday life, you must learn to trust your imsimis it to the the the through the quite central by be quite central by be quite distribution on a distribution of and by because on a distribution of any birthright and by the through the through

form one of the form of th

ward a metaphor in sunshed and fed. When I entered th rattying to dump I on sang image of a peace sand larger than a no When we di:

on the rocks and wa

When we discussed into the letters. This is a been wavering over the letters of the letters of the letters. I always their constructions of the letters of the letters.

Hook Bulley eas nervous Vale hen I asked why he up. "She says I new Sure him that all be the following dreat

I. I manage to get out bird. I feel wonderful ret down because por holding these power

is blocking me? Is me from coming do

o inside another po let out an almigh

n," he told us with "." He proceeded ling many element onfirm. He gave po by a work supervise rious problems, in

pressions, even when they are faint and do not make sense to you. Obviously you are going to check any information you pick up. But don't dismiss it out of hand because it seems weird or trivial before you have gone through the checking process. Things that are meaningless to you may be quite central to another person. Because you are not that other person, you may be unable to make sense of these things until you have shared them. You do have access to information of this kind, nonetheless, because on a deep level we are all connected, because intuition is your birthright and because at times it comes fully alive.

I summarize what I am trying to explain here as the Peach Pit Principle, from one of my experiences of dream reentry with a partner. A woman artist reported a complex dream of a house that was and was not her own. The house had different sections; one resembled a busy coffee shop with an industrial-sized kitchen. The kitchen she recognized as her own was in complete chaos. She wandered through it looking for a place to dump some trash she was carrying in her hand, but soon got confused because food and garbage seemed to be jumbled up together. Before we did the reentry, we agreed that a possible dream motto might be "I need to sort out the garbage in my life." The dreamer also confessed that her literal kitchen, like the one in the dream, was a total mess, in need of expensive repairs she had delayed making because she felt her marriage was on the rocks and was not sure how long she would be staying in that house. A literal element in the dream seemed to be pointing the dreamer toward a metaphor in waking life: the state of the place where she was nourished and fed.

When I entered the artist's dreamscape, I noticed that the trash she was trying to dump looked like a stack of old letters. I also picked up the strong image of a peach pit, with shreds of the fruit still attached. It was much larger than a normal peach stone.

When we discussed our experiences, I had no hesitation about mentioning the letters. This triggered some useful associations; the dreamer had been wavering over whether to get rid of letters her husband had sent her during their courtship—another metaphor from waking life.

However, I almost failed to mention the peach pit, which had no significance for me except in connection with the messy state of the kitchen. I was glad I followed the rule about going with faint impressions. When I reported the image, the woman told me she had a large

painting of a peach pit in her living room. The painting was by an art professor who had once offered her advice on a job possibility she had ignored at the time. The nudge she received from our dream reentry led her to contact the professor. Within twenty-four hours, she had found a new job opening, and a new artistic medium (fabric painting) in which the artist-professor was highly gifted.

GETTING THE RIGHT ADDRESS

How often have you woken from a dream without the faintest idea where you were? We emerge from many dreams like partial amnesiacs or drunks after a bender.

Even if you have a fairly exact memory of your dream location and are fairly sure it was a "real" place (i.e., a place in ordinary reality), you may not be able to get the address.

A partner who knows that place better or knows how to dial directory inquiries may be able to give you that address. This can be another good reason for taking a partner into your dreams. A mother reported the following dream:

I am with my daughter at a shopping mall at closing time. Our car is parked a long way from the doors. Two men follow us, yelling dirty things at my daughter. We run into some kind of disco to get away from them. But they follow us in and shoot at us. I think my daughter is hit.

During the shared reentry, the dreamer's partner was able to identify the shopping mall, one the dreamer had visited only once or twice. There was a disco at this mall that stayed open late. The mother subsequently discovered that, unknown to her, her daughter had been hanging out at this mall with drug users and alleged dope pushers. This led the mother to have some stern words with her daughter about personal safety. Several months later, however, it appeared that her daughter had already been "shot." The mother discovered her daughter was pregnant by the man she was dating at the mall disco.

Your ability to bring back information of this kind for others will grow as you develop a closer relationship with one of the shaman's closest dream allies: your power animal.

Your guide
body so you we
shaman I intro
keeper.
In many tr
special relation
hawk, for exant
the Turtle Cla
of your group
In dreamin
relationships we
you in dream
during a vision
connections a
vaking life as

walking with a For shamar For shamar For shamar puted to be ab puted to project its and its an

SHAPE-SHIFTING



Your guide might send a bird or an animal to get you out of your body so you can begin to see," advises Island Woman, the Iroquois shaman I introduced under the mask of fiction in my novel The Firekeeper.

In many tribal societies, to be born into a clan is to be born with a special relationship with its totem animal. If you are a traditional Mohawk, for example, you are born into the Wolf Clan, the Bear Clan, or the Turtle Clan, and your relationship with the presiding animal is part of your group identity.

In dreaming cultures, you are encouraged to explore your personal relationships with other guardian animals and birds. They may come to you in dreams as messengers or helpers. They may reveal themselves during a vision quest, or through an unusual encounter in nature. These connections are important. They are part of your power. Adversaries, in waking life as well as in dreaming, certainly seem smaller when you are walking with a lion or a wolf!

For shamans, a power animal means more than this. Shamans are reputed to be able to shape-shift into the form of an animal or bird familiar, or to project a dream double in this form to pursue their work at a distance. This double is called a nagual in Mexico and an oyaron by traditional Iroquoians. At one level of understanding, the conditions for producing it are not so difficult to explain. Your dreambody, as noted in the previous chapter, is rather plastic. As you become a conscious dreamer, you will notice you have the ability to give it different forms. Shamanic dreamers may be able to replicate the dreambody and send out doubles (or triples) in several different forms—one of the reasons why tribal shamans are often reputed to have several souls.

Is this truly so alien to the experience of contemporary Westerners? In modern society, few of us see wild animals larger than squirrels out-

ream without the fe-

cary-four hour edium (abic pie

reams like partial and v of your dream kee

place in ordinary rain

r knows how to diale s. A mother reported

all at closing time. Or follow us, yelling dig lisco to get away find k my daughter is his

artner was able roll sired only once or n late. The mothers side a zoo, apart from the occasional white-tailed deer browsing on suburban lawns. Yet animals and birds frequently appear as important dream messengers.

The role of the animal messenger in the dreams of modern city-dwellers is often to recall us to our wild side, and the natural path of our energy. A familiar motif is discovering a wild creature in the place where you live. A woman dreams of driving home and being shocked to find a sleeping lioness curled up with her cubs on the front porch. Another dreams she comes across a ravenous tiger in her backyard and has to feed it one of her pets to escape being devoured herself. Dreams of this kind are self-revealing—i.e., they reveal more of the dreamer's character and potential than she has brought to bear in waking life.

They may bring further gifts, including the gift of shape-shifting. Savannah was seventeen and still in high school when she started running with the wolves in her dreams:

Wolf Girl

The first time the wolves came, I was scared. There seemed to be a huge she-wolf in my bedroom, right next to me. Then I realized she didn't mean me any harm. She led me to the rest of her pack. I started to run with the pack.

Next time the she-wolf came for me she brought fresh kill and invited me to share. It tasted real good. The wolves told me they would take me across the mountains—they looked like the Rockies—and show me places most people don't get to see.

Rather than trying to interpret this sequence, I encouraged the high school senior simply to honor her dreams in any way that seemed natural. She decided to spend part of her school vacation as a volunteer at a nature observatory. She has since become a crusader for wildlife preservation.

The first dream encounters with an animal guide can be shocking to our ordinary sensibilities. Savannah was invited to eat fresh kill. Some dreamers find themselves literally torn apart by their animal visitor, as in this dream of a female therapist:

I lated panethers, and a superior monday rolled onto the same lates and the same lates and work and work and Wolf. Believe, and

But when Haw
a I thought, "Tha

the
I was scared. I a

Fir a fleeting moment of this. But I re

des how it was go Then a light sh and eaten. The ans in of the light. Th desient Mother. S Light.

Now there was e light pouring radia lissis intact. I awa hushing. I felt who made over.

his dram was a property of a kind family to being torn it is both filled with the control of the

Claws of the Panther

I loved panthers as a child. But when Panther came to me, in a state between sleep and waking, I was terrified. I felt movement in the room and rolled onto my left side. I found myself staring into his jaws. In an instant, I was shredded and lay in pieces all over the room. Yet I felt no pain. I was conscious of my heart beating, but it no longer seemed attached to my body. I saw other animals moving toward me-Bear, Hawk, and Wolf. Behind them came an ancient woman, a person I knew from previous dreams. I think of her as the Ancient Mother.

I thought, "They must be going to put me back together."

But when Hawk flew down, he started tearing at my flesh and eating it. I thought, "This is disgusting." The other animals started eating me, too.

I was scared. I wondered how I was going to get myself back together. For a fleeting moment, it occurred to me I could wake myself up and get out of this. But I realized I needed to stay with this even though I had no idea how it was going to come out.

Then a light shone over the place where my body had been ravaged and eaten. The animals and birds that had torn into me went to the center of the light. They became translucent, blending into the heart of the Ancient Mother. She, in turn, became translucent, then one with the Light.

Now there was only Light. From its center came a beautiful stream of light pouring radiance on the place where I had lain. When this was over, I was intact. I awakened, gasping for air before I relaxed into deep, easy breathing. I felt whole and renewed. I felt every cell in my body had been made over.

This dream was a profound healing experience. It was also an initiation of a kind familiar to shamans. The experience of dismemberment—of being torn limb from limb, or filleted like a fish, to be given a new body, filled with light or glowing quartz crystals—is a common theme in shamanic traditions. In a terrifying, indelible dream visitation during my childhood, I saw myself torn apart by the horns of a bull I knew to be more than an ordinary animal. In the case of the therapist, the dream encounter with the panther cleared the way for rich new ex-

erself. Dreams of the ne dreamer's character ing life. gift of shape-shifty school when she ga

Joently Appeal at

the dreams of not

and the natural po

creature in the plan

and being shocked

the front porch h

er backyard and has

d. There seemed 11 Then I realized the er pack. I started 11

the fresh kill and in me they would what es—and show me

encouraged the way that seemed a ttion as a voluntee der for wildlife prov

le can be shocking eat fresh kill. So periences on the inner planes, in which she established contact with a higher spiritual guide and with a deceased relative—a great-aunt whose identity had previously been unknown to her, who became a source of helpful and practical advice on family and health matters.

I am now alert, in dreams and dreamlike states, to visits from special birds or animals that seem to be connected to someone other than myself. Since I have worked with shamans and frequently journey in the shamans' worlds, such meetings are in no way strange to me, though they are often surprising. A Mayan shaman who lives in Belize introduced himself to me in this fashion.

Jaguar Messenger

In my bedroom on the cusp of sleep, I noticed a wild, feral tang and a thickening in the air. When I opened my eyes, I saw the room was empty. But behind closed eyelids, I saw feline eyes, pressed close to my own. From the animal's spotted coat and stocky build, I realized he was a jaguar. Though I feel close to all big cats, I knew this was not one of my own. He indicated he had come to guide me to the person who had sent him.

I journeyed with him to a ruined temple in a tropical jungle, where I had the first of a series of encounters with a Mayan shaman who gave me his name and demonstrated methods of healing and divination that were previously unfamiliar to me. He showed me how he used a stone mirror, a concave surface of blue-green jadeite, as "a place to see." He recited long passages from a chilam balam, a Mayan book of prophecy, that I was able to note on a pad, scribbling furiously with my eyes closed. He showed me scenes of the rape of Mayan country and the burning of the sacred books by the Spanish colonizers. He spoke of a secretive order of shaman-priests dedicated to preserving ancient wisdom for the sake of the earth and all the species that share life on it. He warned, "Without our work, the Fifth Sun will end, as Four Suns ended before it. We are the surmakers."

I did not know the Mayan shaman at the time, in ordinary reality. But through a series of interesting synchronicities, I was able to confirm much of the information he gave me in these dream visitations, facilitated by his jaguar helper.

Assistance up to a state of the Hatuk for th

with that does it.

Is the second me is but is reflected off in the stream that flow steam thanks them

I shad gray branch

iouse felt certain, un somewhere out V proefid dream with juped out in an opengadying person she as of the dreams of manis childhood, sa lin she was again was

They are covering
They by mall leafy be
A medicine man co
be such with a rattle

era so har sho ke ly and health many amlike states, to its nected to someons of ans and frequenty in n no way strange by haman who lives in le

special relative

I noticed a wild, ford in v eyes, I saw the room u ild, I realized he was this was not one of mi person who had son ple in a tropical junga a Mayan shaman uni

aling and divination ne how he used a state a place to see. "Hemi book of prophers ith my eyes closed is nd the burning of the f a secretive order lom for the sake of d before it. We are

Your first personal experience of shape-shifting may be the gift of a spontaneous night dream, as in the case of Louise, a divorced mother and college administrator. She became aware of her transformation when she woke up to the fact that she was dreaming and not in her regular body:

Eve of the Hawk

I am looking down on a rocky pinnacle, rising from a cliff. This is the focal point of my vision; I am revolving around it. I ask myself, "What could perceive this place in this way?" The answer can only be: a circling bird. I accept what seems to be obvious, that I am a bird, and land on the tall rock. I look down at my feet and they are scaly red claws. I thought, "Well, that does it. I know I'm a bird, and I'm pretty sure the bird is a hawk."

Far below me is a canopy of trees. The midday sun is very hot. The heat is reflected off the shiny green leaves. I can feel how the trees protect the stream that flows beneath their branches from drying up, and how the stream thanks them by keeping their roots cool and moist. I feel drawn to a dead gray branch down there and ride an air draft down to it.

Louise felt certain, on waking, that she had visited a physical location, somewhere out West. Flying as the hawk was the preliminary to a powerful dream within the dream. She was drawn to a scene being played out in an open-sided shelter, in which native women were tending a dying person she felt was herself. Her consciousness slipped in and out of the dreams of the dying woman. She saw scenes from the woman's childhood, scenes of laughter and games in a native village. Then she was again watching the scene from the outside:

They are covering me with blankets, sprinkling me with sandy earth. They lay small leafy branches on top of the blankets.

A medicine man comes, wearing buffalo horns. He dances and taps the earth with a rattle as long as a staff. I hear a keening song. I think it is my death song. My spirit "pops" out of my chest like a piece of invisible material, the size of a handkerchief. It looks like a line drawing as it floats up into a beautiful starry sky.

This powerful experience led Louise on a personal quest that has made her a full-fledged shamanic dreamer, capable of guiding others on the paths of dreaming.

My personal relationships with the animal powers have evolved since I have been living in North America. I do not remember the Bear as an important presence in my youth, except as a cozy stuffed toy, but since my first encounters with the Woodland Indians, in the mid-1980s, he has become a frequent visitor and guide in my dreams. In one conscious dream, an enormous standing grizzly caught me up in his embrace, danced with me, and showed me that we were joined at the heart. We swapped skins. He showed me how to locate entry points for disease within the human energy field, and how to work on repairing them. Since then, if I am facilitating a healing circle, I call Okwari—the Bear—into the room.

SOUL REMEMBERING



The shamanic dream journey may lead in many directions, toward many possible sources of guidance and healing. As you explore these paths, you may find that its most important gift is the rediscovery of knowledge and power that belonged to you before you entered this life experience. "When the soul begins to mount," as Plotinus instructed, "it does not come to something alien but to its very Self."

You will come to recognize that some of the geography you are discovering is the geography of your deeper self. Once again, you may find that the door is already open to you, through a dream that came unbidden.

When I started experimenting with shamanic techniques from other cultures, I had a powerful dream in which I began to explore a house I did not know. This dream was different in quality and style from the dreams of a literal house that drew me to my home in Troy.

I am in a European city with many bridges and canals. I am meeting a shamanic teacher. He ushers me into a grand town house. It appears to

Lam very curious an the noa room an who case. The parts agrical device, and leed I read the mak In the master bedro will unrolled. At the was When did this who are blue and sile

This dream really stirr neights can convey. I kn dish magic and a lead i lumany other elemen zoce. I suspected that th a But also wondered in fands like Venice or A achis excitement over th

Board all this, I felt the the when I still h Real reentered the dre risid quesion reflected of The answer can

physical states of

es capable of guid imal powers have orbo or remember the Beet cozy stuffed toy, but ns, in the mid-1980sh reams. In one conscinu p in his embrace, dated the heart. We swapped for disease within the them. Since then, illa e Bear-into the room

n many directions, iling. As you explore nt gift is the rediscon before you entered the " as Plotinus instruction very Self."

e geography you are ice again, you may fin ream that came unit anic techniques for began to explores quality and style fin home in Troy

have been built in the seventeenth century, if not earlier. I am fascinated by the books and artworks in the library. I examine a couple of entries in a Scottish dictionary of biography, and a morocco-bound volume, La Vie en Rome. The teacher leaves me, speaking of an appointment elsewhere.

I am very curious about the identity of the owner of this house. I go into the next room and see a marvelous, whimsical machine protected by a glass case. The parts are like those of an antique clock. I know this is a magical device, and that it is still in working order, though a bit outdated. I read the maker's signature: Israel Regardie.

In the master bedroom, I am struck by a magnificent Persian rug, only partly unrolled. At this point, the teacher returns. He asks in high excitement, "When did this arrive?" I tell him the rug was just delivered. Its colors are blue and silver.

This dream really stirred me up, far beyond what a bald account of its contents can convey. I knew that Israel Regardie had been a practitioner of high magic and a leading figure in the Hermetic Order of the Golden Dawn. The dream led me, among other things, to experiment with the Golden Dawn tarot, which Regardie had made public prior to his death.

But many other elements in the dream did not yield their meaning all at once. I suspected that the mysterious owner of the house must be myself. But I also wondered if the house had a literal counterpart in a city of canals like Venice or Amsterdam. I was fascinated by my dream teacher's excitement over the rug. I wanted to know about the rest of the house.

Beyond all this, I felt the dream was tugging me to follow a certain path, at a time when I still had many hesitations.

When I reentered the dream, with the aid of shamanic drumming, my initial question reflected these hesitations: "Am I supposed to live in this house?" The answer came back immediately: "The house already belongs to you! It's a matter of when you are going to wake up to what it contains."

I sped back to the bedroom to get a better look at that Persian rug. Fully unrolled, it revealed a magnificent mythological firebird that came to life and swooped me away on many explorations. He showed me a vision of the Magi journeying from the East to Bethlehem to honor the holy child whose coming had been announced by prophetic dreams and the flight of a star. The beauty and freshness of this vision filled me with

tears of joy. I felt both humbled and cleansed. I knew I was in the presence of a power that was utterly beyond my ordinary self.

With this experience came a renewed sense of vocation, in particular, of a calling to interpret between peoples of different traditions, and to offer the magic carpet of dreams to whoever was ready for flight.

RITUALS OF ENACTMENT AND AVOIDANCE



In dreaming traditions, dreamwork is always oriented toward action. The principal task of the shaman, as a dream specialist, is to confirm the meaning of the dream and clarify the steps the dreamer should now take to honor the dream. Dream confirmation may require getting a second opinion. The shaman may journey to his own spirit guides, use a system of divination, or "put the question to the world" by observing the subsequent play of coincidence. By these means, the course of action the dreamer should follow to avert any evil consequences foreseen in the dream—and to honor or propitiate the powers that speak through the dream—will be clarified.

The shaman may now undertake a journey on behalf of the client to deal with a problem reflected in the dream. If the dream indicates soulloss, the shaman will journey to locate the soul parts that have been lost or stolen and bring them home. If the dream suggests the intrusion of earthbound spirits, the shaman may journey to contact the lost souls and guide them on the paths to the afterworld.

A healing ceremony, cleansing, or initiation may be indicated. In many cultures, there are recognized rituals for releasing and transforming any negative energies that may remain with the dreamer after a "bad" dream. The Hopi Indians simply "spit it out." The ancient Assyrians practiced cleansing rituals with fire or water to remove the negative influence of evil dreams. For example, the Assyrians might tell their bad dream to a stick or reed, which was then burned; the dreamer was in-

my dramir

> THE IROG A DREAM

ioquois traditity spect the ability to spect the ability to spect that made as a whole. On the inquoian communication of individual shuras, an early Jest the influence of a way to see that the events. On on channed that a sour

v ordinary self use of vocation, in pa f different tradition was ready for high

ND AVOIDAN

ratem [wa

oriented toward at ecialist, is to confin require getting a sen irit guides, use a spe orld" by observing is, the course of an quences foreseen rs that speak three

behalf of the die dream indicatos irts that have been ggests the intrusion contact the lost so

may be indicated easing and transfe the dreamer a t." The ancient A o remove the no inher roll the

structed to keep blowing into the flames until the material was consumed.12 Significantly, in the language of the Assyrians the same verb (pasaru) means to "tell" a dream, to discover its meaning, and to dispel or release its effects.13

Among dreaming peoples, rituals of dream enactment or avoidance might involve the support of the whole community. Among American Indians, certain dreams—and the illnesses that may flow from them unless they are honored—are recognized as callings to initiation and membership in medicine societies.

According to tradition, the Eagle Medicine Society of the Seneca Indians originated from a dream that came to the mother of a sick boy whom no one could cure. She dreamed that her son should make an offering of soup and native tobacco to the mystical Dew Eagle, who taught the woman healing songs in the same dream.14 Among Seneca traditionalists today, a dream of a great white bird with its head spattered with blood is an initiatory call to the Eagle Society. Similarly, a dream of a False Face mask is regarded as a summons to practice the rituals and obligations of the False Face Society.15

THE IROQUOIS WAY: PLAYACTING TO CONTAIN A DREAM EVENT

Iroquois traditionalists believe strongly in dream precognition and respect the ability of a gifted dreamer to provide information about future events that may be vital to the survival and well-being of the people as a whole. On the early northern frontier, it was not unusual for whole Iroquoian communities to base life-or-death decisions on the prophetic dreams of individuals who had a proven ability to "dream true." Father Bruyas, an early Jesuit missionary among the Oneida, complained about the influence of a woman who was revered for her ability to dream future events. On one occasion, she advised the elders that she had dreamed that a southern tribe had taken the warpath against her nation, but could be ambushed at a certain place. In her dream, she had seen the enemy warchief, whom she named, captured by her people and ceremonially put to death. The Oneida sent out a war party in accordance with her dream and were so confident of the predicted victory that they fired up the kettles in advance for a celebration.16

Similarly, the Iroquois turned to their *dreamers* for guidance on the hunt and the weather.

Another blackrobe commented that "they believe, from a sure and infallible experience that, when they have dreamed something and have failed to perform it, there always befalls them a misfortune which was mysteriously expressed in the dream."

Given these beliefs, the obvious question arises: What do you do if the dream portends trouble or disaster?

The Iroquois believed that it was sometimes possible to change the outcome of a precognitive dream by playacting the event that the dreamer, or the whole community, wished to avert. Sometimes this was taken to almost incredible extremes. A Mohawk warrior who dreamed that he was taken captive and fire-tortured to death by his enemies insisted that his fellow villagers should bind him and burn him with redhot knives and axes.¹⁸ This was evidently an attempt to contain a future event perceived in a dream.

PUTTING YOUR QUESTION TO THE WORLD



There are shamans who believe that *nothing* happens in waking life before it is dreamed. Though this may sound heretical to scientifically educated minds, you can test the belief for yourself, through the techniques suggested in the next chapter.

Shamanic dreamers recognize that waking life is also a dream, and that the world will speak to us in the manner of a dream if we know how to attend to it.

Maybe we need to take dreams more literally and the events of waking life more symbolically. Just as shamanic dreamers recognize dreams as real experiences, they pay close attention to the symbolic meanings of the incidents and patterns of external reality. "As within, so without." Everything has meaning, everything is related.

wher. Coincidence or done in this mon s Jung came to form aperiments with th wachronicity aroun drams, as navigation We can learn a lea cent Greek city of P by a high stone wall. digrain merchants a Hermes, the divine I lat of gods to men. Olympians, speeding spirit worlds in his wi and happy coinciden tavelers, including m munter him in borde ways, and on the roa between sleep and wal through dreams and d

The Market Oraci

wen the living and th The oracle of Herm

Around dusk, when daing up shop, you browning might range from the same of the

John apropriate, since the will want to bring the might be a supported to supported to be a supported to be a supported to be a supported

Fuchs for Buch ncy believe, from its dreamed something of nem a misfortune wie n arises: What do you

mes possible to chine acting the event the avert. Sometimes the wk warrior who dead death by his enemis and burn him with tempt to contain a fin

THE WORLD

pens in waking life ical to scientifically yourself, through the

e is also a dream, a fream if we know

nd the events of w ners recognize dre symbolic meaning within, so withou

As the Chinese put it, "There are things that like to happen together." Coincidences are never "only" coincidences. "Whatever is born or done in this moment of time has the quality of this moment of time," as Jung came to formulate the principle he called synchronicity after his experiments with the I Ching. 19 As you become more alert to the play of synchronicity around you, you will learn to use coincidences, as well as dreams, as navigational tools in daily life.

We can learn a lesson about this from the ancient Greeks. In the ancient Greek city of Pharai, in Achaia, there was a busy market, enclosed by a high stone wall. At the very center of the market, among the press of grain merchants and fish sellers, was a rough-hewn statue of the god Hermes, the divine messenger. The Greeks called Hermes "the friendliest of gods to men." He is the herald and interpreter for more remote Olympians, speeding back and forth between the surface world and the spirit worlds in his winged sandals. He presides over chance encounters and happy coincidences. He is lord of journeys, the special patron of travelers, including merchants, gamblers, and thieves. You will often encounter him in border areas, places of transition: at crossroads, gateways, and on the road itself. He also presides over the border zone between sleep and waking—he frequently communicates with humans through dreams and dreamlike states-and over the liminal zone between the living and the dead.20

The oracle of Hermes worked like this:

The Market Oracle

Around dusk, when business is winding down and the last vendors are closing up shop, you bring your question to the statue of Hermes. Your question might range from "Will I be healed?" to "Is my husband cheating on me?" or "What will be the price of olive oil next season?"-perfectly appropriate, since Hermes is also the patron of commerce. All that matters is that your question reflect what is truly important to you at this time.

You will want to bring some oil for the lamps, to show respect for the god. You might burn a little incense. But there are no dues to pay, and no priests to collect them. What is going on here is between you and the god, one to one, and between the two of you and the world.

You have made your modest offerings. You are ready to approach the statue. You will speak your question quietly into the right ear of the god. This should be shared with no one else.

Your next step is to stuff your hands over your ears, blocking out external sounds. You will walk like this all the way to the gate through which you entered the walled market.

As soon as you have stepped outside the market, you will unblock your ears. The first words of human speech you overhear will give you the answer to your question. The words might be a simple yes or no, or an enigmatic phrase that will set you scrabbling for associations, as you might do with a fragment from a dream. Whatever you pick up will relate to your question. You have made sure of that by evoking the Hermes energy, the power of synchronicity."

The Greeks of Pharai knew, as shamanic dreamers know, that the tools of divination are all about us: in the flight of birds, in a chance encounter, in a snatch of a stranger's conversation overheard on the street. The world speaks to us in many voices, in the manner of dreams. These voices often seem a cacophony, because we persist in dismissing messages that defy linear sequence and logic. You have a better chance of collecting your messages from the world—as from your dreams—if you can create a *frame for synchronicity* that will bring events into focus. The easiest way to do this (as the people of Pharai knew, when they whispered into the ear of the god) is to find the question you need answered now. In all likelihood, this is also the question that is being put to you by your dreams.

EXERCISE: PUTTING YOUR QUESTION TO THE WORLD

1. Find your question. Decide what you need to explore now. Having the right question is more important than any number of answers. As Picasso observed, computers will never take over the world so long as they only give us answers. Many of our problems stem from the fact that we do not know what we truly want, even less what we need. A shamanic practitioner I know was once consulted by a man who asked whether the shaman could work some magic to get him a 20 percent pay

and for wealth and a self for wealth are a self for wealth are a self for a s

2 Carry your question i

ni your pocket or pos nil help you to keep y nil help your life to get an a nil help y

In lare now created a fr in an around you during in laining on your questi

the parties of the pa

and me more in this all the way to be de the market, you will h you overhear will give ht be a simple yes or mo ng for associations, as ma ever you pick up will rea by evoking the Heman

dreamers know, the ght of birds, in a day sation overheard on the the manner of dreams ve persist in dismissir You have a better die as from your dreamsbring events into food arai knew, when the uestion you need and on that is being put?

JESTION TO THE

d to explore now H y number of answ ver the world so lo is stem from the fa less what we no Line man who

raise. The shaman told the man to get out of his house. "If that man had asked for wealth and abundance," the shaman reported, "I might have had something to say to him. We don't bother the spirits for a twenty percent pay raise."

So take a moment to relax. Flow with your breathing, release any stress and negative thoughts or feelings. Clear your mind. Let the right question form itself. It might seem impossibly big ("What is my life purpose?" "What happens when I die?") or absurdly small ("Should I let the dentist pull my wisdom tooth?") What matters is that you find the question you really need to work on now.

When the question comes to you, put it into the simplest, most specific words you can find. Write it down.

2. Carry your question into the world. You are now going to carry your question with you in everyday life for a fixed time. Put the written question in your pocket or pocketbook and glance at it from time to time; this will help you to keep your focus. You need to decide how long you will give yourself to get an answer from the world. You may adopt a sudden-death, hit-or-miss approach, like the people of Pharai, by simply telling yourself, "The first unusual thing that comes to my attention will give me the answer to my question." If you are quite intuitive, or practiced at this sort of thing or just plain lucky, this will work fine. If you are new to such games or nailed to a schedule that preempts unusual events (which may be the commentary you are looking for), you may wish to allow yourself a full day, even a week if your question is a big one

You have now created a frame for synchronicity. Whatever happens to you or around you during the time you have allotted may have some direct bearing on your question. A tarot reader does something quite similar when she takes a question and spreads the cards. But your deck is not limited to seventy-eight picture cards. For as long as you choose to focus on your question, you can work with anything that enters your field of consciousness.

3. Read the sign language of the world. Now you should be alert for anything unusual that happens in your environment. Anything striking or unexpected, an accident, chance meeting, or unexpected delay may be the sign you are seeking. Pay special attention to any chance encounters; they may not only shed light on your question but may actually hold the solution to your problems. Once you decide to work with coincidence, you invite new energy patterns into your life. You not only observe events in a new way; you actually draw events and people toward you in a way that is different from before.

If you fail to spot anything unusual or significant, if your life trundles on in its old grooves, maybe this will help you to see the root of your problem. Keep putting out a welcome mat, as you did when you resolved to catch and work with your dreams. Now you have invited in the power of synchronicity, it will speak to you, at the proper time.

Remember that within the frame of your question, anything the world gives you may be an answering voice.

WHEN THE DEAD BIRD FLEW

This exercise should give you specific guidance. It should also help you to recognize the extent to which you create your reality through your thoughts, beliefs, and expectations. You will learn that when you change your attitudes, you literally draw different people and events toward you. You will see that you are only stuck if you insist on being stuck. This, too, is practical magic. Once you recognize that everything has meaning, you mobilize energies that can help you change whatever you need to change.

A talented graphic designer I know tried this method at a time she felt blocked in her marriage and career. The question weighing on Joanne was a big one: "How can I live fully and creatively?"

For most of the day, nothing remarkable happened. She went to the office; the hours passed in a familiar cycle of phone calls and coffee breaks. At the end of her workday, she sat on a bench in a neighborhood park in New York City feeling sorry for herself. She noticed a bird on the ground near her foot. The pigeon lay on its side, apparently dead. Her gloom deepened because she thought she had found the sign from the world she had been encouraged to seek.

Joanne told herself, "I am like that dead bird. I forgot how to fly, and then the life went out of me."

She started sketching the dead bird. After half an hour or so, a man she knew slightly walked by on his way home from the office. He saw de coher in drea de making de iad dhe was making de se pad more of her co se pad more of her co se pad raiked to her in de se taked to her in de se taked

SPEEDING AD

Anting your question the period issues.

On a visit to the Bost before within a group

Juy mind on some deliferant consequences.

lecided that the first an would give me guid kma a fine sunny day, alkas Pike, Fairly soon kmand up to 90 mph.

igaced out my window in. The driver was we shad off the co.

y autest through is ad off the gas pedal.
So yet matched my pace has been Massachusetts sy in the gas have form his accompany relief at this

nce you decide to ons into you like y lly draw evenuse significant, if you's p you to see the sail nat, as you did was s. Now you have investigated u, at the proper time your question, 200

te your reality throat learn that when you ple and events tone st on being stuck The verything has meaning natever you need not this method at a ta he question weight nd creatively?" appened. She were of phone calls and bench in a neighbor She noticed a him

ide, apparently but

found the sign fr

L. I forgot how a

the drawing and asked the woman about her work. She explained that her best ideas, for her graphic design business as well as her paintings, often came to her in dreams. The man was keenly interested, and she realized she was making a new friend. Her zest returned as she shared more and more of her dreams, and their function as a creative source. As she talked to her new friend, they were both astonished to see the

dead pigeon shake its feathers, stand up, and start waddling away. The bird took a few clumsy steps. Then it flapped its wings and took off.

Ioanne's commentary was pithy: "That was truly a message for me. Once I opened myself to taking a risk with a virtual stranger and expressing my truest passions, my bird came to life and found its wings."

- SPEEDING ADVISORY

Putting your question to the world works equally well with smaller, quite specific issues.

On a visit to the Boston area, I was troubled by some tensions that had arisen within a group. I wondered if I had been too hasty in speaking my mind on some delicate matters, and whether this might have unpleasant consequences.

I decided that the first unusual thing that happened during my ride home would give me guidance on this issue.

It was a fine sunny day, and the traffic was scudding smoothly along the Mass Pike. Fairly soon my speedometer, not closely watched by me, had wound up to 90 mph.

I glanced out my window and saw an unmarked car cruising parallel to mine. The driver was wearing a state trooper's hat and staring at me with lively interest through his aviator shades.

I eased off the gas pedal. For a couple of miles, as I dropped speed, the trooper matched my pace, staring at me all the while. When I was down to the Massachusetts speed limit, sixty-five, he tipped a finger to his hat, slammed down his accelerator, and took off.

Through my relief at this reprieve, I realized I had just received a message from the world. I recorded it in my journal like this: "You have been given a warning not to go too fast. You won't be punished this time, but you'd need to be more careful."

- NAVIGATING BY SYNCHRONICITY

The more you work with dreams, the more attentive you will become to the symbols and synchronicities of everyday life—and vice versa.

I sometimes suggest the game of "putting your question to the world" to people who are blocking their dreams because they are scared of what their dream source may be telling them.

A woman who came to one of my workshops told us she had once been an active dreamer, but had had no dream recall for several months. We soon established the source of her fear: she worked for a department of state government that was threatened with closure because of new budget cuts and was terrified of finding herself out of a job. Instead of exploring alternative options, she clung to the hope that lobbying efforts might save her department.

Since she was not listening to her dreams, I suggested she might try listening to the world, by framing her question—"Will I keep my job?"—and keeping it in mind for the rest of the evening. Anything striking or unexpected—maybe the first phrase she heard on the car radio—might be her answer from the world.

"I got my answer right away," she reported the following week. Though she knew the geography of the neighborhood quite well, she had found herself driving the wrong way on a one-way street. She had driven three blocks against traffic before the driver of a huge semitrailer alerted her to her mistake by turning on his high beams and leaning on his horn. She got an unmistakable answer: "I need to get off this street and go with the traffic." The scare also opened her up to her dream source. She caught a dream that night in which she saw herself at a conference in Washington, D.C. The dream puzzled her because the conference was on transportation, an area in which she felt she had little or no expertise. As we worked with the dream, we discovered that, while she might not know much about transportation, she did seem to have extensive experience in organizing conferences. Another lightbulb came on. The dreamer checked out some job possibilities in Washington. Before the end of the month, she had landed a higher-paid job that basically entailed organizing conferences.

Working with coincidence brought her back to working with dream radar, as real dreamers have done since the origin of our species.

DRE

The soul has destiny that is

Part Two

DREAMS OF POWER



The soul has the ability to conform to her character the destiny that is allotted to her.

Plotinus

suggested she me ion—"Will I ke the evening Ap

your quesions

shops told us be a recall for second

e worked for adea h closure because lf out of a job line

d the following corhood quite as me-way street. So it of a huge seminate depends on the correction of the correction of

USING DREAM RADAR



Dreams must be heeded and accepted, for a great many of them come true.

Paracelsus

It is a poor kind of memory that only works backwards.

The White Queen, in Through the Looking-Glass

The future can be seen, and because it can be seen, it can be changed.

J. B. Priestley, Man and Time

DREAMING TRUE



Paula, a young publishing executive, had a dream in which she became conscious she was dreaming:

I seemed to be flying over Manhattan. I decided to drop in on a friend I hadn't seen in a few weeks. I entered her apartment through a window. She was in bed, asleep, and I couldn't get her to wake up. It was totally boring and I decided to take off. As I was leaving, I noticed something weird. There were these Alice in Wonderland characters in her bedroom. I wondered what they were doing in my dream.

In the morning, Paula called her friend, who told her that the previous day her mother had presented her with a small family treasure: a set of porcelain characters from Alice in Wonderland. Unknown to Paula, her friend had installed these on a new shelf in her bedroom before going to sleep the previous evening.

A nurse in Hawaii dreamed she got inside a terminal patient's body to share the experience of dying. She felt an energy jolt at the top of her head. She felt warm sensations flooding through her body. She sat up and saw that the patient had separated from her body and was being guided upward by a radiant being. She asked this guide if her patient had died, and he nodded. When she woke, she got a phone call, telling her the patient had passed away.1

I dreamed I was on an expedition to Antarctica, wearing a special explorer's outfit. The ice glinted like mica. This was an exciting dream adventure, but I could not relate it to anything in my waking life. When I picked up my local newspaper, however, I saw that the front page of the lifestyle section was devoted to a reporter's trip to Antarctica. Then one week later I got a call from a friend from whom I had not heard in more than four years. He was a keen sailor and naturalist. He told me that he

or riewings it is proling a dream. The nut sights and feelings, i a with our own. For organe were hacking of bata friend had unc minred these sensation lathe nurse's dream, h ystois sensations withou a example of dream pr Hany of the other ca harry Antarctica dream tavas being delivered to mins before he made t interest. The comm wie our lives—is that t en people and events in and access. District of these types are reflect hypersen

ssy that such

hambdy, or the gift of

he by a way from the wor

ha hat have bodies, who

ris auter common o

a bar bane their cont

The state of the second second

North Street,

3 TRUE

d a dream in which see

I decided to drop in such apartment through an her to wake up. It was s leaving, I noticed was nd characters in harles ream.

nall family treasure 18 nd. Unknown to Park er bedroom before god

e a terminal patients energy jolt at the up ough her body. She her body and was d this guide if her? ne got a phone call, s

ctica, wearing a spoo was an exciting dra n my waking life. If that the front page I had not heard

had an opportunity to make an expedition to Antarctica and wondered if I would like to come along.

These dreams are examples of the three principal ways in which hypersensory perception (HSP) is often at work in dreams. Paula's dream appears to be a clear case of dream clairvoyance, which is also called remote viewing; it is probably also a case of an out-of-body experience during a dream. The nurse's dream is an example of telepathy, which literally means fellow feeling at a distance. When we pick up other people's thoughts and feelings, in dreams or in waking life, we often confuse them with our own. For example, my wife once reported feeling as if someone were hacking off her torso with a saw; she discovered the next day that a friend had undergone open-heart surgery at the time she experienced these sensations.

In the nurse's dream, however, the dreamer was able to share another person's sensations without muddling them up with her own. My dream is an example of dream precognition, the main theme of this chapter. As with many of the other cases that will be discussed, it could be argued that my Antarctica dream could just as easily be classified as an example of remote viewing (i.e., picking up the cover spread in the newspaper that was being delivered to my box) or telepathy (picking up my friend's intentions before he made the phone call). These distinctions are of secondary interest. The common factor in such dreams—and their usefulness in our lives—is that they provide us with accurate information about people and events in external reality to which we did not previously have access.

Dreams of these types are often cited as possible cases of ESP. In fact, they probably reflect hypersensory, rather than extrasensory, perception.2 Shamans would say that such dreams are often the result of a journey in the dreambody, or the gift of a dream visitor who may be a spirit. (Before we shy away from the word spirit, let's remember that living people are spirits that have bodies, whether or not they remember.)

There is another common characteristic of the dreams cited above. They are clear dreams: their content is fairly literal, describing a situation in outer reality that is distant from the dreamer in space or time and is reported reasonably accurately. Such HSP material is common in dreams because the dream source is constantly preparing us for challenges that lie around the corner. In dreams we not only witness distant

events; we explore possible futures and can choose whether to fulfill or avoid a dream event in waking life. By learning to check dream messages and taking appropriate action in ordinary reality, we can develop a powerful guidance system for living a more successful and more soul-full life.

THE CASE OF THE BISHOP'S PIG



The scientific investigation of dream precognition begins, in modern times, with the case of the bishop's pig. Frank Podmore, an indefatigable researcher of paranormal phenomena in Victorian England, investigated a dream report sent in by Mrs. Atlay, the wife of an Anglican bishop. The bishop's wife dreamed that a jolly fat pig was stuck between the table and the wall in her dining room. Over Sunday breakfast, she regaled her family with this comical episode, which she took to be nothing more than a nonsense dream. The family then set off for church. On their return, they were astonished to discover a large-as-life pink pig jammed between the dining table and the wall. While they were out, a neighboring farmer's pig had escaped and managed to run inside the bishop's house.\(^1\)

I like this story because it is a humorous antidote to the false impression, widespread among people with mediocre dream recall, that dreams of the future mostly involve death and disasters beyond the dreamer's control. This impression has been reinforced by the fact that the prophetic dreams that are mentioned in history books usually involve the impending death of famous men. When the classics were still a common inheritance, every schoolchild knew that Calpurnia, the wife of Julius Caesar, had two dreams in a single night—one symbolic, one entirely literal—that both warned of her husband's assassination. That the message was repeated the same night would have been taken by any Roman dream interpreter worth his olive oil as a signal that it was to be taken with the utmost seriousness. Caesar failed to heed the warning.

in Lincoln (Lincoln) and the Lincoln of the Lincoln

inchapate and about the we dream about the we dream about the we are given in a drance copy in an advance copy in a drance copy in a drance copy in a drance of the page in South Africating on a volcano on this desperately, inside the area of the head an omination to the will be kill the committee of the south the copy is a committee of the south the copy is a committee of the copy in the copy is a copy in the copy in the copy in the copy in the copy is a copy in the cop

headline, "Volcar day Probable Loss of 4 day, but otherwise are day, but otherwise are day, but otherwise are day, but in his drea day, but may have not

had of newspapers on the

the nost celebrated by the source of the sou

SHOP'S PIG

ccoful and notes

ognition begins, in a
lk Podmore, an indu
Victorian England, a
the wife of an day
fat pig was stuckles
over Sunday breafan
which she took to be
hen set off for chult
er a large-as-life pig

II. While they was
an agged to run miss

dream recall, that be a beyond the draw beyond the draw books usually be classics were still at Calpurnia, the cassis were still at Calpurnia, the cassis were still at Calpurnia, the cassis were still at Calpurnia. The cassis were still at Calpurnia, the cassis were symbolic to the cassis were symbolic to the cassis when the cassis were symbolic to the cassis when the cassis were still at the cassis were still at the cassis were still at the case of the case

with notorious results. Most American schoolchildren know that Abraham Lincoln dreamed he saw his own body, laid out in a coffin in the East Room of the White House, two weeks before he was shot and killed in Ford's Theatre. Lincoln believed in dreams and discussed this one with his wife and friends, but was unable to avoid its fulfillment—partly because he chose not to hide himself away from the public, partly also (perhaps) because his dream message was not sufficiently specific.

It is also widely known that many people have dream precognition of mass disasters: the sinking of the *Titanic*, a coal mine tragedy in Wales, an earthquake in California, a civil war in Africa or the Balkans.

When we dream about world events that do not directly involve us, sometimes we are given a dream preview in the form of a TV news report or an advance copy of a newspaper. J. W. Dunne, the British scientist and Army officer who logged his own precognitive dreams with military rigor, noticed this phenomenon back in 1902, when he was on campaign in South Africa during the Boer War. He dreamed he was standing on a volcano on an island threatened with imminent disaster. He tried desperately, inside the dream, to persuade French colonial officials on a nearby island to gather ships to evacuate the people who were at risk. He heard an ominous message repeated over and over: "Four thousand people will be killed." A few days later, when Dunne received a batch of newspapers on the mail boat from London, he read the Daily Telegraph headline, "Volcano Disaster in Martinique," with the subheading, "Probable Loss of 40,000 Lives." Dunne's dream report was off by one zero, but otherwise accurate. He did not actually have dream precognition of the volcano disaster, which had already occurred at the time of his dream. But in his dream, he did manage to read the news before it arrived.5 You may have noticed some similar occurrence in your own dreams.

Though the most celebrated cases of dream precognition involve death and disaster, we receive HSP material in our dreams about things large and small, happy and sad, almost every night of the week—whether or not we remember this information, recognize it, and work with it. It is easy to understand why people who generally forget their dreams tend to remember the scary ones, whether these are nightmares with symbolic motifs or clearer dreams about impending disaster. The dream source is trying to get an urgent message across that may relate to

the dreamer's health and safety, or those of people close to him. By contrast, active dreamers may find they are getting more messages than they can use.

Clear dreams are entirely natural. They may carry messages of life-ordeath importance or be incidental souvenirs from a night ramble through space and time. Precognitive dreams are most helpful when they are recognized as rehearsals for a possible future the dreamer may be able to improve or avoid.

One of the best general statements of what is at work in this type of dream comes from Montague Ullman and Stanley Krippner, pioneer researchers of dream telepathy. They observe that some aspects of dreaming may be described as a "vigilance operation" that involves "paranormal search operations" to prepare the dreamer for situations that lie ahead. "The orientation of the sleeping subject is not primarily to his own past, but to the kind of immediate future situation to which he may awaken." Hence the dreamer's future, more than his or her past, is the organizing principle of many dreams, and even the glimpses of the past that return to us in dreams may be giving us tactical advice on how to cope with a new development that is just emerging.

Shamans, of course, would go further. They would say that precognitive dreams are *memories of the future* that we can explore in dreams because when we are outside our bodies, we are not bound by space-time.

TRACKING CLEAR DREAMS



John Hotchin, M.D., a leading medical researcher, has made himself a case study in the workings of dream radar, rather in the manner of J. W. Dunne. I describe John's moving dreams of his dead wife in the next chapter. He has perfected a simple technique for checking the accuracy of your dream radar that I recommend highly for active dream explorers. When he dreams of an unfamiliar location, he tries to map it as faithfully as pos-

The Narrow St

I dreamer. We miliar woman. We surrow streets. The surrow street per surrow who has so and led me off a

On waking, John a John A couple of hunded to Scotlar anded his dream or a Edinburgh, of which is pared company as street from the drewn through the alley a times sene was alm with practice, you was other HSP material was a summary of the HSP was a summary of the HSP was a summa

Just temembered dree yee? Could it be hap size (contrary to Fre hists with the ordinal size with the ordinal ney may carry message ouvenirs from a nich dreams are most held oossible future the de-

ectting more n

what is at workinds
d Stanley Krippne, power that some aspension
ce operation day
are the dreamer for an
eping subject is not;
liate future situation
ite, more than his or

ving us tactical advices
st emerging.
6
They would say that pa
we can explore in dra
ure not bound by span

DREAMS

esearcher, has madely rather in the manner are dead wife in the for sible, in a simple line drawing in his journal. When he later comes upon his dream locale in waking life, as quite frequently happens, he compares the sketch with the physical scene, which he photographs when he has a camera handy. He worked this way with the following dream:

The Narrow Street

I dreamed I was in a village of ancient stone houses, with an unfamiliar woman. We parted company, and I found myself lost in a maze of narrow streets. The walls of the street I was on narrowed sharply, so that a cart obstructed passage. I was wondering which way to turn when a small boy, who has played guide for me in other dream situations, bobbed up and led me off along a side alley I hadn't noticed.

On waking, John sketched the street scene, but had no idea where he had been. A couple of months later, through an unexpected invitation, he traveled to Scotland, where he was introduced to a woman who resembled his dream companion. She took him to the village of Crail, near Edinburgh, of whose existence he had previously been unaware. They parted company, he became lost—and found himself in the narrow street from the dream. Because of his dream, he was able to find his way through the alley back to the village center. The photo he took of the street scene was almost identical to his sketch.

With practice, you will soon develop an intuitive feel for precognitive and other HSP material in your dreams. You will be less likely to miss important messages of this kind if you habitually run a reality check on all your remembered dreams. Always ask the basic questions: Could this happen? Could it be happening to someone else?

Since (contrary to Freud's opinions) the dream source tries to communicate with the ordinary mind as clearly as possible, your dreams are probably already giving you many cues about when to check for a message about external reality. These cues are rather like the flashing "message waiting" light on a telephone answering machine. Once you begin to recognize these signals, you will find it progressively easier to hit the right button and play back your messages. Here are the cues to HSP material I look for in dreams:

- CHECKING YOUR DREAM MESSAGES

- 1. Unfamiliar but realistic locales. Where is the dream taking place? If the dream locale is unfamiliar but realistic (no melting clocks and firebelching dragons), chances are you have glimpsed a scene from the future, or a situation at a distance from you in external reality.
- 2. Communications themes. Did you receive a phone call, a fax, or a letter in your dream? This may be signaling you that a message is coming through. It may also be a literal glimpse of what you will be receiving in the mailbox or over the wires. If you see a newspaper item or TV report in your dream, this may contain "news" you can put to use. It can also help you to date future events you perceive in the dream.
- 3. Dream characters from your past. Does your dream feature someone from your past with whom you have long since lost contact? If this is a living person (you may need to check), the fact that she or he has turned up in your dream could mean your paths are about to cross again. Even more likely, your dream may be telling you that somebody new will come into your life who resembles the person you knew before (see "Dead Ringers"). A dream about an old flame might be preparing you for a new romantic encounter. Somebody you are about to meet may look like a person you once knew or may play a similar role in your life.
- 4. Dream events from another person's life. We are often more objective about other people's issues than our own, in our dream memories as in waking life. When your dream centers on events in the life of another living person, your dream source may of course be helping you make a comparison between your situation and the other person's. It may also be giving you information on what is going on behind the scenes, so you can better assess the other person's motives and actions. If you are especially receptive, you may also be given dream messages that are intended for that other person.
 - 5. The dream message is repeated the same night. If the dream message is important, it may come to you more than once in the same night. This could be dubbed the Calpurnia syndrome, but the message does not have to be negative! I worked with one lucky dreamer who dreamed

Silva incubated a dree Silva incubated a dree Silva from your dreams a short from your dreams a drink your dreams a drink your dreams a short from your dreams a drink your dreams a

1.The message comes in inhighly active when you have this is when so

LOGGIN

and may to become pro the only training require training log of dreams and and the corresponde to the angle or r

the lay have dozens in addition in addition in addition in addition in a single reference that it is a single representation with dream with dream in a single representation with dream in a single representation with dream in a single representation in a single re

the results of a horse race and was cautioned by a dream character, in a later scene the same night, not to forget the name of the winner.

6. You incubated a dream on a specific issue. When you ask for direct guidance from your dream source, you announce that you are willing to work with your dreams and thereby increase your chances of receiving information that will help you resolve your problems. Your question is also a viewfinder through which it may be easier for you to read your dream messages.

7. The message comes in the twilight zone. Hypersensory perception is often highly active when you are in the receptive state between sleep and waking. This is when some of the clearest dream messages come through.

LOGGING DREAM RADAR



The only way to become proficient at this is to do it! On-the-job training is the only training required, and the only instruction that works. I keep a running log of dreams that seem to contain HSP messages, large and small, and the correspondences with later events and situations that I detect. If a major change or testing time in my life is looming, I have noticed that I may have dozens of preparatory dreams, couched in different vocabularies. In addition to clear dreams of external events, these might include various kinds of dream rehearsals, replays of past situations from which I might be able to learn something now, glimpses of possible other life experiences that could be relevant, archetypal dramas, and teaching sessions with dream guides. To maintain our focus for now on the way HSP material shows up in dreams, I confine the excerpts from my journals that follow to clear dreams whose content was essentially literal and proved to contain information about future events and events taking place at a distance that was not available to me prior to the

ave glimped aver you in external resin u receive a phone call i naling you that a more mpse of what you will you see a newspaper is "news" you can put to be Derceive in the dream

Where is the deep

alistic (no melting d

es your dream features g since lost contact! e fact that she or help are about to cross and you that somebody to person you knew being lame might be prepare you are about to me lav a similar role in po

We are often more ob n our dream memoria events in the life of the urse be helping your other person's. It m on behind the scene, s nd actions. If you set messages that are in

light. If the dream once in the same dream. I have drawn these excerpts from my dream logs from April 1992 to August 1994. I have excluded dreams that involved powerful emotions and highly personal issues. I have also omitted dreams that seem to me to have been clearly precognitive but were couched in symbolic language. Finally, I have excluded dreams whose fulfillment essentially depended on my own actions.

The result is a simple, stripped-down chronicle that includes notes on my reality checks on the dream messages and/or how they were subsequently confirmed by waking events. The lag between the dream and the subsequent event, in this series, ranges from a few hours to a few weeks. Later in this chapter, however, I describe a dream whose enactment took six years.

There is nothing of earth-shattering consequence going on in this dream series, just small moving objects showing up on the dream radar. I include the list simply to underscore that dream precognition and telepathy are not only entirely natural, but quite *routine* phenomena. The only wonder is that in our culture, so many of us have allowed our dream radar to gather cobwebs.

- PERSONAL REPORT: AN OPERATOR'S LOG

Dream #1: I am both observer and participant in a violent domestic drama centering on a husband's infidelity with the au pair. The man's name is Bowman or Bowhill, something beginning with Bow. I struggle to get this name right, because everything seems to depend on it. (4/5/92)

Reality check: The next evening, I gave a talk at the Chicago Public Library and was invited to coffee afterward by three women I had not previously met. One of them told me she had been reading a mystery novel in which the characters are struggling to guess a surname beginning with Bow. (4/6/92)

Dream #2: I see a Native American wearing a magnificent headdress of bright orange feathers that radiate out from his head like the rays of the sun. (4/30/92)

Reality check: The next day, I met Pete Jemison, a Seneca artist, for the first time. When I walked into his kitchen, he was finishing up a

ning whom the orange feathers. Intronian tribe. (5) Amazonian tribe. (5) Dream #3: I becom

Dram Poke has le

Dram #4: A woman ade front of my protich is overcharging. Fullow-up: I failed to vasualed by a woman bible Library, where I

Dram #5: My wife is integraphed topless, hading the news: The and by the publication in the London task included this as a sea sea (1800).

brom \$6:1 have a let Gold as the Stutter F Study beek Tans or Za Study beek Three were painting whose central figure was an Indian wearing a headdress of bright orange feathers. Pete told me the Indian belonged to the Kayapo, an Amazonian tribe. (5/1/92)

Dream #3: I become angry because a woman who has been decorating a row house has left a window on the stair landing open. The window descends almost to floor level. I am very worried a toddler in the house could fall through it. (7/18/92)

Reality check: The dream house reminded me of a type of row house in London. I knew a London family who had just moved into such a house and also had a toddler. I called a mutual friend and asked her to check on the windows. She found a window on the landing open, as in the dream, and suggested security measures. (7/19/92)

Dream #4: A woman in a red car is driving erratically among the trees at the front of my property. I'm worried she will smash into my Jeep, which is overcharging. (8/11/92)

Follow-up: I failed to get this dream message. Two days later, my Jeep was totaled by a woman in a red car who ran a red light near the Albany Public Library, where I had been doing some research ("my property"?). (8/13/92)

Dream #5: My wife is shocked because one of my English daughters is photographed topless, sunning herself by a pool. (8/19/92)

Reading the news: The next day, the media were full of the scandal caused by the publication of topless photos of Fergie-the duchess of York—in the London tabloids. Although not strictly a "clear dream," I have included this as a specimen of reading the news before it comes out. (8/20/92)

Dream #6: I have a lengthy theoretical discussion about something described as the Stutter Effect with a scientist with an unusual name, something like Zans or Zanssers. (3/7/93)

Reality check: Three weeks later, I was invited to lunch with a theoretical physicist named Michael Zenzen, whose name was previously unknown to me. He developed an impromptu theory of precognition based on the Spread Effect. (3/29 and 5/5/93)

lowing up on the disc that dream precognic ut quite routine phenmany of us have allow

The second second . I have also original

ognitive but were on ed dreams whose his

wn chronicle that is a ssages and/or how then

The lag between the

nges from a few hose

describe a dream who

consequence going or

ipant in a violent dis ith the au pair. The nning with Bowles seems to depend

at the Chicago Publi ree women I had not reading a mystern surname beginning

a magnificent head his head like the of Dream #7: I am trying to present a lecture but people cannot hear me because of an incredibly noisy fan. (4/18/93)

Reality check: I had this dream in Europe. As soon as I returned to the United States, I rushed over to the college where I was scheduled to speak and asked them to turn on the air-conditioning in the auditorium. The noise was insufferable. They agreed to move my lecture to another space. (4/23/93)

Dream #8: I dream that forty-six people have signed up for a work-shop I decided to limit to thirty-five. (8/15/93)

Follow-up: The series began two months later. Class limits had already been announced, and I forgot about the dream until the host organization sent me a list of students. They had registered thirty-five, plus eleven on a waiting list, giving the forty-six total of the dream (10/10/93)

Dream #9: A svelte blond Englishwoman I haven't seen in fifteen years waves to me in front of a grand country house, set among manicured lawns and gardens. (9/7/93)

Reality check: I asked a mutual friend what had happened to this woman and was told she was in "your part of the world," doing an American lecture tour on the theme of stately homes and gardens. (9/9/93)

Dream #10: I am asked to assist with a healing. Two large white disks are stuck together in the patient's neck or upper back. (11/20/93)

Reality check: Two days later, an active dreamer called to ask me to send "healing energy" to a woman I knew slightly. She had smashed her cranium down into her spine in an accident; disks that had been squashed together now had to be separated by surgery. (II/22/93)

Dream #11: A gap-toothed woman flirts with me in a lobby area. I ask about some historical maps. (2/25/94)

Reality check: The next day, an Irish-American neighbor invited me out for a beer at a neighborhood tavern. A gap-toothed woman at the bar struck up a conversation. An acquaintance came in sporting what looked like a historical map on the lining of his suede jacket. I asked him about it and he said it was a map of Marlboro Country. (2/26/94)

Dream #12: I am horrified to learn that racists in the South African police are planning a massacre in an effort to derail the reform move-

ant. The interpretation of the news:

It is of the death of the state of the death of the death of the state of the state

Dream #13: At a post to find moose Radity check: I we to inding it and as immental group. The fibull moose that I currard. (5/10/94)

Dram #14:1 get :

Me is eager to discretoping a new wo
Reality check: The

Williams (SK) urgin
Carls (6/9/94)

Dram #15: A close and his funeral, but wation. (8/4/94)
Padity check: Two vide him paralyzed on which taxeling in a divided taxeling in a divided was about to safeed consciousnes.

Drom #16: 1 water designation was to the state of the sta ment. The intended crime will take place in a black neighborhood, but the target audience is white. (3/26/94)

Watching the news: The top story on the TV news the following night was of the death of thirty-one people in factional fighting allegedly incited by police agents provocateurs. (3/27/94)

Dream #13: At a restaurant in a brick-walled courtyard, I am surprised to find moose on the menu. (5/9/94)

Reality check: I went to a new restaurant the following day. I had trouble finding it and asked for directions at the nearby office of an environmental group. They gave me a brochure. It contained a large photo of a bull moose that I was admiring when my lunch guests came into the courtyard. (5/10/94)

Dream #14: I get a call from a man with the same initials as my agent: SK. He is eager to discuss some "game cards" with me. I tell him I am developing a new workshop on the theme that life is a dream. (6/8/94)

Reality check: The next day, I received a letter from Strephon Kaplan-Williams (SK) urging me, inter alia, to experiment with his Dream Cards. (6/9/94)

Dream #15: A close friend in Europe apparently fakes his death. I attend his funeral, but we meet privately afterward and have a long conversation. (8/4/94)

Reality check: Two weeks later, my friend suffered a serious stroke that left him paralyzed on his right side for months. The day this happened, while traveling in a different country, I became violently dizzy and felt my head was about to explode. In later dreams, I seemed to enter the confused consciousness of a stroke survivor who did not recognize his children when he first came round—all examples of telepathy. (8/23/94)

Dream #16: I watch a crowd of people milling around, waiting to take a driver's test. I talk to a young male guitarist who has failed his test. I tell him it's tough luck, but certain standards must be maintained for public safety. (8/9/94)

Reality check: The next day, a new editor drove up from New York City to introduce himself. He looked like an older character in the dream. He told me his son was a guitarist in a rock band and was going

ple have signed up for

ollege where I was

air-conditioning in a

greed to move my le

N/93) tope. As soon aske

ths later. Class linis t the dream until the had registered things total of the dreaming

an I haven't seen in try house, set among

what had happened the world," doing anh mes and gardens ()

ling. Two large wind per back. (11/20/93 amer called to ask a htly. She had smarke nt; disks that had surgery. (11/22/9)

ith me in a lobby

can neighbor inviol o-toothed woman came in sporting niede jacket. Jako Country, (2/26/94

to take his driving test at the end of that week. His son failed the test. (8/10/94)

Dream #17: I am with a circle of people who boast about their shamanic accomplishments. I am amused by their instruments, which resemble kitchen appliances. One of the drums looks like a frying pan. Another resembles a toaster oven. "How can you be shamans if you can't drum?" I tease them. (8/28/94)

Reality check: The following week, I attended a seminar on Celtic shamanism. Because of the humidity, the leader used a plastic drum that looked like a frying pan. Another member of the group—an inexperienced drummer!—asked the sponsors if he could dry out a deerskin frame drum in their toaster oven. (8/29 and 8/31/94)

I like to use ho-hum dreams of this kind as teaching examples to underscore the point that dream precognition and telepathy are not geewhiz phenomena; they are going on all the time. In the next sections, we will look at clear dreams that have distinctly more challenging messages, and some special problems associated with getting those messages right.

DEAD RINGERS



Robin, the mother of a teenage boy, came to me with the following dream:

I saw my son hit by a car. He was thrown through the air a long way and didn't get up. I think he was killed.

Robin was worried that this was a literal warning. Her son had recently gotten his driver's license and had already been ticketed for speeding. Robin thought the boy's father was overindulgent, allowing him to take his truck out at all hours.

gestes, and ficely a compared to the compared

az dis. Robin unc ad safety. The next day, the hade near Saratoga kontrol at 70 mph. de na in her local p han my dream." As it at along way, more th

stuck, as if the road

e of people who bee amused by their inter-If the drums looks like it dow can you be shames k, I attended a sentine. the leader used a place mber of the group-at a s if he could dry out to

cind as teaching example. tion and telepathy agen ne time. In the next setting ctly more challenging me h getting those messegai

and 8/31/94)

e to me with the follow

through the air a log warning. Her son by Seen ticketed for

I had observed that Robin frequently dreamed things before they happened, although she tended to get the players mixed up. She came from an extended family and was often confused (for example) about which of her five sisters had featured in a dream, or whether the sister was actually her mother, one of her daughters, or herself. Such muddles are common in dream reports involving family members, work colleagues, and neighbors. Under these circumstances, a dreamer may report a "clear dream" that accurately describes a future event down to the last detail—except that the identity of one or more of the central characters is mistaken.

I did a guided reentry with Robin, focusing on the location of the apparent accident she had witnessed in her dream. She got the image of an open area with lots of bare earth, perhaps a construction site or new development. The oncoming vehicle was no longer a car. Its size was overpowering. She thought it might be a tractor-trailer. She saw her son thrown into the air when this vehicle struck him. She could not change the ending in a way that seemed convincing. She picked up a couple more details that might be significant. Although she thought her son had been killed, there was no sign of blood. And she could not find the vehicle he might have been driving.

We worked with the notion that the boy might have been on foot. We both had the feeling of confinement in the place where he was struck, as if the road had narrowed. With limited time, we had to leave it at this. Robin undertook to have a serious word with her son about road safety.

The next day, the boy's best friend was struck and killed on a railroad trestle near Saratoga by an Amtrak express train hurtling south from Montreal at 70 mph. Badly shaken, Robin showed me the photograph that ran in her local paper, The Saratogian. She told me, "It's the scene from my dream." As in her dream, the boy had been thrown through the air a long way, more than forty feet, and had been killed with few visible signs of injury.

Robin's dream seemed to contain clear precognition of this tragedy, except that she had misidentified the victim. She told me the dead boy was not only her son's best friend, but that they were "dead ringers"the same gawky height, the same thick-lensed eyeglasses, even the same cowlicks. It was easy to understand how she had confused them in her dream memories. She might have made the identical mistake in waking life, glimpsing the scene on the railroad trestle from a distance

The problem of confusing a dream character with someone who is more familiar is a constant challenge in working with precognitive dream material. An ancient king of Persia lost his throne and ultimately his life because of this difficulty. The story has been handed down to us by Herodotus. It is a classic cautionary tale about the need to screen dream warnings about future events as carefully as possible:

The Cambyses Problem

While campaigning in Egypt, Cambyses, king of Persia. dreamed that a messenger came to him from his royal capital with the evil news that Smerdis had seized the throne. Smerdis was the name of the king's brother.

Waking, Cambyses concluded that he had received a dream warning of a palace coup being plotted by his brother. He sent his most trusted lieutenant back to Susa with orders to get rid of the possible usurper. The king's brother was secretly murdered.

Unfortunately for Cambyses, there was a second Smerdis in the Persian capital. He was a Magian priest-magician who not only shared the same name as the king's brother but bore a striking physical resemblance to the murdered prince. This second Smerdis, posing as the king's brother, now seized the throne.

"It was Smerdis the Magus, not my brother, of whose rebellion God warned me in my dream," Cambyses lamented as he gathered his army to reclaim his kingdom. He never made it back to Persia. In a final twist of fate, said to fulfill an Egyptian oracle, Cambyses gashed himself with his own sword and died of gangrene.7

Cambyses' dream, like Robin's, appears to have contained a quite literal warning about a future event. In both cases, the dreamers misinterpreted the warning because they mistook the identity of the key character in the dream.

By my observation, we tend to substitute familiar names and faces for less familiar ones quite routinely as we process our dreams into dream reports. This is especially likely to happen when we dream about somewith which I stofficial was a dead ril Ho the edge of rus

After an unplease couplice for lunch to laten restaurant from tring that the loan office litistory suggests, in

gradejis between peop minuding life and tho adtistaken identity. So Wing us to consider 1 and challenges an Manight start dream Princet a new love inte

or what went right and ings you mistakes o o translave multi of him be open

New harder of

character with so in working with po la lost his throne and ry has been handed & tale about the ned h arefully as possible

ambyses, king of he from his royal capital of ne throne. Smerdis was

he had received a dra-

by his brother. He sent th orders to get rid of the secretly murdered. s a second Smerdisint -magician who not co ther but bore a string d prince. This seam v seized the throne. other, of whose rebelle es lamented as he gal e never made it bad! Ifill an Egyptian orde n sword and died

have contained a qui ses, the dreamers in the identity of the illiar names and fa

body we have not yet met in waking life. In our dream memories, we atrach a familiar identity to a person who is known to us only in the

For example, when I was in the throes of financing the purchase of a house, I wondered why I had a series of dreams about a former boss with whom I had had some heavy-duty disagreements many years before. In one of these dreams, we lunched in a restaurant that looked like a greenhouse. I had not seen the ex-boss in fifteen years. Was it possible our paths were going to cross again? Were my dreams telling me I still needed to lay old animosities to rest? Or did the ex-boss in my dreams represent some unacknowledged aspect of myself?

I got my answer a couple of days later when I met a new loan officer from a bank with which I had previously had fairly good relations. The bank official was a dead ringer for my ex-boss. Furthermore, he was unhelpful to the edge of rudeness, and incredibly sexist in his views of women. After an unpleasant interview, he invited me to an expenseaccount place for lunch to try to smooth things over, and I found myself in the fern restaurant from the dream. I still took my business elsewhere, figuring that the loan officer might resemble my old antagonist in more than his looks.

As this story suggests, in our dream memories we are constantly making analogies between people and situations that are (as yet) unfamiliar to us in waking life and those we know better. This can be more than a case of mistaken identity. Some of these analogies can be quite instructive, helping us to consider how we responded in the past to situations that presented challenges and opportunities similar to those that lie ahead. You might start dreaming of an old flame, for instance, just before you meet a new love interest. The dream might be inviting you to reflect on what went right and wrong last time round, and whether you want to repeat your mistakes or make better choices.

Because dreams have multiple layers of meaning, as mentioned before, we should always be open to more than one way of reading dreams of this type. The fact that the odious bank official resembled my old boss does not preclude the possibility that I was also being told by my dream source to forgive old grievances and move forward.

The main point for now is that in screening dreams for precognitive (and other HSP) material, we should be alive to the workings of analogy and alert for the constant risk of switching identities. Though this is un-

likely to cause you problems on the Cambyses scale, Robin's story is sobering. Is it remotely possible that the tragedy on the railroad trestle could have been avoided if we had been able to get a more precise fix on the dream location and, above all, if the dreamer had realized that the accident victim in her dream was not her son? I cannot answer this question.

What I can say with conviction is that you are likely to find you achieve higher accuracy and resolution with your dream radar the more you practice and the more familiar you become with the terrain you are covering, the interference patterns, and the variety of moving objects that may show up on the screen.

MEETING YOUR FUTURE SELF



In dreams of the future, we not only glimpse events that have not yet taken place; we see our dream selves acting and responding in ways we may not comprehend in waking life, at the time of the dream. Dreams of this kind may or may not be precognitive. They are often self-fulfilling, in the sense that we may be drawn, more or less consciously, to play out the content of the dream.

These dream encounters with a future self can be extremely valuable, once we recognize what is going on and learn how to work with the process. Here are two examples of dreams in which I saw my future actions but failed to grasp what was unfolding until I found myself playing out the script in ordinary reality:

- 1. ONSTAGE SIX YEARS FARLY

In March 1987, while vacationing in Mexico, I woke from a vivid dream in which I was both observer and performer in a series of dramatic productions played out on a stage that changed from a forest clearing to a Greek-style amphitheater to a more modern theater. In the last scene, I watched a man in eighteenth-century dress (who was and

ne I had just harche completents in the life to a lohnson, a wild Irish e funder as land baron. apai Indians. I took my or fir a performance in co istigat understand the o and after writing my by the halby now appeared to braduraces from his world. tradit 2 one-man show in w daut my dream character's erainue production premie Mesohad founded—in June durand opening night, I beca insirears before. At the end zinn honor the dream by us within a bigger novel, The with that carried me deepe zais Mexico, I glimpsed a rol Malak six years later. The hardingtraight; I explored in

sening of my encounter Real borond what I have o Maribias, as the next ex

was be

nnot answer this shart you are likely a the your dream less come with the less the variety of noise.

JRE SELF

e events that have not responding in we of the dream. Due of are often self-fell se consciously, to be consciously, to be

an be extremely about the how to work the hich I saw my fair

1 woke

was not me) performing in front of a big audience. The play seemed to be entitled *The Olive of Lydius*. I woke with lines of blank verse rolling through my mind and wrote down the final couplet.

At the time, I had just hatched a plan to write a historical novel revolving around events in the life of a colorful eighteenth-century figure, Sir William Johnson, a wild Irish tearaway who flourished on the early American frontier as land baron, ladies' man, and friend and protector of the Iroquois Indians. I took my dream glimpse of a big audience in attendance for a performance in colonial dress as a "go" signal for the book, but did not understand the other elements.

Six years later, after writing my book and giving some lectures about its hero, who had by now appeared to me in many other dreams, along with other characters from his world, I decided to go one step further. I decided to craft a one-man show in which I would appear as Johnson and talk about my dream character's life, loves, and Indian intrigues. This ninety-minute production premiered in Johnstown, New York—the city Johnson had founded—in June 1993 before a large audience. As we moved toward opening night, I became aware that I was fulfilling a dream from six years before. At the end of that year, I made the conscious decision to honor the dream by using the title of the dream play as a chapter title in a bigger novel, *The Firekeeper*, that sprang from a new series of dreams that carried me deeper into another time and other countries of the mind.

In my dream in Mexico, I glimpsed a role I would play in waking life in Johnstown, New York, six years later. The trail I followed between these two incidents never ran straight; I explored many different directions. If I had grasped the full meaning of my encounter with a future self in March 1987—which goes far beyond what I have explained here—I believe I would have made better choices, as the next example will confirm.

2. REPAYING THE ADVANCE BEFORE CONTRACTS ARE SIGNED

A couple of years before I walked a physical stage in eighteenth-century dress, I signed a contract to write a murder mystery. Two months before the contracts arrived, I dreamed I was writing checks to repay the advance I had not yet received, in waking reality, from the publisher.

This dream troubled me, but I decided to ignore its message. I had

persuaded myself, at that time, that I needed to crank out the mystery to pay my bills.

It took me a full year to realize what my dream had already shown me: that my heart was not in the murder mystery. I decided to abandon the project and return the advance, in order to concentrate on dreamwork and other kinds of writing. As in the dream, I was now obliged to write a series of checks to settle my debt.

The real question is not whether such dream encounters with a future self are self-fulfilling; it is whether we can use them to become more conscious in waking life of where the paths we are walking are likely to lead, and the consequences of choosing a different path.

When you dream of your future self, you have the chance to clarify the natural path of your energy. Are you working with your basic energy or against it? Are you walking the path of soul? So many of our failures and disappointments come from blocking the natural expression of basic energy and creativity.

The two dreams I have just quoted gave me very different messages, conveyed by feelings even more than content. After the theatrical dream, I felt energized, upbeat, full of juice. After the dream of repaying the publisher's advance, I felt anxious and lackluster. If I had honored both dreams, and the feelings attached to them, immediately, I believe I would have saved myself and others a great deal of time and trouble.

These stories underscore the need to pay close attention to how our dream selves part company with our waking selves.

I suspect that spontaneous sleep dreams give all of us glimpses of our future selves, just as they show us future events. If we choose, we can make this a conscious encounter.

Life is full of crossroads. Often we hurtle through them without even pausing to study the signs. Suppose it were possible for you to go forward ten years and take a good look at how you will be living and feeling if you stay on the path you are on-or alternatively, if you change jobs or homes or partners. This is not about making life predictable. Happily, there is a force in the universe that ensures that human affairs will never be that; were it otherwise, life would be deadly dull. This is about exploring a probable future and your role within it. When you en-

in you ready for a orscience fiction. gring when I was w win the Boston area. lasked Ginny to jo white on how I cou Ginny came back gr spide who had words the says you need to Didyou tell him I'v

He says it's not enou 'Anything else?" urpiblic image, your p a people will welcome : I shought about this. I tenency. Ginny proces had proved to be both a

les curious to know w on the guide she had en Caty laughed. "He loo Typas older. He was hite way, he was he Mathanian, He said my was fired up. A series de la companya del la companya de la compa

period star 1 for

or to Garke rny drem had a mystery. I decidal order to concentree ne dream, I was ton

dream encounters can use them to be s we are walking at l lifferent path. ou have the changen rking with your being oul? So many of our he natural expression

me very different me ntent. After the the After the dreamon d lackluster. If Iba d to them, immedia s a great deal of time

close attention to his elves. ve all of us glimpsol nts. If we choose &

trough them without ossible for you we ou will be living ternatively, if you making life pro warms that huma

counter your future self, you not only learn about your chances of fulfilling your present ambitions; you discover whether you will be content with your present goals and values further down the road. This is another way of getting in touch with your soul.

Are you ready for a conscious encounter with your future self? This is not science fiction. I learned quite a bit about arranging this kind of meeting when I was working with Ginny Black Wolf in a shamanic circle in the Boston area.

I asked Ginny to journey for me during a drumming session to seek guidance on how I could become a better teacher.

Ginny came back grinning from ear to ear. She told me she had met a guide who had words of advice for me.

"He says you need to be more humble."

"Did you tell him I've been working on it? I'm very proud of my humility."

"He says it's not enough."

"Anything else?"

"He said to tell you not to spend a minute of your life worrying about your public image, your persona. He says if you do what you're called to do, people will welcome and accept you because of what you are."

I thought about this. Both pieces of counsel seemed to me right on the money. Ginny proceeded to pass on more specific information, which proved to be both accurate and useful.

I was curious to know where this stuff was coming from. I asked her about the guide she had encountered in her waking dream.

Ginny laughed. "He looks just like you, Robert. Except he's maybe twenty years older. He was wearing a robe and his hair was completely white. By the way, he was holding a huge crystal ball that looked like it was full of electricity. He said to remind you this belongs to you and you ought to use it."

My curiosity was fired up. I decided to check out Ginny's sighting for myself. During another drumming session, I set off in search of this future self. I quite liked what I found: a teacher who lived comfortably but without show, in a house filled with old books and native artifacts, offset by ultramodern communications equipment. I watched him mediate some kind of healing and was glad to see he did not allow the people who came to consult him to treat him as any sort of guru. I liked him

better than I liked myself at that time. I noticed some specific things

that guided choices I later made.

I did not speak to this older self; I simply observed him. Since then, I have found myself checking in with my future self—in fact, with a variety of possible future selves—both in dreams and in dreamlike states. I have found this the source of many practical insights. I don't attempt it too often. I do not choose to know everything that lies ahead. In any case, the moment you start believing that you know where you're going is the moment that (count on it!) the rug is about to be pulled from under you. The purpose is basically to develop a more generous and humorous perspective on life's ups and downs, on the successes and failures your future self has hopefully survived: to stop taking everything so seriously and relish the game beyond the moves.

If you want to try this for yourself, here is a simple exercise that will

get you started:

Tracking Your Future Self

See yourself going along a road. Move forward to the next major crossroads. Examine the road signs carefully. Maybe one is pointing to a new job, a new city, a new relationship. Decide which road you are going to take.

Now go forward to see what lies at the end of that road. Picture yourself five years from now in this new situation. Are you satisfied

with your lifestyle, your friends, your achievements?

If not, return to the crossroads and choose another path. Repeat the exercise to see where that one comes out.

Write up a travel report and decide how to act on it in your every-day life.

The sky was lust. I drove pasing overh I woke up iulge's gavel. My first the The felt quality tonvinced me othe physical d My schedule Eately. I had a r was planning 1

d never previo

THE FLIGHT NOT TAKEN



helieve that my life was once saved by a dream that came like a firebell in the night, ripping me from sleep at 3:30 A.M.

In the dream, I was driving an unfamiliar car along unfamiliar roads. The sky was leaden and oppressive. The air seemed to be full of coal dust. I drove under a bridge and got a clear glimpse of a small blue car passing overhead.

Then the action stopped. I was no longer at the wheel. I was on my back. From the corner of my eye, I could see a convenience store. Faces leaned into my circle of vision, peering down at me. I seemed to be rising toward them without moving my limbs.

I woke up in a cold sweat, my heart thudding like an angry judge's gavel.

My first thought was, "I just saw myself killed in a road accident." The felt quality of the dream and the way it had shocked me out of sleep convinced me that what I had seen was not a symbolic death, but a possible physical death.

My schedule made it vital to check the meaning of the dream immediately. I had a reservation on an early flight to Pittsburgh that morning. I was planning to rent a car and drive down to Lancaster County, where I had business. It struck me that this section of Pennsylvania, which I had never previously visited, was coal miners' country, and that I had been driving into coal dust in the dream.

I lay back on my bed and tried to reenter the dream. The images came surprisingly quickly, perhaps because of the urgency of the message. I was able to observe and memorize many more details of the drive: road signs, route numbers, landmarks. I drove under the bridge again and noticed that the small blue car on the overpass was a Honda.

The action stopped, as before. This time, I got a better look at the men who were peering down at me. I saw cops clearing a path for para-

ip. Decide which me

h my future v

in dreams and in practical insight everything that le

hat you know when ag is about to be pure evelop a more general on the successes

to stop taking every

re is a simple exercise

loves.

end of that road h tuation. Are you ose another path &

o act on it in 1000

medics through a knot of men in work clothes and hunters' camos. I saw an inert form under a sheet on a stretcher.

I felt strange. I was aware I was dreaming, and that my body was in the bed, and here I was inspecting a second body: my dreambody or dream double.

I experienced a powerful rug. Something was pulling me upward, deeper, and higher, into the dream. I felt a radiant, loving presence and allowed myself to rise toward it. I saw myself borne upward on clouds of light. This felt wonderful. Elated, I lost consciousness I was dreaming. I was borne higher, to a point where it was made clear to me that I could not journey further in my present vehicle. I saw myself separate from my astral body. I watched it float down, like a discarded bodysuit. I was perfectly relaxed about leaving it until I noticed a stir of activity. Some rather sinister, vampirelike characters seemed to be taking great interest in what I was leaving behind. I thought I had better go back and make sure they did not meddle with it.

Wait a minute! an inner voice interrupted. You're not dead! You're dreamine!

I recollected myself and came back with a thump to ordinary reality. Breathless and excited, I rushed to the family room to check in a road atlas the highway information I had picked up. The details I could confirm from the maps were remarkably accurate. It is entirely possible that in my dream reentry I seized on information that had previously been available to me, but I doubt that accounts for the precision of my dream sightings. I had decided on my trip only the previous day and had not gotten round to studying road maps, figuring that I would have plenty of time to do that on the plane.

In any case, the fact that I had been able to see physical locations so clearly affected me less powerfully than what I had glimpsed of a possible series of after-death experiences. This gave me insight into what shamans mean when they say that we have more than one soul (or sheaths of the spirit), and that these souls go to different destinations, and the mechanics of what Western esotericists describe as the "second death"

On the morning of that dream, I had a practical decision to make. I called the airline and canceled my flight to Pittsburgh. What would you have done?

If dram of death is a brams about furn, as brams ab

The future can be so taged. But if it can be techadout for us to intensistent. . . . If it all yet and fixed, the water is sufficiently estend and yet allow

anim and physical control of the hammer and physical control of the hammer and th

and may be sold up to the sold up to

CHOOSING YOUR FUTURE



My dream of death on the road was a dream about a possible future. Many dreams about future events are actually glimpses of possible futures. If we get the message, we can take action to enact or avoid the dream scenario. If we can see into the future, by dream radar or other means, we may also be able to change it.

There is a paradox here, which J. B. Priestley stated elegantly in Man and Time:

The future can be seen, and because it can be seen, it can be changed. But if it can be seen and yet changed, it is neither solidly there, laid out for us to experience moment after moment, nor is it nonexistent. . . . If it does not exist, it cannot be seen; if it is solidly set and fixed, then it cannot be changed. What is this future that is sufficiently established to be observed and perhaps experienced, and yet allow itself to be altered?8

Philosophers and physicists have wrestled with this. Some modern physicists have floated the hypothesis that we inhabit one of countless parallel universes, in which all our possible futures are actualized. In one of these parallel universes, Hitler won World War II. In another parallel universe, you married (or divorced) your childhood sweetheart. Yet another parallel universe may be identical to this one apart from the fact that you stood up your dinner date last Tuesday. The number of such parallel universes might be infinite. If you change the future you perceive in dreams by the action you take in waking life, that future will still be played out in some parallel world. It might then be said (to coil the argument into a Möbius strip) that the future you perceived in a dream was your future in a parallel life.9

At an intellectual level, these arguments are giddying. But they can be

me insight into ore than one soul different destina describe as the fait cal decision to m

VS, and that my l nd body: my dree

8 was Pulling new

adiant, loving press borne upward on de iousness I was drea de clear to methall

v myself separately

arded bodysuit I Re

a stir of activity

o be taking greater

better go back and a

You're not dead

ump to ordinary se

m to check in and

The details I could

is entirely possible

nat had previously ! precision of myde

evious day and half

at I would have po

ee physical location

ad glimpsed of api

explored and tested through dreaming. How often have you dreamed that you were with your old partner, or in your old job, at your present age? Such dreams may provide instruction through analogy, causing us to reflect on what we did right or wrong in a previous situation in order to distill guidance on present or future challenges. However, there are dreams in which we seem to be walking along ghost trails. I have had scores of dreams over the years in which I am still living in London, still married to my ex-wife, still working for a newspaper. I watch myself age. as I do in this reality, and wonder whether there is another Robert, or any number of Roberts, out there, walking the paths from which I turned. If this could be true for the past, it would also be true for the future. In dreaming, there is only now.

We will soon get lost in these thickets if we approach them with linear reasoning. Shamans seem to understand these things better, even if they have never heard of quantum mechanics. Shamans believe that in dreaming, we not only scout out the future but may actively choose between possible futures that are open to us. The more conscious we become, the greater our ability to choose. Physical events are born inside the dreaming, where it is possible to change them before they are manifested. If we see future events in dreams that are not enacted in waking life, it is because a different possible future has been selected. We observe only part of these processes because, waking or dreaming, we perceive only phenomena that have meaning for us, and we are confined by our belief systems.

To bring this discussion down to earth, where shamans like to be, we could say that the probability that any future event in our lives will take place is constantly changing. Dream radar gives us fairly precise readouts on the probable outcome of our present actions and behavior, and the probable consequences of choices we might make in the future. Active Dreaming gives us tools to rearrange these orders of probability. Through dream reentry, we check our messages and make sure we are working with all the pertinent information. Through dream enactment, we learn how to steer toward or away from the dream result in waking life. Through conscious dreaming, we position ourselves to change the outcome inside the dream itself

The probability that a possible future event, perceived in a dream, will be enacted depends on a number of factors. These include:

ad the probable en on the dream will piedeliberate action 2 Personal involve you whom you winde to act to ch. magers, a remote si

gor nothing you ca

am about the next

narbe worse) as mer

3 Active dreaming. 1 lyvou make it a habi Be with them? If so,

4 Life burdens. The bae, old age, past act tanhole lifetime. It m ular a big accumulation perceived in the dr Edelesson brought h raind by the ground f

Mortis a wonderful str Season der Post from h Taken was told by nati sindo mountains by vi Noting to local beliefs A somition spirits, a Short way a provious four nallenges. Howeve long ghon naik is m still living in Los wspaper, I watch by there is another kee g the paths from in ould also be true for

e approach them hese things better or . Shamans believed it may actively down e not enacted in the een selected. Week dreaming, we per we are confined by

shamans like to be ent in our lives will s fairly precise real and behavior, and ce in the future. orders of probable and make sure w ough dream man ream result in wh urselves to charge

1. Time lapse. Generally, the shorter the interval between the dream and the probable enactment of the event foreseen, the greater the chance that the dream will be played out in waking life unless you are able to rake deliberate action to avert the dream fulfillment. *

2. Personal involvement. Is the dream about you or people connected with you whom you may be able to influence? If so, you may have latitude to act to change the dream result. But if the dream is about strangers, a remote situation, or a natural disaster, there is probably little or nothing you can do-except, say, call a friend in Los Angeles to warn about the next earthquake and risk being regarded as a nut or (maybe worse) as merely stating the obvious.

3. Active dreaming. Are you working actively with your dream source? Do you make it a habit not only to read dream messages but do something with them? If so, you may have more room to work around dream results you don't relish.

4. Life burdens. The future events you dream may be the results of disease, old age, past actions, decades of bad habits, or the culmination of a whole lifetime. It might be difficult or impossible to get out from under a big accumulation of personal karma! But even if an unwanted event, perceived in the dream, now proves to be unavoidable in waking life, the lesson brought home by the dream may prepare you for the worst and lay the ground for a fresh start.

There is a wonderful story about such possibilities, reported by Sir Laurens van der Post from his time among the Bushmen of the Kalahari. An explorer was told by native elders that he had angered the spirits of the Tsodilo mountains by violating their sacred space without permission. Bowing to local beliefs, the explorer wrote a formal letter of apology to the mountain spirits, accompanied by appropriate offerings.

^{*} Dreams of the imminent future sometimes turn out to be dreams of things that have already taken place, or are already in process. You dream of receiving a letter that turns up in tomorrow's mail. You dream your aunt is flying, and learn the following day she died during the night.

A shaman of the Bushmen consulted with the spirits and reported back to the explorer, "All is well. The spirits ask me to say to you that from now on all will go well with you." The shaman added that there was one small problem. Misfortune awaited the explorer at his next destination. This trouble could not be avoided; it flowed from the explorer's actions before he wrote his letter of apology. However, he should not lose heart. "The spirits say your bad luck belongs to your past, not your future."

ilong as you di in, you are a so

mension that is wide as the

DREAMS OF THE DEPARTED



As long as you do not know how to die and come to life again, you are a sorry traveler on this dark earth.

Goethe

The dimension that separates the living from the dead is exactly as wide as the edge of a maple leaf.

Handsome Lake, the Seneca prophet

THE TABOO SUBJECT



I once taught a philosophy class for nurses at a busy city hospital. To get some idea of what they were thinking about, and what they might be open to exploring, I set them the following exercise on our first evening:

Suppose you meet a true spiritual master, someone who has the answer to any question you might choose to ask. You might perceive this teacher as Moses or the Goddess, as Buddha or your favorite archangel. You can ask any question, and it will be answered by a spiritual source vou trust absolutely. But you can ask only one question. So, what question will you ask, from the beating heart of your life?

The twenty-two nurses in that class wrote their questions, anonymously, on scraps of paper, which I read at home later that night with mounting excitement. The nurses were asking the big questions, like the ones Gauguin daubed on his 1897 triptych: Who am I? Where do I come from? Where am I going? Nurses often have to deal with the messy, unpleasant end of life. Quite a few of those women wanted an explanation for pain and suffering and the phenomenon of evil in our world. But by far the most pressing question, the one asked by more than half the class, was, What happens when I die? Nurses are highly practical people. They wanted specifics. "What will be expected of me?" "How do I know for sure?" "Will I meet my dead relatives?"

I took these questions as a mandate to do things in that class that not only jumped the fences of the previous curriculum but flattened them. We worked with dreams; we discussed deathbed visions and near-death experiences the nurses had attended; we read visionary accounts of the soul's passage after physical death from the Tibetan Book of the Dead to Swedenborg. We improvised a class in "real philosophy," to borrow Jacob Needleman's phrase. We rediscovered the truth of Plato's insight

MITTER PRINCES AFTE so not only check danal, is a step tow id we have made th the holy man, rema enicans because they I dal they saw at the en lisdifficult to look a thing a solar eclipse with ateshadow box in whi da They are also a tran messages to the de an inust. We may

taminy falls across ou

or the loss of a le

Next and the departed on one side of the swin

in it say time we cha

slameines especially

No bee has b

abejeace teboutes

A shearing as

N. INC.

that real philosophy is phaedros melete thanatou, practice and preparation for death.

In a society where we let so many people die in hospitals, among strangers, nurses are frequently the dying person's last companions. Nurses not only check vital signs, switch off respirators, close eyelids; they share the deathwalk. They care for souls as well as bodies. Cast in this role by a society that cast out its soul doctors, nurses are naturally preoccupied with the meaning of death and the facts of the afterlife

It also is natural for all of us to be curious about the end of life and life after life, because one thing certain in human affairs is that all of us are born to die. Each step we take, after the difficult passage down the birth canal, is a step toward physical extinction. In many sections of our society, we have made this simple truth a taboo subject. Lame Deer, the Lakota holy man, remarked that he could not understand European Americans because they rushed through life as if it was a race to a goal and all they saw at the end of the race was a gaping black hole.

It is difficult to look at death, just as it is difficult to look at the sun. But you can get viewing equipment that will allow you to monitor solar activity; I remember my father showing me how to make a device for tracking a solar eclipse with the aid of a pin and an old shoebox. Dreams are the shadow box in which we can watch the cycles of death and rebirth. They are also a transceiver through which we can receive and transmit messages to the departed. These matters are too important to be taken on trust. We may delay our explorations until the shadow of our mortality falls across our path, maybe because of a personal health emergency or the loss of a loved one. We may shrink from a dialogue with death and the departed out of raw fear. But that dialogue will take place, on one side of the swing door of physical death or the other. We can join in it any time we choose, because our dead are always with us, even (and sometimes especially) if we do not acknowledge them.

In recent years there has been lively public interest in accounts of near-death experiences reported by people who recovered from major surgery and life-threatening accidents or illness. The description of a typical NDE is brief: a journey through a tunnel, the vision of a wonderful unearthly Light, a glimpse of friends on the other side, the benevolent voice telling the soul to return to the body because it is not yet time. Such experiences have often brought positive changes in the lives

sy city hospital. Too what they might e on our first even

neone who has these ou might perceived ha or your favoir be answered by ani sk only one question ng heart of your !

estions, anonymous night with mount ns, like the ones do I come from? Whe ssy, unpleasant end ction for pain and st But by far the f the class, was, M people. They was do I know for so

s in that class that m but flattened a risions and nearth onary accounts n Book of the Do

of those who have shared them. At the least, a near-death experience tends to make a person far more humorous and relaxed about the ups and downs of everyday life. If you know there are larger fields of possibility awaiting you after physical death, and you know this as a matter of personal experience, you are likely to be far less prone to hurry sickness, status-seeking, and other disorders of Western society.2

Shamans do not speak of near-death experiences. They speak of "dving and coming back" or of "temporary deaths." Such experiences are common in a shaman's training and initiation. By definition, the shaman must be one of the twice-born. Shamans have died to their former life, journeyed in the realms of the dead, and returned to assist souls on both sides of the divide. How can the shaman be trusted to guide souls on the roads to the afterlife or to bring back lost souls that have straved among the dead before their time unless he or she has walked those roads and is intimately familiar with their geography?

The shaman may have earned visitation rights to these territories through a crisis, both physical and spiritual, that a Western medical practitioner might describe (in the wake of Dr. Raymond Moody) as an NDE. However, shamans know that it is not necessary to have a heart attack or a bad trip under the surgeon's knife to explore these realms. The shaman returns to them in dreaming. The path is open to any one of us, if we are prepared to walk it and the time is right. Death is a great teacher, as the stories of Yama, the death lord in the Katha Upanishad, reflect, but we should not trouble him without reason.

When you are ready to make this journey, you will find that in dreaming, you can not only explore the territory described by NDE survivors, but go far beyond the threshold where they usually stop. You can examine many worlds beyond the physical plane. You can study the soul's transitions after physical death and investigate alternative afterlife possibilities.

You have guidance on these matters available to you tonight, from departed members of your family circle. Our dead are always with us. They speak to us most frequently in dreams, because in dreams we do not draw rigid distinctions between the dead and the living. In dreams, released from the body, our condition is also that of spirits.

I have been receiving dream messages from dead people since my earliest childhood, when, as a function of that recurring cycle of lifethreatening illness, I seemed to spend as much time with disembodied

car indicate a transpe size dead person her bot 2 ringing phone: Cacar pulling up; even a popersonal nature of in of and that dead people of ith many gifts of dream ten insights into the na acquiring. They challer rinear everyday lives. The

Insulssurvival of physica syntages the oldest shared indexateristics. Dreams tide soul. Dreams in which ्रेड स्टी s dreams in whi destinations of the or of life after I or a mightening story ab Maria fontier. A black Name test the mouth who lakens he was seen

desport would be

the baing these

Separate Value

spirits as with people who owned regular bodies. Dreams of the departed, like other kinds of dreams, are susceptible to many explanations, to which the dreamer's cultural tradition, personal belief system, and practice and experience of dreaming are all relevant. In some dreams, a dead person may represent an aspect of the dreamer's own identity, a dramatization of hopes and fears, a long-buried trauma that is now fighting its way to the surface. In some cases, the appearance of a dead person in a dream may indicate a transpersonal source that goes beyond the individuality of the dead person herself. Other dreams of the departed strongly suggest a literal visitation, a theme that may be underscored by a knock on the door; a ringing phone; a bell; a voice calling out, "Your mother's here!"; a car pulling up; even a spaceship landing. Though we can debate the transpersonal nature of individual dreams of the departed, we can surely agree (as Patricia Garfield puts it) that "the dead live on in our dreams" and that dead people often appear in dreams as messengers.3

Of the many gifts of dreaming, dream messages from the departed and dream insights into the nature of death rank with the highest and most empowering. They challenge us to serve the purpose of soul and spirit in our everyday lives. They bring the following tools and insights:

1. The soul's survival of physical death. Belief in the immortality of the soul is perhaps the oldest shared belief of our species, and one of its defining characteristics. Dreams provide constant instruction in the reality of the soul. Dreams in which we realize we are journeying outside the body, as well as dreams in which we encounter spiritual beings and glimpse possible destinations of the soul after physical death, provide personal confirmation of life after life.

There is an enlightening story about this in the *Jesuit Relations*, from the early American frontier. A blackrobe missionary in the little stone church at Tadoussac, near the mouth of the Saguenay River in Canada, sermonized to the Indians he was seeking to convert about the immortality of the soul and how it would be judged after death. Usually the Indians said nothing after hearing these homilies; they just took their little gifts of beads and mirrors and went home. But one day a stranger stood up in church, a shaman, to judge from his bones and feathers. He told the priest, "We already know that the soul is immortal because at our choosing, in dreams and visions, our soul may leave our bodies and visit other worlds and see things that are half a world away."4

of Western society periences. They see deaths." Such experien nitiation. By define amans have died who d, and returned to a shaman be trusted a ng back lost souls tal inless he or she have heir geography? rights to these tem I, that a Western m r. Raymond Mooth

energy are larger and you know the

oe far less prone of

e to explore these e path is open to e is right. Death is a in the Katha Uhard t reason. y, you will find

necessary to have a

y described by NDB hey usually stop. Yo lane. You can stu tigate alternative

ole to you tonight dead are always w ecause in dreams

2. Communication with the departed. Our dead return to us in dreams, when it is easier for us to hear them. The dialogue initiated in dreams may be resumed in waking states. The reasons the departed come to us in dreams are manifold. Our lost loved ones may come to give us closure and reassure us that all is well with them on the other side. They may be trying to give us counsel and information relevant to our current health and well-being. They may be seeking to tie up unfinished business. They may wish to express praise or blame or simply vent their feelings. They may be trying to prepare us for our own deaths, to coach us through dying and to remind us we have friendly guides on the other side of the swinging door.

The departed person who appears in dreams may be a stranger, with a separate agenda.* Maybe he or she is trying to send a message to another person, speaking through us because we may be more receptive than the person for whom the message is intended.

Maybe the dream visitor is a departed teacher, calling us to follow in his or her path, as dead shamans appear to shamans-to-be to summon them to their calling.

3. Boundary issues. Contact with the dead, dreaming or waking, is not always positive. Spirits can be jealous, vindictive, or deceptive, just like living people. Spirits are not necessarily repositories of universal wisdom or cosmic love; some dead people seem to remain stuck in the hatreds and prejudices with which they lived. Some people get lost after they die and remain attached to the earth sphere, a burden to the living. There are even discarnate entities, called criminal souls by some shamanic practitioners, who infest or seek to possess the living for malevolent purposes. In such cases, the afflicted person may need special help (help that shamans know how to provide) to separate herself from these unhealthy intrusions.

Dreams expose problems of this kind. Through dreams, we learn about the need not only to honor our dead but to ensure that we observe proper boundaries in our relations with the departed.

abere is life after life by you have seen and h he world—then you with unusual grace, be

DIALOG

shone dream, he was ext the those he had suffere le bewanted my mother to egaded all of us into a m ai Gold Coast highway. F the Rodriguez. This me Sal fadings Was so strong balance from this dream. the old me this was the the last apartment the h god to call the rea

yed and grace. Wi

See aparment

the street of the series of th

mayon of her las

he rear after my father's

^{*} Under these circumstances, it may not be clear initially whether the dream visitor is a living person, or someone who has passed on. Active dreamers develop an intuitive feel for these things. Follow-up research, as well as waking dialogues with the dream visitor, are often appropriate.

ur lost loved one sa is well with them on ascal and information and may be seeking to sa pare us for our own of we have friendly god.

reams may be a straight ring to send a message the we may be more an intended.

eacher, calling us to file shamans-to-be to sum

s dreaming or waking a crive, or deceptive, jusitories of universal waemain stuck in the labourden to the living isurden to the living isurden to me shamming living for malevelar living for malevelar meed special help (help enseed special help (help enseed from these units)

hrough dreams, 118 to ensure that 118 deserted.

4. Making death an ally. To go beyond the gates of death, this side of physical death, is true initiation. To dialogue with one's own death and transform it from a lurking fear into a recognized teacher is to empower oneself to live life with new courage and generosity of spirit. If you believe that there is life after life—not as a received article of faith but because of what you have seen and lived in the orders of reality that lie beyond the surface world—then you are likely to roll with the punches of everyday life with unusual grace, because you know there is a larger purpose.

DIALOGUES WITH THE DEAD



In the year after my father's death, he often appeared to me and to other members of my family in dreams. In some of these dreams, he offered practical advice, including information that was previously unknown to us. In one dream, he was extremely agitated and had speech difficulties similar to those he had suffered after a stroke. As best I could understand him, he wanted my mother to move out of her apartment immediately. He goaded all of us into a moving truck that took off along Queensland's Gold Coast highway. He kept repeating a Spanish name, something like Rodriguez. This meant nothing to me. But the force of my father's feelings was so strong that I phoned my mother in Australia when I woke from this dream. She not only knew someone called Rodriguez; she told me this was the name of the realtor who had sold my parents the last apartment they had shared together. Because of my dream, she agreed to call the realtor. Things came together for her with remarkable speed and grace. Within the week, with the aid of the realtor, she had sold her apartment and arranged to move up the Gold Coast highway to the retirement community in Southport where she spent the happiest years of her later life.

My father appeared to my middle daughter, Candida, in a series of dreams that same year. After the first of these dreams, Candida asked if I had a photograph of my father as a young man. I found one that

showed him as a junior Army officer, his hair and mustache still dark. "That's him," my daughter told me with deep certainty. Born and raised in England, Candida had never met her grandfather in waking life and had seen photos of him only as an elderly man with silver hair. In her dream, she had been visited by a robust young man in the prime of life. He had taken her horseback riding; they both loved horses and my father had once been the equestrian champion of the Australian Army. At the end of their ride, they came to a fence where my father bade farewell to his granddaughter. When his horse jumped the fence, Candida started to ride after him, then realized that an invisible barrier was between them. She was saddened by this separation. But her conviction that the grandfather she had never known in ordinary life had been able to visit her and share knowledge and simple pleasures after death brought her a blessed sense of closure and deep happiness.

Doubters may choose to dismiss individual accounts of this sort as "anecdotal" and psychologize their contents away as "wish fulfillment" or the workings of tacit memory. We certainly need to learn to distinguish projection from genuine visitations. But my personal experience in hundreds of dreams and dreamlike encounters with the dead, confirmed by my work with many other dreamers, leaves me in no doubt that many of these dialogues are quite real, and that Edgar Cayce was entirely accurate when he said that the "thread of love" stretches beyond the grave. Our departed loved ones want to be known and recognized as still living, on another plane. They may wish to settle unfinished business. They may be asking to be honored by us, in appropriate ways. Sometimes they are seeking to communicate specific information that may be vital to our well-being. In cases of bereavement, such encounters sometimes seem to give survivors permission to get on with life.

TOM GETS PERMISSION

Tom was a stocky, white-haired retiree in his late sixties. He had lost his wife three years before, and he had not managed to fill the hole this had left in him. I could feel his pain. He had been with the same partner for almost all of his adult life, and he had spent two of the three years since her death on a kind of pilgrimage. He had crisscrossed the United

onling workshops a pondule communication of the wanted her co sine of the psychics the reported, but t able to put him in lasked Tom if he ha granbered dreams, b al at me. You see, I she's interested. kike being unfaithful as in her sixties. let little shivers as I is wife wanted to speak was opened. We opened the door and if there were depa begroup with the rattle withelming love as I ar After the drumming, and us. "She didn't wa winher new job. I ask mheisbeen assigned to Tup She says she's got le de to enjoy the rest of in in feel bounden with everything will be stad the simple word in a rock in that sp his step lighter. He sic on of contac sat ate was far from pleas

States, consulting spiritualists and psychics, shamans and psychologists, attending workshops and séances. His purpose was single-minded: he wanted direct communication with his deceased wife. He wanted closure. He wanted her counsel on how he should live.

Tom was sad, even desperate, when he came to one of my workshops. Some of the psychics he had visited claimed to have spoken with his wife, he reported, but their messages were conflicting. And nobody had been able to put him in touch with her directly.

I asked Tom if he had looked for his wife in dreams. He sometimes remembered dreams, but his wife had not come to him. "Maybe she's mad at me. You see, I met this girl in a church group. She made it known she's interested. I didn't get into anything because I felt it would be like being unfaithful." Tom actually blushed. His "girl," incidentally, was in her sixties.

I felt little shivers as Tom talked about this. I had a strong feeling that his wife wanted to speak to him and might come through that day if the door was opened.

We opened the door that afternoon. Within a protected circle, we asked if there were departed relatives or ancestors who wished to communicate with individual members of the group at that time. As I circled the group with the rattle I use to lay a path for the spirits, I felt a sense of overwhelming love as I approached Tom. It brought tears to my eyes.

After the drumming, Tom's eyes were glistening, too. "I found her," he told us. "She didn't want to give me a lot of time. I guess she's pretty busy in her new job. I asked her if she missed me. She told me no. She says she's been assigned to help people with adjustment problems on the way up. She says she's got lots to do and that I should keep busy, too. She told me to enjoy the rest of my life—she thinks I've got quite a few years left—and not feel bounden to her. She says she'll see me when I'm ready and that everything will be different."

Beyond the simple words, everyone was moved by the raw power of emotion at work in that space. At the end of the day, Tom's eyes were brighter, his step lighter. He said he felt like a new man.

Skeptics can of course say that Tom found what he wanted to find, though he was far from pleased when his wife told him she did not miss him! What is not in doubt is the liberating effect of this experience. He had plugged that gaping hole.

g man in the pine h loved horses ich of the Australian Ap re my father bade to ped the fence, Cal invisible barrier na tion. But her come dinary life had been le pleasures after la happiness. accounts of this

dfather in value

an with silver he

av as "wish fulfilled my personal experie ers with the dead of leaves me in no de that Edgar Capter d of love" stretche o be known and ma y may wish to 8 honored by us, it communicate spot ig. In cases of both survivors permissi

ate sixties. He bi aged to fill the ho which the same I wondered afterward what effect this might have on Tom's subsequent life. I got my answer a few months later, when I ran into Tom, near the pineapples, in the produce section of a supermarket a few miles from my home. Tom looked terrific, tanned and fit.

"What happened to you?" I demanded as he gave me a big hug,

"I got married."

"The girl from the church group?"

"Yup. We just got back from our honeymoon in Jamaica. I couldn't have done it, you know, without checking in on my first wife. I guess that set me free."

Tom's dialogue with his dead wife took place in a waking dream, incubated within a supportive circle. The next encounters involve spontaneous sleep dreams, as well as what flowed from these in waking life.

COMING BACK TO EXPLAIN—AND PROTECT

Cathy's world fell in when her farmer husband died in a freak accident. He had gone to help a neighbor. He was working on top of a big silo used to store cattle feed when he somehow fell into thirty feet of corn. He never came out alive. Nobody saw the accident. No one could explain it to Cathy's satisfaction. The coroner said her husband must have been overcome by toxic "off-gases" pent up inside the silo.

Cathy's grieving flowed on a riptide of anger. It had been a long struggle to hold on to the family farm. Now she risked losing everything. She had been left to support four small children, and she could not even give them a clear explanation of how their father had died, let alone why.

A few nights after his death, Cathy's husband appeared to her in a dream. "I was mad at him," she recalled. "I did not want to listen to him. He kept trying to tell me exactly how he had died. He dragged me down to that silo, in the dream. He was trying to point out something that caused the accident. He kept saying it wasn't his fault. I wouldn't listen. I was just too angry at him for leaving us."

For a while after that, Cathy tried to shut out her dreams. Then her three-year-old son, Brian, said to her accusingly, "Why didn't you tell me I can talk to dead people in my dreams?"

Cathy questioned her son. He told her his father had been coming to

par designed in this case, the is in this case, the is in this case, the is in the case, the is in the case, the case is in court, or case, the case is in case, the case is in the case i

in pass later, Brian Cl.
An user him from a 1
An older female cous
white back road. I kr
rethrous in the dark.
I having a sharp bend,
it is a later to and di
thing the coustin manage

is the emergency room
is to the people w
is it want her. Daes
is shoulder. He tolo

SIDOLL AND

him in dreams nearly every night. "Dad says what happened didn't need to happen."

Cathy began to get the message. She insisted on a new investigation of the circumstances of her husband's death. When the locals dragged their heels, she hired an out-of-town attorney. It was discovered that the company that manufactured the silo had been required to supply a certain part designed to prevent the type of accident that had just taken place. In this case, the company had failed to do so. When this fact was established in court, Cathy was awarded a large cash settlement that saved the family farm.

Now Cathy's husband appeared to her in a new dream that helped her get through her emotional conflicts over his death. In this dream, he took her on a motorbike ride down country roads, as in the days of their courtship. "Then somehow the earth opened and we went down into it," Cathy recalled. "We came to a simple village, thatched huts with hearth fires burning. He told me, 'This is where I'll be.' We kissed goodbye tenderly. I woke with a feeling of overwhelming love."

Meanwhile, Cathy's small son Brian continued to dream of his father. Two years later, Brian claimed that his father had intervened, in waking life, to save him from a near-fatal accident on the road.

An older female cousin was driving Brian home that night, along a winding back road. I know that stretch of road; its blind corners are treacherous in the dark. Brian's cousin was nervous and inexperienced. Rounding a sharp bend, they were confronted by a tractor-trailer, jack-knifed across the road directly ahead of them. By a spectacular feat of driving, the cousin managed to land them in a dirch rather than a head-on collision.

In the emergency room where he was taken for stitches, Brian announced to the people who congratulated his cousin on her smart driving, "It wasn't her. Dad took over the wheel and put his other arm round my shoulder. He told me it wasn't my time yet."

GUIDANCE AND CONFIRMATION

Evan, a troubled teenager, was going through a rough patch at school when his grandfather appeared to him in a dream and gave him some reasons for trying harder:

ymoon in Jamaica g in on my first wife

d as he gave meah

place in a waking dea t encounters involved from these in wak

-AND PROTECT

as working on tops ow fell into thing ne accident. Notes r said her hubbel up inside the silv pinside the silv she risked losige children, and silv their father had silv

nd appeared to get id not want to go int our some to point our some this fault. I would be the same the same to get in the same to get

-Why didn't !

Grandpa showed me many scenes and problems from my future life. I saw my wedding. It seemed to be somewhere in the Southwest. I was twenty-six or twenty-seven, wearing a tuxedo. I was marrying a beautiful dark-skinned girl. I don't remember the rest because Grandpa erased. it. He literally rubbed it off the blackboard. He said I didn't need to know too much, just enough to keep my spirits up.

In checking my dream messages from the dead, I find that people to whom I was especially close quite often appear to confirm a certain course of action (or alternatively to caution against it). For example, when I was considering returning to historical fiction, I dreamed I was exploring a rambling but somewhat run-down rooming house by a river. As I explored an apartment upstairs, I was surprised and delighted to find stacks and stacks of material for my historical novel arranged in folders and boxes of index cards by an unmistakable hand-that of my favorite history professor, who had died many years before. Inside the dream, I was elated to discover that he had been working for all these years on my own project.

- SHARING THE FUN

Dream reunions with the departed sometimes feel like shared entertainments, as in Candida's dream of the horseback ride. Such dreams may replay scenes from the past, as in my dreams in which I wage miniature wars with my father with armies of model soldiers, as I did as a boy.

In dreams, the dead are not only sources of information; sometimes they seem to be seeking information from us. Jung reported in his memoirs on several powerful dreams in which departed sages and priests appeared to be asking him for guidance. Edgar Cayce, the renowned psychic, spoke of our need to recognize that dead people like to be brought up-to-date.

When I was first experimenting with shamanic techniques, I not only received extensive instruction from past practitioners in dreams, but occasionally dreamed that shamans of earlier times were seeking knowledge from me, as in the following dream:

I am in a hill country, possibly the Balkans, many centuries ago. Two neighboring villages are at war. Each has its warrior shamans, some of

all arm to be capital and them unless they his dream certainly.

intalic path, it is vital of follow the inner abilities abilities aut However, I also fe antioners who have fig houn sorcerer, a druic saw of my present person andr time and place.

The dead appear in dreas bind into the court reco Exerction of Thomas Co

Beoldwoman had absen design that she could not a eigeby the fire in the nex d uping he would check o e tom and found the of Marketh was ascribed

Set la powerf ha ha ditt came to b has hed pushed his 17 Samuel He was found

whom are associated with the power of the Taurs. These shamans come to me for help and advice. I am disgusted by their cruelty and greed; they really seem to be exploiting people. I tell them I will have nothing to do with them unless they pursue a more spiritual path.

This dream certainly contained a teaching parable. In following a shamanic path, it is vitally important to serve the purposes of soul and spirit: to follow the inner Light and not allow oneself to become fascinated by psychic abilities and paranormal phenomena on their own account. However, I also felt that my "Balkan shamans," like other past practitioners who have figured in my dreams—a Seneca medicine man, a Papuan sorcerer, a druid oak-priest, a Renaissance magus—were not aspects of my present personality, but people who lived separate lives in another time and place.

- DEMANDING JUSTICE

The dead appear in dreams not only to counsel and protect but to demand justice or revenge. One of my favorite stories about this involves a court case in seventeenth-century Rhode Island. Dreams were not only admitted into the court record, they inspired the prosecution that led to the conviction of Thomas Cornell, who stood accused of murdering his mother.

The old woman had absented herself from the family's midday meal, declaring that she could not abide the taste of salt fish and would smoke her pipe by the fire in the next room. Thomas left the table during the meal, saying he would check on her. After lunch, they all went in to the next room and found the old lady dead. Although her skirts were charred, her death was ascribed to natural causes-until she appeared to another of her sons in a powerful dream, insisting that he should investigate how her skirts came to be burned. It was eventually concluded that Thomas had pushed his mother into the fireplace and smothered her in the smoke. He was found guilty in court and hanged.

FRIENDS ON THE OTHER SIDE

Departed friends and relatives often appear in dreams to prepare us for physical death and guide us through the transition to the next

e dead, I find that the ppear to confirm n against it). For the cal fiction, I dreaml n rooming house by in surprised and delign istorical novel array stakable hand-thank ny years before links been working for all

reda I was mar

he rest because Con and He said I high

mes feel like sharedee seback ride. Such de ms in which I was con soldiers, as I did as of information; some Jung reported in his arted sages and price gar Cayce, the mix at dead people like

mic techniques, fast mes were section

life. Such dreams provide reassurance that the dying person has friends on the other side who will help her make the transition to life after life.

Alice had entered her mideighties when she started receiving dream visits from her sister Dorothy, who had died several years before.

"Are you ready to move on?" Dorothy asked her in the first of these dreams.

"Certainly not!" Alice countered indignantly.

"Very well. Just remember I'll be back when you're ready."

Alice reported that after that first dream, her sister took to "dropping in" on her every six months or so. This annoyed Alice at the outset. She was still full of beans and had no intention of being hurried into her grave. But as time passed and her health deteriorated, it was a comfort to her to know that, when her time came, she would have a familiar guide waiting for her.

When we shut out our dreams, a message of this kind may be picked up by someone who is more receptive.

Peter, a college librarian, was a mediocre dream recaller and an agnostic on the subject of life after death until he had the following dream:

The Doorbell That Shouldn't Ring

I'm doing household chores, cleaning up the mess in my living room. It's a boring, everyday situation. I have no idea I'm dreaming until the doorbell rings. I know there's something strange going on, because I had that bell disconnected months before. When I try to figure this out, I wake up to the fact that I'm dreaming.

I open the door and find a pleasant, smiling woman. She's wearing a lacy white dress, as if she's going to a wedding. She introduces herself as Sarah W. The name means nothing to me. She tells me, "I have a message for your mother."

I explain that my mother doesn't live with me; she has her own place. "I know that," Sarah says patiently. "I want you to tell your mother that everything is going to be fine. Tell her I'll be waiting for her."

Peter was excited by this dream. He wasn't sure what it was telling him, but he felt certain it was important. The doorbell that was not suparioned Sarah W ine plates. She we leter did not un de liked as "peachy. To his astonishm stationed in the dis dream. There wa encopperplate. Th cirely early age. "She Thige someday I'll

gate dishes when

ALOVE

in Hotchin was de

s orticoming wi

posed to ring had made him conscious he was dreaming inside the dream, a novel experience that helped to ensure he did not forget.

Peter went to his mother's house for Sunday lunch. They were washing the dishes when he started to pass on the dream message. When he mentioned Sarah W.'s name, his mother turned white and dropped one of the plates. She would not explain why.

The next day, Peter's mother died from a massive heart attack.

Peter did not understand the whole story until several years later. when his father also passed on and Peter started sorting out family papers. He came upon a journal his mother had kept in her teens, written in the "Dear Diary" style of a previous era. His mother described people she liked as "peachy."

To his astonishment, Peter found that one of the "peachy" people mentioned in the diary was the Sarah W. who had rung his doorbell in the dream. There was her full name, spelled out in his mother's adolescent copperplate. The 1930s entry recorded that Sarah had died at a relatively early age. "She was a wonderful soul," Peter's mother had written. "I hope someday I'll see her again."

Peter had no doubt his mother's wish came true.

A LOVE STRONGER THAN DEATH



John Hotchin was deeply in love with Lois. He had left his first wife for her, overcoming wrenching feelings of guilt. For many years, John and Lois were colleagues as well as lovers, working together in a medical research laboratory. When Lois, who had never been a smoker, was diagnosed with lung cancer, they both felt betrayed. In the face of this killer, all their medical knowledge proved useless.

A week after Lois died, John woke on a bitterly cold midwinter morning in a state of crawling dread, not sure if he was truly awake or still dreaming. Beside his bed, in the half-light, he could still see his dead

en you're read; er sister took to the ed Alice at the conti of being humedian riorated, it was a uni ne would have a fair

this kind may be par

mess in my living at z I'm dreaming arti going on, because la to figure this out is

woman. She's nearly She introduce has Us me, "Thores no

wife as she had appeared to him during the night. Lois was wearing a red dress with a ruff at the neck, the one he had called her "Queen Elizabeth dress"; he had never liked it. John recalled:

Lois just stood there. She either said to me or simply transmitted the thought, "You must kill yourself." She very badly wanted me to commit suicide. I could not tell whether I was still asleep, or whether she was actually there next to the bed although I had woken up. I felt terribly afraid of her. It seemed she had an evil power to make me do what she wanted. I felt that unless I got help at once, I might be driven to kill myself.

Anyone who has lost a loved one will empathize with John's pain and rage. Anger toward the person who has departed is a common emotion in early stages of bereavement, as the work of Elisabeth Kübler-Ross has confirmed. John was familiar with such studies. He tried to persuade himself that he had simply projected his own despair onto the image of his dead wife. Yet, even after he regained his balance, he was not satisfied with these rationalizations. In part of himself, he was convinced that he had received a real visitation.

John was an M.D. and a Ph.D., for many years an assistant director of the New York health department, in charge of critical research into viral diseases. As a genuine man of science, John was open to experiential data that might provide evidence of transpersonal encounters and the soul's survival of physical death. Now he faced a quandary. He was unwilling to believe that the woman he had regarded as his soul mate would come to him in the guise of the "evil dead." Yet the felt quality of his experience led him to believe that it was more than one of his own projections.

Though Lois did not appear in another suicide dream, John's nights continued to be troubled:

I dreamed I had to save an important man who was dying. He became smaller and smaller, while I desperately worked to save him. Finally he got so small I lost him. This dream was very distressing to me.

John decided to get out of the oppressive atmosphere of the home he had shared with his dead wife. He booked himself on a group tour of the Southwest.

He was feelings on a second of the group in the group is the group is the group in the group in

Ission in the Ma Josgan to feel a worth in my brain unter and stronger I had a strong imp teach. I turned to la tem beyond all dou there beside me. She to unune she loved, in usune part of God.

ne from a higher place
Tear streamed done
happed believe I was
This settled one other
han a much in love, a
add not be happy, bee
hand, I knew not one,
had happy and complex

Then he returned ho into John's dreams of h into John's dreams of h into them emerged, is into a ways of comment into the hours of the into John's to Lois on the into John's Calleria He was feeling sullen and out of sorts when the group arrived at the beautiful old mission church of San Xavier del Bac in Arizona. He dawdled behind the group, not feeling like looking at churches. When he finally stepped inside the mission church, his mood was transformed. He was awed by the beauty of the interior, by the haunting strains of a native guitar, by the lights of hundreds of votive candles. As he tells it:

Vision in the Mission Church

I began to feel a strange warmth, not heat from the candles but a warmth in my brain, in my heart. It was a comforting feeling that grew stronger and stronger. I became incredibly happy.

I had a strong impression that some important person had entered the church. I turned to look toward the door, but nobody was there. Then a conviction began to dawn in me that was totally definite and final. I knew beyond all doubt that my wife had entered that church and was there beside me. She was with somebody else, a veiled presence. This was someone she loved, in whose love she was held and embraced. It was God, or some part of God. This knowledge did not originate in me. It came to me from a higher place. It moved through me like music.

Tears streamed down my face. I was deeply moved and immeasurably happy. I believe I was granted some kind of grace or gift from God.

This settled one thing that had been worrying me. Because we had been so much in love, I had felt that even if my wife was in heaven, she could not be happy, because she would miss me as I missed her. In that church, I knew not only that she was with me but that, with God, she was happy and complete. This was comforting knowledge.

When he returned home after this waking vision in the mission church, John's dreams of his dead wife were less troubled.

A new theme emerged, as he found himself experimenting in dreams with various ways of communicating with Lois. Frequently, he found himself talking to Lois on the telephone during his dreams. He began to associate phone calls in dreams with communication with the spirit world. Waking or sleeping, he decided, "we need a type of telephone that can place calls to heaven."

In one dream, he inspected a novel device for journeying to the spirit world:

ther said to me or such a She very bady want to was still asken, or who may I had woken so him to make me do want to want to make me do want to want

will empathize with hear departed is a common work of Elisabeth Killer such studies. He titled to this own despair own this own despair own the definition of this balance, he was the studies of this balance, he was the studies of this balance, he was the studies of the studie

many years an assimulcharge of critical reseats by John was open to epomspersonal encounts of faced a quandan, Honland regarded as his solril dead." Yet the feltysras more than one of st

suicide dream, Johnin

man who was of the law worked to save his law distressing to save men and the law and the

A Submarine for Visiting Spirits

I was with an important man, who was demonstrating how to install a device in the roof of a ship that was capable of special travel. The ship looked a bit like a submarine. The device was a two-foot cube of heavy metal. I fitted it into a slot on the roof. The great man was surprised. He asked, "How are you strong enough to do this?" I told him I did exercise every day and proved this by swinging from pipes on the ceiling. Then I led the way up through the hatch, into another world. The great man and other people followed. We came out into an open field. The scene was beautiful. The grass was quite different from normal grass, and very long. I saw Lois in the distance, at a picnic table.

John was excited by the idea that, as in the dream, he could perfect his ability to communicate with other planes of existence through regular "exercises." But despite these promising dreams and his moment of grace in the mission church, he was often wretchedly lonely. Sometimes he had vivid sexual fantasies in which his dead wife was always his partner. These brought him some transient consolation but also guilty fears—bubbling up, in part, from his strict Methodist upbringing—that he was engaging in something immoral, or consorting with "low" spirits. He also wondered whether, in some obscure way, these diversions might be unhealthy for his departed wife.

When he blocked out sexual thoughts of Lois for a couple of weeks, he worried about her, night after night, in dreams with a new and recurring theme:

Lost Address

I realize I haven't seen Lois for a year or two. I am horrified I don't even have her address. I feel I must get in touch with her and marry her. This is a life-and-death matter. I wake up intensely anxious, to the point of panic, about the risk of losing her.

About this time, John came to one of my workshops, where he experimented with active-dreaming techniques. He found he could use the "special submarine" from one of his dreams quite successfully as a

but firmly, that he must let h

in the first parties of the complete and of the complete and of the complete and a corner, a per moner of the hours wish me. I get back in I am horrified to read by back and find L sech and anoteady, but the larm around, J.

il lum both bottles,

il um both bottles,

il um both gall have

in both both alo

id in any home. I ask

in in and straight on "

ima a faurided ele

olog tota.

and straight on"
and glassided elestep pofesor and a scialia floor, Fifty-four
the post of the elevator
the part of the elevator

the production of the producti

s demonstratingly ible of special voice was a two-foot culvi great man way nor is?" I told him I didn pipes on the ceiling h other world. The gray an open field. The and normal grass, and to

e dream, he could no of existence through n wife was always high solation but also thodist upbringingnsorting with for ure way, these dires

ois for a couple of FE eams with a new in

wo. I am horristed h with her and no ensely anxious, 10 th Lans, where vehicle for exploring nonordinary reality. He had encounters with Lois and with a spiritual guide who introduced himself as Zeke. He was told, lovingly but firmly, that his departed wife had moved on to a higher plane, and he must let her go on with her journey alone.

After these experiences, John had another powerful dream about his dead wife:

Spirit in Two Containers

I am driving with Lois in an open car along a concrete beachfront. We come to the end of the concrete and park on a slope that goes down to sand and mud. I ask some workmen if it is okay to go on. They do not respond. I park round a corner, near a house that seems familiar. We both get out. The owner of the house is a scientist. I want to question him, but he avoids me. I get back in the car and drive off.

I am horrified to realize I have forgotten my wife.

I go back and find Lois is still there, talking to some people. She seems weak and unsteady, but smiles and says she is fine. I get her in the car. When I turn around, I see that somehow she has put herself inside two Coke bottles. The bottles contain clear spirit. One is full, the other part full. I carry both bottles, hurrying now to get home.

We arrive at a huge cathedral-like place, maybe a university, with many buildings-I have dreamed of this place several times before. I carry the spirit bottles along many passages, then up some stairs, trying to find the way home. I ask a caretaker for directions. He tells me, "Keep to the right and straight on" at the foot of another flight of stairs.

I enter a glass-sided elevator that shoots up at terrific speed. Inside are a college professor and a scientist. I remark that we must have gone up at least four floors. "Fifty-four floors," they correct me.

I get out of the elevator and speak into the mouth of the full Coke bottle. "Are you all right, honey?"

"Yes, I'm fine," I hear Lois speak from inside the bottle. Her voice is warm and vibrant. I am very relieved.

I arrive at a hospice-type room; Lois comes out of the bottle. I am impressed and amazed. I think, inside the dream, This is a supernatural psychic event, like the one in the mission church. I know Lois is telling me her spirit is alive and well.

John was elated when he woke from this last dream. As with his terrifying suicide dream, it took him some time to realize he had been dreaming. The experience seemed hyperreal. This time, however, the experience was wholly positive. And it brought him—finally!—a sense of closure.

What is going on here? In psychological terms, John's dreams and visions are phases in a challenging and moving journey through loss and grieving. From this perspective, the changing images of his dead wife may be seen to mirror the dreamer's changing emotions and movement toward integration. From a shamanic viewpoint, however, the dreamer's sense that his experiences were "real"—i.e., transpersonal—would be taken quite literally. Shamans know that the spirits of our dead communicate with us through dreams, and that such dreams sometimes indicate the need to draw boundary lines between the dead and the living. Shamans also believe that more than one aspect of a dead person may appear to the living in dreams or in other kinds of visitations.

This story of John and Lois provides rich experiential insights, from the dreams of a contemporary Western scientist, into the possible transitions of the soul after physical death, and the possible validity of the shaman's perception that the soul has several distinct aspects, containers, and destinations

In the suicide dream, John's dead wife appears to be both lost and voracious. Instead of following the Light, she is urging her husband to join her in some in-between state by killing himself. I have worked with quite a number of dreams, some more terrifying or more desolate, in which recently deceased people seem to have lost their way. Dreams in which dead people urge their survivors to join them are commonly reported by those who have lost loved ones to suicide or sudden death, as well as by those who might (rightly or wrongly) consider themselves responsible for a death. In the case of John and Lois, it seems possible that the dead person's resentment of the unfairness of her death sentence (lung cancer) and the force and sexual vibrancy of her love for her partner might have caused her to lose her way, for a time.

There is a complete change of quality in the inspiriting vision in the mission church. Now John feels his wife is accompanied by a sacred guide and is caught up in an oceanic communion with the divine. From this point forward, it seems to be John who is calling his loved one back to the earth sphere—or questing after her on the higher planes.

ire in the whole se ploted in our conti or al to the care and dead wife transfere milly filled. He sees borde. In his dream, ralin, cannot or will have a possible Notern and Eastern tr in addition to the phy or estral vehicle that s derentually disintegra this "second self" n goronfused after deat wheastral vehicle initia menten realize it is dead unhably fairly accurate. hole get lost, after phys teen the earth sphere. I ritated the possibility of baldout the new state of cirely, they may be ter For whatever reas Rammer of complicati The less frequent and Essenion": the transfer of hom the dead to the midedram may exer in the next section. If The other side salaro guidance from he had been seen The ship depend of

His dream of the two "spirit bottles" is the most revealing and provocative in the whole series. This dream opens up territory that is not much explored in our contemporary mainstream religions, but may be fundamental to the care and guidance of souls after physical death. John sees his dead wife transferred to twin bottles of "spirit," one full, one only partially filled. He sees her reemerge, on a much higher level, from the full bottle. In his dream, the scientist and the workers, masters of external reality, cannot or will not explain what is going on.

Shamans have a possible explanation, as do esoteric practitioners in both Western and Eastern traditions. All recognize that the spirit has vehicles in addition to the physical body.6 There is, at the least, a "subtle body" or astral vehicle that separates from the physical body after death and will eventually disintegrate once abandoned by the enduring spirit. However, this "second self" may survive for a lengthy period. A soul that is lost or confused after death may believe that this vehicle is its home. Since the astral vehicle initially resembles the physical self, a lost soul may not even realize it is dead. The comedy film Ghost gives a colloquial, but probably fairly accurate, picture of the confusion that can result.

People get lost, after physical death, for various reasons. They may not be ready to release desires or fears or addictions and may be bound by these to the earth sphere. During physical life, they may consistently have denied the possibility of life outside the body and are therefore confused about the new state of existence in which they find themselves. Alternatively, they may be terrified by horror tales about hellfire and damnation. For whatever reasons they get stuck, earthbound spirits cause all manner of complications for the living, among which classic hauntings are less frequent and troublesome than what the church used to call "obsession": the transfer of cravings, appetites, and even physical symptoms from the dead to the living.

John's suicide dream may exemplify this problem; more troubling examples are in the next section. If John's departed wife experienced some transit problems on the other side, they seem to have been resolved fairly quickly, thanks to guidance from higher levels.

The spirit-bottles dream seemed to suggest that John was dealing with two aspects of his departed wife. The spirit is contained in two vessels; it is reborn on the higher plane from only the one that is full of clear

Dreams of this kind have given rise to the oldest belief of the human

his time, home him—finally—ve John's dreams also rney through loss as nages of his dead is otions and more lowever, the dream

A Visit to realize he had

spersonal—would of our dead comm ams sometimes into dead and the living f a dead person ma

to the possible tra t aspects, contained be both lost and w

her husband to job I have worked or more desolate. heir way. Dreami m are commonly is or sudden death. nsider themselves t seems possible her death senton her love for her po

piriting vision in npanied by a so species: that a part of our larger identity survives physical death. As John's experiences suggest, we should never take statements of this sort on trust. We should dream on them.

LOST SOULS



Spirits linger. For many years after her mother's death, Bonnie dreamed of her and felt sure she was still with her. This was not an uncomfortable relationship at the outset, though Bonnie's mother tended, as in life, to be opinionated and interfering. In dreams, she was constantly meddling in Bonnie's love life, cautioning her that all men were cheats and that she ought to get rid of her current boyfriend. Bonnie's mother was just as outspoken with advice on diet, clothes, and even her daughter's latest hairstyle.

"I started to feel suffocated," Bonnie recalled. "My mom was always that kind of engulfing mother. Now it seemed I couldn't get away from her. She was around all the time, telling me how I was screwing up. I couldn't enjoy sex anymore. It was like I was doing it in public."

Bonnie also noticed that she was developing a new set of physical symptoms—sudden energy dips, arthritis pains, even embarrassing bouts of incontinence—that she did not feel belonged to her. These, in addition to increasingly troubling dreams, persuaded her that she might be dealing with something more than an internalized mother figure. She sought counsel from a spiritual practitioner, who advised her that her mother had remained attached to the earth plane. Bonnie's mother was confused after her death in a car accident. For a considerable period, she had apparently not understood she was dead. More recently she had avoided moving into the Light because she truly believed that her daughter would not be able to hack it on her own.

The spiritual practitioner told Bonnie it was time for her mother to move on. Bonnie agreed with relief to allow the practitioner to dialogue directly with her dead mother. He explained to her, gently but firmly. acidad with the dead dat was burdening he Bonnie's deceased hsuch cases, any genui the client, just as boderapy is that, just Beris not all there (be birshe has more than c Edith Fiore, a psycho depossessions" ro duble corrective in h by lowered energy and billing. She states tha mence of earthbound la mother snort—in De readdiction,7

winn, he assisted B

ing be passing the wind a lining person to the wind from that our b swhere we give them reconnects with the de-

DEATH ON THE THE STATE OF THE S

SE SEASONS

mother's death, los h her. This was not zo Bonnie's mother tend In dreams, she was as ing her that all men was

d. "My mom was alto I couldn't get away but ow I was screwing m ing it in public. g a new set of physic ins, even embarrassi longed to her. Thee aded her that she trip lized mother figure. § o advised her that is e. Bonnie's mother in onsiderable period, st

More recently she has

ruly believed that h

ime for her mother

that she was dead and had more important things to do than to hang around her daughter attempting to dictate her hairstyle. After some discussion, he assisted Bonnie's mother in moving on to the next stage of her soul's journey, where another guide was waiting to escort her.

Bonnie's story is typical of problems that arise when spirits of the dead remain earthbound. Dreams and unfamiliar physical symptoms associated with the dead person helped Bonnie to recognize the nature of what was burdening her. Releasing that burden required a conversation with Bonnie's deceased mother, as well as certain cleansing procedures. In such cases, any genuine spiritual practitioner will regard the dead person as the client, just as much as the living. A serious limitation of psychotherapy is that, just as the therapist may fail to appreciate that her client is not all there (because of soul-loss), she may also fail to perceive that she has more than one client, in the most literal sense.

Edith Fiore, a psychologist who dialogues with the dead and conducts "depossessions" routinely as part of her practice, has produced a valuable corrective in her book The Unquiet Dead. Fiore maintains that lowered energy and major fatigue are often associated with the presence of earthbound dead, who are trying to feed on the energy of the living. She states that in her practice she has always detected the presence of earthbound spirits-dead drunks and junkies, trying to get another snort-in people with serious cases of alcoholism and drug addiction.7

It may be passing the buck to attribute the addictions or vicious habits of a living person to someone who lived before. But I certainly agree with Fiore that our bad habits and addictions, and the environments where we give them rein, greatly increase our vulnerability to negative encounters with the dead, as in the following case.

DEATH ON THE THIRD RAIL

Sober, Alan was an intellectually brilliant and often charming business consultant, popular with colleagues, devoted to his wife and daughter. He was also a binge drinker who could not seem to leave a bottle unfinished once he had opened it. Drunk, he degenerated into a brutal, leering hooligan, capable of any degree of psychological violence, and sometimes physical violence as well, against those who most loved him.

Alan was haunted by two recurring dreams. In one of these dreams,

he saw himself killed when he fell on the third rail of a train line. He was not sure, in the dream, whether he jumped or simply fell—or was pushed. But the scene was played out again and again. It had gotten to the point where he hardly trusted himself to go near the edge of a rail-toad platform, for fear he would act out the dream in waking life.

In the other recurring dream, Alan kept trying to squeeze his large, meaty body through a tight opening. "I am like a bird trapped in an an-

gle of the roof, trying to get through a crack."

The morning Alan told me this second dream, by a grim synchronicity a bird flew inside his house and was torn apart by one of his cats. He did not share his dream of death on the third rail with me until after the events I am about to recount.

With some misgivings, I had agreed to spend a weekend at his house. The day I arrived, he was drinking ferociously, quadruple gins with just a splash of tonic, followed by tumblers of neat whiskey. He became violently abusive toward his wife, who retreated in tears. I considered leaving the house, but decided to see what the night would bring. I left him drinking alone and went up to the guest room, pursued by foul curses and threats, bawled in a voice that was unrecognizable as Alan's.

It was a curious night. The atmosphere in the house was dark and oppressive. When I turned off the light, the air in the guest room seemed clotted. A swirling black mass leaped toward me, almost a physical thing. I felt my energy field pulsating violently with the force of its attack. The lamp rattled on the table. A closet door swung open and slammed shut.

It was clear to me now that while Alan's problems were obviously self-invited, they might not be wholly self-generated.

I kept vigil that night. I did some simple cleansing operations. I invoked spiritual protection, for Alan and his family as well as myself. Alan was now snoring loudly, blacked out on the living room floor. I tried to channel light energy toward him. I focused on the only happy moment the previous day, the moment when he had expressed delight over the smell of honeysuckle during a walk past a neighbor's garden.

I shifted consciousness, scanning for clues to the source of the menacing psychic turmoil in that house.

The name George came to me immediately and distinctly. I saw a slim young man, good-looking but somewhat shifty. An alcoholic like

ching the third rail. is Charge fled the opp ide and was still in the was diverted by a h ais dream. I turned to aksmashing through winostoppable. I tried award a cliff. I tried to strand reenvisioned th wand pack away in a c lithe morning, Alan wa intatruck." He did not grading. "I almost fee lated him if he knew so Down know any other lablinked. After a long George. This Geo min months before. Ala Z'abit too much." delifit was possible that and as if he had just and death, he confessed heard about it after and himself to make M ribly shaken. stand kinnelf by that then set sold me hi North Street N 10 80 NOW BUT the dream in value SPT trying to squeet m like a bird trappi

dream, by a grimms n apart by one of his rd rail with meurile pend a weekendalish

sly, quadruple gissvil eat whiskey. He bezze in tears. I considered ght would bring. Ildi ognizable as Alans. he house was darkan in the guest roomses rd me, almost a pro ly with the force of in et door swung open.

olems were obvious eansing operations family as well as the the living room assed on the only h the source of the

Alan. He tried to avoid me, but I stalked him. He was tricky, changing forms. I saw him running along railroad tracks and suddenly I knew this person had killed himself by throwing himself in front of a train or by touching the third rail.

I told him he had to move on. I saw a possible guide waiting for him. But George fled the opposite way. He seemed to fear punishment for his suicide and was still in the grip of his addiction.

I was diverted by a hoarse call for help from Alan, inside this conscious dream. I turned toward the source of this call and saw a huge truck smashing through buildings, bystanders, and parked cars, seemingly unstoppable. I tried to halt its crazy progress, but it went hurtling on toward a cliff. I tried to see it in a different way. I went to a greater height and reenvisioned the behemoth as a child's toy I could contain in a box and pack away in a closet.

In the morning, Alan was mild and subdued. He told me, "I dreamed about a truck." He did not remember the details, but the dream had a happy ending, "I almost feel like a new man."

I asked him if he knew someone called George.

"It was my father's name."

"Do you know any other George?"

Alan blinked. After a long pause, he told me one of his closest friends was called George. This George, a radio producer, had died suddenly about six months before. Alan conceded his friend might have been drinking "a bit too much."

I asked if it was possible that George had committed suicide.

Alan stared as if he had just been shot between the eyes. He did not know the details, he confessed. George had died in another country. Alan had only heard about it after the funeral.

Alan excused himself to make a phone call.

He returned visibly shaken. He had just learned that his friend George had killed himself by throwing himself on the third rail. Now Alan broke down and told me his recurring dream, and waking fantasies, about killing himself the same way.

"I need a drink," he announced, reaching for a beer.

"Are you sure it's you who needs it?"

"I guess not."

Alan stayed dry that day, and for a good while afterward.

- BUGFESTS

In many traditions, it is believed that a suicide will be required to serve out his or her appointed time in a limbo close to the living. Among indigenous peoples, it is widely recognized that there may be a risk that out of loneliness, despair, or feelings of revenge, a suicide may call on survivors to end their lives prematurely. Small epidemics of suicide among the Iroquois—frequently committed with the aid of water hemlock (Cicuta maculata), not an easy way to go out, since the victim basically drowns in her own blood—were attributed to this phenomenon. Religious traditions that teach that suicides will be subjected to eternities of torment or damnation exacerbate the problem; in such cases, spirits of the departed may remain earthbound for fear of punishment.

Spirits of the dead get stuck for other reasons. Victims of sudden death, like Bonnie's mother, may be confused. "There are many people out there who do not even know they are dead," observes Michael Harner, a leading shamanic teacher. People who were adamant, during physical life, that there is no such thing as life after death may be especially prone to this kind of confusion about their new estate.

Criminal souls may choose to remain earthbound, not only in hopes of escaping punishment and retraining on the other side, but in the belief that they can manipulate the living. Some of these entities are quite ancient and delude themselves that they are master sorcerers with demoniac powers. One of the most unpleasant entities of this kind I was ever called on to help separate from the living claimed to have been a medieval pope, a notorious prelate who dabbled in sorcery and poison and had numerous sexual liaisons. In cases of this kind, the afflicted person will probably need specialist help, of a kind that is sometimes still available from Catholic or Episcopalian priests, and from Orthodox rabbis, as well as from shamans, though I would caution that we should not make the mistake of demonizing lost souls. In the overwhelming majority of cases, boundary problems between the living and the earthbound dead call for open dialogue and a simple cleansing, not an old-fashioned exorcism.

Just as the need for cleansing is reflected in dreams, the most impor-

inference of the second of the

jam coming back, gist colorful, green a bus come to trust, tell all that he bugs. Were not finished, carrons bugs I had no the bus of my neck. He limite at the busy is the makes a confidency. When he removes the stay are no longer be startly than the tremoves that they are no longer be startly than the tremoves that they are no longer be startly than the tremoves that they are no longer be startly than the tremoves that they are no longer be startly than the tremoves that they are no longer be startly than the tremoves that they are no longer be startly than the tremoves that they are no longer be startly than the tremoves the startly than the tremoves the startly than the tremoves the startly than the startly

Rochel's Bath

July wer off me. 12.

Salinear life in dree

Salinear life in dree

Salinear life in dree

Salinear life in dree

Salinear life a cocc

Salinear life in dree

S

gnized that these s of tevenge, a sign ly, Small epidenies tted with the aid do o go out, since the is ibuted to this place ides will be subject e the problem; in bound for fear of the

ons. Victims of sola-There are many pen who were admit ng as life after lea sion about their to

nd, not only in his er side, but in the ies of this kind lo imed to have beet ind, the afflicted po lat is sometimes

tant part of a cleansing may take place in the dreamstate itself. The presence of the earthbound dead is frequently suggested in dreams by an infestation of bugs. Clairvoyants and shamans often perceive a "hitchhiker" of this kind as a large bug, attached to its living host at the back of the neck or between the shoulder blades. Significantly, persistent neck pains and upper-back pains are traditionally analyzed by shamans as possible symptoms of "ghost sickness," as are serious depression and chronic fatigue syndrome. Some of these themes and images surfaced in a woman's dream that also appeared to contain a liberating resolution:

Rachel's Bath

I am coming back from outer space. I am covered with bugs. They are quite colorful, green and gold. Jason, a spirit guide I had met before and have come to trust, tells me I need to be cleansed. He helps me pour a special bath. All the bugs I can see are washed away.

"We're not finished," Jason cautions. He makes me aware that three enormous bugs I had not noticed are attached to my upper back, around the base of my neck. He tells me he is going to get them off. He uses a tool I can't see. It makes a clicking sound; I think of someone cutting clothes off a body.

When he removes the bugs and arranges them in a circle in front of me, they are no longer bugs. They are metallic objects. I don't know how to describe them. They made me think of staplers. Also of ballast. I was glad they were off me. I woke feeling charged with energy.

Not all insect life in dreams—be it noted!—is negative. A scarab is very different from a cockroach. Bees are also messengers of the melissa, the priestess of the Mysteries. Souls that are far from lost are sometimes perceived in modern dreams, as in the shaman's dreaming, as fireflies or butterflies. As with any dream vocabulary, what you make of these elements will depend on your personal associations and intuition. Rachel had had many dreams of bugs, which often left her with "creepy" sensations, before her dream guide helped her to conduct a cleansing. It is sufficient to observe that her dreams signaled her need to separate her energy from something that did not belong

within her field.* The necessary separation appears to have been accomplished inside the dreaming, at a time when Rachel had become an active dreamer, open to guidance from spiritual sources.

DIFFERING AGENDAS



Everything in our universe depends on the exchange of energies. If you choose to work with spirit guides, you will soon realize that you are expected to give something in return for the help you receive. A departed loved one may wish only to help you achieve the best that is possible for you. Higher beings may ask only that you lead a better life and use the gifts you receive for purposes of soul and the benefit of others. By committing to that, you will become a clearer channel for their energy and insight.

But you are likely to encounter other personalities on the inner planes who have their own agendas. We have already looked at the problem of the earthbound dead. Some spirit entities ask for offerings. Some ask simply to be remembered with love and respect. To work with the spirits, you must learn to discriminate. You will need to screen the entities with whom you establish contact and determine their nature and motives; remember that spirits can be deceptive, just like people! You will want to think carefully about what you are ready to give to these relationships. You will certainly wish to avoid any Faustian bargains. As a rule of thumb, you should avoid contact with any spirit beings who

ammunicate with Hearned a great of or help by a couple morney. He had ma sacd, and was caus by came to me, I d Midwest state, I fou had no idea what it 1500n learned that Wher had rung the o After the Midwest matacted the spirit of has someone called N freetly with Michael, bean with M; it was ha tronledgeable about th ens facing the Midwes

me of it proved helpfu.

Ty the way, "I asked I side Michael?"

Side Michael?

This drew a blank.

This might have been a manage began with M?

The along pause, the side M. But he's dead.

Its could be the one is a could be the one is a could be the one is a could be atomey's wife and the think of the could be a could be could be a could be

^{*} Interestingly, the night Rachel dreamed of her cleansing bath I had a dream in which I was counseled by a dead physician on several washes that might be used in treating rickettsia, a condition associated with microorganisms that are parasitical on "bugs" such as centipedes and spiders, and pathogenic in humans and animals. I could not comprehend why this information came through to me until Rachel shared her dream.

NDAS

spiritual sources

change of energies. In on realize that you are you receive. A depart ne best that is possible a better life and und

sonalities on the in eady looked at the proask for offerings, State pect. To work with need to screen the ex rmine their nature e, just like people li eady to give to thee Faustian bargains. any spirit being

sing bath I had a dis

communicate with you in the language of either submission or domina-

I learned a great deal about differing agendas when I was approached for help by a couple in the Midwest. The husband was a personal-injury attorney. He had made some powerful enemies, some of them Mob connected, and was caught up in a grueling personal and legal battle. Before they came to me, I dreamed I received counsel from the chief justice of a Midwest state. I found his advice confusing, inside the dream; waking, I had no idea what it meant.

I soon learned that, as so often, a departed person with a message to deliver had rung the doorbell in a dream.

After the Midwest couple asked me for guidance on their troubles, I contacted the spirit of a departed person I know and trust. She told me that someone called Michael had information on the case. I dialogued directly with Michael, in a relaxed state. His last name was Italian and began with M; it was hard for me to get it straight. He seemed extremely knowledgeable about the law. He gave me detailed advice on legal problems facing the Midwest attorney, referring to possible tampering with evidence and to the role of a private investigator wholly unknown to me.

All of this checked out with the attorney who had consulted me, and some of it proved helpful.

"By the way," I asked him, "do you know anyone of Italian extraction called Michael?"

This drew a blank.

"This might have been a while back," I pursued. "A Michael whose last name began with M?"

After a long pause, the lawyer made a connection. "Oh, my God. Michael M. But he's dead."

"That could be the one." I passed on a personal message from Michael to the attorney's wife, involving a ballgown that had been considered risqué at the time that she had worn it to a party decades before. This confirmed the link.

The attorney explained that Michael had been chief justice of the state where he taken his bar exams and begun his practice. He had looked up to Michael as a mentor, but they had not been particularly close. There was now no doubt in my mind that Michael was the chief justice who had announced himself in my dream. But I was puzzled as to why he was

involving himself in this couple's affairs, many years after his death, since the personal connection did not seem to be especially strong.

The answer emerged from my subsequent dialogues with Michael. He had a passion for justice. He was outraged by the case of a black woman who had apparently been hacked to death in a car by a boyfriend who was involved with a criminal organization. The boyfriend had never been prosecuted. The woman's children had been neglected, and it seemed she had not even received a decent burial. Michael wanted posthumous justice for this woman and insisted that I pass on the message to the attorney that he should make this his cause. He introduced me to the murdered woman, on the inner planes. I was haunted by the depth of her grief and her love for her children.

I called the lawyer and passed on the information I had received. He remembered a corresponding case, a horrific murder in which a black woman had been stabbed more than forty times in the backseat of a car. There had been only a cursory investigation; it was suspected that this had been due to payoffs from the boyfriend's criminal employers, as well as racism in the local police department. The case had been brought to the attorney by one of the murdered woman's relatives, but he had failed to pursue it at the time, pleading the pressure of other work. Now he promised to go back into the files and see if anything could be done.

My role in all this was merely that of a messenger. Three things impressed me about the case. As already noted, a dead person first appeared in a dream to announce he was ready to offer guidance. His information proved both accurate and helpful, going far beyond my skimpy knowledge of the situation, and often far beyond that of the attorney, too. And finally, Michael had his own agenda, which in this instance seemed wholly positive: justice for a dead mother, in exchange for advice to the living.

GLIMI

Jose received a cry in the series of the series of the series and series of the series

inself he still believed ask was gay and had it hardes are founded o teach. Yet in the West t maning personal explo

stam Ironically, how stay, such road maps stay outh road maps stay outhers and little stath century, Pope of the stay of the

ab gampes of little state of a soldier was out of his body a soldier him. The state of a soldier him. The soldier be back river. Race back river.

GLIMPSES OF LIFE AFTER LIFE



I once received a cry for help from a Catholic priest. "It's like this," he told me. "For thirty years, I've been sending dying people out into the void with the sign of the cross and the sign of crossed fingers. I don't know whether there's anything out there." He wanted to know if there was a way he could satisfy his doubts about life after physical death.

I admired his honesty. I encouraged him to work with his dreams and to carry his questions into the dreaming with the aid of the drum. Sadly, fear soon overtook him. He had ceased to believe in heaven, but in part of himself he still believed in hell. He feared he might be damned because he was gay and had failed to honor his vows.

Churches are founded on teachings about the soul's survival of physical death. Yet in the West the churches are not much in the business of encouraging personal exploration of the Beyond. When we are still issued road maps to the Otherworld, we are asked to trust them without testing them. Ironically, however much they may have been revised and prettied up, such road maps derive from travelers' tales: from dreams and trance journeys and little deaths.

In the sixth century, Pope Gregory the Great made a personal investigation of such glimpses of life after life. Gregory was especially interested in the case of a soldier who "died and revived" during a plague. "He was drawn out of his body and lay lifeless, but he soon returned and described what befell him." The soldier claimed to have journeyed as far as a bridge over a black river. Radiant people dressed in white waited in a meadow on the far side; their houses were all filled with light. But the dangerous bridge had to be tackled first. The traveler was challenged by threatening figures who tried to drag him down into the black waters. They did battle for his soul with "splendid men in white," who tried to pull him up by the arms. The soldier returned to his body before the contest was decided.8

Carol Zaleski has written a splendid study comparing such medieval

ldren had been leek ecent burial. Nidos nsisted that I pass on the this his cause. He is a planes. I was harrowh formation I had total fic murder in which the imes in the backseards n; it was suspected that

to death in a carly anization. The ho

criminal employes, at ire of other work No f anything could be de essenger. Three things dead person first 450 guidance, His informati skimpy by it of the attorney, on h his instance seemed in ge for advice to the la accounts to contemporary reports of near-death experiences. Prior to his early death, I. P. Couliano published a wonderful cross-cultural survey of visionary narratives of Otherworld journeys. Emanuel Swedenborg a methodical man of science who became a dedicated spiritual explorer after a mystical awakening in his fifties, visited numerous heavens and hells and found them rather different from the ones the churches described. He saw dead people throwing themselves headfirst into the hells in their eagerness to get to environments that reminded them of the ones they had frequented on earth, and fleeing from the Light as if it were hellfire. Swedenborg concluded that after death, the soul follows its ruling thoughts and desires, a view endorsed by many spiritual practitioners, including the seers who left us the Tibetan Book of the Dead and the shamans of Puka Puka, in the South Pacific, who say there are as many locations in the afterlife as there are individual spirits.

Shamans are not academic geographers. They go to the Otherworld in dreaming to retrieve and relocate lost souls and make peace with the dead. Shamanic expeditions to the afterlife suggest, as Holger Kalweit puts it, that there may be "no realm of death as such. Instead, the Beyond consists of all those properties particular to our consciousness once it is independent of the body." Put simply, this means that after physical death we encounter the shapes of our fears and desires, and we see what we are open to seeing. We have a similar experience in dreams. The difference is that, when we get scared in dreams, we can flee back to the body. This option is no longer available after physical death, although souls that are lost or frightened sometimes try to cling to familiar people and places.

Books of the Dead, both written and oral, have emerged from many religious traditions. Their purpose is to reassure the living that the paths to the Otherworld have been mapped and at least partially explored by others, and to provide road signs for the soul's journey after death. Tom Cowan notes that the Celtic equivalent of the Tibetan or Egyptian Books of the Dead may be found in the "voyage tales" (immrama). These not only provide the journeyer with familiar maps, but prepare him for what may await him beyond the known charts; a faery woman tells Bran there are one hundred and fifty islands of the Dead, but he only manages to visit two of them in the story."

Where organized religion has ossified into a corpus of received teachings and discourages spiritual experience, the soul's condition after death is limited to a few standard options. There are manufactured

surans and hells—crands surans are dependent of the surans active dreamer actions dream:

Manufactured He The images were extre and to me. I felt I was e ul Agroup of hooded fig. word to see whether som wallook. In the inner ch ed all He was so gross a nation some poor man the and be able to get out of to Sear to this cartoonish a me from I sailed straight 1 han below I got the feeling to duri of unclean practices. 7 ingramight see in an Orth no sed vulva. All this made was to see punished in the storiked priests.

Spent a powerful teace Separate polarations, white Spent colorations with Spent and locations to Spent spent in rebirth or Spent spent in rebirth or Spent spent in rebirth or Spent spent in this spection.

heavens and hells-"creations of the created," to borrow Dion Fortune's phrase—sustained by the collective beliefs and fears of generations of the faithful. Spiritual explorers encounter these locales in dreaming, Here is an active dreamer's account of a visit to a possible "hell," during a conscious dream:

A Manufactured Hell

The images were extremely vivid and brightly colored, but they seemed unreal to me. I felt I was on a movie set. I saw the entrance to a dark tunnel. A group of hooded figures, priests or monks, were watching with keen interest to see whether someone would descend. I decided to go down and take a look. In the inner chamber, I found a humongous demon, red-eyed and all. He was so gross a parody of the genre I had to laugh. He was putting some poor man through all kinds of torment. I felt his victim would be able to get out of there as soon as he stopped giving the energy of his fear to this cartoonish demon. I wondered where a thing like that came from. I sailed straight up through the roof. I found myself inside an enormous cathedral. I realized that the priests had created the terror down below. I got the feeling these priests were crooked and responsible for all sorts of unclean practices. There was an icon of the Virgin, the kind of thing you might see in an Orthodox church, that opened up to expose her breasts and vulva. All this made me quite angry. I guess there are people I'd want to see punished in the afterlife, but not in this way, on the sayso of crooked priests.

This dream was a powerful teaching experience. It led the dreamer to make subsequent explorations, which drew him to the tentative conclusion that all Otherworld locations that conform to human expectations of structure and form may be transitional locales, way stations on a journey that may result in rebirth or the transcendence of forms.

Similar insight was the gift of a woman's spontaneous sleep dream, the last I will include in this section:

The Café Noir

In my dream, I am writing a book called Mysterious Realities. Then I am drawn into a dream within the dream, in which a physician is

eys." Emanuel dedicated spins sited numerous les the ones the char ielves headfust into hat reminded the ing from the Lights fter death, the souls ed by many spining ibetan Book of the Pacific, who say the ndividual spirits. go to the Otherwa nake peace with the Holger Kalweit pur ead, the Beyondon er physical death me ve see what we are

. The difference is o the body. This op gh souls that are

le and places. ve emerged from he living that the

st partially explose urney after death. Tibetan or Egr

age tales" (imes liar maps, but po charts; a faery no

treating a young soldier who has tried to kill himself. This is taking place

To comfort or educate the young soldier, the doctor recounts an experience from his own youth. So now this is a story within a dream, within a dream. The doctor's story goes like this:

"I once suffered a severe illness and was hospitalized. I died and came back.

"While I was out of my body, I was joined by a luminous guide. I perceived him simply as a being of light, without specific form. He escorted me to a narrow, dingy bar in a downtown area, called the Café Noir. The Café Noir was inhabited by both the dead and the living. However, the living people in the bar were oblivious to the dead, who were all around them. These dead people kept trying to join in the pleasures of the living. reaching over them to get to the drinks. The dead couldn't swallow, but they were consumed with thirst. Their other appetites were also voracious.

"These dead people in the Café Noir seemed to be stuck there. They were observed by their guides, whom I again perceived as beings of light, but were as oblivious to these guides as the live people were to them. The dead in the bar engaged in repetitive actions. A couple would go thrashing at each other in a violent argument, finish, then start over from the beginning. Two men replayed the same fistfight, over and over. Outside the bar, a murderer stabbed his victim to death over and over again.

"We eventually got out of that place. My guide took me up to a higher level, to a place that looked like an enormous library. I saw more dead people, working on books that had not yet been written or published in ordinary reality. They seemed to be part of a transmission process. At the proper times, they helped to convey the contents of the new books, as well as vital knowledge about cures for disease and new forms of energy, to the living. These people, also supervised by guides, were operating at a much higher level than the denizens of the Café Noir. But they had not yet escaped their limitations.

"I was shown that there were many higher levels beyond this library, but I was not permitted to enter them fully.

"I was also shown the fate of suicides, and you might be especially interested in this. The suicides I observed were bound to the people whom they had most hurt by killing themselves. They were wretchedly aware of their guilt and obligation.

The dreamer really o with that one of the her, I had no d where listening to sor maybe Paris, kee dn see familiar locales a draming traditions where often shared in inditional Iroquoian dr

in glimpses of life aft

coitnce on the inner pla

durderstands that which

Via we dream of our own Aware given glimpses of c

va nateling and everyth. wing I was in Africa.

nomakim on horsebaci n w natured by someth The strong but me in the same one

"I returned to my body and got well. When I left the hospital, I noticed a tavern at the corner. It was called the Café Noir."

The dreamer really enjoyed sharing this experience, which is a reminder that one of the great gifts of dreaming is the gift of story. Listening to her, I had no doubt I was receiving a report from the front. I felt I was listening to someone who had recently visited one of my old haunts, maybe Paris, keenly interested in learning what had changed and to see familiar locales from a new perspective.

In dreaming traditions, travelers' tales about life on the other side of death are often shared in the same spirit, as I have described in a study of traditional Iroquoian dream-telling.13

Such glimpses of life after life must be tested and evaluated through experience on the inner planes. In these areas, as Plotinus taught, "the soul understands that which it resembles."

MAKING DEATH YOUR ALLY



 $\overline{\mathcal{W}}$ hen we dream of our own deaths and do not flee from the experience, we are given glimpses of continuing life.

I was traveling and everything was in black and white except me. I was glowing. I was in Africa. Then I was in the Revolutionary War. There were soldiers on horseback, a battle. All of it was completely real. Then I was swallowed by something. I guess I died. When I came back, everything was glowing but me. I saw a beautiful light. I became one with the light and it became one with me.

This dream was recounted, with great dramatic effect, by a ten-yearold girl in an elementary-school room. The kids all enjoyed the "glowworm" effects and the stuff about being swallowed. It was great

is is taking place counts an expe dream, within

died and came

s guide. I pern. He escorted Café Noir. The However, the re all around of the living swallow, but

lso voracious. k there. They eings of light, to them. The ld go thrashver from the ver. Outside

er again. p to a higher v more dead published in rocess. At the ooks, as well energy, to the ig at a much

ad not yet er is library, but

edly aware

entertainment. It might also have been recognized, in a dreaming culture, as a big dream, one that singles out someone as a person who may have special gifts as a dreamer, including the ability to see and to journey by inner light.

An adult group was no less excited by the following dream, shared by a forty-year-old female secretary:

Because I Did Not Wait for Death

In my dream, I am a man. My male friend is abandoning the mother of his child. We leave his house and climb a dark hill.

Death is coming after us. He is a stooped old man with white hair and beard, leaning on a cane. He moves slowly, but his advance is inevitable, As he mounts the hill, drawing closer to us, I see that his appearance is not fixed. I see him now as a painted figure, mounted on a stick like a child's cardboard cutout. All the same, I know his power is real.

My friend is going to wait for him. I am not afraid of Death, but I don't want to stay there and wait for him. I fly off into the night.

I fly through the house of a dark woman who is talking on the phone. She watches me like I'm a cute little lightning bug, and I realize that must be how I look to her; somehow I have shrunk to that size, and I am elowing in the dark.

I fly out of that house, high up into the sky. Then I land in the attic bedroom of a young Mexican girl. It seems to me this is the girl I used to dream about when I was sick in my childhood. She looks at me like I'm a new cat that's just jumped onto her bed. She gets her father. He looks at me real close. He cuts open a grapefruit in front of me, watching to see how I will react. He seems satisfied and leaves me there for a while.

Then I am me. I am in a white room where the windows have no panes. This room is up in the sky. My male friend is there. He tells me that when he comes back, he is going to invent a car driven by solar energy. I realize he must have died.

This dream led the dreamer on a long journey of exploration. There was a possible message involving her then boyfriend, who was a part-time inventor fascinated by solar energy. There were even stronger messages for the dreamer herself. Eventually, she was able to confront the Death figure she had avoided on the hill and to dialogue with him. This

sought many poose es los to Death, close es los to I wondered poit must be the sha poit must be the sha

heans that guide us serve or beyond it, a serve or beyond it, a serve to recognize deat serve to recognize maning serve to recognize of the shaman about to be locked as a serve of the shaman about to be locked as

had now becomes you had now becomes you had now becomes you had now ments of ordinary from a different heigh

passes like all true initial stretchinh are the same. In the words are the same with the words served is beautiful additionable though deck, Death a widing his scythe. But

samtion, and beneath
shains the seeds of ne
said gain a skeletton, bu
said be roots of a silver
said decays, they become

Int dath now. See it with the seed of the

is abandoning the new rk hill nan with white him his advance is innin hat his appearancism

CONC. BEST POSTO ability to see and

ollowing dream, the

d on a stick like a del r is real afraid of Death, bu Tinto the night. is talking on the the rug, and I realize to to that size, and la

ben I land in the his is the girl I well looks at me like far per father. He hob! of me, watching " there for a while the windows have is there. He while ar driven by solut

brought many powerful insights, including the following: "I felt very close to Death, close enough to feel sadness as I watched flowers wilt at my touch. I wondered who could possibly be his friends. Then it came to me it must be the shamans of the world, who know Death and honor him."

Dreams that guide us through death and rebirth, within one life experience or beyond it, are an extraordinary gift when we develop the courage to recognize death for what it is. By working with such dreams. we find personal meaning in death. If you have journeyed beyond the swinging door-in a powerful dream, in a crisis of illness, or in the ecstatic trance of the shaman—you will no longer regard death as a rattling horror to be locked away in a crypt, or a black hole you don't want to look into.

Death now becomes your ally. You can now cope with the upsets and embarrassments of ordinary life with grace and humor because you see them from a different height. You can survey the terrain with the dragon's eye.

Shamans, like all true initiates, know that the path of death and the path of rebirth are the same. We die to another world to be born into this one. When we die to this life, we are born to another.

This open secret is beautifully depicted in two modern tarot decks. In Crowley's Thoth deck, Death—the thirteenth trump—is shown as a skeleton, wielding his scythe. But he wears the crown of Osiris, a symbol of resurrection, and beneath the fearful sweep of his blade, bubbles are rising, bearing the seeds of new life. In Vicki Noble's Motherpeace deck, Death is again a skeleton, but he is shown folded like a fetus in the womb, among the roots of a silver birch. When the bones are stripped of everything that decays, they become the seeds of new birth.

Think of your death now. See it where it hovers, at your left shoulder. It could tap you at any moment. In its presence, do you really have time for negative thoughts and feelings, for the nonsense of ego battles and striving to keep up social appearances?

"We should be living every day as our last," concluded a nurse in one of my classes. "If you knew you were dying, you'd take time to smell the

DREAM GUIDES AND GUARDIAN ANGELS



It is a difficult thing, Goddess, for a mortal man to know you at sight, even a man of experience; you turn yourself into all sorts of shapes.

Odysseus to Athena, in Homer's Odyssey

I know what you desire and I am with you everywhere. Hold in your mind all you wish to know, and I will teach you.

Poimandres

Don't cry, little one.
The Bear is coming to dance for you.
The Bear is coming to dance for you.

Mohawk cradle song

guides appear in the few of light. The few of light. The few of light. The few of light with a minutes are with a few of the few of

and involves clearing and involves clearing and its monkey mind a summis dreams that it dispar. In one of my or the involve midst of a make a defensive perion white from another was about his scenario i

allowed an aircraft and leavin unfolded on the



Dream guides appear in many guises, from departed loved ones to godlike beings of light. The forms assumed by inner teachers, and our ability to communicate with them, are largely determined by what we are open to seeing. As Plotinus said, "We behold what we are." The ancient axiom holds true: "When the student is ready, the teacher will appear."

Being ready involves clearing a space, free from the ego's agendas and the chatter of the monkey mind, where the encounter can take place. I have had numerous dreams that were highly instructive about the need to clear this space. In one of my dreams, I watched an elite commando force parachute into the midst of a forest grove, where its members proceeded to establish a defensive perimeter within which it would be safe for luminous beings from another world to land. I received another revealing message about this scenario in a dream within a dream. Early in this dream, I boarded an aircraft and settled down to watch an in-flight movie. As the action unfolded on the screen, I was drawn into this inner dream:

In-Flight Movie

The hero is sent exploring into an immense cave. He has a guide on a higher level of whose existence he seems to be unaware. The guide watches him from an alcove high up in the cave wall.

From time to time, this unseen guide tosses down tools and weapons. In a light that flickers on and off, the hero works with the tools thrown down by his benefactor. He uses them to clear a space from the huge piles of trush and rubble inside the cavern. The guide smiles as the cleared area slowly grows. I sense that when enough space has been cleared, he will give the hero further gifts.

AN ANGELS

mortal man experience; apes.

h you everywhere. low, and I am watching all this from the aerie of the unseen guide, wishing that the hero would look up.

Being ready also means being tested and confirmed in your basic purpose. This is especially important to understand if you are following a path, like the way of the *dreamer*, that is likely to increase your ability to influence people and events through the power of focused intention. There is no greater abuse of power than the abuse of psychospiritual power. Look into yourself at this moment and ask, Is it my purpose to follow the path of heart, to live more creatively and to share my blessings with others? Or am I trying to control other people and make myself rich and famous? In dreams as in waking life, the energies and guides you attract are likely to correspond to your purpose. As Gary Zukav observes in *The Seat of the Soul*, "Souls that take upon themselves projects of more magnitude bring to themselves more assistance."

MASKS OF THE MESSENGER



Perhaps you have noticed that in some of your dreams you have a mysterious companion, usually a person of the same sex you cannot identify. In my dreams, I frequently become conscious of this companion when I find myself in some kind of jam, and he intervenes to lend me a helping hand. Sometimes I am faced with a difficult climb (or descent) and am ready to give up hope of finishing the journey when he intervenes to remind me that in my dreambody, I can fly. Sometimes I am facing powerful opposition and he steps in to even the odds. I remember a dream in which a brutish antagonist had gotten a choke hold around my throat, and a companion I had not previously noticed fired a dart into my attacker's shoulder, setting me free. Sometimes the role of this anonymous companion is simply to make me conscious that I am dreaming and outside my body. In my dreams, he is a personal guardian. You can probably find one of your own, rather like him, if

FARTHKEEPERS

FARTHKEEPERS

Final legal secretary in N

med the following drear

from Raven

ham suing room, whi wood this my private. my oth back of my neck. would and am startled with him die. He has a hand in amazed to see which pleas. A big raw hand had he was a him of he was a

Peau. A big nave which ging oper. The Is a language me know he's a special part bumps.

Sho of the nums up as

d continued in the ersand if you self cly to increase years power of focused in he abuse of psychol and ask, Is it my per ively and to share in other people and nate life, the energies anim Irpose. As Gary Zilia upon themselves pro assistance."2

you are watchful. I suspect that his influence is not confined to dreams. If he (or she) has helped you out as often as my companion has helped me, you will probably not be embarrassed to call him your guardian angel.

The Greek word angelos means "messenger." We have seen how departed friends and family members often appear as messengers in dreams. But dream messengers come in a dazzling variety of costumes, as if there is a marvelous dress-up party going on somewhere backstage. Here are some of the other masks of the messenger I have noticed in dreaming and sharing dreams with other people:

- EARTHKEEPERS

Valerie, a legal secretary in New Mexico, was in her early forties when she reported the following dream:

Visit from Raven

I am in my sewing room, which is the spare bedroom of my house. I love to sew and this is my private space. Everything is normal until I feel a pricking at the back of my neck.

I turn around and am startled to find a tall Native American man standing right behind me. He has a mask of black paint around his eyes. I look down and I'm amazed to see that there is a hollow in his body in the area of the solar plexus. A big raven is nesting in this cavity. The raven stares at me with his glinty eyes. The Indian man doesn't say anything. He seems to be just letting me know he's there if I want him. Just thinking about this gives me goose bumps.

Valerie shared this dream with a circle in Santa Fe. I suggested she read up on Raven, who often turns up as Trickster and as the companion of shape-shifting sorcerers in the native mythologies of the Southwest. We took a stroll together to look for a bookstore. On a Santa Fe street neither of us had ever visited before, we paused outside an art gallery. In the window was a clay sculpture of an American Indian with a nesting bird in a cavity below his rib cage. The sculpted bird was not a raven, but the synchronicity was so striking that Valerie took it as a strong signal to find out more about her dream visitor.

our dreams you have same sex you and the journey when can Ay. Sometimes even the odds

With the aid of shamanic drumming, she journeyed back inside her dream to dialogue with the bird-man. She found he was waiting for her. He identified himself as a Menominee shaman, dictated the verses of a power song, and in later journeys, showed her how to bring the humor and foraging skills of the Raven into her everyday life. Though Valerie never entirely trusted her Menominee sorcerer (he was a tricky character, like his bird ally) and eventually broke off contact, she trusted the authenticity of her experience and found it rewarding in many ways,

Her dream adventures helped her to open up a new creative flow in her life. She returned to painting, to honor Raven and other dream visitors. By this route, she moved toward a second career in book illustration and animation. And she found new dream guides, now that she had put out a welcome mat by honoring her dreams.

As already noted, if you are receptive, you are quite likely to have dream encounters with the spirits of the land where you are living. A woman lawyer who had worked as an assistant district attorney in a gritty rust-belt town was startled by the following dream:

Call to the Southwest

An Indian horse warrior appeared in an eagle robe. He showed me a place in the Southwest, far from my present home. He led me all through the house. He showed me how the kitchen worked, and the room where I could do some writing. He escorted me to a spiritual community nearby where I felt completely at home and joined in the singing and dancing. Finally, he led me to a gravesite. It seemed to be my own. I felt he was telling me this is a place where I could live happily for the rest of my life.

While the lawyer was trying to figure out how to honor this dream, synchronicity again came into play. Unexpectedly, she was offered the chance to visit New Mexico on a business trip; she had never been to the Southwest before.

One of my Iroquois friends—the elder who had told me, "I guess you had some visits," when I shared my dreams of native shamans of long ago—offered a note of caution on this theme. He suggested that "white folks ought to be careful what they are getting into" when they start having contact with the spirits of the First Peoples of America. One

and account of the control of the co

* RELIGIOUS FIGURE

desing as in prayer and observations we are of the control of the

as see of their stories as a see of their stories are a second and their stories are a second are a se

reason he gave is that dark sorcerers and "hungry ghosts" also stay close to the living, often with murky agendas. Another is that many Native Americans died as a result of an undeclared holocaust, the effect of imported disease and alcohol and deliberate acts of genocide, and may still harbor feelings of revenge. A West African shaman, Yaya Diallo, who now makes his home in Canada, underscores this caution: "The present population of North America does not sufficiently take into account the many ghosts and wandering spirits here. There have been many massacres and injustices that have never been dealt with ritually. . . . This is a disturbing influence."3

On a positive note, the appearance of native visitors in the dreams of modern Americans often serves to awaken a sense of responsibility toward the environment and toward other species and a deeper respect for the beauty and wisdom of Native American spiritual traditions. The clanmother who appeared in my dreams impressed on me the vital importance of the Iroquois belief that we should consider the consequences of our actions "down to the seventh generation after ourselves" and that those we choose as leaders should be "walking sticks for the community"-people we can lean on, rather than people who lean on us. Dream guides of this character are truly "earthkeepers," who recall us to live in balance with the earth that supports us.

- RELIGIOUS FIGURES

In dreams, as in prayer and meditation, spiritual teachers reveal themselves in the forms we are open to seeing.

In medieval Japan, pilgrims journeyed from all over the country to three Buddhist temples consecrated to the bodhisattva Kannon, in hopes of receiving help or healing through dreams incubated on holy ground. Some of their stories are told in the Hasedera Reigenki, a fifteenth-century collection of miracle tales comparable to the Greek stelae recording dream healings in the ancient temples of Asklepios.

At the Japanese shrines, pilgrims hoped for a dream encounter with a numinous being who might assume one of three recognized forms. The dream visitor might appear as a noble and beautiful lady believed to be Kannon herself; an aristocratic woman reported she had received the dream gift of a jewel from the bodhisattva in this form and was after-

dream guides, nonta dreams. e, you are quite like land where you are ssistant district annu llowing dream:

ha ombit

se sorgetet (he way)

broke off contact de

and it rewarding in

o open up a new que

Onor Raven and other

a second career in his

n eagle robe. He shows home. He led me ale porked, and the rosale spiritual community in the singing and los to be my own. Ifi

she had never been

ward able to conceive a child. Alternatively, the dream visitor might come in the form of a radiant boy (who specialized in curing skin diseases) or as an elderly Buddhist monk in a dark robe, bringing insight into the karmic meaning of suffering and life trials.⁴

Anthropologists call dreams of this type "culture-pattern dreams," reflecting that, dreaming or waking, people frequently see what their cultural or religious tradition has schooled them to see. If you are a pious Catholic, you might hope to receive a dream visitation from your guardian angel, your patron saint, or even the Blessed Virgin. If you are a Japanese Buddhist, you will readily accept a dream guide who appears in the robe of a Buddhist monk. To say this is not to dismiss such night visions as pious projections, or to suggest that genuine healings did not flow from these encounters. It is simply to underscore that the visions we receive are "adapted to the nature of the seer," a quote from Dionysius the Areopagite, who knew a thing or two about angels.

The masks are changeable. The archetypal energies behind them are real.

I am fascinated by the way that spiritual beings present themselves in unexpected forms, especially during periods of major life changes and spiritual emergence. A Methodist woman in one of my groups was astonished when Shakti, the divine consort of Shiva and the personification of female sexual energy in Hindu belief, presented herself in a dream (in her most sensual and alluring form) as a source of guidance. I have already described the dream of a Catholic nun in which a potent black man who evoked the Trickster energy presented himself as gate-keeper.

Sometimes the unexpected visitor seems to be calling the dreamer to a new path; sometimes quite the reverse. A successful businessman in his forties received a dream visitor who seemed to be recalling him to a path he had forsaken.

The Simple Christian

A stranger knocks at the door of my house. I let him in, although I'm not too impressed by him, to begin with. He seems a bit simple, almost goofs. He reminds me of a born-again Christian I know who drives around with a happy-face sticker on the side of his truck. He tells me his

The less spin to a spin to be spin to be spin to the message and spin to the message and the spin to the drawing to find the see a logis was reminding to the drawing to find the see a logis was reminding to the spin to the

*MCSTRAL FIGURES

**State of the state of th

name is Douglas. He says, "I come from my father's house." These words

He wanders around my house like he's at home. He looks at the bar, at the books on Eastern philosophy and esoteric stuff I was into a few years ago. He nods, indicating everything is okay. Im thinking, "Wait a minute. Who's this guy to come in here acting like I need his approval?"

Then he says quietly, "What is your pact with God?"

I am absolutely floored. I don't know what to tell him. It's like I have a pact with God but I've forgotten what it is. I wake up trembling.

The dreamer did a lot of soul-searching on the question of that possible pact with God. The power of the dream, he noticed, was in the simplicity of the message and of the messenger. "We make things so complicated for ourselves," the businessman told me later. "A few years back, I was trying to find the secrets of the universe in some Eastern systems. Douglas was reminding me the secret was right at home." This reading of the dream message was reinforced by the fact that Douglas was an old family name, on the father's side. At the time of the dream, the businessman was a lapsed Christian. The visit from Douglas led him to recognize that Jesus was a personal teacher, and to apply more of his considerable energy and resources to community service in this spirit.

- ANCESTRAL FIGURES

Dreams of departed family members are not confined to recognizable figures from recent generations. Sometimes dream visitors seem to come from the earliest ranks of our ancestry. Soon after I took up shamanic practice, I started dreaming of a man who appeared to be one of my Scottish ancestors. He sometimes appeared in a feathered robe. He was a druid, an "oak-seer," and his appearances—first in a spontaneous sleep dream, later in conscious dream encounters—led me to devote more waking attention not only to the ways of my Celtic ancestors but to the theme of sacrifice in life and spiritual practice. I learned that in Celtic societies, in time of great danger, the chief druid would sometimes offer himself as a sacrifice on behalf of his people. He would submit himself to a triple death—by cutting, strangling, and either burning or drowning—in the belief that his personal energy would be released to aid the

culture parent de la culture p

ings present themselved of major life changes one of my groups was thive and the persent of, presented herself as a source of guident or nun in which a porcessented himself as percesented himself as percesented himself as percesented himself as percesented himself as persented himself as percesented himself as persented hi

be calling the dream as the calling the dream as the calling him to a second to the calling h

Let him in although

whole community, while his spirit would be loosed to intercede with the gods on their behalf.⁶

My research helped me to understand the cloud that seemed to hang over my Scottish dream visitor. In one especially vivid dream journey, I learned that he had refused to become the carlin, the willing sacrifice, in a time when his people were threatened by war and disease. He had fled from his native country, fought for a foreign king, and been killed in battle by a spear.

This conscious dream resonated with me on a deep level. It reminded me of all the occasions in my own life when I had refused to sacrifice money or status or settled habits in order to follow a deeper calling and be of service to others.

I was not sure then—or now—that I believed in the Celtic idea of "ancestral karma": that we are in some way responsible for the actions of everyone in our bloodlines. I was also disinclined to regard the druid as a previous incarnation of myself. If anything, I felt that, in some mysterious way, his life was being lived now, in parallel with my own, and that the choices each of us made might affect the other.

I knew there were issues here that needed to be resolved. With the support of a shamanic drumming circle, I embarked on a conscious dream journey:

The Willing Sacrifice

I see the moon as a pale disk in a midnight sky. I fly through the moon and come out in a sacred grove.

Men in animal headdresses move around the clearing. A priestess stands at the center of the circle. I am wearing the horns of a bull.

I am stripped naked. I have intercourse with the priestess. Then I am crowned with holly and go willingly to the place of sacrifice. I feel the sting of the blade. The garrote bites deep into my throat. My skin is flayed and I am wrapped in a bull's hide and tied to an oak.

After a time, I am released from the tree. Something like gold dust is blown over me. Now I have a new skin.

I am bathed and cleansed in a pool that glows like blue fire. My skin glows like gold.

I am drawn upward. I sail through the sun to a lion throne where a

Jisi immente proum of Jisi immente proum of Jisi immente proum of the crown of the helion of the checked; and the sold of the temple of temple of the temple of the temple of the temple of temple of the temple of temp

55 Vas one of a powerful instantous appearance, instant to be part of my fament to be willing sacrificated biff, he became a con-

with an enticed that in the same in the second seco

METYPAL FIGURES

sto give us the word, are storage from the collections of individuals are storage for the collections of the

individuals and are specially described and are specially

magnificent golden woman, perhaps the Goddess, is seated in state. She motions me to the place beside her. Now I am dressed in lion and leopard skins. A circle of children forms around us.

I feel immense power streaming through my body. It rises from my root center, up to the crown of my head. I am told that I am now able to work with healing energy, and with fire and water. I can work with what flows or needs to be checked; and with what needs to be cleansed or purified,

I am told, "Take neither the right-hand nor the left-hand path. Be the middle pillar of the Temple."

This was one of a powerful series of inner experiences triggered by the spontaneous appearance, in my dreams, of a figure from long ago who seemed to be part of my family. After my conscious dream of making myself the willing sacrifice, the cloud that had hung over him seemed to lift; he became a confident and helpful companion in subsequent dreams.

You will have noticed that in this case, an ancestral dream visitor was not an unambiguous guide; he seemed to be as much in search of help and counsel as I was. In his memoirs, Jung reported dreams and visions in which the dead seemed to be seeking his advice. Edgar Cayce, the renowned psychic, also had many experiences of this kind. In dreaming, where we escape linear time, everything is happening now; perhaps that is the key.7

ARCHETYPAL FIGURES

For Jung, who gave us the word, archetypes are common themes of mythic force that spring from the collective unconscious and recur again and again in the dreams of individuals and the shared dreams of humanity: our enduring stories, folklore, and art. James Hillman, the American founder of archetypal psychology, describes archetypes as "the deepest patterns of psychic functioning." Archetypal dream figures, from these perspectives, might include the Great Mother, the Wise Old Man (or Woman), the Divine Child, the Shadow, the Anima/Animus, and of course our old friend the Trickster. How do you know if you are having an archetypal dream? The hallmarks, according to some Jungian analysts, are dream encounters that (1) confront us with situations that are impossible

THE SPECIAL PROPERTY. some the carin, the ribe stened by war and doze for a foreign king and be d with me on a deep level h n life when I had refused n order to follow a deepto that I believed in the Celtic

ne way responsible for the disinclined to regard the thing, I felt that, in some in parallel with my own at

needed to be resolved The rcle, I embarked on a min

idnight sky. I fly through around the clearing. An

vearing the horns of aba orse with the priestos. Te the place of sacrifia. into my throat. Mystinis Something like gull ried to an oak.

in everyday life; (2) carry us into "the realms of myth and magic"; and (3) possess a "cosmic quality" and numinous power that inspires awe.8

This is all great fun, as long as we do not allow the Jungian vocabulary to blur the factual content and vital originality of the dream experience.

Take the case of Suzanne's dream, whose title alone is probably enough to set archetypalists aquiver:

The Wise Woman and the Whale

I am in a beautiful rural setting. I notice a white cottage among flowerbeds. An older woman welcomes me inside. She is not that much older than me but I sense she is immensely wise. I feel she is related to me.

She shows me her herb garden and says I am welcome to take anything I need from it. She says I can stay as long as I like, but there is something she needs to show me.

She leads me to the top of the hill. Something monstrous is happening on the other side. A river is running red with blood and body parts. I look for the source of all this carnage and I see that a huge whale is jammed into a narrow space between concrete building foundations. It doesn't belong there. I realize that if something is not done, it will bust up the whole neighborhood and people will die.

We could all have a field day with the symbolism of the whale, invoking everything from the story of Jonah to the Medicine Cards, and the numinous quality of the Wise Woman in the country cottage. But it would be inadvisable to hare off down those trails before checking for a possible warning about a situation in the dreamer's external life (however improbable that may seem at first glance) and without investigating the *specific* identity of the older woman.

As we explored Suzanne's dream within a circle, she made a connection with a construction site not far from her home, where foundations were being laid for a multistory building. Several years before, an accident at a similar site, which she attributed to the contractors' violations of the building code, had resulted in several deaths. Suzanne acted on her dream message by initiating an inquiry into safety practices at the new site, which was easy for her to do because of her job in local government.

the well-known psychic mains and other gene a time, the telephone they whave noticed how also or guides in your

Suppose operator. In sure in my state in a meeting, to specific a meeting, to specific and that she is a meeting of the state in the she is a meeting of the state in the she is a meeting of the state in the she is a meeting of the state in the she is a meeting of the state in the state in the she is a meeting of the state in the she is a meeting of the state in the s

Decause her in the message is a superior screen com

Now we could go to work on the rich symbolic associations of the bleeding whale and, most important, the nature of the guide Suzanne had discovered in the country cottage.

She now felt certain that her "wise woman" was a genuine guide. Her white cottage became a special place for Suzanne, who returned to it in conscious dreams to seek further advice.

Suzanne's "wise woman" might be an archetype; she might also be (as Suzanne suspected) a great-grandmother in the old country. Mary's black gatekeeper (in the dream of the School on the Mountain) might be an archetype; he might also be an African demigod. If Jung were still with us, he would still be revising his terms, to adapt to the everchanging productions of the dream source.

GENERIC GUIDES

The well-known psychic Alice Bailey believed that both anonymous companions and other generic dream figures—the train conductor, the taxi driver, the telephone operator-may all be angels in disguise. Maybe you have noticed how such characters sometimes play the role of guardians or guides in your dreams. Here are a few cases from my own dream journals:

- The telephone operator. In one dream, I found a message on my telephone answering machine from a troubled woman who had caused a good deal of confusion in my life. As I listened to the message, which was an appeal for a meeting, the voice of the operator came through. The operator explained that she did not want to let calls from this person come through because her intentions were harmful. In my dream, I was able to print out the message, which I then destroyed by putting it through a trash compactor. I often find that the telephone operator in my dreams helps me to screen communications on the inner planes. The telephone operator or switchboard also helps to route calls to higher sources of guidance.
- · The immigration or customs official. Since I do a lot of traveling around the world, these figures frequently appear in waking life. But in dreams, they usually play a deeper role. Customs officials may discuss whether I am dressed properly or carrying excess baggage and help me

I notice a white others me inside. She is not ten by wise. I feel she is related s I am welcome to school as I like, but there is more

whose title does

ething monstrous is hope that a huge whale is jum ling foundations, It death not done, it will but u

mbolism of the white o the Medicine Candi the country conser. M trails before checking eamer's external life 3 and without involve

circle, she made a un home, where found eral years before in he contractors vio eachs. Suzanne a

to get these things sorted out. Immigration officials, in my dreams, play an even more interesting role. In one dream, for example, I noticed that the immigration official to whom I had to present myself at a foreign airport was reading a book on synchronicity. When I expressed interest, he led me into a back room, where several of his colleagues—dressed in blue, high-necked uniforms of a distinctively "French" design—discussed early research on the theme that had been conducted in France. This gave me useful and specific leads for my own research.

• The hotel manager. In another dream, I found myself in a hotel in a foreign country where a power problem was causing intermittent blackouts throughout a whole city. Then the hotel manager showed himself. He was an immensely charming, confident, even radiant, man who assured me that everything could be put right. He proceeded to demonstrate. He increased the voltage on a generator, raising the energy flow to several times the maximum level shown on the gauge. Nothing blew up, and the lights in the city came back on. After this dream, I noticed a marked increase in my energy level and was able to complete a book project at record speed.

The hotel manager often appears to me in dreams as the person responsible for the management and effective operation of the whole establishment—i.e., my whole psychophysical condition. Similarly, the restaurant manager figures as the person who oversees my social and eating habits.

- The taxi driver. I learn a lot from taxi drivers in dreams, where they are quite as unpredictable as in New York City. I have described the helpful role of the cabdriver who showed up in a splendid vintage car in a series of dreams.
- The elevator operator. This is someone who can help to transport you to higher levels. He may or may not hold the door open for you if you are running late or expect a tip. In one of my dreams, an elevator operator waited for me patiently while I carried a dead relative who was in a bad way, groggy and disoriented, inside an old-fashioned lift. When we had risen to a higher floor, the dead person vanished into a TV set inside the lift.

Part guides also pean guides also pean guides also pean gibble, if only by a pean grow of sending peans an essage from a pean grow of sending peans grow of sending gr

whena wants to go will meet Odys will meet Odys of Phaecia, she app of fireds.

I deceased British now mand told me his lift of published a best-sel outpat his own formula. He sid he had, man

min filing boxes. B utiswiting method, h ties speed without edi delabite, both on me tax of the dream visit is a me Jeremy Taylor, and, he appeared to

Some as a lean, clean-si ship thrown when a significant teacher as I miles at this stage that the significant whom we have a lean and the significant teacher as I miles at this stage that the significant whom we have a lean a significant whom we have a lean a significant whom we have a lean a significant whom we have a significant who we have a significant whom we have a significant which which we have a significant which we have a significant which

GUIDES UNDER FAMILIAR NAMES

Dream guides also appear under the names of people we know in waking life, if only by reputation. In dreams of this kind, you may be receiving a message from a specific person, whether or not that individual is conscious of sending it in waking life, or tuning in to your HSP faculties. But it is amusing to watch how dream messengers often seem to "dress up" in identities that are familiar to us to get their messages across. The mechanism is described in Homer's Odyssey. When the goddess Athena wants to get a message to Nausicaa, to make sure the princess will meet Odysseus when he washes up on the "ironbound coast" of Phaecia, she appears to Nausicaa in the guise of one of the girl's closest friends.

A deceased British novelist, John Braine, turned up in one of my dreams and told me his life story. He explained that as a young author he had published a best-seller, then spent a period in the doldrums, trying to repeat his own formula, before he decided to work on a book on dreams. He said he had masses of material and I was welcome to use it. I was excited to discover huge quantities of information, neatly arranged in aluminum filing boxes. Braine proceeded to give me some practical tips on his writing method, how he would "go at it night and day" writing at high speed without editing until he completed a first draft. This was useful advice, both on method and content. I also noticed the pun in the name of the dream visitor: Braine = brain.

Before I met Jeremy Taylor, one of the great contemporary teachers of dreamwork, he appeared to me in a dream and offered equally practical counsel on techniques I might use in my classes. Jeremy appeared in this dream as a lean, clean-shaven young man with longish brown hair. I was slightly thrown when I first encountered him in the flesh as a big, huggable teddy bear with a patriarchal beard, then realized that I had seen my dream teacher as I myself had looked in my early twenties.

I should note at this stage that dreams also serve to lead us beyond teachers in waking life whom we have outgrown. A woman in one of my groups was troubled by a dream in which she felt she had stolen a fire ritual from a shamanic teacher—I'll call him Luis—with whom she had studied for several years. Through dream reentry, she realized that the fire she thought she had stolen belonged to her, that the lopsided grin on

colleague-day

d myself in a look

Causing intense
tel manager dose
t, even radiat, a

nt. He proceeded
tor, raising the car
the gauge. Noto

ns as the person son of the wholestion. Similarly so, my social and so

dreams, where the have described to have described to have a described to have descr

n help to train oor open for help to oor open for help dreams, an extended and relative whole ashioned lift.

her teacher's face (in the dream) reflected his possible guilt or embarrassment over various issues, not a judgment on her, and that other teachers were waiting to help her on the next stage of her journey.

- DREAMS AND THE HIGHER SELF

In all our dealings with inner teachers, there is a vital question that will never go away. How can we distinguish a genuinely transpersonal contact, who may or may not be a beneficent guide, from a split-off aspect of the dreamer's own personality?

"The experience of awe is a valid way of knowing" is the response of one Jungian analyst, possibly the best answer we are likely to come up with.

At levels beyond the ego, the distinction between what is transpersonal and what is an aspect of the dreamer's own identity may prove to be a false divide. What is truly transpersonal (i.e., beyond your ordinary personality) may in no way be alien to your larger Self. You will discover your own truths about this as you move closer toward the dream source, and your own Higher Self.9

JOURNEYING FOR GUIDES



In Active Dreaming workshops, one of our principal goals is to establish direct personal communication with our spiritual guides. When a possible guide has revealed himself in dreams, we attempt to resume contact through the techniques of dream reentry and shamanic journeying explained in part one. In the absence of remembered dreams, we may try to open clear channels through meditation. We may also use shamanic drumming to make a conscious dream journey to the Upper World in search of the spiritual guides who wish to communicate with us now. The visual gateway for this journey is a place of ascent—a mountain, a tower, a tree.

I am thrilled by the richness and variety of the experiences reported

draw the higher of the sun or the number of bar journeyers that journeyers the sun or the number of the sun of the

himouter space.

Here is a sampling of the workshop who journ

CHRIST IN BUDE

Then I reached the sun Militis meditation posture at that I should use med what I found the image

"YOUR CENTER

interest a literal mountain grain gaine and a literal mountain grain gaine and the property of a native work of a native work of the property of the pro

to meding I did no

there is a viral con sh a genuinely uses nt guide, from a river

knowing" is the topos r we are likely to ope

between what is tree wn identity may proe., beyond yourorle ger Self. You will die

ipal goals is to out ruides. When a post ipt to resume and amanic journejing dreams, we may th us now The

by people who undertake this basic shamanic exercise, often for the first time. Some journeyers rise through many levels of dreaming, leaving their dreambodies and moving beyond familiar forms, to approach teachers on the higher levels. Some find themselves called back to earth. There are bound to be occasional mix-ups over flight paths. I used to suggest that journeyers might want to picture themselves traveling through the sun or the moon, into higher dimensions of reality where they might encounter spiritual guides. I stopped doing this when I discovered that a fair proportion of people in one group took this all too literally. They went shooting off through the moon or the sun, only to find themselves drifting out among the asteroids, still in the Middle World. only in outer space.

Here is a sampling of the waking dreams reported by members of a single workshop who journeyed for spiritual guides:

- CHRIST IN BUDDHIST MEDITATION

When I reached the summit of my journey, I saw Christ seated in a Buddhist meditation posture. I was reminded that Christ is my teacher and that I should use meditation to open clear channels for spiritual guidance. I found the image supremely beautiful. I am going to paint it.

"YOUR CENTER IS THE SOLAR PLEXUS"

I pictured a literal mountain in Arizona I recently visited. I had a hard time getting airborne. Then geese came and stuck their necks under my armpits, trying to give me liftoff. I still seemed heavy and earthbound. I remembered the power of intention. Then I found myself zooming out into space. I saw lots of African elephants. Then I saw the huge, soft eyes of a native woman. She showed me my center is in the solar plexus, something I did not know before.

ENCOUNTER WITH DECEASED PARENTS

I found my parents, who died when I was very small. They spoke to me in German, their native language. Beyond them, I saw religious images I associate with Christ. The dove descending into the chalice. I had strong feelings of being "homesick" when I heard the recall signal. I

didn't want to come back, but I remembered my promise and I know I can make this journey again.

A FEATHER ON THE BREATH OF GOD

I turned into a feather and thought of Hildegard of Bingen's "A Feather on the Breath of God." I saw forms of the Goddess and asked, "Are you my highest guide?" The answer seemed to be no. Then I became an arrow and shot up through the roof of a temple. I encountered a radiant being that described itself as Uriel, a name I did not recognize until you later spoke about the archangel Uriel. I asked how I could maintain contact and I was given the image of a beautiful garden. I am going to do some spring plantings!

REENCOUNTER WITH A DREAM CHARACTER

I was sped upward by a host of winged beings. I had images of Yogananda, one of my early spiritual teachers. Then I met a young Indian who had visited me in several dreams. I had come to think of her as the embodiment of love, but she now appeared as a stern, demanding teacher. She gave me direct guidance on personal things I'm now going to have to work to get straight.

- BACK TO WHERE I LIVE

I got airborne for a while, then I was pulled back to my apartment and especially my cat. My cat's name is Follower. I guess I was being told I have to bring all this back to where I live and go through a learning process before I'm ready to lead.

THE HANGING BAMBOO

I went up a peak in the Adirondacks where I go camping with my dogs. I found I had to leave the dogs behind. I had some loving reunions with people I know—mostly dead people. Then a guide I couldn't see clearly showed me an image I need to work with: a hollow bamboo, hanging in the air like a wind chime. I thought of that quote from Fools

Crow about

Ifth drawn a diffi light drawn a diffi wisned. We had a g wisned couldn't takes find couldn't takes find plexus. I man I asked her m light her. "You can did me. You have to Se orrected me, in aplowk down. lighted down and

gelout at me: To the

and experiences and the messages and the messages are sampling of personal many difference from the pine resolved to a said getting through the messages are solved to a said getting through the messages are solved to a said getting through the messages are solved to a said getting through the messages are solved to a said getting through the messages are solved to a said point where we will be said the said point where we

Crow about how we need to become hollow bones for the spirits to work through.

- A GHOST FROM INSIDE MYSELF

I felt drawn a different way. I went to the cemetery where my brother is buried. We had a great reunion! He wanted to come with me but I realized I couldn't take him where I was going. Then something came out of my solar plexus. It looked like a misty ghost and took shape as a woman. I asked her name and she told me, "Athena."

I told her, "You can't be my guide. You're not supposed to come from within me. You have to be separate."

She corrected me, insisting, "I can come from within you." She told me to look down.

I looked down and saw my brother's tombstone. The inscription leaped out at me: To thine own self be true.

All these experiences, from the earthiest to the most ethereal, offered valuable life messages and validating personal symbols. I have offered them as a sampling of perceptions of the numinous among contemporary Americans with jobs and families and traditional upbringings whose only difference from other people, if indeed it is a difference, is that they have resolved to approach life as a spiritual journey, not merely a process of "getting through." These experiences, which often involved reestablishing contact with a guide who had previously appeared in dreams, illustrate the many masks of the messenger, as well as the way that, as we become a world society, we may finally be moving beyond tribalism to a point where we can honor and learn from all authentic spiritual traditions.

of Bingent Addess and asked in no. Then the e. I encounted id not recognised how I out garden Les

RACTE

a young Indian
nk of her as the
ern, demanding
I'm now giving

my apartma I was being roll ough a learning

THE ARCHANGEL OF DREAMS



Gabriel is the archangel of dreams, also closely associated with the moon and all that it rules, and with the direction of the West.

Gabriel first appears in Scripture in the Book of Daniel, where he acts as a dream interpreter. Daniel is troubled by a vision he does not understand. The archangel comes to guide him, in the guise of a man. But "when he came, I was afraid and fell upon my face."

In the New Testament, Gabriel is the angel of the Annunciation. He appears to Mary to announce the divine nature of the child who will be born through her, as he had appeared to Zacharias to announce the coming of John the Baptist. Gabriel also visits Joseph in a dream to reveal the nature of the Christ—ensuring that Joseph did not divorce his wife for suspected infidelity. He returns in another dream to warn the family to flee from Herod's persecution.

In the third of the great monotheistic religions, Gabriel has a special relationship with the prophet Muhammad. In folk tradition, the prophet's dream initiation is as savage as any shaman's tale of being dismembered by spirits. As it is told, Muhammad is sleeping alone in an isolated cave when three angels descend on him, hack open his chest, and remove his heart, which is replaced only after it has been cleansed in pure water from a holy well in Mecca. Only now is Muhammad ready to meet the archangel.

Gabriel comes to him the following night, when the prophet lies between sleep and waking:

Gabriel the archangel descended in his own form, of such beauty, of such sacred glory, that all my dwelling was illuminated... He kissed me between the eyes and said, "O sleeper, how long wilt thou sleep? Arise!"

Gabriel now brings Muhammad a mystical steed, the Buraq, which is usually depicted as a mule with a woman's face. Like the mind, the steed

is the upper to highly to highly the planner of heavens have been seen to highly the planner of highly the hig

and consciousness as a state of the body.

The name Gabriel is a constant of God." As Rabbi and God to man

the works, above all, the base of modern Westernow amins that the time of a Canad, and still see here have to me in a season of the season of

ing a all kinds of psy like American sham ing body or making the control of the control in control of the control

a body or making a continuous proposition. My prostatica are to ground a continuous part to continuous par

L OF DREAMS also closely associately

direction of the West ne Book of Daniel, when by a vision he does to a m, in the guise of 2 mg n my face." angel of the Annuncian

ature of the child who i Zacharias to annum risits Joseph in a dream

ions. Gabriel has a special folk tradition, the project ale of being dismember one in an isolated care is chest, and remove is in ed in pure water from y to meet the archae when the propher lies

is own form, of sa y dwelling was illum and said. "O sky

is restive and must be calmed by the angel before Muhammad can ride it to the upper worlds. They fly to Jerusalem at the speed of thought. They journey to higher realms from the Dome of the Rock. They explore successive heavens—some say seven, others nine—where the prophet encounters Masters who once lived on earth, as well as angels who have never shared in the human condition. Gabriel parts company with Muhammad at the Lotus Tree of the Farthest Boundary of the ninth (or seventh) heaven. This marks the limit of the Realm of Images; beyond this Gabriel cannot go.

When Muhammad returns to his body, with the material for the Koran, he finds that water from the jug kicked over by Buraq at the start of their ascent is still trickling to the floor. His journeys through all the heavens have occupied less time than it takes to empty a jug of water.10

So Gabriel is honored by all three peoples of the Book, by Jews, Christians, and Muslims. The fact that he is both the angel of dreams and the angel of incarnation points to his special role as a mediator between human consciousness and the higher realms from which spirit descends into the body.

The name Gabriel is a composite of two Hebrew words, meaning "man" and "God." As Rabbi Joel Covitz comments, "Gabriel brings man to God and God to man, thus divinizing man and humanizing God." He works, above all, through dreams, and he is no stranger in the dreams of modern Westerners, though we have been told through dusty centuries that the time of revelation is over.

I saw Gabriel, and still see her, as a woman.

She came to me in a season of storms, both inner and outer. I had been engaging in all kinds of psychic experimentation, fueled by contacts with Native American shamans and by my discovery of Robert Monroe's remarkable book, Journeys out of the Body. I had no difficulty getting out of my body, or making contact with all sorts of entities that were in a similar condition. My problem was that I had rushed into all of this without taking care to ground and protect myself. If you call up the spirits, they will come. But to call up the spirits without taking effective precautions to keep out unwanted intruders is like throwing Open your doors in the middle of the night in the midst of a large city and inviting all comers to party. I know what I am talking about!

An amazing lightning storm in the midst of my foolishness seemed to mirror these inner disturbances. Around 3 A.M., my wife and I watched spears of lightning hurled down in a circle around the farm-house. It was a bit like watching an artillery gunner trying to get an exact bearing on his target. One of the lightning bolts struck the old tin roof of the red barn on the other side of the parking area. We watched it jump and streak, like a fiery serpent, from one end of the roof to the other. It touched a lightning rod and vanished. Then the storm was over.

We knew we had been lucky, because there were no lightning rods on the main house. I corrected that within the week, when a cheerful man called Dan Carroll turned up at my door out of the blue, offering to sell me lightning protection. I took him out to the barn and told him our story. When he inspected the lightning rods on the barn, his eyes widened. He said, "You must have a protector higher up." He showed me that most of the old cables had snapped and were dangling loose. The only lightning rod that was grounded was the one the lightning bolt had struck—I almost wrote *chosen*, since the lightning had had to run the whole length of the roof to reach that rod. If the lightning had settled anywhere else, the old wooden barn would have gone up like tinder, threatening the house.

I gave thanks for this minor miracle, in a nonspecific way.

The following day, I was reminded that our unseen helpers have more specific names.

She first appeared to me on a clear, sunny morning, near the old oak tree to the west of the house that I had come to love. I say "she" because the beauty of her face and form seemed more feminine than masculine. But there was no specific indication of sex. She first appeared as a radiant being of Light. I could see her clearly, with my eyes open. Her presence brought tears of joy. They welled up from deep within me. I felt cleansed. I experienced an overwhelming sense of grace that I tried to express in a poem:

Song for Gabriel

My heart is a song that rises It is a rainbow bridge spanning abysses of place and time. My heart is the O to walk in the Woun to heal the woun between earth and

My heart is a song Mr hee crystal fire that wakens the slee that the dream.

Afrheart is a song to his the pure waterfa dur cleanses my path with tears of joy.

The poem only hints of the passes were exchanged to the p

wat ended and protect agains. There are man as our backs are up again which in The name the again, in my disappoin agains many traditio

is no be nessenger? I have some det Gable some det Gable some de some

My heart is a song that rises to walk in the One Light to heal the wound between earth and sky.

My heart is a song that rises It is the crystal fire that wakens the sleeper into the dream.

My heart is a song that rises It is the pure waterfall that cleanses my path with tears of joy.

The poem only hints of the oceanic quality of the initial contact. Few thoughts were exchanged that could easily be translated into words, though much specific guidance came later, in dreams of both the sleeping and the waking kind. I knew simply, in that moment, that the power that brings our world into being and maintains it daily is the power of LOVE, and that however far we stray from our paths, we will be guided back—and shielded and protected—if we invoke that power by one of its saving names. There are many such names. In a time of trial and testing, when our backs are up against the wall, we will recover the names we truly believe in. The name that came to me then was one I had almost forgotten, in my disappointment with organized religion and my wanderings among many traditions.

And who was the messenger? I knew her name. I wrote it down, at the time, the way it sounded: Gabrielle. I knew that she was a spiritual being, but it did not occur to me then that she might be related to the Archangel Gabriel, whose name is correctly pronounced Gah-bri-el. If the thought had occurred to me, I would have dismissed it as presumptuous. Who was I to merit the personal attentions of Gabriel? That, surely, could only be a delusion of the kind you hear babbled in mental wards. And I must admit that though I was moved to the core by the sense of grace that came with this encounter, I was still highly reluctant to get caught up in the conventional iconography of angels and

were no lightning of the blue, offring to barn and told in on the barn, in the blue, offring the barn and told in on the barn, in the blue, offring the barn and told in the barn, in the barn, in the barn, in the barn, in the one the lightning had the one the lightning had the lightning had the lightning had the lightning had the lightning have consuming

pecific way. unseen helpers he

ning, near the old of ve. I say "she" because in inter than maculinate appeared as a reference open. Her fill open within me. [6] eep within me. [6] of grace that I me!

archangels. All that seemed like cutesy, clichéd stuff, grist for the greeting-card industry and the peddlers of religious images.

So I simply remained open to further communication, from a being whose name I continued to record as Gabrielle. In dreams, she showed herself in various forms and settings. In one dream, I saw her in a desert landscape where violent winds whipped up storms of red sand. She showed me a vast stone temple, towering more than twenty stories high, with an equal-armed cross carved above the archway. I saw her again, dressed in blue and silver. She guided me on a journey in which I seemed to shrink to infinitesimal size and traveled through a galaxy inside the heart of an atom. She showed me the crescent moon, lying on her back, making the path of creation.

In the months when I was engaged in trying to clean up psychic clutter, for myself and others, she returned again and again with counsel and encouragement. She instructed me that the key to psychic self-defense. like all things that matter, is extremely simple: "Love, and go higher. You can go infinitely higher than any earthbound or malevolent entities." She reassured me, "You have always been for the Light. You have been shown the dark side many times in order to learn how to overcome it, for the benefit of others."

I knew these communications were a gift. I used them and honored them. But I still refused to make an association between my Gabrielle and the archangel of dreams. My ego had been out of line often enough in the past; I was determined not to allow it to puff itself up by claiming direct contact with an archangel!

Then in one of my workshops I listened to a retired fireman describe his experience in attempting to contact a spiritual guide. "I got a fellow called Gabriel," he reported. "Almost too pretty for a man. I was nervous about calling him Gabriel. He told me it was okay to call him Gabe. That made me more comfortable. He gave me to understand there are lots of little Gabriels people can talk to if they're open."

Maybe that's how it is.

Spirits on the low wyle. A great dea sitting round a to amore serious pro Where in the occul giast intrusions by abit of "pagan" ce dont being screene terms, such e impied by a spirit men sorcerer who tentuals, she collaps the acolytes comple dojoin the living. asponsible spiritus

a dear and suffi-

wad protect himself

set in icreening cont

shat come through

hay bay you have al

SCREENING SPIRIT CONTACTS



Spirits on the lower planes can lie, cheat, and steal, just like ordinary people. A great deal of psychic clutter and confusion is caused by playing with Ouija boards and the kind of vulgar spiritualism that has people sitting round a table in a darkened room asking, "Is anyone there?" Still more serious problems may be caused by would-be magicians and dabblers in the occult who ritually invoke the spirits without guarding against intrusions by unclean or malevolent entities. I have witnessed a number of "pagan" ceremonies in which psychic energies were called up without being screened or released at the end of the rituals. In psychological terms, such exercises are an invitation to dissociation. In shamanic terms, they invite possession or psychic vampirism. At one such gathering, I was troubled to see an ersatz shaman allow her body to be occupied by a spirit guide I perceived as nothing loftier than a dead European sorcerer who had abused psychic powers. At a climactic point in the rituals, she collapsed and had to be carried from the circle, leaving her acolytes completely unprotected against whatever had been called to join the living.

No responsible spiritual practitioner invites contact with the spirits without a clear and sufficient purpose. He will always take care to ground and protect himself and those with whom he is working. He will be vigilant in screening contacts on the inner planes and in verifying any messages that come through.

It is likely that you have already had contact with spirit entities, in the dream world or in waking states. You may have been confused or troubled by some of these contacts. It is important to recognize that while spirit contacts may be entirely real, they are certainly not always what they seem—i.e., what the visiting entity would have us believe, or what we may wish to believe. You should not go by appearances. On the astral level, even more than on the physical, appearances can be quite de-

minunication, final diede. In dream, is aw her in the posterior of red said archany. I saw her in the many stories archange archange in the many stories archange in the many stori

g to clean up psychicise
and again with counseles
y to psychic self-defere
Love, and go highes h
or malevolent ennis
he Light. You have bee

used them and home between my Galest out of line often envel uff itself up by claim?

retired fireman dead al guide. "I got a fish for a man. I was nemlokay to call him Go to understand that?"

ceptive. I have run into cases of earthbound entities and criminal soule borrowing the semblance of other people who have died for purposes of psychic fraud. They do this by hijacking the astral vehicle, or "subtle body," that is discarded when the spirit moves higher on the roads of Light. The work of impersonators manipulating these astral shells is the source of a good deal of psychic litter.

You may be convinced that spirit contacts are no delusion, that your visitors are real. But how do you know whom to trust? Here are a few rules of thumb I have come to apply in communicating with the spirit

world:

1. Identify the entity. Ask for its name and other means of identification. Seek specific information previously unknown to you that you can later verify.

- 2. Avoid contact with an entity that communicates in the language of either domination or submission. Faustian deals are always likely to end badly! Dreaming or waking, you should avoid either bullying or allowing yourself to be bullied.
- 3. Watch your vibratory level. Like attracts like. An entity that is drawn to you at a time when you are toxic (due to alcohol or drug abuse) or have given yourself over to negative thoughts and feelings is unlikely to be a guide from one of the higher planes—unless it is attempting an emergency rescue operation. If you have been indulging in a sexual fantasy, you will draw a different kind of contact than if (say) you have been meditating on the Cabalistic Tree of Life-which is not a moral judgment, simply a practical observation.
 - 4. Watch the point of contact. If you have been journeying outside your body, do not entertain contact with entities that approach you near your final point of return. This is a moment when you may be especially vulnerable to psychic attack.
 - 5. Check your energy level after contact. If you feel drained and listless, this is often a sign that you have opened yourself to an "energy thief." Of course, there are energy thieves among our living acquaintances, too; we all know the kind of person who leaves you feeling your batteries have

aming it is unhealt 6. Trust your feeling

ou more open to love ders, without exacti and delusions of pow aithing to brag abou

7. Keep your sense of grelated words. Keer aremind you that yo sets, and will bring you oreand more certain r his between those who ordon't see the point o

OF GARFIELD

la shall yourselves cho Max of The Republic. be conducted a dream Sachurch in New Yorl isto is an Episcopal m the churches have de sia tot mean that Go ight-heak, I was app Now, Her face was

na pro much of

we died for Purpose trai vehicle, or the logical shells in the same as trail shells in the same as the same as

no delusion, that you trust? Here are a for cating with the spire

means of identification to you that you can

in the language of ealways likely to end er bullying or allow

entity that is draw of or drug abuse a cellings is unlikely it is attempting a ging in a sexual far (say) you have bes is not a moral just

rneying outside po proach you near po nay be especially no been sucked dry. Any relationship that takes your energy without returning it is unhealthy.

6. Trust your feelings! Do your encounters bring a sense of grace? Are you more open to love and healing? Do you wish to share your gifts with others, without exacting a price? Or are you left with murky obsessions and delusions of power? If you think having a "spirit guide" gives you anything to brag about, or the right to use or manipulate other people, you are definitely on the wrong track!

7. Keep your sense of humor! Humor, humanity, humility, and humus are related words. Keeping your sense of humor will keep you human, will remind you that you are not in control and will never have all the answers, and will bring you back to the good deep earth. As I get older, I get more and more certain that the most important distinction between people is between those who have a sense of humor and those who don't. If you don't see the point of that, you're not ready for this path.

OF GARFIELD AND GUARDIAN ANGELS



You shall yourselves choose your presiding spirit," Plato advises in Book X of *The Republic*.

I once conducted a dream workshop for the congregation of an Episcopalian church in New York. I cited the profound words of John Sanford, who is an Episcopal minister as well as a Jungian analyst: "Just because the churches have decided to pay no attention to their unconscious does not mean that God will stop trying to speak to men." 2

During the break, I was approached by an older woman wearing a severe gray dress. Her face was kindly but careworn; she looked like a person who had given much of herself to serving others.

She asked earnestly, "Is it possible for me to meet my guardian angel in my dreams?"

"Certainly," I responded.

The woman frowned. I asked what was troubling her.

"It's like this. I have tried to incubate dreams in which I would meet my guardian angel. I wrote down my wish. I prayed and prayed. And I

got Garfield the cat. He came twice."

Though it was hard for me to see Garfield as a guardian angel, I could see a way in which he might be a messenger for this dreamer. I tried an old trick: "Suppose I've just arrived from outer space. I've never heard of Garfield the cat. You have to describe him to me."

"Well, he's fat and greedy and he's always thinking about himself."

"What message do you suppose he might have for you?"

Her face suddenly brightened. She sneaked a look at the buffet table where dessert was waiting. "You mean it's okay for me to have a piece of chocolate cake?"

"Garfield thinks so."

This is a case of the working in dreams of what Jung described as compensation. Parts of the dreamer's psyche relegated to the sidelines by her focus personality in waking life return in dreams to insist on entirely natural needs she has tended to repress—in this case, the need to indulge herself occasionally and not always to be putting other people first.

If Garfield was not a guardian angel, he was at least a dream messenger. I got a character almost as outrageous as Garfield when I incubated a dream on the question "How can I write this book in a way that speaks to people in all walks of life?" Here is what I got:

That's Entertainment!

A brash, lively character in a loud suit jumped out. He reminded me of a crude Hollywood huckster, the kind of bit producer who spends much of his time cruising starlets and chomping on fat cigars. He also reminded me of Al, the somewhat unreliable, and far from ethereal, angel in Quantum Leap on TV.

He told me his name was Marty. He had come with a whole threering circus and began to show off his tricks. He turned handstands that carried him from one side of the big top to the other. He was literally bouncing off the ceiling. "It's about entertainment, kid!" he shrieked. make love to anyon make love to anyon more suit. "Before one suit entertai

Mary may not so
you m

Space Invaders

h menal dreams, spe dann. I'm scared but his bey are going to him bem, they show m hilly can teletranspor

and the state of t

He went flying across the bleachers, grabbed a pretty blonde, and started kissing her passionately. He winked at me and said, "You can make love to anyone you like in your dreams and nobody's gonna file a divorce suit." Before he applied himself to the blonde again, he repeated, "It's about entertainment!"

Marty may not sound like a highly evolved spiritual personality, but he was reminding me about something important: Whatever else dreamwork may prove to be, it ought to be fun! Whether or not Marty is simply an aspect of myself, who is to say he is not an authentic guide? True guides speak to us where we live and adapt themselves to the condition of the country. There is a marvelous Buddhist teaching about that, titled (in the Thomas Cleary translation) "Entry into the Realm of Reality." A pilgrim on a spiritual quest is instructed by a long succession of teachers. When each is finished, he passes the wayfarer on to the next. The pilgrim is astonished to find that these spiritual masters appear in every conceivable guise: as king and pauper, ascetic and whore.13

The costumes of the guides who appear in dreams are inexhaustible and constantly being adapted to the prevailing myths of our culture. Here is a woman executive's description of a series of dreams:

Space Invaders

In several dreams, space aliens invade my home. They are trying to abduct me. I'm scared but also fascinated. I hide from them at first because I think they are going to perform an experiment on me. When I finally confront them, they show me they have all kinds of intellectual and psychic gifts. They can teletransport themselves across vast distances. They tell me I have powers equal to theirs if I am only ready to learn how to use them.

Listening to the reports of "alien abductions" and close encounters with "extraterrestrials" that have filled the popular media in recent years, I am often reminded of accounts among many indigenous peoples of the psychic storms that accompany shamanic initiation. There are many common themes: of being forcibly seized by beings from another world, of being transported to another location, of being operated on and having alien substances inserted into one's flesh. I am not going to explore

in which I work to rayed and prayed hel guardian angel, look

bling her.

this dreamer. I tried a Pace. I've never heads

nking about himel for you?" ook at the buffet who me to have a pieced

hat Jung described a case, the need to inputting other people

east a dream messereld when I incubated k in a way that speak

out. He reminded se lucer who spends mail oars. He also reminde om etheredh angel i ac with a whole that urned handstands his - File was lived

this interesting theme in any depth here, except to observe that we will always get into trouble when we confuse what happens in one order of reality with another. And to note that in a society weened on *Star Trek* and the myths of science, it is entirely appropriate that dream guides should appear in space suits as often as in flowing robes.

Think again about the guides who may have appeared to you already in your dreams. Are you ready to resume contact? Remember you will need to clear a space where you can see and hear. I was reminded of that once by a dream in which I was wandering through an immense house when a friendly couple came running after me to tell me my father was on the phone. They said he had telephoned several times already. I realized that I had been unable to hear the phone from where I had been. I needed to go into a special room to take the call, which contained important counsel for me and my family.

One more tip, if you go sifting through your dreams for traces of possible communication from a spiritual guide: Pay special attention to images of TV sets, especially when they involve switching channels. The vocabulary of dreams is heavily influenced by our external environment, and the image of switching channels is a rather exact metaphor for another kind of "channeling." I have watched a succession of dream teachers, ranging from a deceased in-law to a Hasidic master, project themselves from a kind of TV set and vanish back into it after finishing their communications.

Whatever stage you are at in your personal journey, you can hope for guidance and healing from your inner teachers because, however unready we may be, they are always ready for us. "My opening and his entering were but a single moment," in the haunting words of Meister Eckehart. Your Life Teacher, your guardian angel, is never remote from you. As Plotinus says:

There is in all of us a higher man . . . A man more entirely of the celestial rank, almost a god, reproducing God. When the soul begins to mount, it comes not to something alien, but to its very self.⁴⁴

As you explore further, you may come to recognize that you are within this Higher Self, more than it is within you.

Something we weak until we for

Listen, my dream!
This you told me s
This you said shown
bu said it would cu
lide me now.
Do not lie to me,
lide me, Sun person
lide me to cure this

BL

DREAMS OF HEALING



Something we were withholding made us weak until we found it was ourselves.

e my fathety

es already. I real

hich contin

or traces of pa attention to in

channels. The

naster, projet

Robert Frost

Listen, my dream! This you told me should be done. This you said should be the way. You said it would cure the sick. Help me now. Do not lie to me. Help me, Sun person. Help me to cure this sick man. Blackfoot healer's song

WORKING WITH YOUR DREAM DOCTOR



(A Toronto mother told this heartrending story:

"When my son was two years old, I had a disturbing dream. I saw him quite a bit older, sitting in a rocking chair in what seemed to be a hospital room. He was just rocking back and forth. He was white as a sheet. All the juice seemed to have gone out of him.

"When he was seven, I saw that scene in waking life. He had been diagnosed two months earlier with leukemia. They couldn't stop the disease and he died that year. One of the crazy things was they had rebuilt that hospital. The room he was in didn't exist when I had the dream."

Still grief-stricken several years after her loss, the mother wanted to know if it was possible she could somehow have saved her son's life if she had recognized the warning in her dream and sought medical help before the symptoms of leukemia were detected. There is no way of answering that question; certainly there was no cause for a devoted mother to add feelings of guilt to the pain she already carried.

However, it is evident that on many occasions we receive dream warnings about possible health problems long before any physical symptoms are manifested. Such early diagnosis through dreams is entirely natural. Dreams are bodytalk as well as soultalk, and the physical symptoms of disease are not isolated events but are outward signs of a person's psychospiritual condition.

If our society were serious about cutting the costs of medical care, dreamwork would be taught and practiced in every school, community center, and clinic. Dreams supply nightly health reports that are as precise and objective, when accurately recorded, as any X ray or EEG and may be far more timely, since they reveal problems that could result in physical illness before we develop physical complaints. These dream checkups do not require copayments, Medicare, or even the cost of busfare to the doctor's office. They give us diagnostic and prescriptive information that may be helpful for others as well as ourselves.

has participated in realifast one wee. hay? she demanded

We were together ican stuff. You were ou staggered and slice You couldn't speak cle must the store mana ried you were chippe m of the paramedics n ing that pill you were su

The dreamer did not k when that I do not take Thie I reassured her th maied a possible warnin Mnahospital emergency than usually wired. WI al lold them, "I feel I m cain what may have been examination, th May then habit of gulpin Sing writing sprees. He and also, since hypertens isious generations of my Salah to lover the risk min a day for a week pre me a tap on the and pend to the aspi

A long transport seed

N DOCIO

urbing dream. [34] what seemed to be: 1. He was white a

life. He had bende outlan't stop the dewards they had rebut n I had the dream e mother waned the medical help between is no way of the control of the model of th

ed.

Is we receive dreated any physical specific by the dreams is entirely dreams of a persecution of a pers

osts of medical care
y schools community
y schools community
ports that are spir
eports that are spir
y X ray or EEG so
ny X ray or EEG so
that could result

I had a memorable personal experience of this when a woman who has participated in a number of my dream experiments called me before breakfast one weekday, sounding breathless and anxious. "Are you okay?" she demanded. She told me the following dream:

We were together in a store that sold tribal artifacts and Native American stuff. You were examining the contents of a glass-fronted case. Then you staggered and slid down the side of the case and collapsed on the floor. You couldn't speak clearly. You seemed to be having some type of stroke. I made the store manager call an ambulance. When the paramedics arrived, you were chipper as usual. You seemed to have fixed yourself. But one of the paramedics read you the riot act. He said if only you'd been taking that pill you were supposed to take, this wouldn't have had to happen.

The dreamer did not know what to make of the bit about the pills. She knew that I do not take any kind of medication and keep as far away as possible from allopathic physicians. She had called me, in the first instance, because she feared something bad might have happened to me.

While I reassured her that I was fine, I recognized that her dream contained a possible warning to me. Unknown to the dreamer, I had gone to a hospital emergency room a couple of years earlier because I felt more than usually wired. When they asked me at the desk what was wrong, I told them, "I feel I might be about to blow up." This produced a doctor in what may have been record time! He discovered, after a brief and humorous examination, that I was experiencing the predictable effects of my then habit of gulping down several mugs of espresso during my predawn writing sprees. He suggested that I cut down hard on the caffeine, and also, since hypertension has been a problem for most of the men in previous generations of my family, that I consider taking a childsize aspirin daily, to lower the risk of developing high blood pressure. I took an aspirin a day for a week or so, then forgot all about it. The woman's dream gave me a tap on the shoulder. I remembered the doctor's advice and reverted to the aspirin routine, reminding myself that aspirin is derived from a natural remedy, the gift of the willow.

If it is possible for dreams to produce such timely and practical health suggestions for persons other than the dreamer, it is hardly surprising that dreams are constantly giving us advice on how to provide for our

own wellness. We often neglect the warnings because we do not want to clean up our diet or lifestyle, or out of rank fear. But the dream source is highly inventive in rescripting messages in ways that make it harder and harder for us to ignore them. Here is a dream that came to a junk-food addict at a time when his three main food groups were french fries, barbecued ribs, and Kentucky fried chicken:

I am in this kitchen where there are frying pans on all the hot plates. They are frying up human babies in the pans to make grease to cook the food. I wake up wanting to throw up.

After this dream, this fellow was actually known to order salads.

The vocabulary of dream health reports is rich in metaphors that give us fresh and personal ways of naming and visioning our condition and possible complaints—and thereby of working with the power of healing imagery.

In relation to healing, the great gifts of dreaming are these:

1. Dreams give us our own images. The power of guided imagery in healing work is immense, as evidenced by the work of Bernie Siegel, Jeanne Achterberg, and others. The body does not know that our images are not "real"; muscles and nerves and blood flow respond to mental and emotional events as if they were physical happenings.

You can test this for yourself by pausing to think of something that makes your heart beat faster. You might think of making love or climbing stairs or jogging round the park. Put your attention on that activity. Is your heart beating faster now? Maybe you need to slow it down. Think of something that makes your heart beat slower. Maybe you're floating on water or lolling by the ocean. Feel better now?

Several years ago, a horrific crime was committed in California. A psychotic raped and tortured a woman, ending his attack by chopping off her arms below the elbows and leaving her in the middle of the desert to die of blood loss and heat exposure. A few days later, she was found still alive. Somehow she had managed to stop the bleeding and survive the desert sun. When she was able to talk, she explained that the Bionic Woman (as played by Lindsay Wagner on TV) had always been her hero. She had willed herself to become Bionic Woman, to do the imhad believed h Authentic images, our effective tools for with specific org an ever ge books and tapes; you cost clearly to your be

neams do not present them. They give nuted in language tha and specific. Dreams "name" our c une human than those o fanouncing a diagnosi

2 Dreams tell us wh

radence on an authority nieding. believe these comments saminal illness. Deat wine, and if you are re The dreams of dying peo impare them to move thr

bus show us the mean Systems in isolation: a longest of meaning. T o oz whole psychospiri A holdiess are matters Alerow interagendas

to real the positive

possible, to stop the bleeding from the stumps of her arms. And her body had believed her.⁴

Authentic images, like that woman's, are full of power. They are our most effective tools for communicating with our immune systems, and even with specific organs. Follow your dreams and you will get far more than you can ever get from the guided visualizations you will find in books and tapes; you will find the images that belong to you and speak most clearly to your body.

2. Dreams tell us what is wrong with us in ways that help us get well. Dreams do not present problems without suggesting ways of dealing with them. They give us timely warnings of developing ailments, couched in language that may be humorous or shocking but is always personal and specific.

Dreams "name" our complaints in ways that are more original and more human than those of many medical practitioners, whose method of announcing a diagnosis of a major disease can resemble that of an Aboriginal sorcerer pointing the bone at an intended victim. Dreams give us names and images we can work with. Instead of inducing passive dependence on an authority figure, they offer us chances to work on our own healing.

I believe these comments hold true even if your dreams are showing you a terminal illness. Death is no defeat, not if you are going at the proper time, and if you are ready for the next life experience that awaits you. The dreams of dying people take them beyond the swinging door and prepare them to move through it with confidence and grace.

3. Dreams show us the meaning of illness. While doctors may treat physical symptoms in isolation, dreams rarely (if ever) do this. Dreams provide a context of meaning. They demonstrate how our ailments are related to our whole psychospiritual condition. They remind us that health and wholeness are matters of soul and suffer when we forsake the path of soul for our little agendas.

Dreams also recall the positive aspects of disease, the way that a health crisis can force someone to push a personal "reset button" (in Bernie Siegel's evocative phrase): to take time out from bad habits, negative attitudes, the rat race of getting the bonus or the promotion.

re frying pans on all to the pans to make pans throw up.

ways that make it

own to order salads.

Thich in metaphors has prisioning our conditions of the grant of the grant

eaming are these:

the work of Bernie Sees not know that our implementation respond to mental appenings.

o think of something of making love or discrete attention on that arm u need to slow it do beat slower. Maybe post.

mmitted in Caimers
mmitted in Caimers
ng his attack by days
in the middle of the let
y days later, the was
y the bleeding subsection
the bleeding subsection
the bleeding subsection
the company of the lete
y the bleeding subsection
the subsection of the lete
y the bleeding subsection
the subsection of the lete
y the bleeding subsection
the subsection of the lete
y the subsection of the lete

Dreams help us connect our ailments to our larger story. A patient who has a sense of living a larger story and can draw on the passion and creative energy that flows from that is a survivor. You can't kill that kind of spirit.

4. Dreams put us in contact with our Inner Healer. The source of dreams always seems to be interested in correcting imbalance and restoring harmony in our lives-and in our world. From the perspective of the Navajo hataali, or "healing singer," all illness stems fundamentally from imbalance. I think the hataali is right. The dream source is constantly sending us pictures and advisories to help us correct imbalance before it results in an external crisis.

Work with dreams and you will discover a healer in you. Take a moment to examine your present attitudes to that proposition. Ask yourself the following questions, which are inspired in part by John Selby's book Conscious Healing?

WHO IS THE HEALER?

- 1. Where do you think healing comes from?
- 2. Do you see any positive value in your current illness or difficulties?
- 3. Are you punishing yourself in some way?
- 4. Can you heal yourself?
- 5. Are you ready to heal yourself?
- 6. If you healed yourself, how would your friends respond?



1. HOUSE CALLS

It has become hard to find a family doctor who makes house calls, but your dream doctor is willing to drop by anytime, not only to help 10 prevent illnes ine is a dream repo

HON TO Avoid a Hea I onter a large hospita uit and sweater, although in brochures on "How to work, mostly men about frament. A friendly s inchures. He asks if I am apick up some small ciga tra where people are lean membered his stogies and ten now; he's quit smoking

nd stokes and heart prob thealth advisory. He thou igia mild weather was a c ealby the way the security the the them South contained guidan before it produced serio Expansioner whose clinic a sphophysical condition

and my own dreams th

you cope with symptoms of illness but to alert you to steps you should take to prevent illness from coming about.

Here is a dream reported by a middle-aged man:

How to Avoid a Heart Attack

I enter a large hospital, bundled up in a heavy overcoat on top of a suit and sweater, although the weather is mild. I am looking for some free brochures on "How to Avoid a Heart Attack." I notice a huge line of people, mostly men about my own age, waiting outside the cardiology department. A friendly security guard tells me where I can get the brochures. He asks if I am a smoker. When I tell him I am, he asks me to pick up some small cigars for him. He joins me later in a crowded diner where people are leaning on me. He clears a space for both of us. I remembered his stogies and offer them to him. He says he doesn't need them now; he's quit smoking. I notice he's slimmed down a lot and looks good.

The dreamer had borderline high blood pressure, and a family history of strokes and heart problems. He recognized he had received a gentle health advisory. He thought the fact that he was wearing heavy clothing in mild weather was a caution to lose some weight. He was impressed by the way the security guard looked fit after he gave up smoking. He especially liked the theme of "free advice."

This dream contained guidance on how to avoid a possible health problem before it produced serious symptoms. Your dream doctor is a holistic practitioner whose clinic is equipped to produce a *total readout* on your psychophysical condition, at no charge. This theme was underscored in one of my own dreams that also contained a lifestyle warning:

Speeding

I am speeding down the highway in a beautiful racing-green Jaguar. I am having a marvelous time, but I am driving incredibly recklessly. I make a right-hand turn from the fast lane, sheering across the road at about 100 mph. An avuncular character, protective but stern, tells me I need to be more careful: "If you smash up that vehicle, you won't find it

ting imbalance adds.
From the persons ness stems fundeaces
The dream source is elp us correct index

ealer in you. Takean Proposition. Askyon art by John Selbyion

nt illness or difficults

ends respond?

easy to get another one like it." He tells me to open the trunk. I'm impressed to see it's full of high-tech medical monitoring equipment—scanners, blood-pressure gauges, ultrasound devices.

- 2. EARLY WARNING

When disease begins to develop, dreams often provide warnings of specific problems before physical symptoms have become manifest. Such dreams can enable you to take timely preventive measures. The intrusion of a virus is often depicted in dreams as something breaking into the dreamer's house. The growth of cancer cells is frequently perceived in dreams as an infestation of rooms in the house by spiders, bats, or other creepy-crawlies—or as the growth of something unwanted in the dreamer's body. Here is a dream that alerted a forty-year-old woman to a possible problem:

Unwanted Baby

I am pregnant with a child I don't want. The father is my exboyfriend, who abused me and my daughter. It is hateful to have this thing growing inside me. I feel it's deformed and could kill me. I decide to abort it. I put the misshapen fetus in a box and send it back to the father. In ordinary life, I have never had an abortion and can't imagine having one.

When dreams of this kind are reported to me, I usually advise the dreamer to have a conventional medical checkup.

However, it is important to observe that such dreams give us our own ways of *naming* and *imaging* possible health challenges. Whether or not the need for medical intervention is indicated, these can provide powerful tools for self-healing. If you can visualize a possible problem—as an infestation of bats, an alien fetus you need to evict, or a toxic dump that needs to be cleaned up—you may be able to work, through positive imaging, to change that scene for something better. If you work with authentic images (and dream images are always authentic) and lend the full force of your intention to revisioning them, this can be a profoundly healing process.

3. DREAM DIA well as in interest of the second a norking day and night weeks, I deve ulrum, [called on an A nobus fellow, the or He told me my prob aired with a sexually tr "Esjust herpes zoster." T and out of my face a lon and to the nervous system. Idace at a medical diction thos') is nothing more hofimenile chicken pox. I he "thire thread" had a man

·LOREAM PRESCRIP

Exquire frequently suggests and these may involved alternative remediates.

in locae in locae de la companya in locae de la compan

- 3. DREAM DIAGNOSIS

Dream doctors sometimes offer a diagnosis in conventional medical language, as well as in images. One bitter Northern winter, when I had been working day and night at my computer and had hardly seen the sun for many weeks, I developed a painful swelling under my right eye. In a dream, I called on an Australian doctor in 1930s London. He was a cheerful, robust fellow, the model of an old-fashioned general practioner. He told me my problem was herpes. I was jolted by a word often associated with a sexually transmitted disease. "No, no," he reassured me. "It's just herpes zoster." To demonstrate the nature of the complaint, he pulled out of my face a long white thread, which was evidently connected to the nervous system.

A glance at a medical dictionary confirmed that herpes zoster ("creeping herpes") is nothing more exotic than shingles, a recrudescence in adults of juvenile chicken pox. Interestingly, my dream doctor's removal of the "white thread" had a marvelous effect on my waking condition. Within a few days, the shingles blisters had dried up and fallen away, leaving fresh, glowing skin.

- 4. DREAM PRESCRIPTIONS

Dreams quite frequently suggest specific courses of treatment for different complaints. These may involve lifestyle changes, conventional medical treatments, alternative remedies, or soulwork that addresses the hidden sources of disease.

Don Eligio Panti, a revered Mayan *limen* ("one who knows") in Belize, prays for a guiding dream when he does not understand a patient's condition or familiar remedies fall short. His dream guidance often comes from a spirit guardian who demonstrates a specific treatment—for example, a small plant he describes only as "cancer herb" to treat a leg ulcer.'

As we also saw in my friend's "aspirin dream," we can receive dream prescriptions for the benefit of other people as well as ourselves. You must consult your conscience as to whether and how you should pass these on. You will want to follow two basic guidelines: (1) never set yourself up as an unlicensed medical practitioner; and (2) always advise the other per-

Provide Warning of the Communication of the Communi

he father is my o hateful to have in uld kill me. I deili nd it back to the n and can't image

usually advise to

ms give use of the control of the provide point of the problem of

son to check the information and seek a second opinion from a professional. I was once advised by a dream doctor to tell a woman who was consulting with me to add "crushed seashells" to her diet. I reported this with some trepidation and was reassured to learn that at one point in her life, she had been given the same counsel by a holistic practitioner and knew what product to buy at a health food store.

Dream remedies of this kind sometimes seem to well up from the whole history of trial and error of our species. Stanley Krippner tells the story of a woman who was suffering from a serious intestinal condition that modern medicine had been unable to cure. She dreamed she should eat papaya, a fruit she abhorred in waking life. She followed the dream prescription, and her intestinal problems vanished.



A nurse once complained to me that in the hospital where she worked, patients were often referred to by the names of their symptoms: "The cardiac case in the ER," "The Alzheimer's in geriatric." Unlike many hospital doctors, your dream doctor associates healing with wholeness and examines your total condition, physical, emotional, mental, and spiritual. Dream doctors, like shamans, recognize that physical symptoms may have their origin and meaning in areas that escape medical scanning devices.

If you are working with your dreams, you are already aware that your identity and consciousness are not confined to your body. You may already be aware that your physical body is enclosed by an energy field that sustains its vital processes and that the condition of this energy field determines your vulnerability to the sources of disease. If not, you should try this simple exercise, inspired in part by a marvelous tape by Lani Leary called *Healing Hands*, which should help to heighten your awareness of your energy field:

EXERCISE ENERGY F ENERGY F Sit in a comfort shing. See light water be filled

2 Now hold up 2 Now fingers u

When you relax whands. How do

Pless your hands
the palms facing, a
tomething different
that facing each of

More your palms c

Now pull the energy

RECLAIM

rom a profesnan who was reported this point in her ctitioner and

p from the ener tells the al condition is she should the dream

EXERCISE: BECOMING CONSCIOUS OF YOUR ENERGY FIELD

I. Sit in a comfortable position and relax. Go with the flow of your breathing. See light streaming down through the crown of your head. Let yourself be filled by the light.

- 2. Now hold up your hands in front of you, palms outward, and spread your fingers until the skin is tight. Maintain the pressure.
- 3. When you relax the pressure, focus your attention on the palms of your hands. How do they feel? Warmer or colder? Do you feel any tingling sensations?
- 4. Pass your hands up and down, back and forth, across each other, with the palms facing, a foot or so apart. What do you feel now? Do you feel something different, perhaps a gentle tingling sensation, when your palms are facing each other?
- 5. Move your palms closer together, very slowly. Can you feel the ball of energy that is now shaping itself between your hands? How does it feel?
- 6. Now pull the energy that has taken form back into your heart center. This energy is always available to help you to heal yourself and others.

symptoms:
.c." Unlike
aling with
emotional,
ognize that
eas that es-

where she

ou may alenergy field energy field energy field If not, you ous tape by RECLAIMING LOST ENERGY



Shamans describe the hidden causes of disease in a language that is not taught in medical schools. The reasons why people become ill (and suffer other misfortunes) may be identified as *energy loss, soul loss, negative*

280 - Conscion

intrusion, psychic attack, or "ghost sickness." Though such descriptions are not in medical lexicons, they are embedded in everyday speech, as when we say, "Part of me was missing," "He wasn't himself last night," or "I'm having a low-energy day." Dreams often depict the sources of illness in similar ways. Such dreams are a gift, because to grasp the source and the deeper meaning of disease is the gateway to real healing. Dreams frequently reveal the ways in which we unwittingly allow other people to drain our energy.

After separating from a lover, a man had the following dream:

I saw myself joined to my ex-girlfriend by a cord that somehow extended across the hundreds of miles between us. This cord was attached to my body at or near the navel. It looked like an umbilical cord. It was fleshy and seemed to be pumping blood and nutrients. I thought it wasn't healthy to be joined to my ex-girlfriend this way.

This dream coincided with a period of poor health when the dreamer seemed to have little resistance to illness and frequently experienced major energy dips. Every few days, he would wake from sleep feeling utterly drained. Normally hard-driving and outgoing, he seemed to have lost his ambition and his zest for life.

When he shared the dream with me, I said that if this were my dream, it might be telling me why I was losing energy. On one level, he had parted company with his girlfriend. On another, he was still attached to her, leaking energy through the psychic cord he had perceived in his dream. Maybe his former partner was in a similar situation. When we break off emotional relationships, we often leave part of ourselves behind; it can take years, sometimes a whole lifetime, to get this back. The result is energy loss, which may extend to soul-loss.

I asked the dreamer if he was ready to sever that psychic connection. He was not enthusiastic about severing the cord he had seen in the dream. The thing had seemed so physical he feared a scene of gouting blood and guts if he tried to cut it. Also, in a part of himself he was by no means sure he wanted to make final the separation from his lover. He compromised. He tried to reenvision the cord he had seen as an electric extension cable, one that could be neatly unplugged. This was cute, but it didn't work. He got to the point, after worsening illness and even scarier energy lows, when he resolved to cut the connection in earnest.

involut healers, work
see pythic cords of the
see healer Brennan has
suffigite. If we form a s
mains that can be perconnected as we would hardly be hu
according through which
was influences from a no
see provide other imagery
which

so many West or idean Rice's faction back the energy third (land had carlos Car of had physical reality a land had physical reality and had had been allowed the had been a land and a land had been a land a land had b wasn't himself be see an depict the source size cocause to grap the see ay to real healing Deca legly allow other people

following dream:

by a cord that somework as a cord was a cooked like an umblice blood and nutriently ex-girlfriend this way

ealth when the dreame uently experienced makes om sleep feeling uttely ne seemed to have low

that if this were mergy. On one level, is corder, the was still a cord he had perceive similar situation. Who we part of ourselvely, e, to get this back. It

nat psychic connection of the had seen of guilfe tred a scene of guilfe tred himself he was trion from his lower had been as an electric seen as a electric

In a dreamlike state, he used a scalpel to sever the cord cleanly. He pictured the trailing ends drying up and falling away, like a baby's umbilical after birth.

This operation on the inner planes had an astonishly positive effect on the dreamer's health and energy level. He bounced back, throwing himself into work and play with revived gusto.

The story has an interesting sequel. When he met his former girlfriend some months later, she told him she had had a dream in which she saw the two of them joined by a cord at the heart (not the solar plexus, as in his dream). She had felt this was wrong and pictured herself cutting the cord with a pair of scissors.

Most interesting of all, far from parting as strangers, the couple were now able to come together as soul friends on a deep level. That had become possible only because they had both reclaimed what belonged to them.

Clairvoyant healers, working with the human energy fields, often perceive psychic cords of the type that appeared in these spontaneous dreams. Barbara Brennan has some useful insights on this in her book *Hands of Light.* If we form a strong emotional attachment to someone, we form a link that can be perceived through HSP. Needless to say, this is by no means a negative phenomenon in general; if we were not linked to others, we would hardly be human. However, these psychic cords can become conduits through which we leak energy and become vulnerable to unwanted influences from another person's field.

Dreams provide other imagery for energy loss. The blood-sucking vampire who figures in many Western dreams is not only the product of the popularity of Anne Rice's fiction. The dream vampire is a powerful representation of the energy thief. On the psychic level, vampirism is a real phenomenon. Read Carlos Castaneda's strange book *The Art of Dreaming* and you will find yourself in the coils of a long-dead sorcerer who lives just beyond physical reality and sustains himself by feeding on the energy of the living—including Castaneda, if the author means what he appears to be saying. The blood-sucking creatures who turn up in dreams are often Halloween fright versions of entirely corporeal people. Such dreams can be highly instructive, tutoring us on how we give up our energy to others, and the need to reclaim it.⁷

For example, some years ago I was giving a great deal of my time and energy to a depressed community in the Northern rust belt. My efforts,

with those of a few dedicated volunteers, ultimately succeeded in raising a large chunk of money for the local community college through a festival intended to build local pride and a greater sense of possibility. Though the result was immensely rewarding, during the many months of preparation I felt weighed down by constant bickering and negativity within the community. Driving back home one snowy afternoon, I was so fatigued I almost lost control of the wheel. That night, I had the following dream:

Opening My Wrists

I am in a public place, like a town square. I take a knife and deliberately open both of my wrists. I am not trying to kill myself. I am doing this so anyone who wants to drink my blood can come and drink. Hundreds of people are crowding around me to get a taste, as if my veins are a public drinking fountain.

I did not need to do extensive dreamwork to get that message! It inspired me to take long-overdue action to limit the time and energy I was giving up, under circumstances with no sufficient return. The universe works through an exchange of energies. The energy thieves in our lives are those who try to use our energy without a fair exchange. We have all met the kind of person who after an hour or two leaves you feeling, quite literally, that your batteries have been drained. Our dream source is clear-sighted about how we damage ourselves by tolerating such one-way transfers, as in my dream of slashing my wrists.

CALLING BACK LOST SOUL



When we are exposed to unbearable pain or trauma, we may lose a part of our vital essence, a part of soul. It may remain stuck in the Middle World, close to the place of trauma, or it may go to other worlds. This often seems to happen in cases of childhood abuse. It is evident in

nany other cases
dome, as with war
dome, as with war
dome to addictions
afour soul stuff also
did the "inner ch
such as a quite I
such as a for the such
as a part of her s
an at the time of th
ajourney into the h
tayed and bring it
We need to be wh
easy to handle the
brams show us who
sick and deal with th
sick a part of herself

Baby Beside the

I saw my two-yee umer of a funeral pu lfdt her grief at the fillowed. I knew she to bram, carrying a tee me in a shimmer of la a sf a bullet of light

another woman dreaa.
Safing in a boat along a source self, and a source self, and this dream proof and this dream proof another the through the source self, and this dream proof and the through the source self, and the

ther, through the subject the memories stays she was prone to the stay she day she day she was propert. But the subject the subject to the su

many other cases of what psychiatrists call post-traumatic stress syndrome, as with war veterans suffering from "shell shock." When we succumb to addictions, bad habits, and negative thoughts and feelings, part of our soul stuff also goes away. While therapists speak of the need to reclaim the "inner child" or to surface repressed memories, shamans see soul-loss as a quite literal phenomenon. Part of the victim is missing because a part of her soul, which may be perceived as an image of the victim at the time of the loss, has been lost or stolen. The shaman's task is to journey into the hidden dimensions of reality where that soul part has strayed and bring it back.

We need to be whole. But bringing back lost soul parts before we are ready to handle the painful memories they carry with them is risky. Dreams show us what we may have lost when we are ready to bring it back and deal with those memories. A woman's dream helped her bring back a part of herself that had been missing since early childhood:

Baby Beside the Flag

I saw my two-year-old self. She was crouched in a fetal position in a corner of a funeral parlor, next to a coffin draped with the American flag. I felt her grief at the loss of her father and the loneliness and abuse that followed. I knew she was ready to come back to me. I went back inside the dream, carrying a teddy bear. When she saw it, she came flying toward me in a shimmer of light. I guess we became one. I felt pain in my heart, as if a bullet of light had been shot into me. But it was a happy pain.

Another woman dreamed she watched herself robed in funereal colors, riding in a boat along the River of the Dead. She realized she was looking at a younger self, haggard and red-eyed with grief over the loss of the baby she had been forced to abort when she was just eighteen years old. This dream prompted her to consult a shamanic practitioner, who conducted a formal soul retrieval, during which she saw her teenage self reenter her, through the top of her head, in a radiant swirl of light. Reabsorbing the memories that came flooding back was not easy. For several days, she was prone to uncontrollable fits of weeping. She needed a lot of love and support. But when she came through this passage, she found she had abundant energy—all that teenage zest—and her friends told her she looked fifteen years younger.

I take a knife and be to kill myself. I and can come and drink to t a taste, as if my lenso

d reprint the

1000 T VA 10 (m)

and the following by

get that message his ne time and energy la r exchange. We haved two leaves you feeling ned. Our dream sur by tolerating such co

TRAUDA, WE DAY

In my own dream, I discovered a younger self who had gone missing during my boyhood crises of illness. I saw him as a cherubic young boy, complete with wings, perched on a cloudbank quite close to me. It seemed he was waiting for a signal to return. Becoming conscious inside the dream, I conjured up the image of a glowing crystal. The light brought him back to me at once. I asked why he had gone away. "You were always sick," he reminded me. "I wanted to run and play."

After this experience, I found myself wanting to run and sport in the woods for hours at a stretch. I even started kicking a ball around for the first time in decades.

If you want to know more about bringing back missing soul parts, one of the most basic shamanic operations, read *Soul Retrieval* and *Welcome Home*, two luminous books by Sandra Ingerman, a gifted and generous shamanic teacher.⁸

WARNINGS OF PSYCHIC ATTACK



Because thoughts and feelings are already actions, and because we are all connected, without realizing what we are doing we can cause each other real damage by giving vent to negative emotions. I learned something about this when I felt the need to conduct a complete cleanup of my affairs, on the psychic plane. Part of this cleansing was my personal version of what traditional Iroquois sometimes call a "confession on the road." You go to a private place and give voice to all the guilt and bad experiences you may be carrying. You ask forgiveness of anyone you may have hurt. If you reach deep enough, you may finally be able to forgive yourself.

After this experience, I dreamed I ran into a man who had been one of my worst enemies earlier in my life. Our encounter took place in a men's room. He was initially hostile, but I put my hands on his shoulders and said, "I love you," staring into his eyes. With a hissing soundall the anger and bitterness came out of him and he became a smiling

woke up feeling nith me. I remembe wous sleep dream, the A full-fledged psyc in. He may attemp bathe victim, or place of representing the in hak magic. The sorcere hught-forms—known surget. I wish I could Texas woman who ha abusiness partner shares

light Calle

On a period of more to food by the sound of a potick with fear. Then I dr Mingante man who look Maning cat belonged to h

in up feling terrible to including to me.

So no deperation made

So town to a house of the sound to the soun

boy. Then, needing to throw up, I leaned over a sink. I was astonished to see myself spitting out buckets of rusty nails.

I woke up feeling on top of the world. The image of rusty nails staved with me. I remembered how tribal shamans sometimes display a rusty nail (or another projectile, such as a splinter or small bone) as evidence that they have sucked out the roots of a patient's disease. In a spontaneous sleep dream, the same image described the possible cumulative effect of many years of hostility and "bad-mouthing." This dream made me determined to monitor how I speak, and even think, about others.

A full-fledged psychic attack, complete with ritual sorcery and focused projection of negative energy, is no trivial business. The attacker will seek to establish a psychic link between himself and his intended victim. He may attempt this by borrowing or stealing a personal item from the victim, or placing an object in his house. The use of a "voodoo doll," representing the intended victim, is common in many varieties of black magic. The sorcerer may try to direct earthbound spirits or created thought-forms-known in esoteric tradition as "elementals"-against his target. I wish I could report that this kind of thing is mere superstition, or is confined to "primitive" societies.

A Texas woman who had been involved in a bitter dispute with a former business partner shared the following dream sequence with me:

Night Calls

Over a period of more than a week, my sleep was broken every couple of hours by the sound of a phone ringing inside my head. I woke up feeling sick with fear. Then I dreamed of intruders in my house—a middleaged Hispanic man who looked evil and crafty, and a blond woman who told me my cat belonged to her. Against my will, I handed my cat over to her.

I woke up feeling terrible that I'd given up something I love, something that belongs to me.

I guess my desperation made me brave. I went back into my dream. I found myself drawn to a house in another town. I entered a small room where a black cat with no eyes was sitting in a niche high up on the wall. At the far side of the room was an altar that seemed to be made of terra cotta. I saw a woman lying there. She had strange markings over her eyes.

ted to run and play ting to run and spring icking a ball around in g back missing sodies ad Soul Retrievaland german, a gifted atte

gloring cross of

shy he had gone are

CATTACK

s, and because we are ve can cause each orb s. I learned sometic plete cleanup of mys as my personal wait nfession on the nut ilt and bad experient you may have hur. forgive yourself. an who had been ever took place

I realized she was a doll. Then I heard someone chanting the number of my house over and over again.

Through her dream reentry, the Texas woman had gained an important clue to the nature and origin of a psychic attack that she now connected with trouble in her waking life as well as her disrupted nights. Subsequent investigation enabled her to confirm that the realtor with whom she had had a falling-out had hired a mayombero—a sorcerer who practiced a low version of Palo Mayombe, a tradition that has roots in Central Africa—to attack her in order to stop her pursuing her claim to her rightful share of the assets of the former partnership. The sorcerer lived in the town she had visited in her dream reentry.

I advised her to clean house, both literally and metaphorically, taking special care to remove items associated with her former partner. I suggested that she should walk the boundaries of her property (in a clockwise direction, starting in the east) and visualize herself constructing, with each step, a wall of light around her home. I told her to continue the visualization until she saw her home enclosed by a sphere of light that was fully real to her, and to make it her intention that this light should be a welcoming beacon to those who came in love but a consuming terror to those who came with unclean or hostile motives. I counseled her to reach deep inside herself and invoke the help of spiritual guardians by the names she truly believed in.

A determined and malevolent psychic attack may call for specialist help. However, spontaneous dreams may not only alert the intended victim to the problem, but may themselves provide the antidote. An Iroquois friend told me of a conscious dream in which he was warned of a psychic attack against him and was able to identify both his antagonist and the sorcerer hired to perform the deed. From that moment, the spell began to turn against its senders.

A man who was the target of Indian "love magic" tells of a similar dream:

Love Magic

I found myself inside a woman's body. She kept crooning crazy stuff. like "I am the most beautiful woman in the world" and "You will never

real creepy feels of the wasn't all sha ant of what was gon lis disely as he worker d. He reminded me

the dreamer cons

sahis dream—a form ands they were using ikberween the dreame eiaffair, as is often the us the line that was being rainship (in a rather lit sucked out of his body tix step to be taken in d atmand his former lover timed by personal ritual mat of various objects to was deansed, and he ad spoons of psychic shield long used by the Texas we a hoth by a notable rise why the fact that a per Statlad been stolen (Sained an impersal art she now on shirt pred night the realter with a sorceter who hat has toos in the feel alim to the personal personal

a see number of

partner. I sugerty (in a clocklif constructing, her to continue sphere of light that this light ove but a constile motives. I

 want to touch another woman," as she stroked her breasts and her butt. I got a real creepy feeling. I felt I'd somehow been sucked out of my own body without my consent. I sensed something was wrong with her blood, and she wasn't all that good-looking. I started looking around for the source of what was going on. I saw a man in the corner, watching all of this closely as he worked some magic in a pot. He was missing part of an arm. He reminded me of a witch I once ran into on a reserve up in Canada.

When the dreamer consulted me, we were able to identify the characters in his dream—a former lover and the sorcerer she had hired—and the methods they were using in their attempt to manipulate him. A psychic link between the dreamer and his former lover had survived the end of their affair, as is often the case after the break-up of a relationship. This was the line that was being used in the effort to reel him back into the relationship (in a rather literal sense, to judge by his description of being "sucked out of his body" without his consent). The people who were seeking to control him had tried to strengthen the bond by using personal items that had been stolen from him.

The first step to be taken in defending this man was to sever the link between him and his former lover. He made a conscious resolution to do this, confirmed by personal rituals, including the careful removal from his apartment of various objects that had been left by his former lover. His home was cleansed, and he adopted certain other precautions, including a process of psychic shielding that incorporated visualizations similar to those used by the Texas woman. The success of these methods was suggested both by a notable rise in the man's energy and sense of well-being, and by the fact that a person connected with the attack returned the items that had been stolen from the dreamer without any discussion with him.

BASICS OF PSYCHIC SELF-DEFENSE



If we are vulnerable to psychic attack and other negative intrusions, it is because we have left ourselves open. We do that in many different ways: by failing to guard our energy, by mixing with the wrong people, by giving in to fear or anger or addiction. Some people actively invite problems, by taking their troubles to corrupt practitioners, by mouthing occult formulas they do not understand, or by summoning spirit entities they do not screen and do not know how to send away. An otherwise rational and successful woman I know-a Ph.D. in psychology, no less-wrote to a self-styled "shaman" in Brazil when she was going through a bad patch, and was persuaded to mail a pair of her husband's soiled undershorts to a man she had never met, for purposes that were never made clear to her. In place of getting rid of her old problems, she found she had invited in a battery of new ones. Dabblers in ceremonial magic are asking for similar trouble, as are people who fool around with Ouija boards and automatic writing without a clear understanding that if you call on the spirits, something will comeand you had better know how to deal with it if it is not what you wanted

Psychic self-defense has three fronts, as Dion Fortune observes in her classic book on the subject. It involves strengthening and repairing the energy field; cleansing the environment; and breaking unhealthy contacts (with people and entities who may or may not be living). None of these elements takes precedence over the others. But in practice, if a psychic link exists between a person and someone or something who is draining her energy or seeking to manipulate her, the first step will be to cut that connection. As we have seen, dreams can provide exact guidance on when, where, and how to accomplish this.

Here are a few basic techniques you can employ to strengthen your energy field and improve your general psychic health:

I. Keep your end had and personal had and personal had a silly useful. So are silly useful with and so the filled with and so

Relax and follow going into you with spining as you breath you you will see you. See its rays spining to the top of a radiating out beyon and at shields you an Royat this until you kit whenever you want

Mainten your thoughts which are your own, as a support of the people in the people in

kusful whom you invite satespine person, as al satespine person, as al satespine person. Ren

Amerifand your en

F-DEFENSE

1. Keep your energy high. This means proper attention to diet, exercise, and personal habits as well as inner work. Breathing exercises are especially useful. So are White Light visualizations in which you see your body filled with and shielded by radiant energy. Here is one of my favorites:

Visualization: Sun in the Solar Plexus

Relax and follow your breathing. Close your eyes and see light flowing into you with your breath. Release any negative thoughts and feelings as you breathe out.

Soon you will see a blazing sun, rising from within your solar plexus. See its rays spreading through every cell of your body, from your toes to the top of your head. See the light flowing through you and radiating out beyond the limits of your body, forming a shining aura that shields you and surrounds you.

Repeat this until you feel your body responding to the imagery. Use it whenever you want to feel stronger and brighter.

- 2. Monitor your thoughts and feelings. You need to learn to discriminate which are your own, as opposed to thoughts and feelings you are picking up from other people. There is truth in the saying "You can't afford a negative thought." Pay attention to the thoughts and expectations you project onto other people and situations; you will encounter them again.
- 3. Be careful whom you invite "home" figuratively as well as literally. If you are a receptive person, as all active dreamers are, you may pick up many kinds of astral visitors. Remember to check their identity and motives
- 4. Shield yourself and your environment against unwanted visitors. Shamans and other spiritual practitioners offer many methods for doing this, such as smudging and rituals of banishing and invoking spirit entities. The heart of the matter is your focused intention. You may visualize a sphere of light enclosing your home or your immediate environment. You may wish to invoke spiritual allies to stand guard at

negative introsional that in many differen with the wrong people people actively into upt practitioners, h nd, or by summing ow how to send and now—a Ph.D. in pa " in Brazil when the of new ones. Dabble le, as are people with riting without a dea mething will come if it is not what me

ortune observes is bring and repairing in unhealth scale living). None cibs living). None cibs living). None cibs living, is the practice, if a prist, the property of the city of the cit

the four quarters, and the Above and Below. But it is sufficient to focus your will on creating a sphere of light that will be a welcoming beacon to those who come to you in love, and a fiery shield that will repel any who come with hostile or unclean intentions. If they have the force of your belief, such mental screens truly work.

On an earthier note, it is quite a good idea, especially in times of psychic disturbance, to try sleeping with water. All this involves is putting a glass of water close to your bed. You should remember not to drink it in the morning! (You should pour it into the ground or down the drain.) Water naturally absorbs lower energies.

5. Remember it's okay to ask for help. You have spiritual guardians, whether or not you remember them or honor them. If you feel you are under psychic attack, you should call on their help and protection by whatever names you truly believe in.

6. First and last, do no harm. Even if you become aware that you have been the target of a psychic attack, you should respond in the spirit of love, not revenge or hatred. What goes around comes around (really!), and those who abuse psychospiritual powers will reap the consequences.

THE HEALING DREAM



The people who journeyed from all across the Greek world to seek healing dreams in the shrines of Asklepios left some interesting reports on the votive stelae they erected to honor the god. A woman blind in one eye dreamed that the god personally appeared to her, cut out the damaged eyeball, and poured a healing potion into the socket. She woke to find she had recovered her sight. A man with an ugly red brand mark on his forehead dreamed the god tied a bandage round his head. When he woke, he discovered that the brand mark had been transferred to a lit-

ral bandage, and h atrid of body lice the vermin gone In these cases, we Itave often won usklepios. The temple begod and his son (w radwarflike being) l kilepios. My wife, M effeeling for some of

The Snake Dance

Iam with Robert in partely furnished, wi Robert tells me not to when he comes back I go through the ho nakes. I go into a sun whitish snake head peep thering out from every ons, some fattish, others The Robert has not come balam now conscious 1 ham, because I have often budon't seem dangerous. Now one particularly a mb in the wall and is b

aboun dancing though

in form together also ren

in all the other makes

Som a circle round me, re

sings loud joined rate

on original spin of

eral bandage, and his forehead was unblemished. A man who could not get rid of body lice dreamed the god brushed him clean and woke to find the vermin gone.10

In these cases, we are dealing with more than dream diagnosis and prescription. The dream itself is the healing experience.

I have often wondered what exactly went on in those shrines of Asklepios. The temples were home not only to gold-and-ivory statues of the god and his son (who also made dream appearances, as a radiant boy or a dwarflike being) but to swarms of whitish yellow snakes, sacred to Asklepios. My wife, Marcia, shared with me a dream that gave me a better feeling for some of this than anything I had found in libraries:

The Snake Dance

I am with Robert in a house filled with snakes. The rooms are vast and sparsely furnished, with snakes all around. I am uncomfortable, but Robert tells me not to worry. Then he goes out, telling me he'll fix things when he comes back.

I go through the house looking for a room that is uninhabited by snakes. I go into a sunroom that seems to be empty. Then I notice a whitish snake head peeping out from under a wicker settee. Snakes start slithering out from everywhere. They are all white or pale with faint patterns, some fattish, others pencil thin. They are getting more and more active. Robert has not come back, and I really want to get out of the dream. But I am now conscious I am dreaming, and I decide to stay with the dream, because I have often run away from dream snakes in the past and these don't seem dangerous.

Now one particularly athletic fellow has slithered through a passthrough in the wall and is hoisting a partner over the wall. The effect is of ballroom dancing, though the snakes don't have arms. The shape the snakes form together also reminds me of a caduceus. Their movements galvanize all the other snakes into more frenetic movement. They rear up and form a circle round me, rattling. They are not rattlesnakes, but they are making a loud, joined rattling as they dance all around me.

I am not enjoying this. But I find it fascinating, even mesmerizing. The snakes dance faster and faster. Then they become still and slither

ially in times of the involves is puting i er not to drink it is or down the drain spiritual guardan If you feel you as and protection by

d that will regul

tey have the fine

ware that you have ond in the spirit the consequence

ireek world to se e interesting repu A woman blind to her, cut out of he socker. Sher

Robert turns up when all the excitement is over. He has a package under his arm in a brown paper bag. Its shape reminds me of a half gallon of ice cream and I wonder if this is my reward. I feel I have been through a very specific and deliberate test.

This dream left Marcia feeling good, with a definite sense of accomplishment. She had stayed with the dream, though she dislikes snakes, and had been rewarded with two remarkable images: of the twined snakes forming the healer's staff, and of the circle dance in which the "rattlers" reminded me of participants in a shamanic circle. In a rather similar way, overcoming fear or aversion toward the snakes who inhabited the almost unfurnished shrines of Asklepios would have been one of the preliminary tests for a pilgrim in search of dream healing. I did not find this association at all far-fetched, since Marcia had recently presented me with a modern Greek statue of Asklepios with one of his snake mascots twined around his arm; it stands near me as I write, and I occasionally place it at the center of healing circles.

Healing dreams sometimes come as spontaneous gifts in the midst of modern life. An American physician reports the dream of a patient who saw a native shaman wave a blue rattle at her damaged organ—and woke up cured. I have had several dreams that I regarded as profound healing experiences. Here is one:

Releasing Dark Eagle

I am bent on separating myself from a powerful entity that is attached to me. It is half-bird, half-human and is batting around my head. It makes threatening passes. It is bent on punishing me for some offense.

I try to release this troubling presence at the edge of a bay or inlet in a flattish landscape. The Dark Eagle—as I now see it—will not leave me. It flaps and feints at my head, more menacing than before.

I move on to a clean, wooded area. A footbridge rises in a high are over a stream. Caves or niches are in the rock wall below. I figure I might be able to leave Dark Eagle here. I walk up onto the bridge and carefully release him from a metal screen where I now have him pinned. He drops down to a recess in the rock wall. I am relieved to confirm he cannot rise

awind that all my p a maine, had vanished which to incubate a h ass ment about this. " So to a healing dream is (2) preparation thre

ca of a higher power; and significant power was of healing, you may of season. Here are some carfield's discussion to the same power was carried as discussion.

OSE: INCUBATIN

to the level of the bridge I am now walking. I stroll away feeling on top of the world.

Before this dream, I had been suffering from a whole constellation of aches and pains for which I have no medical names, since I did not consult a medical doctor. I had developed persistent flulike symptoms. headaches, and a pervasive sense of oppression. I came back from this dream feeling wonderful, my vitality restored.

The half-bird, half-human quality of my "disease demon" made me think of the wind-borne spirits viewed by Iroquois traditionalists as the carriers of disease. It bore an even closer resemblance to the disease bearer the ancient Greeks called the "dark ker," a kind of personal Fury. You can read about that in the marvelous books of Jane Ellen Harrison, who revitalized our understanding of what mythology meant in the daily lives of the Greeks."

I incubated this dream. I knew I was in bad shape and needed urgent help. I decided to apply to my dream source before I applied to a physician. To give all my associations with this dream would fill more than one chapter. It is enough to note that my dream had the desired effect; I woke to find that all my physical symptoms of illness, as well as my general malaise, had vanished along with my Dark Eagle.

If you wish to incubate a healing dream, pay close attention to how the ancients went about this. There were four key steps to be taken before asking for a healing dream from Asklepios: (1) the journey to a sacred place; (2) preparation through cleansing and initiatory tests; (3) invocation of a higher power; and (4) sacrifice. If you are asking for a big gift, the gift of healing, you may choose to find your own equivalents for each of these steps. Here are some suggestions, in which I have borrowed from Patricia Garfield's discussion of the theme in her seminal book Creative Dreaming:

EXERCISE: INCUBATING A HEALING DREAM

1. Journey to a sacred place. You may find it impractical—or objectionable, in the light of your religious beliefs—to travel to a sacred site. But you may be able to sleep out at a special place in nature, or some-

sense of accom dislikes snakes of the twined ce in which the ircle. In a rather akes who inhab nave been one of ealing. I did not ad recently pre-

has a package un ne of a half gallon

pave been through

of a patient who ged organ-and ded as profound

with one of his

e as I write, and

ity that is attached round my head it e for some office fa bay or inlet in s -will not leave me ses in a high arm I figure I might

idge and careful

where near the sea. At the least, you will want to assure that your sleeping place will be private and undisturbed, and that you can choose your own time to return from the dream.

2. Preparation. You need to remove impurities from your physical and psychic environment. Bathing in seawater, or with sea salt added to your bathwater, works well. You should abstain from drugs and alcohol and preferably from sex (sorry!) for at least twenty-four hours before you ask for a healing dream. Through breathing exercises and White Light visualization, try to release any negativity you are carrying.

A second aspect of this preparation is that you should now be accustomed to working with your dreams and that you should have learned the discipline of *staying with the dream*. Before pilgrims were admitted to the sacred dormitories of Asklepios, they were required to report initiatory dreams; there is an important lesson here, usually forgotten in accounts of this kind of dream incubation.

3. Invocation. Ask for help from a higher power in words or images that come from your heart, not some book. You may invoke a personal deity, your guardian angel, your Inner Healer, or a cosmic power. What matters is that your invocation be energized by genuine belief and genuine need. You may wish to reinforce your request by lighting a candle, burning incense, or writing it on a piece of paper you can place under your pillow.

Don't be afraid of asking too much, provided your request is life-affirming and will harm no one. Don't get hung up on symptoms. Ask something like this: "I ask to be healed and to live a full and creative life."

4. Sacrifice. This is your commitment to honor and return the gifts of the forces that support your life. What you are able to receive is intimately related to what you are willing to give. If you are asking for the gift of healing, maybe the most valuable sacrifice you can give is a self-offering. You might express it as a pledge along the following lines: "I promise to use this gift for the purpose of soul and spirit and the benefit of others." However expressed, your self-offering must come from the heart, and you will be required to honor it.

Dreams not only to wholeness therapist who has that sometimes atke place in a dre an is quite rare. O and self; at the enc Another patient reto recognize as h ome like mist."12 lethose reported by undamissing part avent away because belife. Its homecon thought about by a h The way may be account or simply by agh of the dream i experienced dre 16.0ne such dream and the pain and is and suggested inte e en la company de la company Short cane back to the state of the state of

DREAMS OF FUSION



Dreams not only show us different aspects of ourselves; they offer a path to wholeness and integration. Deirdre Barrett, a Harvard hypnotherapist who has worked with many cases of dissociative disorders, notes that sometimes "the lasting integration of two personalities seems to take place in a dream," although in clinical experience this phenomenon is quite rare. One patient dreamed of attending a wedding with a second self; at the end of the ceremony, only one person stood at the altar. Another patient dreamed she said good-bye to the person she had come to recognize as her "alter," who then moved toward her and "faded into me like mist." 12

Dreams of fusion can be profound healing experiences. In the cases like those reported by Deirdre Barrett, the dreamer appears to have recovered a missing part of herself and made it fully her own. Maybe that part went away because of unbearable pain or abuse at some earlier stage in her life. Its homecoming may amount to a *soul retrieval*, which may be brought about by a healer or come spontaneously when the subject is ready. The way may be opened by a sensitive therapist or a shamanic practitioner or simply by positive life changes, but the true healing can be the gift of the dream in itself.

I have experienced dreams of fusion in several important passages of my life. One such dream followed a shamanic soul retrieval in which I recovered my "lost boys," parts of me that had left me in early childhood because of the pain and isolation inflicted by chronic illness. Other fusion dreams suggested integration on a different plane.

After my return to teaching, a guide who had often appeared to me in my childhood came back in a powerful dream as a radiant young man. He told me that he lived "in the time of Ammianus Marcellinus," a Roman historian of the third century. He spoke to me about the practices of a Mystery school to which he belonged. Then I saw his spirit

tites from your plans from your plans and assistant of the plans and assistant of the plans and assistant of the plans and what are carrying, a should now be zero us should have been us should have been a should have been

er in words or image nay invoke a person cosmic power. Whe nuine belief and geby lighting a cande you can place under

your request is like p on symptoms is ne a full and creat

ble to receive is in the graph of the to receive is in the course asking for the course and the following lines the following lines are the following lines and the course found from the course from the cour

fuse with mine in a blaze of light. This vivid dream had a transpersonal quality that was underscored by the synchronistic experiences of two people who were close to me. One of them heard the name Philemon repeated several times in her sleep. About the same time, a male friend living sixty miles away woke from his sleep with a start, hearing my name being called.

My personal experiences, and those shared by participants in my workshops, have led me to believe that fusion dreams offer not only the mending of the divided self, but the possibility of alignment with deeper

spiritual energies.

I was privileged to work with a young woman called Elizabeth whose transformative experience of self-healing centered on dreams of this

Elizabeth had an MA in psychology and had worked with abused children, which had helped her to deal with personal memories of childhood trauma. In dark passages in her life, she had sometimes felt the loving presence of a guide she perceived as a beautiful woman with rainbow lights in her hair. She thought of this presence as the Woman of Many Colors. She tried to paint the radiant face she had seen in dreams and meditative states.

But, as for all of us, for long periods Elizabeth felt out of touch with her guide and wretchedly alone and divided, inclined to distrust the validity of her inner experience. Like many psychically receptive people, she had boundary problems. She was constantly picking up negative thoughts and feelings from the people around her, and these affected her moods and her health. She was troubled by death dreams in which she saw herself stalked and murdered. She often felt at war with herself, even that she was several different people.

This was reflected in the remembered dream she chose to explore in a weekend workshop:

My Three Selves

I am three people, both male and female. We are moving through a vast forest, toward the edge of a clearing where a man is standing. He is holding a wand. A voice from above tells us that we are searching for "the proof of divine love."

One of my three selves—the one I will call "I"—asks the man if it is

the right time to well" He seems to sppens at the rig My three selves r whind the others. I fife clearing. I tel We race toward the but a quest we a One of my other se wit is both day an Thite clouds are mass. ig through the sky. It i or than me, that I ha and by my own cries.

With the help of the dr

Sarried by My Guide mak into the clearing. Mass. I hear the singing in ming from. Again, it is on in the sky. worthe woods on the fai

Sauthe singer is the woma Ambefore, I embrace her Wane You were fright Many go alone. It is my have wand carries m in The universe by

White the way

the right time to carry out this mission. He says, "Go ahead and good luck!" He seems to be the timekeeper, whose job is to make sure everything happens at the right time and the right place, with the necessary help.

My three selves run into the clearing like frisky puppies. One lags a bit behind the others. I hear beautiful singing in the forest beyond the far side of the clearing. I tell the others this must be what we have come to find. We race toward the singing. I try to remind myself that this is not a contest, but a quest we all share.

One of my other selves grabs me by the shoulder. "Look!" I realize that now it is both day and night. The moon and sun are together in the sky. White clouds are massing, taking living form. Immense energies are moving through the sky. It is beautiful to watch, but so powerful, so much bigger than me, that I have to scream. I scream and scream and wake up scared by my own cries. I know this goes beyond me.

With the help of the drum, Elizabeth reentered her dream to find out why she had been so scared. She quickly returned to the entrance to the forest clearing. Its guardian was waiting for her, as before, and gave her permission to enter.

Carried by My Guide

I walk into the clearing and I realize I am no longer three people. I am one. I hear the singing in the forest and I resolve to find out where it is coming from. Again, it is both day and night; sun and moon are together in the sky.

I enter the woods on the far side of the clearing and I am amazed to find that the singer is the woman of many colors who has guided and protected me before. I embrace her and ask her why I was so scared.

She tells me, "You were frightened because you did not go with me. You should not go alone. It is my task to carry you."

She picks me up and carries me to where the sun and moon are shining in the sky.

She explains, "This universe belongs to you, as you belong to it. The sun and moon belong to you, and you are part of the forces of nature you see in the sky. You need never be afraid, because you are part of it. You were scared because it seems so much bigger than you. You have to surrender to it in order to live your life as you should."

a start, heating myer d by participants in dreams offer not other of alignment with despe

ne time, a male fred

n called Elizabeth who ered on dreams of the

ad worked with about onal memories of dil sometimes felt the la ul woman with rainby nad seen in dreams at

h felt out of touch with lined to distrust the tr ically receptive people ly picking up negati r, and these affected by th dreams in which at war with herself, on

she chose to explore

When the drum sounded the recall, Elizabeth returned by the path she had taken, thanking the timekeeper, who still stood guard at the entrance to the clearing.

Elizabeth was powerfully moved by this experience. She felt she had made an important discovery. "I learned that the many-colored woman is my Higher Self and that I should always be with her. I lost contact with her when I was trying to do too much 'by myself,' to live and act out of my little self, which was always divided."

But her explorations had just begun. Now that she had found her path beyond the dream doorway, she was able to journey much further.

When Elizabeth was invited to journey on the question "How can I heal myself?" she found the Woman of Many Colors waiting for her again, in the middle of a long path covered with white stones. The guide told Elizabeth she would take her to a "special place." This proved to be another magical spot in the forest, where a circle of gnomelike men in pointed caps offered her a bowl steaming with golden fluid.

"I feared it would burn my throat and larynx," Elizabeth recalled, "but I decided to drink it anyway. The fluid streamed through my body and crystallized in my blood as golden sparkles. The little men were very excited and kept congratulating me. I realized that some weakness in my blood had just been healed. The little men were very down-to-earth. One of them told me, 'You could do with a good back rub as well.' I felt I had been prepared for the next step."

The next step, later that day, was a journey to confirm her relationship with a spiritual guide. She expected, naturally, to encounter her Woman of Many Colors again. But she got rather more than she expected. If you are living the path of soul, you will get used to expecting the unexpected.

Elizabeth was fast becoming a seasoned traveler in nonordinary reality. When the drumming began, she sped back to the entrance to her forest clearing and was again given the nod by its timekeeper-guardian.

Fusion with the Guide

I find my many-colored woman under the sun and moon. She knows what to do. She cuts a circle in the grass and stands inside it, holding me up high. Suddenly a strong wind carries both of us up into the sky.

We swirl round and round. Then I am back in a nightmare from my

hildbood, from whe or drawn with treme allam unable to res a battle with terrific ind, I always woke fr Now I am in that to ink of light at the far The sky is purple ware flying into the sta m melting into the wo The aperience is overw Many Colors, and she Suddenly a bird app Chancoal dust comes out. Iful an emptiness are ula form. It is like an ar ame this person can ass minis loving. He explain Ido not want to go ba munh, that there are peo usen to get on with my In back to the clearing look at myself and see the who the forest gate and to Then the drumming stop anding that was never los on, my connection with the In an equal I have to L

the worksh

Pipins and treated here kidde drumming in F six forces was not the

sagaintes of this d

min order

esperience Sheller an the many-colorday be with het I have h 'by myself,' to intelle

ow that she had founds le to journey much field n the question "Homas" any Colors waiting for k ith white stones. The good I place." This proved to ircle of gnomelike man h golden fluid.

rynx," Elizabeth recaled s. The little men were ver that some weakness in a were very down-to-ezod back rub as well 18

to confirm her related turally, to encounter la rather more than size will get used to expect

veler in nonordinal se ck to the entrance to its timekeeper-guadi

sum and moon. Skit

and invide it books

childhood, from when I was seven or eight years old. In this nightmare I am drawn with tremendous force into a tunnel. I can see light at the end but I am unable to reach it. The tunnel is tremendously long and I have to battle with terrific energy forces spiraling round inside it. In childhood, I always woke from this full of terror, with a wet bed.

Now I am in that tunnel with my guide; we move straight toward the circle of light at the far end. We come out into a beautiful otherworldly scene. The sky is purple. We keep flying higher and higher, until I realize we are flying into the sun. It is getting hotter and hotter. I am melting, I am melting into the woman who carries me. My body shakes and shivers. The experience is overwhelming. Finally I have melted into the Woman of Many Colors, and she into me. We have become one.

Suddenly a bird appears. It flies into my throat and flaps its wings. Charcoal dust comes out.

I feel an emptiness around me. From this emptiness the face of a man takes form. It is like an amber-colored mask, vaguely Egyptian. It is clear to me this person can assume any form. He tells me, "Well done!" His voice is loving. He explains he has come to prepare me to meet new guides.

I do not want to go back. But he reminds me I have important tasks on earth, that there are people who love me and depend on me. He makes me eager to get on with my job on earth.

I fly back to the clearing. I feel sixty percent bigger than I was before. I look at myself and see the many colors of the woman from my visions. I walk to the forest gate and thank the timekeeper.

When the drumming stops, I feel many tears inside. I feel I received something that was never lost but was never fully part of me: my inner source, my connection with the divine spirit. When I cry, I know that pain and joy are equal. I have to laugh and cry at the same time. It frees me.

That night, after the workshop, Elizabeth took the advice of her little nature spirits and treated herself to a massage. The masseuse told her she could feel the drumming in Elizabeth's skin. The advice from the little men in the forest was not the least-valuable insight Elizabeth had received. After experiences of this depth, it is important to do something to ground yourself in ordinary reality—to eat some earthy foods, move your body, go dancing, share a few jokes.

The nightmare from childhood that erupted from Elizabeth's memory during her big journey is shared by others, perhaps by most of us. In another of my workshops, a woman found herself stuck inside a stone tower on a cold, dirty stairway that led on and on, up and up, toward a hopelessly distant sky, her path blocked by a horrible black bird. She felt she was about eight years old—and was, for a time, as repressed memories and traumas came back. When she finally broke through to the light in a later journey, immense vistas opened to her. In both cases, we can see the dreamer moving toward wholeness, bringing back a part of herself that had been lost or paralyzed.

To integrate experiences of this power and to emerge stronger, you need to be prepared—and protected. There is a right time and space for these things. Elizabeth's encounters with the timekeeper underscore the necessity of getting this right.

Elizabeth came through her encounter with the Higher Self with greater energy, heightened creativity, and a driving sense of purpose that propelled her into fresh experiments in teaching, writing, and personal relationships.

To me, the most beautiful element in her story, and the one that leads to deepest reflection, is her experience of *fusion* with her Woman of Many Colors. This prepared her for encounters with guides on higher levels. This is true initiation.

SHARED DREAMS AND HEALING



We can seek dream healing for others as well as ourselves. This takes us into the area of *interactive dreaming*.

Tanya Wilkinson, a San Francisco psychologist, made a study of nine cases in which therapists and their clients reported overlapping dreams at about the same time. For example, Tanya dreamed she was looking into the water near the Golden Gate Bridge and saw a school of killer whales dancing around a submerged car. Shortly afterward, her client told her he had dreamed he drove his car into the bay at the same point and was alarmed to see killer whales swimming all around him.

significantly, and the appear to have experience of the direct of the di

WANDA RENEG

I period of twenty year

so moving then dance and extension of the pass.

So have end of the pass.

So have this door, I will have pass.

Significantly, among the nine cases Tanya reported, only one involved therapy that was pronounced an unequivocal success. In this single case, client and therapist reported more than overlapping dreams; they appear to have experienced a shared dream in which the therapist took action that directly helped the client. The therapist dreamed that a rat was biting him between his thumb and his forefinger. He wanted to shake it off. But realizing that the rat was terrified, he stroked it to calm it down. Then the rat detached itself.

To his astonishment, the therapist's client reported that on the same night, he dreamed a rat was biting his hand, at the same spot. "Then a hand entered my dream, calmed the rat down, and detached it."

This was a turning point in the therapy. The client's confidence in his therapist was understandably boosted, and he proceeded to make rapid progress. Though the therapist's claims are more modest, it might be that, without being fully aware of what happened, he played a healing role inside an interactive dream.13

What may have occurred spontaneously in this case can be accomplished intentionally, through conscious dreaming, as in Wanda's story.

WANDA RENEGOTIATES HER CONTRACT



Over a period of twenty years, Wanda Burch had a recurring dream:

I am moving, then dancing, along a narrow passage. I recognize friends and relatives who have died. They are urging me to keep moving forward. At the end of the passage, I see a wooden door. I know that when I pass through this door, I will die. I am told repeatedly that this will happen in the year I turn forty-three.

Wanda first had this dream when she was at college in Memphis, Tennessee. Through many changes in her life-through marriage, childbirth, and her move to a job in New York—the dream kept coming back

o emerge strongst, to right time and spaceful ekeeper underscore to the Higher Self with

ame, as represed no

oke through to the left

er. In both case, wo

lging back a part of be

g sense of purpose the , writing, and personal

with her Woman d with guides on higher

EALING

as ourselves. This rais st, made a study of no red overlapping draw samed she was looking I saw a school of kilk a Georgiada har o

to her. The dream locale remained the same, but the cast of characters and other elements were continually evolving.

In the original dream, Wanda saw only a few dead people in the passage. In the last dream of the series, some twenty years later, the passage was crowded with scores of dead people. This time, Wanda was dressed in white lace, as if for a wedding, and carrying a bouquet of flowers. This dream came to her in the year she turned forty-three and was diagnosed with breast cancer.

The first news about the specific nature of her illness did not come from the doctors, or even from a physical self-examination. It came from her dreams. While Wanda's dreams of dancing among the dead seem to have been preparing her for the possibility of an early death, a second series of prodromal dreams alerted her to the presence of cancer in her body months before any physical symptoms could be detected. In one of these dreams, she was riding in a car when she noticed a globular compass on the dashboard. The compass turned dark. Inside it, she saw stars radiating out from a central mass.

Dreams of this kind led Wanda to check herself in for a mammogram. The results were negative. The first physician she consulted told her she had nothing to worry about. And when she examined herself, Wanda could find no trace of a lump.

But the threatening quality of her dreams led her to seek a second opinion. A specialist agreed to conduct a biopsy, which revealed a solid malignancy in Wanda's left breast. It was metastasizing fast. Individual cancer cells were invading other parts of her body, very much like the stars in the dream compass.

Wanda came home close to desperation. "I was hyperventilating," she recalled. "I threw myself on the sofa, panting and crying. I was praying for help. I kept asking, 'What can I do to be healed?' "

Exhausted, she finally dozed off. A dream came to her in which a radiant helper showed her a dark spot inside one of her breasts from which a dark, toxic fluid was seeping into her body. The helper took hold of her breast and it became a sponge. "Somehow he pulled all the poison back to the point from which it had come. Then he drained it into a bowl"

She woke reenergized. She took the images from her dream and worked with them, over and over, in waking visualizations. "I kept

ling the disease ba nand again until Wanda's oncologisi No was stunned by lat her next exam may tumor had be ial mastectomy wa wanda's dreams had the week of the bio jhlike bed;

Irushed at the bat. g bands. I threw it hitlike tool that was sich smaller bats. I asi in the bats with poison he inside the dream, a

motherapy after her su the made a rapid reco of deep depression lautherapy. Her hair fe la spoke to her about th temmed into a crack he stemfying dream visit botold her that her tim period, Wanda and point in her reco badjust heard the new bleast cancer. Under to heal. As she to Tablas from a cannon.

1/2 I was sure I would

is to danchall of the

all district the same

the cast of chargon d people in the paars later, the passe Wanda was dread quet of flowers. This and was diagnosed

Iness did not cone
umination. It cane
ug among the deal
of an early death, a
presence of cance
puld be detected in
enoticed a globale
k. Inside it, she sw

she consulted told e examined herself

er to seek a second nich revealed a sold zing fast. Individual very much like be

s hyperventilating
d crying. I was per
aled?"
to her in which are
er breasts from which
helper took holds
pulled all the poss
he drained it into

pulling the disease back to the dark point that was its source. I did this again and again until it seemed totally real."

Wanda's oncologist believed in the healing power of imagery. Even so, he was stunned by the improvement in her condition that he discovered at her next examination. The spread of the cancer cells from the primary tumor had been reversed. But the doctor felt that a modified radical mastectomy was unavoidable.

Wanda's dreams had prepared her for this ordeal, too.

The week of the biopsy, she dreamed she discovered a huge bat under a criblike bed:

I rushed at the bat. I picked it up by the head and broke its neck with my hands. I threw it down a flight of stairs and saw it impaled on a knifelike tool that was sticking out from the wall. The ceiling was covered with smaller bats. I asked my friend to help me. We started exterminating the bats with poison. We got the room clear. Then I curled up in the bed, inside the dream, and went to sleep.

This dream also influenced Wanda's decision to submit to aggressive chemotherapy after her surgery.

She made a rapid recovery after the operation, but went through bouts of deep depression and violent mood swings during the chemotherapy. Her hair fell out. Her dreams turned darker. One of them spoke to her about the effect of the drugs; she saw her childhood home turned into a crack house.

In a terrifying dream visitation, Wanda strüggled with a powerful being who told her that her time was up. He insisted, "You have to leave."

In this period, Wanda and I shared an interactive dream that she sees as a turning point in her recovery. I had become deeply worried about her. She had just heard the news that Jill Ireland had died after a six-year fight with breast cancer. Understandably, this had shaken Wanda's belief in her ability to heal. As she told me later, "The news of Jill's death hit me like a blast from a cannon. I would burst into tears and could not stop crying. I was sure I would die soon." She brooded on all those dreams of the dancehall of the dead, the dreams that seemed to have been telling her, since the start of her adult life, that she was fated to die this year.

In a conscious dream, I journeyed to check on Wanda. I found her in a night setting, in a cave that was also a temple. Robed women stood in a circle nearby, performing a ceremony. But Wanda was not part of this. She was frozen, paralyzed in terror of shadowy, snakelike forms that menaced her on all sides. I grabbed two of these snakelike things and wound them into a caduceus. Instantly, the healing staff came brilliantly alight in my hand. It radiated intense golden light. I touched Wanda with it, willing the transfer of healing energy.

Wanda promptly vanished.

I thought, "O Lord, what have I done this time?"

Then I saw Wanda flying about high in the air, frisky and mischievous, liberated from whatever had been sapping her vitality. I joined her and we flew off on various explorations. We investigated some parallel life experiences we may have shared, including one in Europe several centuries ago.

I wondered how much of this experience, so vivid and seemingly real to me, had been shared by Wanda, and whether the transfer of healing energy I had willed had actually taken place. I soon had my answer. Wanda called me early the next day. She told me she had dreamed I came to her and flooded her with light. She remembered dreaming in Latin, which related to those past-life explorations. She had awakened feeling buoyantly alive, released from the malaise of the previous weeks.

Wanda's sense of returning power prepared her for the *big* dream that followed, the night before she turned forty-four. She feels that this dream gave her a new lease on life, in the most literal sense:

I am climbing to the top of a mountain, where an awesome presence is waiting for me. I know that this is the divine power that sent the messenger who told me it is time for me to leave the earth. This entity moves like waves of light. It conveys its wishes and emotions by thought.

I am terrified, but I never back away. The entity reminds me that I agreed before I came to this earth that I would leave when I was forty-three. I acknowledge this is true. I am shown the contract I signed.

I agree that I signed this contract freely. But I argue passionately that there are good reasons why it should not be executed now. I tell the entity I didn't want to come here when I made the contract, but now I have people I love and people I believe I can help to heal, because of what I have gone through.

I tell him. "You may a lithress through dread there is a time laps there is a new contract. I ails a new contract. I.

and was rembling the loy that clutches in loy she insists. It was been a spiritual at a she for I was born. It was been the side with carried remaining, she put the strength of the seguides, her dear a she is also a healer in the side as woman in rural A she is also a healer in the side and the seguides.

would showed her a parenth the ragged edge and and the furry stem, the instructed Wanda of abstructions.

halittle research, Wanda dan, well-known in Euro dasupply and has used

me of writing, Wanda's

ost the is living in a till oddfill meaning from to spurpose in others, and is the says simply.

I tell him, "You must know this, because you allowed me to discover my illness through dreams before my time was used up."

There is a time lapse. It seems like an eternity. Then I am presented with a new contract. I am given more time, to help others.

Wanda was trembling and sobbing when she woke from this dream, with the joy that clutches at the heart. "This was not like any dream I had before," she insists. "I was both awake and asleep, and I know the renegotiation was real. I was permitted to move beyond the messenger of my death to a spiritual authority who permitted me to alter the choice I made before I was born."

Wanda has kept her side of the bargain.

In active dreaming, she practices distant healing, working with colors and light energy. Her dream guides advise her on specific treatments. Among these guides, her deceased grandmother, who was an herbalist and "wise woman" in rural Alabama, and two Native Americans, one a Seneca who is also a healer in ordinary reality, have become especially important.

In one of her dream visitations, Wanda's grandmother took her into the woods and showed her a plant growing in a damp hollow. She made Wanda touch the ragged edges of the long green leaves, the spores underneath, and the furry stem, so she would be sure to know the plant again. She instructed Wanda on how to use this plant as a diuretic and to clear obstructions.

With a little research, Wanda was able to identify the plant as hart'stongue fern, well-known in Europe but fairly rare in the United States. She found a supply and has used the plant successfully to treat various

At the time of writing, Wanda's cancer had been in remission for over

She believes she is living in a time of grace, called to love and serve. Her ability to distill meaning from the terror of her ordeals, and to build life-affirming purpose in others, are the gifts of dreaming. A gentle, unassuming person, she says simply, "I am alive because I dream."

I believe that is true of all of us.

y and mischiety. I joined her some parallel Europe several

like forms the

clike things and

came brillianth ouched Wanda

sfer of healing had awakened revious weeks big dream that

feels that this

seemingly real

wesome present hat sent the mon This entity more thought. minds me that!

uben I was form ict I signed. Passionately tha us. I well the one Line por

THE CREATIVE POWER OF DREAMS



Whatever we build in the imagination will accomplish itself in the circumstance of our lives.

W. B. Yeats

Sleepers are workers.

Heraclitus

I think continually of those who were truly great.
Who, from the womb, remembered the soul's history
Through corridors of light where the hours are suns,
Endless and singing. Whose lovely ambition
Was that their lips, still touched with fire,
Should tell of the spirit clothed from head to foot in song,
And who hoarded from spring branches
The desires falling across their bodies like blossoms.

Stephen Spender

le of the most comme you might be rue on because you has recognize one of the office of the comme of the office of the comme of the office of

GETTII

haking My Finals

in back in college, tak in land even make sen and wake up so terrifi in the conficates I have

some the CEO was far the market. His drease market. His drease market have been market. His drease market have been market have been market have been been been been been market been contain highly a some to contain highly had set for a book.

ignment.

GETTING THROUGH SCHOOL



One of the most common dream themes is of finding yourself back at school. You might be running late for a class or be in danger of failing an exam because you have not prepared. Maybe you fail to graduate. You may recognize one of your dreams in this version, contributed by the CEO of a chemicals manufacturing company:

Flunking My Finals

I'm back in college, taking my final exams. I haven't done my homework. I can't even make sense of some of the questions. I fail to get my degree and wake up so terrified I have to run downstairs to my den and check the certificates I have framed on my wall.

At the time, the CEO was facing the challenge of introducing a new product to the market. His dream evidently held up a mirror to his situation, reminding him not only that he was being tested but that he needed to recognize that he was in a learning situation and might need to change his approach to his problems.

Such dreams are often lumped together, somewhat dismissively, as a classic "anxiety dream." In fact, when taken on their own merits, these dreams often prove to contain highly specific and helpful advice. For example, when I was pushing myself to work day and night to meet a December deadline I had set for a book, I had the following dream:

Summer Assignment

I'm back at university, in danger of losing my scholarship because of poor marks in one subject. My history professor tells me everything will be

DREAMS

plish

istory suns,

foot in song,

soms

fine if I finish a paper to the best of my abilities over the summer vacation. He urges me to take my time and give this my best.

In Australia, where I went to university, December is high summer, so I did not miss the analogy between my dream professor's advice and the cruel deadline I had set for myself in waking time. The dream took me back to a literal episode from my undergraduate days, when I was allowed to make up for missed assignments by writing a long paper over the summer break. I got the message that I should stop worrying about deadlines and take the time needed to complete my book as a labor of love. My college paper had itself been a labor of love: my chosen theme was the paintings and personal mythology of Norman Lindsay, the Australian artist who shocked bourgeois sensibilities by filling his canvases with pagan myths and naked women. Lindsay is celebrated in a recent movie, Sirens, in which he is played by Sam Neill. Synchronistically, I wandered into a cinema where it was playing a week or so after my dream and was munching my popcorn before I realized that the film explores the same theme as my college paper.

In a woman's dream, the back-to-school theme takes a different twist:

Learning a Foreign Language

I am back in school, learning a foreign language. I am told that if I graduate, I will be given a higher degree in philosophy. The work is hard, but a teaching assistant gives me private coaching. He takes me to a place in the deep woods. He tells me I'll find it easier to study there.

The motto this dreamer formulated was "I need to express myself a different way and get back in touch with nature." She started making weekend trips to a state forest.

Maybe you have experienced an Ouspensky dream, like the one described in his Strange Life of Ivan Osokin, a dream in which you find yourself back in school, with all your present memories, and the whole thing seems thoroughly real. I have recorded many dreams that are variations on this theme. In some of them, I want to light up a cigar or pipe in school and have to remind myself this isn't allowed. In others, I try to find crafty ways to make use of information or skills I gained twenty

reachers. Though reachers. Though reachers. Though of drams of ten in sort of the dreams of the trans might be right: the lacked the most by the trans of the tra

The Room That Go

Immulking toward alonging around. On a houghly around. On im. The other looks or im. I get the feeling boom to do with my direct making narrow building. In building is a place which first dream, when it was and no doors. If the same and no doors.

ship at verything this character the gay in the a some into a man into a man

cer the summer to a best.

er is high summer fessor's advice and certain tool and says, when I was a long paper one poortying about as a labor of my chosen them.

Lindsay, the has

k or so after my that the film ex-

lling his canvass

prated in a recent

nchronistically, 1

am told that if l.
The work is hand,
akes me to a place
y there.

express myselfa started making

which you find which you find es, and the whole arms that are vani up a cigar or pip years after leaving school without exciting the suspicions of classmates or teachers. Though I can generally find messages for my waking life, such dreams often feel more like journeys through time than routine "anxiety dreams."

In the dreams of schoolchildren, the theme is "back to the future" rather than "back to school."

Evan was an athletic, hyperactive teenager who dropped out of high school before graduating. He was popular with girls and had a good time for a few months running around in an old pickup. But after a succession of dead-end jobs at a fast-food restaurant, a supermarket checkout, and a factory assembly line, it came home to him that his worried parents might be right: his job prospects were going to be grim so long as he lacked the most basic educational qualifications. He agreed to go back to school to work for his high school diploma. As before, he had a hard time knuckling down to his studies. By his own account, a series of dreams pulled him through:

The Room That Got a View

I am walking toward a dock, some kind of waterfront area. Two men are hanging around. One looks pretty sharp. He's wearing a white uniform. The other looks crapped out. He's a blue-collar type, in his work clothes. I get the feeling both of these men are me, and that this has something to do with my direction. We don't speak to each other. I walk on into a big narrow building.

This building is a place I keep going back to in my dreams.

In the first dream, when I saw the two guys on the dock, I really hated the feeling I got inside that building. I found myself in a bare room with no windows and no doors. I felt suffocated in there. I woke up gasping for air.

I didn't get everything this dream was telling me at the outset. I thought about the guy in the white uniform. He could have been Navy. Then my mom ran into a man who was in the Coast Guard, and he set up an interview. The Coast Guard said they would take me if I got my bigh school equivalency. That perked me up a bit in class because I've always loved the water.

When I started doing better in school, my dream building changed. The walls were no longer bare. There were windows, looking out over

water and a big city in the distance. There was a lot more life and action, inside and out. The week I finally made the grade, the dream room had doors leading out to the sea. They were wide-open. Then the Coast Guard sent me down to Cape May and I found myself in a building a lot like the one in my dream.

Listening to this account, I felt at times that I was sharing a happier version of Ouspensky's story. Now the schoolboy remembers, through dreams, a future that he enjoys and is able to steer his life toward it.

If we are alive and growing, our lives will never cease to be learning experiences. Dreams not only take us back to school; they help us to get through the school of life.

DREAM REHEARSALS



Through dream radar, we are constantly tracking forward, exploring what lies around the corner. These scouting missions include rehearsing for challenges that lie ahead. As you become a conscious dreamer, you can make conscious use of this dream function to rehearse for future situations: a job interview, a speech at the board meeting, your appointment with your baby in the delivery room.

Recent research indicates that pregnant mothers who remember and work with dreams of childbirth may experience easier labor and fewer complications than the average. As Alan Siegel reports in Dreams That Can Change Your Life, fathers also rehearse for childbirth; pregnancy dreams are commonly reported by men as well as women. A common dream motif for pregnant fathers is "fetal identification," in which the dreamer may find himself emerging from a cave through a narrow passage, bursting from an underwater bubble or fighting his way to the end of a swimming pool. Such dreams are often accompanied by a deep sense of bonding with the unborn child.2 In the age of Lamaze classes, it is not surprising that many male pregnancy dreams show the father as an

Dream rehearsa moscious dreaming nay be predictable arring a career or a the loss of close jumey after death. alle patterns, shatter mines for spiritual gr we experience lesses are down and no we are more oper tages than we would The dreams that acco reporth and to find a and you these turning Raheady rehearsed you witten paying attention rehearsal is especi traced to find new er epup I conducted in who were underst and the cutbacks pron

ngly enabled me to

sparkling creekbe

realize in that group Est encounters with ac The found one of the and a border. She ha had in the dream, helik including can in led the dreamer

S SIGN OF STREET

and action, n room had loast Guard ng a lot like

s a happier s, through yard it. e learning p us to get

exploring rehearsing amer, you future sitr appoint-

ember and and fewer reams That pregnancy common which the marrow past to the end. by a deep ze classes, it

active participant in childbirth. In a luminous, happy dream before the birth of my youngest daughter, I underwent an operation that seemingly enabled me to give birth at the same time as my wife; I ran through a sparkling creekbed to bring this news to my wife.

Dream rehearsal, both in spontaneous sleep dreams and through conscious dreaming, is especially helpful during major changes. These may be predictable life passages such as leaving home, finding a mate, starting a career or a family, changing jobs or partners, midlife transition, the loss of close friends or relatives, and preparation for the soul's journey after death. Or they may be sudden upheavals that overthrow stable patterns, shatter our illusions of control, and provide new opportunities for spiritual growth. At such turning points, as Alan Siegel observes, "we experience a bittersweet sense of the meaning of life. Our defenses are down and we feel a now-or-never sense of urgency. At these times we are more open to taking risks and making dramatic positive changes than we would be during more stable times."

The dreams that accompany and follow such crises as job loss, sudden illness, or a family breakup can help us to grasp the opportunity for new growth and to find a new balance. More than likely, your dreams showed you these turning points long before you came to them and have already rehearsed you for dealing with them, whether or not you have been paying attention.

Dream rehearsal is especially helpful if you are considering changing jobs or need to find new employment. This was a major theme for a dream group I conducted in the winter of 1994–95 for New York State employees who were understandably concerned about job security in the wake of the cutbacks promised by the newly elected Republican administration.

One employee in that group reported a series of dreams in which she had pleasant encounters with acquaintances who had retired from state government. She found one of them living at an idyllic wooded location near the Canadian border. She had not seen this person in years. She was interested to find, in the dream, that her friend seemed to be leading a vigorous, active life, including canoeing and cross-country skiing. Work with this dream led the dreamer to formulate the following message: "Retirement can be a great opportunity for new growth." She proceeded to check out the early-retirement packages that were announced in conjunction with the cutbacks in state government.

Megan, another dreamer in the group, had already arranged to switch jobs. She was about to follow her supervisor, who had found a position with a private corporation. The week before she moved into her new office, she dreamed that this supervisor was rude and snappish toward her. though she had always found him charming and patient in waking life. He turned his back on her as he spoke. In her dream, Megan burst into tears and wondered if she should quit her job. Waking, she was troubled by the prospect that their relationship might deteriorate among the comperitive stresses of a new environment. The only positive note she could find, as we worked with this dream, was that she felt her supervisor was not angry with her, but with other people in the company who were doing something behind the scenes. One week later, the scene from her dream was played out in waking life. The supervisor was cold and brusque and swiveled his chair during the conversation so he was looking out the window, with his back to Megan. She reminded herself of her dream insight: "He isn't mad at me." This helped her control her emotions. Instead of bursting into tears, she did some checking and learned that her supervisor had just discovered he was the target of some office intrigues.

Because dreams are wishes of the soul, dream rehearsals for job change take us beyond horizontal agendas-will I get the job, the money, the plaque on the wall—to the issue of whether a possible career move will bring a happier, more fulfilling, and creative life. A computer programmer who had just received a promotion that brought with it a big pay increase reported a dream in which her workspace was so cramped she felt she could hardly breathe. In the same dream, she found herself developing tunnel vision before going completely blind in one eye. This dream led her to make a more thorough exploration of the work conditions she could now look forward to, and to pay attention to a possible literal health warning about the effects of eyestrain associated with computer work, as well as the symbolic message she expressed as follows: "By pushing myself up the career ladder at the expense of my personal life, I'm in danger of developing tunnel vision."

One personal note: To make best use of dream rehearsal in waking situations, we need to get over the gee-whiz reaction we sometimes experience when we see a dream scenario being played out in ordinary reality. I once dreamed I visited a powerful executive in a curious office in a high-rise building. The office was shaped like an elongated triangle, taging to a point be edream was that w sen's room near th speed myself to the appointment for prin's Press, and I r ulding at 175 Fifth A in walked out of a My sense of wond alfound myself insi abscinated by the wa al found it quite d wind spontaneously

ADREAM ROC

Thatever your field Iknow a promine rigin a "daydream." S udaims he halves the tir migthem in lucid dream bazconscious dreamer, us of dream rehearsal to sismore effective and fa use on a new date of in the bathroom mirr stage, you have p and to which you can halfe the power to crea Where you can di Sage can provide an taning new projects.

all section in your field

had by your interests

found a position and into her new of into her new of ppish toward bear in waking life. Megan burst into she was troubed among the could be note she could be note she could be could be

that her superntrigues. earsals for job et the job, the possible career fe. A computer

notions. Instead

eam, she found by blind in one loration of the care associated the expressed is expense of my

e sometimes ext in ordinary recurious office in pering to a point behind the boss's desk. Another interesting detail in the dream was that when I arrived for this meeting, the boss came out of a men's room near the reception desk and greeted me before I had announced myself to the receptionist. Many months later, my agent set up an appointment for me with Tom McCormack, the president of St. Martin's Press, and I made my first visit, in waking life, to the Flatiron Building at 175 Fifth Avenue in New York City. I was bowled over when Tom walked out of a men's room near the reception desk and greeted me. My sense of wonder increased when he showed me into his office and I found myself inside the elongated triangle from my dream. I was so fascinated by the way my dream was being played out, step by step, that I found it quite difficult, in the conversation, to express myself freely and spontaneously—another learning experience.

- A DREAM ROOM OF YOUR OWN

Whatever your field of interest, you can benefit from dream rehearsal. I know a prominent hostess who insists she will not decide on a menu or finalize seating arrangements until she has pictured the whole evening in a "daydream." Stephen LaBerge reports the case of a surgeon who claims he halves the time his operations might normally take by rehearsing them in lucid dreams or half-dream states. As you develop your gifts as a conscious dreamer, you will find you are able to apply the techniques of dream rehearsal to any situation that is looming in your life. This is more effective and far more realistic than (say) trying out lines you might use on a new date or a prospective boss while you look at yourself in the bathroom mirror.

By this stage, you have probably discovered special places in the dreamworld to which you can return. Perhaps you have already guessed that you have the power to create (or at least cocreate) locales in nonordinary reality where you can do special things. Such created locales in the dreamscape can provide an ideal environment for researching, as well as rehearsing, new projects. They may be places where you can rendezvous with teachers in your field. Your selection of a dream workspace will be shaped by your interests. If you are a visual artist, you may choose to visit a dream studio where you can experiment with new styles and media, or a dream gallery where you can inspect finished works you

might choose to reproduce. If you are a trial attorney, you might decide to go to a law library where you can look up obscure precedents quite painlessly, or to a forensic laboratory where evidence is evaluated.

If you are an active dreamer on a shamanic path, your possibilities are limitless. I return in dreaming to many stable locales in the dreamscape, some of them shared with dreamers of various traditions. One of my favorites is a way station I picture as the Gallery of Time, from which I make dream safaris into other historical periods, from the future as well as the past.

Don't foreshorten your experiences in this territory by telling yourself they are only "made up." The Persian visionary philosopher Sohrawardi

speaks eloquently on this theme:

When you learn that there exists a world with dimension and extension other than the world of the senses . . . a world of innumerable cities, do not hastily cry "lie," because the pilgrims of the spirit succeed in contemplating this world and they find there every object of their desire.4

CREATIVE INCUBATION



A man will not dream of something to which he has never given a moment's thought," suggested Artemidorus, the Greek dream interpreter.5 There is truth in this statement, which might be expressed somewhat differently: What you are likely to remember from your dreams and be able to put to use is related to your level of knowledge and understanding in waking life. You could spend night after night in private dream tutorials with the Greek philosophers, but if they insist on communicating in Greek and you have no knowledge of that language (or willingness to learn it), their conversation will be "all Greek" to you. I have had a number of dream conversations with quantum physicists and microbiologists who explained their theories with elegant diagrams and

mulas drawn on bla of this informatio Greek, despite my Alan Wolf, David the upside of this d wing energy into a ce aduring your sleep. gide creative inspira gean practice spontar gattention and imagi I late at night, just b gntion goes, the drear pour subject, find s 100 approach the who Hermann Heimholtz not the process that had athree basic stages in a mersing yourself in yo um "doing nothing": y a You take a walk, go for self to sources deeper bediscovery is defined I utash, and it comes fr and integrated into breka" dreams have be omposers, scientists, and

*DREAM DISCOV

Blake made sev Republishments for his abother Robert appe od of copper engraving in the dreamway ons. One of my faime, from which I n the future as well

by telling yourself sopher Sohraward

dimension and world of innupilgrims of the

has never given? reek dream intere expressed some from your dreams nowledge and un er night in private hey insist on com that language (or Greek" to you n physicists an

formulas drawn on blackboards. I am embarrassed to report that I lost most of this information, since their vocabulary was more foreign to me than Greek, despite my efforts to learn from the work of David Bohm, Fred Alan Wolf, David Peat, Rupert Sheldrake, and others.

The upside of this discussion is that if you have been putting your waking energy into a certain area, you are likely to receive further guidance during your sleep. You can incubate a dream to solve problems or provide creative inspiration in an intentional way, as we have seen. Or you can practice spontaneous dream incubation, by focusing your waking attention and imagination on the issue you wish to explore, especially late at night, just before going to bed. Because energy flows where attention goes, the dreams that follow may help you to go more deeply into your subject, find solutions to problems that baffled you, or lead you to approach the whole theme in a new way.

Hermann Heimholtz, a nineteenth-century German scientist, analyzed the process that had led to his discoveries and concluded that there are three basic stages in a creative breakthrough. The first is saturation: immersing yourself in your field of research, reading, consulting, gathering your materials. The second is incubation, which for Heimholtz meant "doing nothing": you give up actively trying to solve your problem. You take a walk, go for a drive, or (best of all) take a nap. You open yourself to sources deeper than waking awareness. The third stage of creative discovery is defined by Heimholtz as illumination: it often comes in a flash, and it comes from the deep. It may still need to be tested, verified, and integrated into your waking project.6

"Eureka" dreams have been central to the work of many famous writers, composers, scientists, and discoverers. Here are some examples:

- DREAM DISCOVERIES

• William Blake made several attempts to devise a cheaper way to engrave the illustrations for his poems. He was stumped until his deceased younger brother Robert appeared to him in a dream and demonstrated a method of copper engraving that Blake immediately checked and put to work.7

• The scientist Otto Loewi had a hunch early in his career that nerve impulses might be chemically transmitted. Unable to come up with an experiment to prove this, he forgot about his hypothesis for seventeen years. Then, in the middle of the night, he woke from a dream in which he glimpsed a way of testing his theory. He jotted down some notes and went back to sleep. In the morning, to his bitter frustration, he found he could not decipher his scrawl. His dream source was generous. Loewi dreamed the experiment again the following night. This time, he took no chances; he rushed to his laboratory at 3 A.M. and performed an experiment on a frog's heart, as indicated by the dream. This dream-directed experiment inspired the work for which Loewi was awarded the Nobel Prize.

- Many composers have revealed that some of their best music was the gift of dreams. Beethoven composed a canon in his sleep. Tartini sat spellbound in a dream while "the devil" played a violin sonata of wild beauty; waking, he transcribed it to the best of his abilities. Wagner disclosed that Tristan und Isolde flowed straight from a dream. Songwriter Steve Allen dreamed the lyrics of his hit "This Could Be the Start of Something Big." Billy Joel has described how the music for many of his songs has been the gift of his dreams, and in the case of one song (appropriately, "River of Dreams"), some of the lyrics as well."
- Even rationalist philosophers are the beneficiaries of dream breakthroughs. A series of disturbing dreams marked a watershed in the life and theories of René Descartes. Voltaire, a livelier spirit, reported friskier dreams, in which he composed poetry and satires.¹⁰
- One of my favorite examples is the case of Elias Howe, the inventor of the modern sewing machine. Howe was stumped by one detail: where to put the eye in the machine needle. Then he had a scary dream in which "savages" took him captive. They danced around him with upraised spears, threatening to kill him unless he completed his invention. Terrified, Howe noticed something odd about the jabbing spears. They had eye-shaped holes near their tips. Waking, he realized he had been given the solution to his problem; he needed to place the eye of the sewing-machine needle near the point. The modern sewing machine, and a new phase of the industrial revolution, were born."

The twilight zone of reverie or conscious dreaming is especially fertile ground for creative breakthroughs. Robert Louis Stevenson held his

ep, and the possibl lile he was in a s Mulé had racked hi the molecular st when he doze ning long chains, t e of the snakes seize hein high excitemen whe structure of ber abitionized modern terfields. The process thish you are seeking er golf grip that made Meint Paul Tholey has whniques to help wo ia, and prepare for the brommon factor, in elthekeys to creative b May observed in hains, but in accordance ais our own committ from dreams to it and, or find a cu Fa your chosen field. N go winning, mov sim simply to open be Be prepared to 1 dream in which by Ome notes and view he found he could us. Loewi dreamed e took no chances n experiment on a rected experiment bel Prize.8

ir best music was s sleep. Tartini sat in sonata of wild ities. Wagner disream. Songwriter Be the Start of c for many of his of one song (ap-

of dream breakershed in the life spirit, reported

we, the inventor one detail: where scary dream in nd him with up. ed his invention oing spears. They ized he had been ce the eye of the sewing machine.

is expecially fer

interviews with the "brownies" who helped him weave the threads of his stories while he lay on his bed in a half-dream state, one arm raised to the vertical from the elbow so he would not fall into a deeper sleep. 12 Salvador Dalí profited from catnaps in which he might hold a coin or some other metal object in his hand so that its fall would pull him back from sleep, and the possible loss of the images that were flowing to him in this relaxed state. Einstein revealed that the theory of relativity came to him while he was in a similar twilight state of consciousness. Friedrich Kekulé had racked his brain for years, trying to crack a chemical mystery: the molecular structure of benzene. The answer came to him one evening when he dozed off in front of the fire. He dreamed of atoms forming long chains, twisting and turning like snakes. As he watched, one of the snakes seized its own tail like the mythical uroboros. Kekulé woke in high excitement. Thanks to his snake dream, he now recognized that the structure of benzene is a closed carbon ring. This dream insight revolutionized modern chemistry and won Kekulé a Nobel Prize.13

This chronicle of dream discovery could easily be expanded into other fields. The process at work here is relevant to any field of endeavor in which you are seeking to push your limits. Jack Nicklaus dreamed up a new golf grip that made a winning difference in his game. Sports psychologist Paul Tholey has described how he has employed lucid dreaming techniques to help world-class skiers train their reflexes, explore the terrain, and prepare for the snap decisions required on the slopes.¹⁴

The common factor, in all these examples, is that the people who found the keys to creative breakthroughs in their dreams came prepared. As Rollo May observed in The Courage to Create, "insight never comes hit or miss, but in accordance with a pattern of which one essential component is our own commitment."15 Whether you are seeking creative guidance from dreams to improve your golf stroke, write the great American novel, or find a cure for AIDS, the first step is to immerse yourself in your chosen field. The next is to stop trying so hard: take a long walk, go swimming, mow the lawn. When you lie down, make it your intention simply to open yourself to the flow of images from your dream source. Be prepared to be surprised! Your dreams may give you the missing link—the new golf grip or the eye of the needle. Or they may push you to re-vision your problem in a completely fresh way, as in my dream of the master chef who refused to work with my menu.

You may enjoy experimenting with some more specific techniques

for seeking creative guidance from dreams. Here is one I have found useful:

EXERCISE: CALLING IN AN EXPERT

- 1. Think about someone you regard as a master in your chosen field, a person who was consummately gifted and successful in this area. It will help if you focus on someone for whom you feel a strong affinity. The character you choose may already have appeared in some of your dreams.
- 2. Ask for guidance on your current project. If you are a therapist, you may want to seek insight from Jung. If you are speaking in public, you may consider asking Laurence Olivier for tips. If you are a painter, you may want to ask Georgia O'Keeffe for advice.
- 3. Hold the image of your chosen teacher in your mind as you relax toward sleep. If you are able to sustain a conscious dream state, you may now be able to go to a dream locale where you can rendezvous with your teacher. If you fall asleep, catch whatever you can when you wake.
- 4. Write down, or sketch, whatever comes to you, as rapidly as possible, without editing.
- 5. Be prepared for your previous way of approaching your project to be given a distinct tilt!

WRITING FROM DREAMS



As a writer, I have always found dreams a principal source of creative energy and inspiration. On the most basic level, keeping a dream journal gets me started each day; I am writing before it ever occurs to me to ask

nyself what I am muscles," which ing. In her wone ould-be writers hatever thoughts trams, this is fine. gady waiting, and Many scenes, C gright from my dr udguidance on edi aproject or try to sh gascene, consult w ablished material in Turning dreams in such of waking life, o ham report into a n. theis requires craft an leb to be lacking at th marvelous, spontane urdream self (perhaps ia observer on a high ide powers of the na my ending for the st udeepest issues.

Brercise:

DREAM INTO STO

and the dream that is provint a dream that is

We ceate a fictional character to this invent

your chosen field I in this area. It will strong affinity. The in some of your

s save found w

ou are a therapis speaking in pub. tips. If you are a

mind as you relat am state, you may en you wake.

as rapidly as possi-

ng your project 10

myself what I am going to write about. This brings into play the writing "muscles," which may later be applied to specific projects that are waiting. In her wonderful book, The Artist's Way, Julia Cameron advises would-be writers to fill three pages of longhand every morning with whatever thoughts and feelings come into their heads. 16 If you don't have dreams, this is fine. If you do have dreams, it's better: you have themes already waiting, and they can lead you in many promising directions.

Many scenes, characters, and plotlines in my books have come straight from my dreams, as have research tips, bibliographic references, and guidance on editors and agents. I frequently ask for dream help with a project or try to shift into a dreamlike state of consciousness to visualize a scene, consult with a character or inner teacher, or leaf through unpublished material in my dream library.

Turning dreams into stories is not necessarily straightforward. Like much of waking life, dreams often lack shape and resolution. To turn a dream report into a narrative that can be relished, for its own sake, by others requires craft and cunning and also an element of distance that is likely to be lacking at the outset. Turning a dream report into a story can be marvelous, spontaneous therapy because it requires you to look at your dream self (perhaps your many dream selves) with the detachment of an observer on a higher plane. As you now proceed to exercise the godlike powers of the narrator to solve the mystery and invent a satisfactory ending for the story, you may find you are resolving some of your deepest issues.

Exercise.

DREAM INTO STORY 1: BECOMING THE NARRATOR

- 1. Find the dream that is plucking at you now. You may wish to experiment with a dream that is mysterious, troubling, or unresolved.
- 2. Now create a fictional character. You are going to attribute your dream experience to this invented personage, preferably as a series of literal events in this character's life. You may write in the third person or the first person, but you should take care to distinguish your fictional character's identity from your own.

3. Write a short scene placing your character in the thick of the action. Be as graphic as possible, and don't forget to describe your character's feelings and sensations. Relate the elements you have borrowed from the dream to the rest of this person's life. Perhaps these elements reflect a recurring situation, like always getting involved with the wrong man or fleeing a challenge.

4. Expand this scene into a short story in which your character solves a mystery, makes better choices, or wins through her trials to a happy ending.

You will probably find it helpful to allow yourself only limited time for both writing phases of this exercise—say, fifteen minutes for step 3 and no more than one hour for step 4. By setting the clock running, you limit the scope for interference by your inner critic; you simply have no time to worry about the quality of your final product.

Through this exercise, you can develop the discipline of looking at your everyday personality, as well as your dream self, from a different perspective. As you exercise the powers of the narrator over your character's fortunes, you may become more aware of your ability to reshape your own thoughts and feelings and the situations that arise from them.

- DREAM INTO STORY 2: BORROWED DREAMS

In workshops, I find that one of the fastest and most powerful ways to get people to overcome performance anxiety and doubts about whether they can write is to encourage them to borrow another person's experience and make that the basis for a story. I call this privateering—a form of licensed piracy. The game is best played within a small group, say six to eight people, but you can also play it with a single partner. Here's how it works:

- Take turns sharing your dreams. Remember to give each dream a title and describe your feelings and sensations.
- 2. Listen to each dream as the raw material for a story. Which elements could you borrow to make a story of your own? Maybe all you

would borrow is to non-mon. Maybe you was spriller or a fantas spriller or a fantas to gibute it (as is) to gibute

3. Choose the dr gorymaking. There apples of different a

frample A: A won ago cut up writhin age image, an Irish abe rage and frustrations again and prepare for communications against a sucking and slitch

Eumple B: A man b a for Oblivion," and and lives. He roughs ting of the future the an unfortunate side e appeies ceases to love

imple C: A man shi stindingarten—of sec disciplination of sec disciplination of sec disciplination of second second second second second second disciplination of second second second second second disciplination of second second second second second second disciplination second second

See the profits from

would borrow is the title or a peripheral detail or the sense of fear or elation. Maybe you want to borrow the whole of a dream as the basis for a thriller or a fantasy tale. Maybe you are tempted to steal a dream, attribute it (as is) to a fictional character, and locate the dream in the midst of her life.

3. Choose the dream you will use as the springboard for your own storymaking. There are no rules from this point, but here are some examples of different approaches:

Example A: A woman recounts a dream whose central image is of trying to cut up writhing snakes with a butter knife. Borrowing only this single image, an Irishwoman improvises a stunning scene that conveys all the rage and frustration of a wife trapped in a miserable marriage, through her reactions to the bucket of live eels her husband has left her to gut and prepare for dinner. As she reads the scene, we can hear the obscene sucking and slithering of the eels in the bucket.

Example B: A man borrows only the title of a woman's dream, "Living for Oblivion," and its underlying theme of drug addiction and wasted lives. He roughs out a terrific science fantasy centered on a wonder drug of the future that is the answer to all known human disease but has an unfortunate side effect: it kills human emotion and desire, so that the species ceases to love and to procreate.

Example C: A man shares a recurring dream that has come to him since kindergarten—of seeing the house collapsing around him, "melting like ice cream," and seeking safety under his father's car. A woman from Florida borrows the whole dream and locates it in the life of a person who lives in hurricane country and takes shelter under the car when the fury of the storm is unleashed.

4. Share the profits from your literary privateering with your partner.

eter solves a happy

he wrong

ited time for step 3 ning, you y have no

different or characoreshape om them.

yerful ways
ubts about
ner persons
wateering

ach dream a

Which el

THE WAY OF THE BEGETTER



The Romans never described a person as a genius. They might say, "Apollonius has a genius"—i.e., a special relationship with a tutelary spirit. The word genius is related to gignere, which means to engender or "beget." It implies reproductive energy, the power of inseminating new life. The Romans called the marriage bed genialis lectus. As observed by Jungian analyst and classicist Marie-Louise von Franz, "this referred not only to sexual potency but also to the qualities that today we would call psychic vitality, temperament, resourcefulness and a lively imagination. 17 In a well-bred Roman household, a statuette representing the personal genius of the father of the family usually stood near the hearth in the kitchen. It might be the figure of a young man, holding a horn of plenty or a phallus or a snake. The woman of the house was believed to have her own guardian spirit, or "Juno," who embodied the power of giving birth. In the Roman conception, each of us is born with a personal relationship with a spiritual patron, or genius, who is the source of creative energy.

James Russell Lowell was close to this perception when he wrote: "Talent is that which is in a man's power; genius is that in whose power a man is."

To live and work creatively, we need to make room for this energy. The Romans were on to something. To bring something new into the world is to give birth. We see this in the pregnancy dreams that are not about physical childbirth but about something new that is borning inside us. We can feel it in our bodies in a period of creative gestation.

When one of my books is ready to be born, I feel pregnant. I mean that in a quite literal sense. My appetites change. I develop odd cravings at strange hours. I forget to eat or sleep for days at a time, then walk out of a dinner party to crash or feed my face with something I wouldn't armally touch. rady to come out ka woman I on This has to stop!" adull the experie out the oldthe blessed s k thythms of wha The act of crea oman's pain and jo ent in one respect idwinter, I felt a c hat was the closest in the delivery As Erich Neuman Yet one of the n dvilization arises in his natural crea To choose and act has selves, with their dimke room for th as all artists and dustion between 1 a Iknow now," w to that age-old men

and the child ir and that genius is a

Sto out daily trivia

annot program

where it may come

En process, because

impiration are no No are telling you

ha you record you

We will discover

normally touch. I develop morning sickness. When my new baby is ready to come out, I can't stop the contractions, even though sometimes, like a woman I once heard screaming in a maternity ward, I want to yell, "This has to stop!" There is no dope, no epidural, no C-section available to dull the experience or shortcut the labor; whatever is in me has to come out the old-fashioned way. There is an equivalent to birthing in water, the blessed gift of going into a state of flow, in which I relax into the rhythms of what is fighting its way into the world.

The act of creation is perhaps the closest a man may come to a woman's pain and joy in the hours of childbirth. I will modify that statement in one respect. I once grew a kidney stone, and on a frigid night in midwinter, I felt a dragon's egg was trying to hatch in my belly. Maybe that was the closest I have come, in this body, to sharing a new mother's pain in the delivery room.

As Erich Neumann remarked, "Every human being is by nature creative. Yet one of the gravest and most menacing problems in our Western civilization arises from the fact that this civilization cuts man off from his natural creativity."

To choose and act creatively, we must be able to put our commonplace selves, with their reliance on structures and schedules, on one side and make room for the source energy of the begetter. Creative inspiration, as all artists and discoverers know, comes through spontaneous combustion between the waking mind and other levels of consciousness. "I know now," wrote Yeats, "that revelation is from the self, but from that age-old memoried self, that shares the elaborate shell of the molluse and the child in the womb, that teaches the birds to make their nest; and that genius is a crisis that joins that buried self for certain moments to our daily trivial mind."19

You cannot program a creative breakthrough, but you can clear a space where it may come about. Dreamwork is a wonderful aid to the creative process, because the source of dream images and the source of creative inspiration are not separate. When you resolve to catch your dreams, you are telling your creative source, "I am available. I'm listening." When you record your dreams, you are developing the arts of storytelling. You will discover your gifts as a writer, and if you are already a writer, you will find you have done your "warm-up" exercises almost effortlessly and are ready to go the distance. Best of all, through dream-

might say, a tutelary ngender or ating new oserved by

power of vith a per-

imagina-

ng the per-

he wrote: nose power

this energy. ew into the ms that are hat is bornof creative

ant. I mean odd cravings hen walk out I wouldn't work you are constantly learning to approach challenges from new angles, in a spirit of play. The Romans believed that a person's genius rejoiced in good living, in laughter, in healthy sex, in having fun. Forget to play, and you are not working with your genius, for whom play is the only thing in mortal affairs worth taking seriously.

INTRO

The inscription—FaustiG. Jung, Men

Winston O

Junes Cow

B. Dorset: Ele

3. The Kagwal
we. This pow
noten said than
theams, though
wheory of prin
wal and Psycholo
\$1992), 34. O

elemence E. Su exan Religions (Abbett Moss, an Practices of t

N. B. Hewitt Malore 8 (1895) So oher Americ Maloreng North

- INTRODUCTION: SUMMONED BY DREAMS

1. The inscription Jung placed over the gate of his tower read *Philemonis Sacrum—Fausti Poenitentia* ("Shrine of Philemon—Repentance of Faust—"). C. G. Jung, *Memories, Dreams, Reflections*, ed. Aniela Jaffe, trans. Richard and Clara Winston (New York: Vintage Books, 1965), 235 n.

2. James Cowan, Letters from a Wild State: An Aboriginal Perspective (Shaftes-

bury, Dorset: Element Books, 1991).

om play is the

3. The Kagwahiv describe their shamans as *ipaji*, which means "possessed of power." This power is gained from dreams and exercised in the dream state, and it is often said that "anyone who dreams has a little *ipaji*. Waud Kracke, "Myths in dreams, thought in images: an Amazonian contribution to the psychoanalytic theory of primary process," in Barbara Tedlock, ed., *Dreaming: Anthropological and Psychological Interpretations* (Santa Fe: School of American Research Press, 1992), 34. On the shaman as dreamer in other South American cultures, see Lawrence E. Sullivan, *Icanchu's Drum: An Orientation to Meaning in South American Religions* (New York: Macmillan, 1988).

4. Robert Moss, "Blackrobes and Dreamers: Jesuit Accounts of the Shamanic Dream Practices of the Northern Iroquoians," Shamani Drum 28 (1992).

5. J. N. B. Hewitt, "The Iroquoian Concept of the Soul," *Journal of American Folk-Lore* 8 (1895), 107–16. On the conception of the "free soul" or dreambody in other American Indian traditions, see Ake Hultkrantz, *Conceptions of the Soul among North American Indians* (Stockholm: Ethnographical Museum of Sweden, 1953).

6. After his parting of the ways with Freud, Jung reported, "I avoided all theoretical points of view and simply helped the patients to understand the dreaminages by themselves, without application of rules and theories. . . . That is how dreams are intended. They are the facts from which we must proceed." *Memories, Dreams, Reflections*, 170–71.

7. Medicine Grizzlybear Lake, Native Healer: Initiation into an Ancient Art (Wheaton, Ill.: Quest Books, 1991), 28.

8. Marc de Civrieux, "Medatia, a Makiritare Shaman's Tale," in David M. Guss, ed., The Language of the Birds (San Francisco, North Point Press, 1985). In-

terestingly, the Makiritare word for a powerful dream is *adekato*, which means literally a "soul journey"—i.e., a journey by the *akato*, the dreambody or double: ibid., 74.

CHAPTER 1: BECOMING A DREAM CATCHER

- 1. On Islamic dream traditions, see G. E. von Grünebaum and Roger Caillois, eds., *The Dream and Human Societies* (Berkeley and Los Angeles: University of California Press, 1966).
- Roseanne Armitage, Aaron Rochlen, and Thomas Fitch, "Dream recall and major depression" (paper presented at the XI conference of the Association for the Study of Dreams, Leiden University, 1994).
- 3. This is an understanding widely shared among shamanic traditions; cf. my essay "Blackrobes and Dreamers" in *Shaman's Drum* 28 (Summer 1992). For another view of dreams and the early survival of the human species, see Christopher Evans, *Landscapes of the Night* (New York: Viking, 1983).
- 4. Hans Dieter Betz, ed., *The Greek Magical Papyri in Translation* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1986), 1:137.
- Henry Cornelius Agrippa, Three Books of Occult Philosophy (1531), trans.
 James Freake, ed. Donald Tyson (St. Paul, Minn.: Llewellyn, 1993), 403.
- 6. Jeremy Taylor, Where People Fly and Water Runs Uphill: Using Dreams to Tap the Wisdom of the Unconscious (New York: Warner Books, 1992), 202.
- 7. Richard Winstedt, *The Malay Magician* (Kuala Lumpur: Oxford University Press, 1982). Jeffrey A. McNeely and Paul Spencer Wachtel, *Soul of the Tiger* (New York: Doubleday, 1988), explores several variants of the "tiger shaman" in Southeast Asia.
- 8. The person who first introduced "Senoi dream theory" to the West was Kilton Stewart, an adventurous American anthropologist, who first learned about the tribe when he visited Malaya in 1934 and was taken under the wing of Pat Noone. Stewart's 1951 article in *Complex* magazine has been widely reprinted. Patricia Garfield and Ann Faraday later made personal studies of Senoi practice. The key principles in Senoi dreamwork, as presented by Stewart and Garfield, could be stated as follows:
 - 1. You should always confront and overcome adversaries in dreams.
 - 2. You should pursue pleasurable experiences in dreams all the way.
 - You should try to achieve a positive outcome inside your dreams and bring back a ejft.

G. William Dombon theory attributed and theory attributed and the sense of the sens

CHAPTER 2:
The gathering of the judoffree association advancies leading full largencouraged direct

action played in an off action, coming to you in them. IV. Evans-Wentz, To 5,000), 288-89, 374-75

Am Faraday, Dream 1

LA Irving Hallowell,

adam and Caillois, eds.

Weberta Louis, "An

adDrum 28 (1992).

G Jung et al., Man. a later. The Women's E stage, 1983; and J. E. a later halosophical Librath fortana's The Secretary 1984 is a handsome

Sides, The Interpretation S. Perls, Gestal

G. William Domhoff challenged whether the Senoi actually practice the dream theory attributed to them in The Mystique of Dreams: A Search for Utopia through Senoi Dream Theory (Berkeley, University of California Press, 1985). sparking a lively controversy that is still being waged. In an epistolary debate with Domhoff in 1995 issues of the ASD Newsletter, Jeremy Taylor makes the point that Senoi "dream theory" caught on in America because it works.

CHAPTER 2: NINE KEYS TO YOUR DREAMS

- I. The gathering of first impressions is very different from the Freudian method of free association, which Jung criticized because it can produce a chain of irrelevancies leading further and further away from the dream and its meaning; Jung encouraged direct association, focusing on the dream itself. While free association played in an office may lead you away from the dream, your first associations, coming to you in a relaxed state at home, may help you get back into the dream.
- 2. W. Y. Evans-Wentz, The Fairy Faith in Celtic Countries (New York: Citadel Press, 1990), 288-89, 374-75.
- 3. Ann Faraday, Dream Power (New York: Coward, McCann and Geoghegan, 1972).
- 4. Cf. A. Irving Hallowell, "The Role of Dreams in Ojibwa Culture," in von Grünebaum and Caillois, eds., The Dream and Human Societies.
- 5. Cf. Roberta Louis, "An Evening of Dream Theatre with Jessica Allen," Shaman's Drum 28 (1992).
- 6. C. G. Jung et al., Man and His Symbols (London: Aldus Books, 1964); Barbara Walker, The Women's Encyclopedia of Myths and Secrets (San Francisco: Harper & Row, 1983); and J. E. Cirlot, A Dictionary of Symbols, trans. Jack Sage (New York: Philosophical Library, 1962) are good basic guides for symbol explorers. David Fontana's The Secret Language of Dreams (San Francisco: Chronicle Books, 1994) is a handsomely illustrated visual key to common dream morifs
- 7. Artemidorus, The Interpretation of Dreams: Oneirocritica, trans. R. I. White (Park Ridge, N.J.: Noyes Press, 1975).
- 8. Cf. Frederick S. Perls, Gestalt Therapy Verbatim (Lafayette, Calif.: Real People Press, 1969).

ATCHER and Roger Cail.

to, which mean

ambody or dou

ingeles: Univer-"Dream recal the Association

aditions; cf. my r 1992). For an es, see Christo

by (1531), trans. 93), 403. Using Dreams to

992), 202. Oxford Univer-Soul of the Tiger

tiger shaman in to the West was

who first learned under the wingo has been widely ersonal studies of esented by Stewart

ries in dreams ams all the way

CHAPTER 3: EXPLORING DREAMS WITH

I. See Montague Ullman and Nan Zimmerman, Working with Dreams (Los Angeles: Jeremy P. Tarcher, 1979) and Jeremy Taylor, Where People Fly.

CHAPTER 4: CONSCIOUS DREAMING

I. For a passionate critique of "control dreaming," see Strephon Kaplan-Williams, The Elements of Dreamwork (Shaftesbury, Dorset: Element Books. 1990).

2. Carlos Castaneda's mentor, Don Juan, instructs him to "set up dreaming" by reminding himself, each time he catches sight of his hands in waking life, that the next time he sees his hands in a dream he will remember that this is a dream. Your hands are supposed to become your dreamsign; as you start to make a habitual connection between seeing your hands and dreaming—the theory runs-you'll become lucid in more and more of your dreams. I have met few people who have had any consistent success with this method. A more promising variation on this technique is to ask yourself, "Am I dreaming?" whenever you look in a mirror. (Looking in mirrors in your dreams is always a worthwhile exercise in itself.)

I have heard similarly mixed reports about expensive devices like Nova-Dreamer and DreamLight that are supposed to help you become aware you are dreaming by beeping and flashing red lights during REM sleep. A Life magazine researcher tried one and woke to find she had flung the device across the room; she had no memory of any dreams, lucid or otherwise (Life, September 1995).

3. P. D. Ouspensky, A New Model of the Universe (New York: Vintage Books, 1971).

4. Tarthang Tulku, Openness Mind (Berkeley, Calif.: Dharma Publishing, 1978). On conscious dreaming as a core discipline in Tibetan dream yoga, see W. Y. Evans-Wentz, Tibetan Yoga and Secret Doctrines (New York: Oxford University Press, 1958) and Namkai Norbu, Dream Yoga and the Practice of Natural Light, ed. Michael Katz (Ithaca, N.Y.: Snow Lion, 1992). Here is a simplified version of a classic Tibetan incubation exercise for conscious dreaming:

Tibetan Method for Entering Conscious Dreams

1. Lie down and focus on your intention to remain aware that you are dreaming as you enter the dreamstate.

tips touching yo 4. Visualize a 1 flower gently op 5. While the flow ter. As you focus vour inner ear.

6. Continue to fo your posture and new images rise and

Robert A. Monroe,

in and Shaktic Yoga (Ne Emanuel Swedenborg, Harborg Foundation, 197 Henry Corbin, Avicenna Bolingen/Princeto Mannes Wilbert, "Toba ast Venezuela," in Pete

Meprincess Nausicaa, wh kasse of a dream sent by nor ever will be, wh are too fond of us fo Schooth: Penguin, 1963),

tarther wrote the followi % bet surgery: "He came ribe bed, very quiet, lear Visid He said he I

k lad fallen into a deeg Consider the way day

- 2. Lie on your side, with your knees slightly bent.
- Hold your hands, palms together, under your chin, with your fingertips touching your left cheek.
- Visualize a luminous blue lotus flower inside your throat. See the flower gently open until it is in full bloom.
- 5. While the flower is opening, visualize a glowing white light at its center. As you focus on the light, you will hear the "sound syllable" *aum* in your inner ear.
- 6. Continue to focus on the picture image, and the sound. Maintain your posture and your calm intention to remain fully conscious—until new images rise and you awaken to the fact that you are dreaming.
- 5. Robert A. Monroe, Journeys out of the Body (New York: Anchor Books, 1977), 195.
- 6. Arthur Avalon (Sir John Woodroffe), The Serpent Power: The Secrets of Tantric and Shaktic Yoga (New York: Dover, 1974).
- 7. Emanuel Swedenborg, *Heaven and Hell*, trans. George F. Dole (New York: Swedenborg Foundation, 1976).
- 8. Henry Corbin, Avicenna and the Visionary Recital, trans. Willard K. Trask (Princeton: Bolingen/Princeton University Press, 1990).
- 9. Johannes Wilbert, "Tobacco and Shamanistic Ecstasy among the Warao Indians of Venezuela," in Peter T. Furst, ed., *Flesh of the Gods* (New York: Praeger, 1972).
- to. The princess Nausicaa, who finds Odysseus washed up on the Phaeacian shore because of a dream sent by a goddess, tells her attendants, "There is no man on earth, nor ever will be, who would dare to set hostile feet on Phaeacian soil. The gods are too fond of us for that." Homer, *The Odyssey*, trans E. V. Rieu (Harmondsworth: Penguin, 1963), 107.
- II. The mother wrote the following account of her conversation with her son the evening after surgery: "He came into the room that evening and sat down on the side of the bed, very quiet, leaning close to me. He asked if I remembered my surgery. 'No,' I said. He said he had gone to the waiting room when I left for surgery. He had fallen into a deep sleep, waking almost the moment the surgery was over. Conscious he was dreaming, he had entered the operating theater with the intention of entering my dreams. But he felt uncomfortable because he realized that someone else was in the room, in a state similar to his own. He relaxed when he recognized the other person as my late father. He saw my father hovering over the operating table, making sure that all went well.

with Dreams (Les

rephon Kaplan Element Books

et up dreaming's in waking life, ber that this is a ou start to make ing—the theory I have met few A more promisting?" whenever

rices like Novane aware you are ep. A Life magalevice across the (Life, September

: Vintage Books

rma Publishing
dream yoga, set
ork: Oxford Universeties of Natural
ere is a simplified
dreaming:

reams
aware that you are

"Another presence was in the room. He described the presence as having no body but being filled with light.

"Then he decided to find out where I was. He found himself standing next to Robert and Marcia—we were close family friends—who were both telling me I must try to focus on something humorous. I was uncooperative and distracted, so Robert told me to think about the fun we had had at his fortieth birthday party. My son, who had not attended his party, now saw me standing in a doorway, laughing, with Robert behind me and a tall, very thin woman in a black dress in front of me. She was playing with a small diamond on a chain around my neck. When I asked him to describe the woman, he said she was black, with a large mouth and remarkably smooth skin, with no lines on her face. This was an exact description of a woman at Robert's party my son had never met. I had also been wearing the diamond pendant that night."

I can add one personal comment to this fascinating account. At the time of the surgery, I was focused on sending healing thoughts to the mother. Unaware of this, her son discovered me in his conscious dream.

12. I use the term shared dreaming to describe intentional dream encounters between two or more partners. There are many other varieties of dream overlap, or cross-dreaming. Sleep partners often report overlapping dream experiences. With or without the waking intention to do so, dreamers are constantly "dropping in" on each other. Someone else's dream memories may hold the key to your own dream, even if you do not remember encountering that other person in your dream. For example, I once had a powerful dream in which I had to undergo many tests and ordeals before I was permitted to take my place with a circle of warriors in winged helmets and ancient armor around an amethyst fire. A fellow dream explorer I had not noticed in my dream told me the next day that in her dream she saw me seated at a "purple fire" with a group of men that included a Native American shaman she named. I had not recognized him as one of the figures in my dream, but her insight led me to study with him for a time. Dreamworkers Linda Lane Magallon and Barbara Shor suggest mutual dreaming as a catchall term to cover all forms of synchronous or shared dreaming; see their essay "Shared Dreaming: Joining Together in the Dreamtime," in Stanley Krippner, ed., Dreamtime and Dreamwork (Los Angeles: Jeremy P. Tarcher, 1990). I prefer the phrase interactive dreaming.

13. W. Y. Evans-Wentz, ed., The Tibetan Book of the Dead (New York: Oxford University Press, 1960).

14. Morton T. Kelsey, God, Dreams and Revelation (Minneapolis: Augsburg Press, 1974), 264-65.

15. In the wake of Raymond Moody's Life after Life (Atlanta: Mockingbird Press, 1975), there have been a flock of accounts of visionary journeys reported during "near-death experience" (NDE). It is not necessary to suffer life-

threatening illness Cook, The Tree of L ean, Sacred Trees (S White of the Sacred To

CHAPTER 5

Bruce Carpenter a Halet in Sulawesi," Sha 2 Joan Halifax, Sha

Adrian K. Boshier. & Awapsychology and Ar

Marius Barbeau, Medi smof Man, Ottawa) (1 A P. Elkin, Aboriginal A ilas, 1978), 77-78.

(Md., 142-43. CG. Jung, Memories, Dr.

a Winston (New York:) The fullest account of June by ood the Story of Our Tin

ha Eliade, Shamanism: A Eggs Bollingen Press, 10 C. Maxfield, "Effect "incience" (Ph.D. diss

Pathworking im Switch Highways of a shough: Aquarian Pri

not be major arcana of rid fow basic attores No. Name of Control threatening illness to make a conscious dream journey to explore the condition of the soul after death.

16. Malidoma Somé, Of Water and the Spirit (New York: Jeremy P. Tarcher/Putnam, 1994). On the Axis Mundi in world traditions, see Roger Cook, The Tree of Life (New York: Thames & Hudson, 1988); Nathaniel Altman, Sacred Trees (San Francisco: Sierra Club, 1994); and Moyra Caldecott, Myths of the Sacred Tree (Rochester, Vt.: Destiny Books, 1993).

- CHAPTER 5: SHAMANIC DREAMING

- I. Bruce Carpenter and Stanley Krippner, "Spice Island Shaman: A Torajan Healer in Sulawesi," Shaman's Drum (midfall 1989).
- 2. Joan Halifax, Shaman: The Wounded Healer (New York: Crossroad, 1982), 72.
- 3. Adrian K. Boshier, "African Apprenticeship," in A. Agoff and D. Barth. eds., Parapsychology and Anthropology (New York: Parapsychology Foundation, 1974), 273-93.
- 4. Marius Barbeau, Medicine Men of the Pacific Coast, Bulletin 152 (National Museum of Man, Ottawa) (1958).
- 5. A. P. Elkin, Aboriginal Men of High Degree, 2nd ed. (New York: St. Martin's Press, 1978), 77-78.

6. Ibid., 142-43.

- 7. C. G. Jung, Memories, Dreams, Reflections, ed. Aniela Jaffe, trans. Richard and Clara Winston (New York: Vintage Books, 1965), 183.
- 8. The fullest account of Jung's Ugandan experience is in Laurens van der Post, Jung and the Story of Our Time (New York: Vintage Books, 1977).
- 9. Mircea Eliade, Shamanism: Archaic Techniques of Ecstasy, trans. Willard R. Trask (Princeton: Bollingen Press, 1972), 4, 495.
- 10. Melinda C. Maxfield, "Effects of Rhythmic Drumming on EEG and Subjective Experience" (Ph.D. diss., Institute of Transpersonal Psychology, Menlo Park, Calif., 1990).
- II. On traditional pathworking images and guided visualizations, see Dolores Ashcroft-Nowicki, Highways of the Mind: The Art and History of Pathworking (Wellingborough: Aquarian Press, 1987). Pathworking exercises based on the attribution of the major arcana of the tarot to the Cabalistic Tree of Life can be very powerful if your basic attunement is to the Western Mystery traditions, but I would not recommend combining these with shamanic drumming.
- 12. A. Leo Oppenheim, The Interpretation of Dreams in the Ancient Near East (Philadelphia: American Philosophical Society, 1956), 304.
 - 13. Ibid., 218.

saw me standing y thin woman in mond on a chain he said she was no lines on her arty my son had night." it. At the time of nother, Unaware

were both telling

operative and dis

ad at his fortieth

ream encounters hat other person hich I had to un-

place with a citamethyst fire. A the next day that of men that innized him as one th him for a time. st mutual dreams

red dreaming; sec eremy P. Tarche. New York: Oxford

neapolis: Augsbuf

14. William N. Fenton, The Iroquois Eagle Dance: An Offshoot of the Calumet Dance (Washington, D.C.: Bureau of American Ethnology, 1953), 119.

15. Cf. Jesse J. Cornplanter, Legends of the Longhouse (Philadelphia and New York: Lippincott, 1938) and William N. Fenton, The False Faces of the Iroquois (Norman, Okla.: University of Oklahoma Press, 1987).

16. Reuben Gold Thwaites, ed., The Jesuit Relations and Allied Documents [/R], 73 vols. (Cleveland, Ohio: Burrows Bros., 1896-1901), 53:251-53.

17. The source is Father Jacques Frémin (1628-91), a Jesuit who traveled in Seneca country. JR 54:101.

18. IR 23:171-73.

19. C. G. Jung, Synchronicity: An Acausal Connecting Principle, trans. R. F. C. Hull, Bollingen Series (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1971) and Jung's foreword to Richard Wilhelm's translation of The I Ching or Book of Changes. Bollingen Series (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1990), are the great psychologist's clearest statements on the principle of synchronicity. Jean Shinoda Bolen, The Tao of Psychology (San Francisco: Harper & Row, 1979), is a delightful introduction to the theme. F. David Peat, Synchronicity: The Bridge Between Matter and Mind (New York: Bantam, 1988), shows how the observation of coincidence may give us experiential insight into the hypotheses of quantum physics.

20. Karl Kerenyi, Hermes, Guide of Souls (Dallas: Spring Publications, 1987), honors the god in his many guises.

21. My account of the oracle at Pharai is based on a tantalizing paragraph in Pausanias, Description of Greece, 2 vols., trans. Arthur Shilleto (London: Bohn's Classical Library, 1886), 2:46.

CHAPTER 6: USING DREAM RADAR

1. Philip H. King, "Healing the Healer: The Functions and Uses of Nurses' Dreams" (paper presented at the XI conference of the Association for the Study of Dreams, Leiden University, Netherlands, 1994).

2. The term ESP came into wide circulation through the pioneer work of J. B. Rhine and his wife, Louisa E. Rhine, at their Parapsychological Laboratory at Duke University; see Louise E. Rhine, ESP in Life and Lab: Tracing Hidden Channels (New York: Collier Books, 1969). I prefer to use the term hypersensory perception for several reasons: (1) Some of the phenomena attributed to ESP may be the product of sensory functioning beyond the normal human spectrum. (2) Some ESP sightings may actually be the result of journeying in the dreambody, as in Marion Zimmer Bradley's novel The House Between the Worlds (New York: Ballantine, 1981), in which the subject of a telepathy experiment is

(3) We have inn ower of clairvoyance idmund Gurney, F. V Ward Hill Lamon orus dream, is reprint indon, 1992), 143-44 his dreams"; W. F lorin, 1951), 83 n. For in Inglis, The Power Edit Dreaming (New) ta dreams in which we thing about. If you have not the newspaper story may or may not have the paper's account edisdream of the volcan Montague Ullman and Sonal Approach (New) subsequent book Books, 1973). Wyresion of Cambyses' Aubrey de Selin hiestley, Man and Tr Man Wolf, a quantum

the distriction of the districti

Lans to der Por

1 1962 August 1962

able to perform flawlessly because he is able to slip out of his physical body and look at the cards inside the sender's booth. Though woven of much finer stuff than the physical body, the dreambody does have substance and sensory faculties. (3) We have inner senses as well as outer senses. The old Scots name for the power of clairvoyance is not the second sight but simply, the Sight.

3. Mrs. Atlay wrote an account of her experiences that Horace G. Hutchinson published in *Dreams and Their Meanings* (London: Longmans, 1901). Cf. Edmund Gurney, F. W. H. Myers, and Frank Podmore, *Phantasms of the Living*, ed. Mrs. Henry Sidgwick (New York: Dutton, 1918). Myers coined the term telepathy, which literally means "fellow-feeling at a distance."

4. Ward Hill Lamon's account, the primary source on Abraham Lincoln's famous dream, is reprinted in Stephen Brook, ed., *The Oxford Book of Dreams* (London, 1992), 143–44. Lincoln is said to have "attributed a prophetic quality to all his dreams"; W. H. Sabine, *Second Sight in Daily Life* (London: Allen & Unwin, 1951), 83 n. For further accounts of dream precognition in history, see Brian Inglis, *The Power of Dreams* (London: Paladin, 1988); Loyd Auerbach, *Psychic Dreaming* (New York: Warner, 1991); and Martin Ebon, *Prophecy in Our Time* (New York: New American Library, 1968).

5. J. W. Dunne, An Experiment with Time (London: Macmillan, 1927). Dunne made the important observation that dreams of future events are quite often dreams in which we read or receive news about those events. This bears thinking about. If you have a gift for dream recall, you may have a clear memory of the newspaper story or TV report you saw in your dream; but the reporter may or may not have gotten his story right. The "future" event may be reading the paper's account of an event that has already taken place, as in Dunne's dream of the volcanic eruption in Martinique.

6. Montague Ullman and Stanley Krippner, *Dream Studies and Telepathy: An Experimental Approach* (New York: Parapsychology Foundation, 1970). See also the authors' subsequent book (with Alan Vaughan), *Dream Telepathy* (London: Turnstone Books, 1973).

7. My version of Cambyses' dream is based on Book III of Herodotus, *The Histories*, trans. Aubrey de Selincourt (Harmondsworth: Penguin Books, 1983).

8. J. B. Priestley, Man and Time (London: Aldus Books, 1964), 258.

9. Fred Alan Wolf, a quantum physicist who had studied with shamans, explores some of these themes in *The Dreaming Universe* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1994).

10. Sir Laurens van der Post, The Lost World of the Kalahari (Harmondswerth, Pennin 1062).

man spe

nents

- CHAPTER 7: DREAMS OF THE DEPARTED

- I. John Lame Deer and Richard Erdoes, Lame Deer, Seeker of Visions (New York: Pocket Books, 1976).
- 2. Cf. Raymond Moody, The Light Beyond (New York: Bantam, 1988) and Betty J. Eadie, Embraced by the Light (Placerville, Calif.: Gold Leaf, 1992).
- 3. Patricia Garfield, "Dream Messages from the Dead" (paper delivered at XI conference of the Association for the Study of Dreams, Leiden University,
- 4. My account of the dialogue between the shaman and the priest is based on a report from Father Buteux, a seventeenth-century missionary at Tadoussac; cf. Jesuit Relations 26:123-27. To convince the Indians of the pains of hell, Buteux's colleague at Onondaga, Father Millet, liked to sound the fire alarm and display slave fetters; JR 52:261-63.
- 5. Elisabeth Kübler-Ross, On Death and Dying (New York: Macmillan, 1969).
- 6. For different perceptions of the second body, or dreambody, see David V. Tansley, Subtle Body (London: Thames & Hudson, 1992); Lawrence J. Bendit and Phoebe D. Bendit, The Etheric Body of Man (Wheaton, Ill.: Theosophical Publishing House, 1989); and Arnold Mindell, The Shaman's Body (Harper San Francisco, 1993).
- 7. Edith Fiore's The Unquiet Dead (New York: Ballantine, 1987) is an important and courageous book and also one of the most practical discussions of how to deal with unwanted influences of the dead that I have found in the modern literature.
- 8. Gregory the Great, Dialogues 4:38. This Pope Gregory was a keen collector of out-of-body experiences. Asked to explain the fact that dying people sometimes perceived a ship coming to take them to the Otherworld, Gregory made this astute observation: "The soul needs no vehicle, but it is not surprising that, to a man still placed within his body, there should appear that which he is used to seeing by means of his body, so that he might in this way comprehend where his soul might be taken spiritually." (Quoted in Jacques LeGoff, The Birth of Purgatory, trans. Arthur Goldhammer [Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1984], 206.) There is a rather close analogy with contemporary dreams of boarding an airplane or spacecraft to go to another dimension.
- 9. Carol Zaleski, Otherworld Journeys: Accounts of Near-Death Experience in Medieval and Modern Times (New York: Oxford University Press, 1987). See also I. P. Couliano, Out of This World: Otherworldly Journeys from Gilgamesh to Albert Einstein (Boston: Shambhala, 1991).

Aperson who is im gen far as his spirit shere his own evil lord casts himself it

Holger Kalweit, Shambhala, 1985 a Tom Cowan, Fire is francisco, 1993). R. Robert Moss, "Blank wmy paper "Missiona retican Shamans on N folm of the Invisible island Folklife, Boston

CHAPTER 8: ANGELS

televel on which we I welution, perhaps energence in this one) Ourguardian is the ne tated to us and indepe listing we have chosen as, Complete Works, 2. Gary Zukav, The 3 Yaya Diallo, The F Datiny Books, 1989), 13 + Carmen Blacker, hades and Divination (5. Dionysius the Are intry, Surrey: Shrine o on of conventional We

Angels & Mortal

Backs, 1990), and Sophi

10. "A person who is involved in what is evil is in contact with hell—is actually there as far as his spirit is concerned. And after death, his greatest craving is to be where his own evil is. Consequently, after death the person himself, not the Lord, casts himself into hell." Emanuel Swedenborg, Heaven and Hell, 383–84.

II. Holger Kalweit, *Dreamtime & Inner Space*, trans. Werner Wünsche (Boston: Shambhala, 1988), 67.

12. Tom Cowan, Fire in the Head: Shamanism and the Celtic Spirit (Harper San Francisco, 1993).

13. Robert Moss, "Blackrobes and Dreamers," *Shamans Drum* 28 (1992). See also my paper "Missionaries and Magicians: The Jesuit Encounter with Native American Shamans on New England's Colonial Frontier," in Peter Benes, ed., *Wonders of the Invisible World:* 1600–1900 (Boston: Dublin Seminar for New England Folklife, Boston University, 1995).

CHAPTER 8: DREAM GUIDES AND GUARDIAN ANGELS

I. Plotinus (205-70) taught that each of us is an "intellectual cosmos": that every human soul is a spectrum of possible levels of experience, and we choose the level on which we live. Our tutelary spirit, "the daimon allotted to us," exists on the level above the one we have chosen. As we rise to higher levels of spiritual evolution, perhaps through many incarnations (but also through spiritual emergence in this one), the level of personal guardian, or oversoul, also rises. "Our guardian is the next higher faculty of our being. . . . Our guardian is both related to us and independent of us Our guardian helps us to carry out the destiny we have chosen": Enneads III:4. Trans. Kenneth Sylvan Guthrie in Poltinus, Complete Works, 4 vols. (London: George Bell and Sons, 1918), 1:235-39.

2. Gary Zukav, The Seat of the Soul (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1989).

3. Yaya Diallo, *The Healing Drum: African Wisdom Teachings* (Rochester, Vt.: Destiny Books, 1989), 116–17.

4. Carmen Blacker, "Japan," in Michael Loewe and Carmen Blacker, eds., Oracles and Divination (Boulder, Colo.: Shambhala, 1981).

5. Dionysius the Areopagite, Mystical Theology and the Celestial Hierarchies (Fintry, Surrey: Shrine of Wisdom, 1965). These mystical works are the foundation of conventional Western angelology. For a larger view, see Maria Parisen, ed., Angels & Mortals: Their Co-Creative Power (Wheaton, Ill.: Quest Books, 1990), and Sophy Burnham's beautiful A Book of Angels (New York: Ballantine, 1990).

York: Bantan, 1981 at fi.: Gold Left 1992. ad "(paper delivered at)]

and the priest is based as sionary at Tadousse; d e pains of hell, Busea ee fire alarm and display

New York: Macmillan

eambody, see David'\
2); Lawrence J. Bendi ton, Ill.: Theosophica nan's Body (Harper San

ine, 1987) is an impocal discussions of hor found in the moden

ory was a keen coloring that dying people of the dying and the dying and the dying of the dyin

t in the
d in Jacques Leve
d in Jacques Leve
hicago:
hicago:
with contemporar
Jimension

6. Cf. Anne Ross and Don Robins, *The Life and Death of a Druid Prince* (New York: Summit Books, 1989).

7. "Contrary to what the living may think, according to Cayce, not a few of the dreams where the living meet the dead are for the sake of the dead": Harmon H. Bro, Edgar Cayce on Dreams (New York: Warner, 1988), 180. Jung reported experiences of instructing "spirits of the departed" and his impression that these entities knew "only what they knew at the moment of death and nothing beyond that. Hence their endeavor to penetrate into life in order to share in the knowledge of men": Memories, Dreams, Reflections, 306–8. I have had a number of memorable experiences similar to these.

8. Cf. Edward C. Whitmont and Sylvia Brinton Perera, *Dreams, a Portal to the Source* (London and New York: Routledge, 1990). My favorite book by James Hillman, and a good introduction to his work with archetypal themes, is *The Dream and the Underworld* (New York: Harper & Row, 1979). Jung's seminal work in this area is *The Archetypes and the Collective Unconscious* (Princeton: Bollingen/Princeton University Press, 1980). Rudolf Otto, who coined the word, asserted that the *numinous* is experienced as "objective and outside the self," and that this experience is confirmed by feelings of awe, majesty, and heightened energy or vitality. See Rudolf Otto, *The Idea of the Holy*, trans. John W. Harvey (London: Oxford University Press, 1952), 11, 12–24.

The experience of communion with the Higher Self is beautifully conveyed by George Russell (A.E.), one of the leading figures in the Celtic revival:

Some self of me, higher in the tower of being which reaches up to the heavens, made objective manifestation of its thought; but there were moments when it seemed itself to descend, wrapping its memories of heaven about it like a cloth, and to enter the body, and I knew it more truly myself than that which began in my mother's womb, and that it was antecedent to anything which had my body in the world. [A.E., The Candle of Vision (Dorset: Prism Press, 1990).]

"I could not so desire what was not my own" (ibid., #1); this is true soul-remembering. It is also true initiation. In the words of the founder of a modern Mystery school, "When the Higher Self and the lower self become united through the complete absorption of the lower by the higher, true adepthood is gained; this is the Great Initiation, the lesser Divine Union. It is the supreme experience of the incarnate soul." Dion Fortune, The Mystical Qabalah (York Beach, Maine: Samuel Weiser, 1984), 291.

10. Raymond de Becker, *The Understanding of Dreams*, trans. Michael Heron (New York: Bell, 1968), 45-47.

Gabriel has mediat be role of mediat sociated with dressociated with dressociated with Area (12) John A. San. (13) The way the 1 soils reflected in a 1 soile Peter evokes 1 soils with 50 some and, evolution of the control of the co

CHAPTER 9:

4 Enneads III:4.

Jame Achterberg di Saps are available fro Saps are available fro Sam and Modern Mee James And Sam And Sam And Sam Arvigo, Sastron: M.

State by Stanley Krip Signer of the Associa Signer and Alberto V Signer and Alberto V Signer and State of State Signer and State of State Signer and State of State Signer Associate State State of State of State of State of State State of State of

11. Joel Covitz, Visions of the Night: A Study of Jewish Dream Interpretation (Boston: Shambhala, 1991), 58. "As a messenger of God," Rabbi Covitz notes, "Gabriel has much in common with the Greek god Hermes, who also plays the role of mediating between the conscious and unconscious and hence is associated with dreams": ibid., 59.

12. John A. Sanford, Dreams: God's Forgotten Language (New York: Crossroad, 1984).

13. The way the form of the guide is adapted to individual levels of perception is reflected in a telling statement in the gnostic Acts of Peter. In this text, the apostle Peter evokes the mystery of the transfiguration, an event that was visible only to some and, even so, not to their ordinary sight. Of this event, Peter can say only, "Talem eum vidi qualem capere potui" ("I saw him as I was able to receive him"). His tone now becomes urgent. He tells the people who have gathered, "Perceive in your mind that which ye see not with your eyes." As the people pray, they perceive a brilliant light, visible to the blind as well as to others. The light assumes form. One person sees a child, another a youth, a third sees an elderly man. Everyone present can say, "I saw him as I was able to receive him." Montague Rhodes James, trans., The Apocryphal New Testament (New York: Oxford University Press, 1985), 321-23.

14. Enneads III:4.

CHAPTER 9: DREAMS OF HEALING

I. Jeanne Achterberg discussed this case in a 1991 healing-imagery workshop; audiotapes are available from Sounds True Recordings, 735 Walnut Street, Boulder, CO 80302. See also Jeanne Achterberg's splendid book Imagery in Healing: Shamanism and Modern Medicine (Boston: Shambhala, 1985).

2. John Selby with Manfred von Lühmann, Conscious Healing: Visualizations to Boost Your Immune System (New York: Bantam, 1991).

3. Rosita Arvigo, Sastun: My Apprenticeship with a Maya Healer (Harper San Francisco, 1994).

4. Remarks by Stanley Krippner at a "personal mythology" workshop during the X conference of the Association for the Study of Dreams, Santa Fe, 1993. See Stanley Krippner and Alberto Villoldo, The Realms of Healing (Millbrae, Calif.: Celestial Arts, 1976); also David Feinstein and Stanley Krippner, Personal Mythology (Los Angeles: Jeremy P. Tarcher/Perigee, 1988).

5. Lani Leary, Healing Hands: Three Meditations for Healing through the Human Energy Field (1990). Audiocasette available from Sounds True Recordings. 735 Walnut Street, Boulder, CO 80302.

1988), 180. Jung te and his improve Oment of death and into life in order to tions, 306-8. I have Dreams, a Portal la favorite book by

e of the destitue

chetypal themes, is 1979). Jung's seminscious (Princeton who coined the e and outside the awe, majesty, and

ches up to the here were mories of heaven nore truly my .. The Candle

e crais. Make

- 6. Barbara Ann Brennan, Hands of Light: A Guide to Healing through the Human Energy Field (New York: Bantam, 1988).
 - 7. Carlos Castaneda, The Art of Dreaming (New York: Harper Collins, 1993).
- 8. Sandra Ingerman, Soul Retrieval: Mending the Fragmented Self (Harper San Francisco, 1991) and Welcome Home: Life after Healing (Harper San Francisco, 1994).
- 9. Dion Fortune, Psychic Self-Defence (Wellingborough: Aquarian Press.
 - 10. C. A. Meier, Healing Dream and Ritual (Zurich: Daimon Verlag, 1989).
- II. Jane Ellen Harrison, Prolegomena to the Study of Greek Religion (London: Merlin Press, 1980), 165-83.
- 12. Deirdre Barrett, "Dreams in Multiple Personality," in her forthcoming Trauma and Dreams (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, in press). Barrett notes of these cases: "It is hard to say whether the integration truly occurred in the dream or was merely reflected by it."
- 13. Tanya Wilkinson, "Synchronous Dreaming in Dyadic Relationships" (paper presented at X conference of the Association for the Study of Dreams, Santa Fe, 1993).

CHAPTER 10: THE CREATIVE POWER OF **DREAMS**

- 1. P. D. Ouspensky, Strange Life of Ivan Osokin (London: Arkana, 1987), is a marvelous fictional introduction to the possibility that dreams may be "memories of the future."
- 2. Alan Siegel, Dreams That Can Change Your Life (New York: Berkeley, 1992), 85-94.
 - 3. Ibid., 16.
- 4. Henry Corbin, "The Visionary Dream in Islamic Spirituality," in von Grünebaum and Caillois, eds., The Dream and Human Societies, 408.
 - 5. Artemidorus, The Interpretation of Dreams, 17.
- 6. Heimholtz, a physicist, based his analysis of the creative process on his observation of how his own discoveries had emerged. Just as dreaming is a natural environment for creative synthesis, dreamwork reinforces the personal characteristics associated with high creativity, which Carl Rogers identified as (1) openness to experience, including tolerance of ambiguity and the willingness to suspend judgment and prior beliefs; (2) the possession of an internal source of valuation—i.e., not leaving it up to other people to decide what something is worth; and (3) the ability to play. See Rogers, On Becoming a Person (Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1961). To borrow a phrase from Mihaly Csikszentmihalyi, dreamwork encourages the emergence of the "autotelic personality" who is also

« York: Harper & Ono Loewi, "A (London: Cons sial compositions in a Marie-Louise vo

Boston: Shamb

Robert L. Van de

Robert Louis Stev the gestation of his st New York: Sci eds, credit for his bes 3 Kekulé's breakthro mofprediction to be rimmstances to the is observes that "it wa tata a number of cat within a particular Suissuness between W 3,597), 193.

that Tholey, "Technic and Motor Skills siducused in LaBerg May, The Coura Cameron with M Parism, 1992). Nessouise von Frant

Will Kennedy (La Namann, The R some of the 'st the artist and creator in each of us; Flow: The Psychology of Optimal Experience (New York: Harper & Row, 1990), 83-89. For some fun creativity games, see Jill Morris, Creative Breakthroughs: Tap the Power of Your Unconscious Mind (New York: Warner, 1992).

7. Oxford Book of Dreams, 134-35.

8. Otto Loewi, "An Autobiographical Sketch," Perspectives in Biology and Medicine 4 (1960).

9. The most reliable account of the dream that led Giuseppe Tartini to compose his "Devil's Sonata" is probably that in Havelock Ellis, *The World of Dreams* (London: Constable, 1911). Billy Joel discussed the role of dreams in his musical compositions in a recent American TV special.

10. Marie-Louise von Franz, "The Dream of Descartes," in her collection *Dreams* (Boston: Shambhala, 1991).

II. Robert L. Van de Castle, *Our Dreaming Mind* (New York: Ballantine, 1994), 37.

12. Robert Louis Stevenson described the role of dreams and dreamlike states in the gestation of his stories in "A Chapter on Dreams" in his *Memories and Portraits* (New York: Scribner, 1925). He gave the "little people," his dream friends, credit for his best ideas.

13. Kekulé's breakthrough, which has been described as "the most brilliant piece of prediction to be found in the whole range of organic chemistry," came in a twilight state of consciousness, while he was dozing by the fire. He reported the circumstances to the German Chemical Society in 1890. Andreas Mavromatis observes that "it was under the special conditions prevailing in hypnagogia that a number of perceptual experiences came together and became relevant within a particular framework"; see his Hypnagogia: The Unique State of Consciousness between Wakefulness and Sleep (London and New York: Routledge, 1987), 193.

14. Paul Tholey, "Techniques for Inducing and Maintaining Lucid Dreams," Perceptual and Motor Skills 57 (1983). Tholey's work with athletes, especially skiers, is discussed in LaBerge, Exploring the World of Lucid Dreaming.

15. Rollo May, The Courage to Create (New York: Norton, 1975), 61-62.

16. Julia Cameron with Mark Bryan, *The Artist's Way* (New York: Jeremy P. Tarcher/Putnam, 1992).

17. Marie-Louise von Franz, Projection and Re-Collection in Jungian Psychol-

ogy, trans. W. H. Kennedy (La Salle, Ill.: Open Court, 1985), 145. 18. Erich Neumann, *The Place of Creation* (Princeton: Bollingen/Princeton

University Press, 1989), 137.
19. Yeats's account of the "crisis" of genius is quoted in George Mills Harper, ed., Yeats and the Occult (Toronto: Macmillan, 1975), 102. Arthur Koestler observed that the key to creative action is association between different levels of

ang through the Ha apper Collins, 1991). Rented Self (Haper (Harper San Fran-12: Aquarian Press

mon Verlag, 1989).
Religion (London:

her forthcoming by Press, in press). tegration truly oc-

lic Relationships' Study of Dreams,

Arkana, 1987), isa

ns may be "memow York: Berkeley.

pirituality," in 100. eties, 408.

e process on his obreaming is a natural
reaming is a natural
reaming as a partial
reaming as (he
reaming as (

consciousness: "In problem-solving pre- and extra-conscious guidance makes itself felt increasingly as the difficulty increases. But in the truly creative act both in science and art, underground levels of the hierarchy which are normally inhibited in the waking state play a decisive part"; see Koestler, *The Act of Creation* (London: Arkana, 1989), 658. Dreaming opens a direct channel to those "underground levels"; the ability to shift to a state of conscious dreaming is also the ability to switch into creative flow.

This is a general accent editions.

16 (George Russ
1990.

Memberg, Jeanne.

ing New York: It have Ridge, N.J.:

ms. 1987.

sedi. Roberto. Psychic

sedi. Raymond de, 7

sedioric Bell, 1968.

a Jan Shinoda. The secto Joan. Fire in the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of January Field New York: Sector of the sector of the January Field New York:

FURTHER READING



- GENERAL

This is a general list of books I have found helpful that are mostly available in recent editions. In later sections I discuss works that are especially relevant to the practice of conscious and shamanic dreaming.

A.E. (George Russell). The Candle of Vision. Bridport, Dorset: Prism Press, 1990.

Achterberg, Jeanne. Imagery in Healing. Boston: Shambhala, 1985.

Achterberg, Jeanne, with Barbara Dossey and Leslie Kolkmeier. Rituals of Healing. New York: Bantam, 1994.

Artemidorus. The Interpretation of Dreams: Oneirocritica. Trans. R. J. White. Park Ridge, N.J.: Noves Press, 1975.

Ashcroft-Nowicki, Dolores. *Highways of the Mind*. Wellingborough: Aquarian Press, 1987.

Assagioli, Roberto. Psychosynthesis. New York: Arkana, 1993.

Auerbach, Loyd. Psychic Dreaming. New York: Warner, 1991.

Becker, Raymond de, *The Understanding of Dreams*. Trans. Michael Heron. New York: Bell, 1968.

Bolen, Jean Shinoda. *The Tao of Psychology.* San Francisco: Harper & Row, 1979.

Borysenko, Joan. Fire in the Soul. New York: Warner, 1993.

Bosnak, Robert. A Little Course in Dreams. Boston: Shambhala, 1988.

Brennan, Barbara Ann. Hands of Light: A Guide to Healing through the Human Energy Field. New York: Bantam, 1988.

Bro, Harmon H. Edgar Cayce on Dreams. New York: Warner, 1988.

Brook, Stephen, ed. *The Oxford Book of Dreams*. Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press, 1992.

Browne, Sir Thomas. Religio Medici (1635). London: Dent, 1937.

Bryant, Dorothy. *The Kin of Asa Are Waiting for You.* New York and Berkeley: Random House/Moon Books, 1971.

Bulkeley, Kelly. The Wilderness of Dreams. Albany: State University of New York Press, 1994.

Burnham, Sophy. A Book of Angels. New York: Ballantine, 1990.

Cameron, Julia, with Mark Bryan. *The Artist's Way.* New York: Jeremy P. Tarcher/Putnam, 1992.

Chaney, Earlyne. *The Mystery of Death and Dying*. York Beach, Maine: Samuel Weiser, 1988.

Couliano, I. P. Out of This World: Otherworldly Journeys from Gilgamesh to Albert Einstein. Boston: Shambhala, 1991.

Covitz, Joel. Visions of the Night: A Study of Jewish Dream Interpretation. Boston: Shambhala, 1990.

Delaney, Gail. Living Your Dreams. New York: Harper & Row, 1979.

Dodds, E. R. *The Greeks and the Irrational*. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1951.

Doore, Gary, ed. What Survives? Contemporary Explorations of Life after Death. Los Angeles: Jeremy P. Tarcher, 1990.

Dossey, Larry. Recovering the Soul. New York: Bantam, 1989.

. Meaning and Medicine. New York: Bantam, 1991.

Duerr, Hans Peter. *Dreamtime*. Trans. Felicitas Goodman. Oxford and New York: Basil Blackwell, 1985.

Dunne, J. W. An Experiment with Time. New York: Macmillan, 1927.

Edgat, lain R. Dreamwork, Anthropology and the Caring Professions. Aldershot: Avebury, 1995.

Epel, Naomi. Writers Dreaming. New York: Carol Southern Books, 1993.

Estés, Clarissa Pinkola. Women Who Run with the Wolves. New York: Ballantine, 1992.

Evans, Christopher. Landscapes of the Night. New York: Viking, 1984.

Faraday, Ann. Dream Power. New York: Coward McCann, 1972.

Feinstein, David, and Stanley Krippner. Personal Mythology. Los Angeles: Jeremy P. Tarcher, 1988.

Fiore, Edith. The Unquiet Dead. New York: Ballantine, 1987.

Fontana, David. The Secret Language of Dreams. San Francisco: Chronicle Books, 1994.

Fortune, Dion. Psychic Self-Defence. Wellingborough: Aquarian Press, 1957.

. Moon Magic. York Beach, Maine: Samuel Weiser, 1990.

Freud, Sigmund. The Interpretation of Dreams. Trans. John Strachey. New York: Avon, 1965.

Garfield, Patricia. Creative Dreaming. New York: Ballantine, 1976.

. Pathway to Ecstasy. New York: Prentice Hall, 1989.

. The Healing Power of Dreams. New York: Fireside, 1992.

Gawain, Shakti. Creative Visualization. New York: Bantam, 1982.

Gendlin, Euger Chiron/Oper Gibo, Aiko. Fina Greene, Graham Viking, 1992. Grof, Stanislav, 2 Jeremy P. Tara

Guss, David M. Press, 1985. Hall, James A. Pa Hartmann, Ernes Hillman, James.

Houston, Jean. To.

The Here
Hunt, Harry T. T

1989. Inglis, Brian. *The* Juffe, Aniela. *Appa* Jumes, William. *T* Joy, W. Brugh. *Joy* Jung, C. G. *Memor*

ston and Clara V —. Synchronic Princeton: Bollin

Saplan-Williams, Streethen, 1991.

Dreamworkin

Sal, Vetena. The Crea Salist Press, 1988. Salist Press, 1988. Salist Ash Gendlin, Eugene T. Let Your Body Interpret Your Dreams. La Salle, Ill.: Chiron/Open Court, 1986.

Gibo, Aiko. Finding Your Guardian Spirit. Tokyo: Kodansha, 1992.

Greene, Graham. A World of My Own: A Dream Diary. London: Reinhardt/ Viking, 1992.

Grof, Stanislav, and Christina Stanislav, eds. Spiritual Emergency. Los Angeles: Jeremy P. Tarcher, 1989.

Guss, David M., ed. *The Language of the Birds*. San Francisco: North Point Press, 1985.

Hall, James A. Patterns of Dreaming. Boston: Shambhala, 1991.

Hartmann, Ernest. The Nightmare. New York: Basic Books, 1984.

Hillman, James. The Dream and the Underworld. New York: Harper & Row, 1979.

Houston, Jean. The Possible Human. Los Angeles: Jeremy P. Tarcher, 1982.

_____. The Hero and the Goddess. New York: Ballantine, 1992.

Hunt, Harry T. The Multiplicity of Dreams. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1989.

Inglis, Brian. The Power of Dreams. London: Paladin, 1988.

Jaffe, Aniela. Apparitions and Precognition. New York: University Books, 1963. James, William. The Varieties of Religious Experience. London: Longmans, 1952.

Joy, W. Brugh. Joy's Way. Los Angeles: Jeremy P. Tarcher, 1979.

Jung, C. G. Memories, Dreams, Reflections. Ed. Aniela Jaffe. Trans. Richard Winston and Clara Winston. New York: Vintage, 1965.

------. Synchronicity, an Acausal Connecting Principle. Trans. R. F. C. Hull. Princeton: Bollingen/Princeton University Press, 1973.

. Dreams. Trans. R. F. C. Hull. Princeton: Bollingen/Princeton University Press, 1974.

The Archetypes and the Collective Unconscious. Trans. R. F. C. Hull. Princeton: Bollingen/Princeton University Press, 1980.

Jung, C. G. et al. Man and His Symbols. London: Aldus Books, 1964.

Jussek, Eugene G. Reaching for the Oversoul. York Beach, Maine: Nicolas-Hays, 1994.

Kaplan-Williams, Strephon. The Elements of Dreamwork. Rockport, Mass.: Element, 1991.

. Dreamworking. Oslo, Norway: Journey Press, 1992.

Kast, Verena. The Creative Leap. Wilmette, Ill.: Chiron, 1992.

Kelsey, Morton. Dreams: A Way to Listen to God. New York/Mahwah, N.J.: Paulist Press, 1988.

Kerenyi, Karl. Hermes, Guide of Souls. Dallas: Spring Publications, 1987.

Koestler, Arthur. The Act of Creation. London: Arkana, 1989.

retation. Boston:

Gilgamesh to Al.

ty of California

aford and)

ions. Alders

oks, 1993. ork: Ballantii

os Angeles: Je

eco: Chro

Press, 1957

chey. New York

Kramer, Kenneth P. Death Dreams. Mahwah, N.J.: Paulist Press, 1993.

Krippner, Stanley, ed. *Dreamtime and Dreamwork: Decoding the Language of the Night Dream.* Los Angeles: Jeremy P. Tarcher, 1990.

Krippner, Stanley, and Joseph Dillard. *Dreamworking*. Buffalo, N.Y.: Bearly Limited, 1987.

Kurtz, Ernest, and Katherine Ketcham. *The Spirituality of Imperfection*. New York: Bantam, 1992.

Laski, Marghanita. Ecstasy in Secular and Religious Experiences. Los Angeles: Jeremy P. Tarcher, 1990.

Layard, John. The Lady and the Hare: A Study in the Healing Power of Dreams. Boston: Shambhala, 1988.

Luke, Helen M. Dark Wood to White Rose: Journey and Transformation in Dante's Divine Comedy. New York: Parabola, 1989.

MacDonald, George. The Portent: A Story of the Inner Vision of the Highlanders Commonly Called the Second Sight. Harper San Francisco, 1979.

MacKenzie, Norman. Dreams and Dreaming. London: Bloomsbury Books, 1989.

Matthews, Caitlin, and John Matthews. *The Western Way*, 2 vols. London: Arkana, 1985–86.

Mavromatis, Andreas. Hypnagogia. London: Routledge, 1987.

May, Rollo. The Courage to Create. New York: Norton, 1975.

Mead, G. R. S. Thrice Greatest Hermes: Studies in Hellenistic Theosophy and Gnosis. York Beach, Maine: Samuel Weiser, 1992.

Meier, C. A. Healing Dream and Ritual. Zurich: Daimon Verlag, 1989.

Mindell, Arnold. Dreambody. Boston: Sigo Press, 1982.

Moore, Robin. Awakening the Hidden Storyteller. Boston: Shambhala, 1991.

Moore, Thomas. Care of the Soul. New York: Harper Collins, 1992.

Morris, Jill. Creative Breakthroughs. New York: Warner, 1992.

Naparstek, Belleruth. Staying Well with Guided Imagery. New York: Warner, 1994.

O'Flaherty, Wendy Doniger. Dreams, Illusion and Other Realities. Chicago and Leiden: University of Chicago Press, 1984.

Oppenheim, A. Leo. *The Interpretation of Dreams in the Ancient Near East*. Philadelphia: American Philosophical Society, 1956.

Ouspensky, P. D. A New Model of the Universe. New York: Vintage, 1971.

. Strange Life of Ivan Osokin. London: Arkana, 1987.

Parisen, Maria, ed., Angels & Mortals: Their Co-Creative Power. Wheaton, Ill.: Quest Books, 1990.

Peat, F. David. .

Bantam, 198;
Plotinus. Collection
George Bell,
Priestley, J. B. M.

Hall, 1986.

Dreams
1986.
Seth Spe

calby, John, with tam, 1991. Siegel, Alan B. D Swedenborg, Ema Swedenborg Fo Invlot, Jeremy. W

Santa Fe: Schoo Ulman, Montague York: Parapsycho Ulman, Montague, London: Turnsto

Illman, Montague, Jetemy P. Tarcher Via de Castle, Rober via der Post, Sir Lai

Jung and the Ouwerkerk, Aad.

Safesbury and Root Safesbury and Root Safesbury and Root Safest, Martie-Louise Sole, 1980.

On Dreams and Safestin Anglesian and Safestin Safestin and Safestin Safes

Peat, F. David. Synchronicity: The Bridge between Matter and Mind. New York: Bantam, 1987.

Plotinus. Collected Works, 4 vols. Trans. Kenneth Sylvan Guthrie. London: George Bell, 1918.

Priestley, J. B. Man and Time. London: Aldus Books, 1964.

Roberts, Jane. Dreams, "Evolution" and Value Fulfillment. New York: Prentice Hall, 1986.

... Dreams and Projection of Consciousness. Walpole, N.H.: Stillpoint, 1986.

-. Seth Speaks. New York: Prentice Hall, 1987.

Sanford, John A. Dreams: God's Forgotten Language. New York: Crossroad, 1984. Selby, John, with Manfred von Lühmann. Conscious Healing. New York: Bantam, 1991.

Siegel, Alan B. Dreams That Can Change Your Life. New York: Berkley, 1992. Swedenborg, Emanuel. Heaven and Hell. Trans. George F. Dole. New York: Swedenborg Foundation, 1976.

Taylor, Jeremy. Where People Fly and Water Runs Uphill. New York: Warner, 1993.

Tedlock, Barbara, ed. Dreaming: Anthropological and Psychological Perspectives. Santa Fe: School of American Research Press, 1992.

Ullman, Montague, and Stanley Krippner. Dream Studies and Telepathy. New York: Parapsychology Foundation, 1970.

Ullman, Montague, with Stanley Krippner and Alan Vaughan. Dream Telepathy. London: Turnstone, 1973.

Ullman, Montague, and Nan Zimmerman. Working with Dreams. Los Angeles: Jeremy P. Tarcher, 1985.

Van de Castle, Robert L. Our Dreaming Mind. New York: Ballantine, 1994. van der Post, Sir Laurens. The Lost World of the Kalahari. London: Penguin,

-. Jung and the Story of Our Time. New York: Vintage, 1977.

van Ouwerkerk, Aad. The Four Elements of the Dream. Wageningen, Netherlands: Four Elements, 1993.

Vaughan, Frances E. Awakening Intuition. New York: Anchor, 1979.

Vaughan-Lee. The Lover & the Serpent: Dreamwork within a Sufi Tradition. Shaftesbury and Rockport: Element, 1991.

von Franz, Marie-Louise. On Divination and Synchronicity. Toronto: Inner City Books, 1980.

Court, 1990.

mperfection. New Los Angeles: Je

Cmillan, 1969.

Power of Dreams

mation in Dantis f the Highlanden

osophy and Gas-

bhala, 1991.

w York: Wine

. Dreams, Boston: Shambhala, 1991.

von Grünebaum, G. E., and Roger Caillois, eds. *The Dream and Human Societies*. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1966.

Whitmont, Edward C., and Sylvia Brinton Perera. Dreams, a Portal to the Source. London and New York: Routledge, 1989.

Wilber, Ken. No Boundary. Boston: Shambhala, 1985.

, ed. Quantum Questions. Boston: Shambhala, 1985.

Wiseman, Anne Sayre. Nightmare Help. Berkeley: Ten Speed Press, 1989.

Wolf, Fred Alan. The Dreaming Universe. New York: Simon and Schuster, 1994.Zaleski, Carol. Otherworld Journeys: Accounts of Near-Death Experience in Medieval and Modern Times. New York: Oxford University Press, 1987.

Zukav, Gary. The Seat of the Soul. New York: Simon and Schuster, 1989.

ON CONSCIOUS DREAMING

Interesting studies of "lucid" dreaming include Celia Green, Lucid Dreams (London: Hamish Hamilton, 1968); Stephen LaBerge, Lucid Dreaming: The Power of Being Awake and Aware in Your Dreams (Los Angeles, Jeremy P. Tarcher, 1985), and its sequel (written with Howard Rheingold), Exploring the World of Lucid Dreaming (New York: Ballantine, 1992); and Kenneth Kelzer's personal report, The Sun and the Shadow: My Experiment with Lucid Dreaming (Virginia Beach, A.R.E. Press, 1987).

For a pointed critique of "control dreaming," see Strephon Kaplan-Williams, Elements of Dreamwork (Shaftesbury, Dorset: Element Books, 1990).

Of the many books by Carlos Castaneda that touch on the possibilities of conscious dreaming, the best for beginners may be Journey to Ixtlan: The Lesons of Don Juan (New York: Simon and Schuster, 1972). Florinda Don ner's Being-in-Dreaming (Harper San Francisco, 1991) is a personal account by one of Castaneda's circle and rings truer than Castaneda's curious recent book, The Art of Dreaming (New York: Harper Collins, 1993).

On conscious dreaming as a discipline in Tibetan dream yoga, see W. Y. Evans-Wentz, *Tibetan Yoga and Secret Doctrines* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1958), and Namkai Norbu, *Dream Yoga and the Practice of Natural Light* (Ithaca, N.Y.: Snow Lion, 1992).

On out-of-body experience, by far the sanest, most practical, and most convincing book is Robert Monroe's *Journey out of the Body*, originally published in 1971; see also his *Far Journey* (New York: Doubleday, 1984) and *Ultimate Journey* (New York: Doubleday, 1994). Earlier personal accounts include Oliver Fox, *Astral Projection: A Record of Out-of-the-Body Experiences* (1920) (Secaucus, N.J.: Citadel Press, 1962); Sylvan Muldoon and Hereward Carrington, *The Projection of the Astral Body* (1929) (York Beach, Maine; Samuel

Weiser, 1987). Aquarian Pres els. J. H. Bre 1990), explain body of light ferring consciu The "near-death" e recognized in W Moody; see his Light Beyond (N sonal experience Press, 1992). Such Zaleski, Otherwor and Modern Time Barrett's Death-Be borough: Aquariar

ON SHAMA

he of the best introd Roger N. Walsh, Ti Pengee, 1990). Mircee published in French in societory surveys in New York: Crossroad and Growth and Emp in, ed., Shamanism

hosophical Publishir iso Space: The World hamblala, 1988). Joan ison, 1979) contains

y/y/ contains

income from many in

Algician (London: A

is with those of West

is listed describes him

is for Published in

Weiser, 1987); and Peter Richelieu, A Soul's Journey (1953) (Wellingborough: Aquarian Press, 1987), which is notable for its ascent to higher spiritual levels. J. H. Brennan, The Astral Projection Workbook (New York: Sterling, 1990), explains a number of Western esoteric techniques, including the "body of light" method, which involves visualizing a second self and transferring consciousness to it. David V. Tansley, Subtle Body: Essence and Shadow (London: Thames and Hudson, 1992), includes interesting reflections on the nature of the dreambody, as does Alice Bailey, Telepathy and the Etheric Vehicle (New York: Lucis, 1971).

The "near-death" experience is the type of out-of-body experience most widely recognized in Western society, thanks in part to the work of Dr. Raymond Moody; see his Life After Life (Atlanta: Mockingbird Press, 1975) and The Light Beyond (New York: Bantam, 1988). Betty J. Eadie describes her personal experience in Embraced by the Light (Placerville, Calif.: Gold Leaf Press, 1992). Such accounts have an ancient pedigree, as described in Carol Zaleski, Otherworld Journeys: Accounts of Near-Death Experiences in Medieval and Modern Times (New York: Oxford University Press, 1987). Sir William Barrett's Death-Bed Visions: The Psychical Experiences of the Dying (Wellingborough: Aquarian Press, 1986) was first published in 1926.

- ON SHAMANIC DREAMING

One of the best introductions to shamanism I have read is by a psychologist, Roger N. Walsh, The Spirit of Shamanism (New York: Jeremy P. Tarcher/ Perigee, 1990). Mircea Eliade's Shamanism: Archaic Techniques of Ecstasy, first published in French in 1951, remains an indispensable guide. Other good introductory surveys include Joan Halifax, Shaman: The Wounded Healer (New York: Crossroad, 1982); Gary Doore, ed., Shaman's Path: Healing, Personal Growth and Empowerment (Boston: Shambhala, 1988), Shirley Nicholson, ed., Shamanism: An Expanded View of Reality (Wheaton, Ill.: Theosophical Publishing House, 1987); and Holger Kalweit, Dreamtime & Inner Space: The World of the Shaman, trans. Werner Wunsche (Boston: Shambhala, 1988). Joan Halifax's anthology Shamanic Voices (New York: Dutton, 1979) contains firsthand accounts of shamanic dream callings and initiations from many indigenous cultures, Nevill Drury, The Shaman and the Magician (London: Arkana, 1987), compares shamanic journeying techniques with those of Western esoteric orders.

Michael Harner describes his basic approach to journeywork in The Way of the Shaman, first published in 1980, and his prior experiences among the Indians of eastern Ecuador in The Jivaro: People of the Sacred Waterfalls (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1984). Other valuable guides to shamanic

Press, 1989. and Schuster, 1994 Experience in Ma ress, 1987, uster, 1989,

n. Lucid Dream id Dreaming. The ingeles, Jeremy P.

Kaplan-Williams ks, 1990). ne possibilities of ney to Ixtlan: The 2). Florinda Dur personal account

techniques include Sandra Ingerman, Soul Retrieval (Harper San Francisco, 1991); Serge Kahili King, Urban Shaman (New York: Fireside, 1990); and Felicitas D. Goodman, Where the Spirits Ride the Wind: Trance Journeys and Other Ecstatic Experiences (Bloomington: University of Indiana Press, 1990). Hank Wesselman, Spiritwalker (New York: Bantam, 1995), is a fascinating personal account of visionary experiences highly relevant to the shaman's way of "folding time."

The literature on tribal shamanism is immense. Books I found especially helpful in understanding Native American traditions include Roger A. Grim, The Shaman: Patterns of Religious Healing among the Ojibway Indians (Norman and London: University of Oklahoma Press, 1987); Thomas E. Mails, Fools Crow: Wisdom and Power (Tulsa, Okla.: Council Oak Books, 1991); Medicine Grizzlybear Lake, Native Healer (Wheaton, Ill.: Quest Books, 1991); Peggy V. Beck, Anna Lee Walters, and Nia Francisco, The Sacred: Ways of Knowledge, Sources of Life (Tsaile, Ariz.: Navajo Community College Press, 1992); and the justly celebrated John G. Neihardt, Black Elk Speaks (New York: Pocket Books, 1972). On the shamanic dream practices of the Iroquois, see my novel The Firekeeper (New York: Forge, 1995) and my essays "Black Robes and Dreamers: Jesuit Reports on the Shamanic Dream Practices of the Northern Iroquoians" in Shaman's Drum 28 (summer 1992) and "Missionaries and Magicians" in Peter Benes, ed., Wonders of the Invisible World (Boston: Boston University, 1995). My favorite source in this area is a 1724 work by a Jesuit missionary that should probably be recognized as the first "modern" work of anthropology: Father Joseph-François Lafitau, Customs of the American Indians Compared with the Customs of Primitive Times, ed. and trans. William N. Fenton and Elizabeth L. Moore (Toronto: Champlain Society, 1974).

Lawrence E. Sullivan, Icanchu's Drum: An Orientation to Meaning in South American Traditions (New York: Macmillan, 1988), is an adventurous cross-cultural study that contains an extensive guide to the literature on South American traditions. John Perkins, The World Is As You Dream It (Rochester, Vt.: Destiny Books, 1994), reflects a personal odyssey among the shamans of the Amazon and the Andes. Rosita Arvigo, Sastun: My Apprenticeship with a Maya Healer (Harper San Francisco, 1994), is a beautiful account of the practice of a Maya hinen. F. Bruce Lamb, Wizard of the Upper Amazon: The Story of Manuel Cordova-Rios (Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1974), is one of the better accounts of a shamanic apprenticeship assisted by drugs (in this case, ayahuasca). Other interesting accounts from Central and South America include Heather Valencia and Rolly Kent, Queen of Dreams: The Story of a Yaqui Dreaming Woman (New York: Fireside, 1993); Gerardo Reichel-Dolmatoff, Amazonian Cosmos: The Sexual and Religious Symbolism of the

Tukano India lock, "Zuni ai of American of American Souls: Bororo C versity of Arizo indispensable al Men of High books, includin The Aborigine 1 G. Cowan celeb ig (Sydney: Lar Ronald Rose, Lin Ronald Rose, Lin

Ronald Rose, Lin ano hypersensor; ano hypersensor; ano hypersensor; and hard tradition. Web: Jeremy P. Ta. Haling Drum: Af 1891; Marcel Gri Dogon Religious hee 1970); Judith

ab, 1987): Philip Jo ao, 1993): Awo Fa'll abhations, 1991) ar hat Original Public in System (Blooming

adactory reading site. The Catalpa B. sadactory reading site. The Catalpa B. sada, 1986); Sudhir sada, 1986); Sudhir sada, 1986), Sudhir sada, 1986), Sudhir sada, 1986, Sudhir sada, 1986, Sudhir sada, Sudhir sada,

soon, Bridge to sai Drun 26 (1992 sa Tradition of No. saladanic Healing 1 saladad Noone, Isl saladad Noone,

Tukano Indians (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1974); Barbara Tedlock, "Zuni and Quiché Dream Sharing and Interpreting," in Tedlock, ed., Dreaming: Anthropological and Psychological Interpretations (Santa Fe: School of American Research Press, 1992); and Jon Christopher Crocker, Vital Souls: Bororo Cosmology, Natural Symbolism and Shamanism (Tucson: University of Arizona Press, 1985).

The indispensable book on Australian shamanism remains A. P. Elkin, Aboriginal Men of High Degree (New York: St. Martin's Press, 1977). In several recent books, including Messengers of the Gods (New York: Bell Tower, 1993) and The Aborigine Tradition (Shaftesbury and Rockport: Element, 1992), James G. Cowan celebrates tribal teachings. Jennifer Isaacs, ed., Australian Dreaming (Sydney: Lansdowne Press, 1987), contains accounts from native elders. Ronald Rose, Living Magic (London: Chatto & Windus, 1957), is an inquiry into hypersensory perception among the Aborigines by a hard-nosed investigator. See also Baldwin Spencer and F. J. Gillen, "Aboriginal Medicine Men," in Shaman's Drum 14 (1988).

On African traditions, see Malidoma Patrice Somé, Of Water and Spirit (New York: Jeremy P. Tarcher/Putnam, 1994); Yaya Diallo and Mitchell Hall, The Healing Drum: African Wisdom Teachings (Rochester, Vt.: Destiny Books, 1989); Marcel Griaule, Conversations with Ogotemmeli: An Introduction to Dogon Religious Ideas (London and New York: Oxford University Press, 1970); Judith Gleason, Oya: In Praise of the Goddess (Boston: Shambhala, 1987); Philip John Neimark, The Way of the Orisa (Harper San Francisco, 1993); Awo Fa'lokun Fatunmbi, Iwapele: Ifa Quest (New York: Original Publications, 1991) and Awo: Ifa and the Theology of Orisha Divination (New York: Original Publications, 1992); and Philip M. Peek, ed., African Divination System (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1991).

For introductory reading on shamanic practice in Asia, I recommend Carmen Blacker, The Catalpa Bow: A Study of Shamanistic Practices in Japan (London: Mandala, 1986); Sudhir Kakar, Shamans, Mystics and Doctors: A Psychological Inquiry into India and Its Healing Traditions (Boston: Beacon Press, 1982); Johan Engblom, "Bridge to Heaven: The Korean Mudang as Psychopomp," in Shaman's Drum 26 (1992); Edward R. Canda, "Gripped by the Drum: The Korean Tradition of Nongak," in Shaman's Drum 33 (1993); Robin Lim, "The Shamanic Healing Practices of Mangku Pohoh," in Shaman's Drum 37 (1995); Richard Noone, In Search of the Dream People (New York: Morrow, 1972); and Alexandra David-Neel, Magic and Mystery in Tibet (New York: University Books, 1965).

For the teachings of a shaman of the West, see Kyriacos C. Markides's remarkable The Magus of Strovolos (London and Boston: Arkana, 1985), and its se-

to the shamish's especially helpful er A. Grim, The ndians (Norman E. Mails, Fools 1991); Medicine 1991); Peggy V. vs of Knowledge, 5, 1992); and the

is a fascinating

W York: Pocket is, see my novel ack Robes and ork by a Jesuit odern" work of American Indians. William N.

y, 1974). eaning in South enturous crossrature on South m It (Rochester the shamans of per Amazon: Th 1974), is one of by drugs (in this quel, Homage to the Sun: The Wisdom of the Magus of Strovolos (New York and London: Arkana, 1987).

Shamanic dreaming opens a door into ways of being and seeing that were common to all our ancestors. Recent attempts to reconnect with the shamanic elements in Celtic tradition include Tom Cowan, Fire in the Head: Shamanism and the Celtic Spirit (Harper San Francisco, 1993); John Matthews, The Celtic Shaman (Shaftesbury and Rockport: Element, 1990); and Nikolai Tolstoy, The Quest for Merlin (Boston: Little, Brown, 1985). Brian Bates, The Way of Wyrd: Tales of an Anglo-Saxon Sorcerer (London: Century Publishing, 1983), performs the same service for Anglo-Saxon tradition, under the mask of fiction. The firsthand account of a seventeenth-century minister's encounters in the spirit worlds of the Scottish highlands confirms that the current interest in these areas may be a return to the source; see R. J. Stewart. ed., Robert Kirk: Walker Between Worlds (Shaftesbury, Dorset: Element Books, 1990).

For an excellent overview of shamanic healing techniques, see Stanley Krippner, "The Shaman and Healer and Psychotherapist," in Voices (spring 1992). Also Holger Kalweit, Shamans, Healers and Medicine Men (Boston: Shambhala, 1992); and Draja Mickaharic, Spiritual Cleansing (York Beach, Maine: Samuel Weiser, 1988).

Fred Alan Wolf, The Eagle's Quest (New York: Summit Books, 1991), is a physicist's attempt to gain experiential insight into the world of quantum mechanics through shamanic practice.

For the shamanic odvsseys of modern Americans, see Tom Brown Jr., The Vision (New York: Berkley Books, 1988); Joan Halifax, The Fruitful Darkness (Harper San Francisco, 1994); and Kay Cordell Whitaker, The Reluctant Shaman (Harper San Francisco, 1991). Perhaps the most important and inspiriting account by a modern Westerner of shamanic calling and initiation inside the dream world is the chapter entitled "Confrontation with the Unconscious" in Jung's Memories, Dreams, Reflections, though Jung was guarded in the language he chose to explain his experiences.

te Associatio surists and sh wian annual v am your own

han Network

RESOURCES



The Association for the Study of Dreams is a lively international gathering of dream explorers whose members range from psychiatrists and anthropologists to artists and shamans. ASD publishes a newsletter and a research quarterly, hosts an annual world conference, and can supply you with further tips on setting up your own dream group. Contact:

ASD PO Box 1600 Vienna, VA 22183 Phone: (703) 242-8888

Dream Network is a quarterly that publishes personal contributions from dreamers and a guide to ongoing dream groups in different parts of the United States. Contact:

Dream Network 1337 Powerhouse Lane, Suite 22 PO Box 1026 Moab, UT 84532-3031

The Foundation for Shamanic Studies, founded by Michael Harner, sponsors workshops and advanced training programs in shamanism, including Sandra Ingerman's workshops on soul retrieval. FSS also produces drumming tapes. Contact:

FSS PO Box 1939 Mill Valley, CA 94942 Fax: (415) 380-8416 **Shaman's Drum** is an adventurous quarterly magazine with firsthand accounts of shamanic practice, mostly among indigenous peoples. Contact:

Shaman's Drum PO Box 430 Willits, CA 95490

For information on my own Active Dreaming workshops and training programs, and on future publications, please write to:

Robert Moss Way of the Dreamer PO Box 215 Troy, NY 12181 Fax: (518) 274-0506

I would welcome your account of any personal experiences you wish to share.

Afterlife, 1



Abduction dreams, 138 Aboriginals. See Australian Aboriginals Abuse, childhood, 282-83 Achterberg, Jeanne, 272 Active dreaming, 201, 305 Active Dreaming workshops, 27, 29, 30 for communicating with spiritual guides, 254-57 dream-sharing during, 102, 104, 149-50 drumming at, 147, 150 opening exercises for, 133, 150-51 Adversaries, dream, 51, 53, 71 Affirmation, 151 Africa, 142 Afterlife, 125, 128, 131, 132, 228, 233-39; see also Dead, spirits of Agrippa, Cornelius, 47-48 Ailill (Celtic king), 58-59 Aksotha (grandmother), 13 Alam al-mithal (imaginal realm) 128-29 Albany, New York, 60 Alcohol use, 35, 48, 71, 225-26 Alice in Wonderland dream, 176 Allen, Jessica, 74 Allen, Steve, 316 Amy's dream, 68-69 Ancestral figures, 247-49, 255-56 Ancient Mother. See Great Mother

Angels, 135, 243, 256, 258-62; see also Dream guides Animal dreams, 82, 110, 157, 158-61 dogs dreams, 63 wolf dreams, 88, 158, 159 see also Bird dreams Animal guardians and messengers, 134, 149, 156-62, 249 Antarctica dream, 176-78 Anthony of Padua, St., 94, 95 Anxiety, 307, 320 Archangels, 34, 256, 258-62 Archetypes, 249-51 Artist's Way, The (Cameron), 319 Artemidorus, 314 Art of Dreaming, The (Castaneda), 281 Asklepios (god of healing), 47, 290-91, 293, 294 Aspirin dream, 271, 277 Associations, shared, 102-3 Association for the Study of Dreams, 7 Assyrians, 164-65 Astaire, Fred (dream), 87 Astral projection, 122, 125 Atlay, Mrs., 178 Augustine, St., 131 Australia, 2-10, 134

Australian Aboriginals, 4-6, 8, 10,

12, 140–41
Automobile accident dreams, 185,

188-89

Bank officer dream, 191 Barrett, Deirdre, 295 Bathtub dreams, 56, 104, 229 Bear dreams, 15, 159, 162 Beatles dream, 117-18 Beethoven, Ludwig van, 316 Berndt, R. M., 5 "Big" dreams, 12, 14, 34, 46 Bionic Woman image, 272-73 Bird dreams, 157, 226 eagle dreams, 6-9, 95, 165, 292-93 raven dreams, 243-44 Birth: creativity dreams, 322-23 dream rehearsal, 310-11 Black man dream, 93-94 Blake, William, 315 Blood-sucking creature dreams, 281-82 Blue fire dream, 132 Blue lady dream, 126-28 Body-hopping dream, 77-78 Bodytalk, 274-78 Bohr, Niels, 39 Books of the Dead, 234 Tibetan Book of the Dead, 131, 204, 234 Borrowing exercise, 320-21 Boundary issues, 208, 228, 296 Braine, John, 253 Breast cancer dreams, 302-5 Breathing exercises, 68, 72, 100, 151, 289, 294 Brennan, Barbara, 281 Broken chains dream, 76-77 Brothers Karamazov, The (Dostoyevsky), 37 Bruyas, Father, 165 Buddhism, 246, 255

Bug dreams, 228-30 Burch, Wanda, 21, 301-5 Bushmen of the Kalahari, 201-2.

dream work

hinese peopl

hristianity, 3

inle opening

284, 294

Ital dreams, 17

Othing dreams,

Metive dreams

115-35, 200,

dramscapes for,

accises for, 119-

ox-of-body exper

tanic, 144-45

130-32

asins Healing (Se

sissuness shifting

The signing dream

M Thomas, 215

147 Janes, 147

Caesar, Julius, 36, 178-79 Café Noir dream, 235-37 Caffeine use, 35, 48 California rape/torture crime, 272-73 Callings, dream, 101-2, 127-28. 137-45 Calpurnia, 178-79, 182-83 Cambyses dream, 190-92 Cameron, Julia, 319 Cancer, 276, 302-5 Candle dream, 130 Candle lighting, 100, 151 Car accident dreams, 185, 188-89 Carpenter, Bruce, 137-38 Carroll, Dan, 260 Castaneda, Carlos, 281 Catching. See Dream catching Catholicism, 246 Cave dreams, 63 Cayce, Edgar, 210-11, 214, 249 Celtic traditions, 4, 134, 135, 188, 234, 247-49 Censoring, 42 Centering exercises, 99, 255 Characters, dream: from another person's life, 182 as dead ringers, 188-92 dialogue with, 73-75, 93 reencounter with, 256 from the past, 182 Chase dreams, 50 Chef dream, 18-19 Child abuse, 282-83 Childbirth. See Birth; Pregnancy

dream workshop for, 39 Christianity, 38, 246-47, 255, 259 and shamanism, 138-39 Church dream, 219 Circle opening and closing, 100-101, 112 Clairvoyance, 177 Cleansing rituals, 164-65, 228-29, 284, 294 Clear dreams, 177-78, 180-83 Closure, 222 Clothing dreams, 55, 80, 107-9 Coincidence, 167 Collective dreams, 45 Communications theme, 181 Compensation, 266 Cone of light dream, 126-27 Conscious dreaming, 7-8, 11-12, 115-35, 200, 311 dreamscapes for, 128-29 exercises for, 119-20, 132-35 out-of-body experiences, 120-28 shamanic, 144-45 uses of, 130-32 Conscious Healing (Selby), 274 Consciousness shifting, 147 Contract signing dream, 193-96 Control issues, 147 Cornell, Thomas, 215 Correspondence log, 46 Couliano, I. P., 234 Counselors, dream, 27-28 Courage to Create, The (May), 317

Cowan, Tom, 234
Creation stories, 10
Creative dreaming, 5, 306–24
genius and, 322–24
incubation of, 314–18
rehearsals for, 310–14
in school dreams, 307–10
writing from, 318–21
Creative Dreaming (Garfield), 24, 293
Criminal souls, 208, 228, 264
Critic, inner, 47, 120
Culture-pattern dreaming, 246

Dalí, Salvador, 317 Dance dreams, 69, 110, 291-92 Daniel (biblical), 258 Dead, spirits of, 203-39 agenda issues, 230-32 communication with, 208, 209-17, 230-31, 264-65 earthbound, 225, 228-29, 264 in emergency room dream, 125 as guides for death, 215-17, 233-39 honoring, 88, 208 with lost souls, 224-27 love issues and, 217-24 messages from 5, 15, 206-7 as source of dream calling, 138,

as taboo subject, 204–9 warnings about, 230–31, 264 see also Afterlife; Dream guides Dead bird exercise, 170–71 Dead ringers, 188–92 Death dreams, 110–11, 138, 178,

237–39; see also Dead, spirits of Death faking dream, 187 Delaney, Gayle, 81 Depression, 35

Descartes, René, 316 Deserted street dream, 105-6 Desire body, 125 Devil dreams, 38 Dew Eagle, 165 Diagnosis, in dreams, 273-74, 277 Diallo, Yaya, 245 Dialogue, 73-75, 93, 209-17 Dionysius the Areopagite, 246 Disease. See Illness Dismemberment dreams, 138, 159 Divine Child archetype, 249 Diviners, 88 Dogs, dreams about, 63 Doorbell dream, 216-17 Drawing dreams, 152 Dream avoidance, 88, 164-66 Dream Cards, 187 Dream catching, 33-53 dream incubation and, 47-49 how to, 40-43 journal-keeping for, 43-47 male issues, 34-39 nightmares and, 49-53 Dream confirmation, 164 Dream double, 141, 157; see also Dead ringers Dream enactment, 87-96, 164-66. 200 Dream fulfillment, 88 Dream guides, 240-68 for healing, 297-98 journeying for, 254-57 types of, 242-54 working with, 241-42 see also specific kinds, e.g., Shamans Dream incubation, 10, 43-44, 47-49 creative aspects, 314-18 for healing, 293-94 for shamanic dreaming, 140

Dream reentry, 64-73, 92-93, 130 during dream-sharing, 104-6, drumming for, 68, 72, 104, for future dreams, 189, 197-98, Dreams: case studies, 65-71 doubts about, 153-54 experts on, 26-30, 318 journals. See Journals, dream lack of, 35-36 messages of, 5, 15, 88, 182-83, 206 - 7nine keys to, 54-96 purpose of, 30 statistics about, 34 symbols, 47, 78-82, 94, 172 see also specific dreams, e.g., Eagle dreams; specific dream types, e.g., Precognitive dreams Dreamscapes, 46, 73, 128-29, Dream Self, 37, 49, 75-78, 94, 192-96, 254, 296-97 Dream-sharing, 13, 27, 37, 97for conscious dreaming, 131 etiquette of, 99 exercises for, 150-56 forming a partnership, 112-14 for healing, 300-301 rituals of, 99-112 Dream source, 27, 37, 49, 274 Dreams That Can Change Your Life (Siegel), 310 Dream teacher, 144 Dream theater, 74 Dreamtime, 5, 134

Drug use, 35, 48

Pruids, 247-48 Drumming, shar w contact dead 150-56 for dream reent

for future dream recording of, 150 Dane, J. W., 179

Ede Medicine Soci bound spirits, 264 ath energy, 100

bridgeper dream, 2 sem journey dream am mysticism, 12 Sing exercise, 103 Meister, 268

State journeys, 129 18 mient, 80–81 Win Book of the De

No. Albert. 39, 118 Dramork

Dreamworking (Kaplan-Williams), Driver's test dream, 187-88 Dr. Jekyll and Mr. Hyde (Stevenson), Drug use, 35, 48 Druids, 247-48 Drumming, shamanic, 6, 27 for calling dreams, 101-2 to contact dead spirits, 211 for dream journeys, 147-48, 150-56 for dream reentry, 68, 72, 104, 152-53, 244, 297, 298 for future dreams, 195 recording of, 150 Dunne, J. W., 179 Dwyer, Rita, 7, 114

197-98

32-83,

., Eagle

types, e.g.,

Eagle dreams, 6–9, 95, 165, 292–93
Eagle Medicine Society, 165
Earthbound spirits, 225, 228–29, 264
Earth energy, 100
Earthkeeper dream, 243–45
Eastern journey dream, 60–61
Eastern mysticism, 125
Echoing exercise, 103
Eckehart, Meister, 268
Ecstatic journeys, 129
Egypt, ancient, 80–81
Egyptian Book of the Dead, 234
Einstein, Albert, 39, 118, 317
Elements of Dreamwork, The (Kaplan-Williams), 75
Eliade, Mircea, 16, 147
Elijah (prophet), 135
Elkin, A. R., 5, 140–41

Employment issues, 311–13
Endings, dream, 66–67
Energy flow/level, 122, 151, 264–65, 278–82, 288–94
Entertainment dream, 266–67
Estés, Clarissa Pinkola, 88
Eureka dreams, 315–18
Evil dead, 218
Expert knowledge, 26–30, 318
Exploring the World of Lucid Dreaming (LaBerge), 116
Extrasensory perception (ESP), 177
Exu (divine messenger), 95

Falling dreams, 51 False Face Society, 165 Familiar dream guides, 253-54 Faraday, Ann, 65, 81 Farmer dream, 212-13 Fears, 51, 53, 122 Feelings, 42, 46, 56-57, 62, 91, 265, Fiore, Edith, 225 Firebird, 163-64 Fire dreams, 94-95, 132, 253-54 Firekeeper, The (Moss), 20, 157, 193 First associations, 57, 91-92 Flying dreams, 93, 95, 130, 154, 176, 197–98, 242 Focusing techniques, 65 Foreign language dream, 308-9 Fortune, Dion, 288 Foundation for Shamanic Studies,

Frank (Aboriginal), 9–10 Franz, Marie-Louise von, 322 Freud, Sigmund, 26 Fusion dreams, 295–300 Future dreams, 43, 166, 180, 194 choice in, 199–202 Future dreams (cont.)
meeting yourself in, 192–96
reality checks for, 59, 61
see also Precognitive dreams

Gabriel (archangel), 34, 258-62 Gabrielle dreams, 261-62 Gallery of Time, 314 Games, dream, 110-12 Ganondagan (Seneca village), 145 Garfield, Patricia, 24, 293 Garfield (cat) dream, 266 Gendlin, Eugene, 57 Generic dream guides, 251-52 Genius, 322-24 Gennadius (Carthage physician), Geography, self, 162 Gestalt approach, 84, 86 Ghost (film), 223 Ghosts, 15, 257, 280; see also Dead, spirits of Ghost trails, 200 Gitskan Indians, 139-40 Goddess dream, 256 God dream, 37 Gonyea, Ray, 64 Grandparent dreams, 69-70, 143-44, 213-14 Great Mother, 159, 249 Greeks, ancient, 47, 167-68, 290-91, 293, 314 Gregory the Great (Pope), 233 Grof, Stan, 16

Halifax, Joan, 16 Hands of Light (Brennan), 281

Groups. See Dream-sharing

Guides. See Dream guides

Guardian angels, 256, 258-62

"Happy hooker" dream, 86 Harner, Michael, 16-17, 149 Harrison, Jane Ellen, 293 Hasedera Reigenki (Japanese stories), Hat dreams, 80 Hawk dreams, 12, 159, 161-62 Headdressess, 139, 184, 185 Healing, 14-15, 47, 134, 137-38, Healing dreams, 186, 269-305 bodytalk and, 274-78 examples of, 290-94 incubation for, 47-48 lost energy and, 279-82 psychic attack and, 284-87 psychic self-defense and, 288-94 recurring, 301-5 shamanic calling and, 137-45, 165 shared, 300-301 soultalk and, 278-79 working with, 270-74 Healing Hands (Leary tape), 278 Heart attack dream, 275 Heaven, 125 Heimholtz, Herman, 315 Hell, 125, 234, 235 Hermes, 167-68 Higher Self, 254, 300 Hillman, James, 249 Hinduism, 246 Homeplay, 112 Honondiho people, 145 Hopi Indians, 164 Hospital dreams, 125, 131 Hotchin, John, 180-81, 217-19 Hotel manager dream, 252 House dreams, 21, 22-23, 129, House of Smoke, 129

iuon language, umagogic image (aing, 88, 167 witches. S 110-11, 224 Monostic dreams di warning drea galo Healing; H 10th, 303 minal realm, 128miration/customs thing, See Dream tring dreams, how-to American. See N Inericans En dreams, 184 Sandra, 284 et ester, 274 statement, 48 in drams, 46, 131, 10.301, 303-4. The Dreams (Art) ubion dream, 27 nt bram, 84-85

panese stories

9, 161-62

34, 137-38

269-305

84-87

4, 185

Howe, Elias, 316 HSP. See Hypersensory perception Hunt, dreams, 166 Huron language, 13 Hypersensory perception (HSP), 177, 179-80, 181, 191, 281 Hypnagogic images, 118

I Ching, 88, 167 Identity switches. See Dead ringers Illness, 110-11, 224 diagnostic dreams, 273-74, 277 early warning dream, 270, 276 see also Healing; Healing dreams Imagery, 303 Imaginal realm, 128-29 Immigration/customs dream, 251-52 Incarnation, 259 Incubation. See Dream incubation Indexing dreams, how-to, 45, 46 Indians, American. See Native Americans Infidelity dreams, 184 Ingerman, Sandra, 284 Inner healer, 274 Intention statement, 48 Interactive dreams, 46, 131, 300-301, 303-4. Interpretation of Dreams (Artemidorus), 81

Intestinal condition dream, 278 "In the service" dream, 84-85 Inuit people, 138 Invocation, 101 Ireland, Jill, 303

Iroquois people, 10, 13-15, 110, 134, 157, 284, 293 dream playacting by, 165-66

suicide among, 228 warnings about white people's dreams, 244-45 Islam, 34, 259 Island Woman, 157

Jacko (Aboriginal), 4-5 Jaguar dreams, 160 Japan, medieval, 245-46 Jemison, Peter, 145, 184-85 Jesuit Relations (books), 15, 207 Joel, Billy, 316 Johnson, William, 12, 17, 20, 21, 193 Journals, dream, 41-49 for conscious dreaming, 130 creative aspects of, 318-21 editing of, 60 first associations in, 57 for logging HSP dreams, 183 see also Writing, dreams about Journeys. See Travel dreams Journeys Out of the Body (Monroe), 16, 122, 259 Judaism, 259 Jung, Carl Gustav, 3, 26, 37, 38, 318 on compensation, 266 on dead spirit dreams, 214, 249-50 on objective psyche, 153

Kalweit, Holger, 234 Kannon (bodhisattva), 245-46 Kaplan-Williams, Strephon, 75, 187 Katha Upanishad, 206 Kayapo tribe, 185 Kekulé, Friedrich, 39, 317

shamanic dreaming and, 141-42

on dream reentry, 71

on synchronicity, 167

Justice dreams, 215, 232

Koran, 34 Krichevsky, Stuart, 44 Krippner, Stanley, 137–38, 180, 278 Kübler-Ross, Elisabeth, 218 Kundalini (serpent power), 124 Kurnai of Gippsland, 140–41

LaBerge, Stephen, 116, 313 Lame Deer, 205 Landscapes. See Dreamscapes Lapland shaman, 148-49 Lascaux temple cave, 124 Leary, Lani, 278 Leftbrain, 68, 110, 148 Leopard dreams, 52-53 Ler, Rohanna, 137 Life burdens, 201 Liftoff conditions, 122, 123 Light dreams, 126-27, 159; see also White light Light energy, 100-101, 305 Lincoln, Abraham, 179 Lindsay, Norman, 308 "Little" dreams, 46 Little Water Medicine, 145 Location, dream, 144-45, 156, 182, 293-94 Location exercise, 71-73 Loewi, Otto, 315-16 Lopez, Barry, 88 Lost address dream, 220-21 Love dreams, 217-24, 261, 262,

Lost address dream, 220–21 Love dreams, 217–24, 261, 262, 280–81, 284–87 Lowell, James Russell, 322

Lower World, 134, 148–49
Lucid dreaming, 116, 117; see also
Conscious dreaming

Madb (Celtic queen), 59 Makiritare people, 30 Maps, 73, 128, 180, 186, 198 Market Oracle dream, 167-68 Mattis, Naomi, 103 May, Rollo, 317 Mayan people, 160, 277 Mayombero (sorcerer), 286 McCormack, Tom, 313 Medicine societies, 165 Medieval church, 38 Meditation music, 72 Memory, 64-65, 191 Menominee shaman, 244 Menopause dreams, 70 Men's issues, 34-39, 124, 310-11 Men's pants dream, 107-9 Messages, dream, 5, 15, 88, 182-83, 206-7, 246-47; see also Warnings, dream Middle World, 134, 148-49, 282 Mohawk people, 11-12, 13, 15,

157
Monroe, Robert, 16, 122, 124, 259
Moose dream, 187
Moscow Rules (Moss), 18
Moss, Robert:
car accident and, 50–51, 185

childhood and young adulthood of, 2–10, 122 daughters and, 22, 53, 209–10 dreams about writing, 74–75, 192–94 father's spirit and, 209–10

father's spirit and, 209-10 mother's death and, 9

move to the move the move to the move the mov

takes, 125
takes, 45, 80, 82

pul(dream double), 1

Erloch, Rupert, 113

Hic. 72, 188, 316

miner dream, 181 Maricans, 11, 165car about, 63-64, 18

in 244-45
in partie groups and persons, 82

minds 82 in speciences, 205-6 in 18, 164-65, 279

move to New York/dreaming in Mohawk, 11-13, 21-25 others dream about, 271 study of shamanism by, 55 as teacher and dream workshop writings by, 17-18, 20, 122-23 see also Active Dreaming workshops Mother dream, 224-27 Mother Goose dream, 69-70 Motto, dream, 87 Movie watching dream, 241-42 Mud dream, 8, 10 Mugger dream, 65-67 Muhammad, 34, 258-59 Mununjalli tribe, 10 Murder dreams, 84-85, 215 Murdoch, Rupert, 113 Music, 72, 188, 316 Mystics, 125 Mythology, 45, 80, 82

186, 198

ee also Warn-

2, 74-75.

Narrow street dream, 181
Native Americans, 11, 165–66
dreams about, 63–64, 184–85, 243–45
warning about white people's dreams, 244–45
see also specific groups and peoples
Nature symbols, 82
Near-death experiences, 205–6
Needleman, Jacob, 204
Negative energy, 164–65, 279–80, 284
Netherlands dream, 60–61
Neumann, Erich, 323
New Forest, England, 134
Newton, Isaac, 39

Nagual (dream double), 157

Narration exercise, 319-20

Night calls dream, 285–86 Nightmares, 49–53, 70, 299– 300 Nijmegen, Netherlands, 60–61 Nicklaus, Jack, 317 Nobel Prize, 316, 317 Noise dream, 186 Novotny, Susan, 40 Nurses, class for, 204–5

Objective psyche, 153 Odyssey (Homer), 129, 253 O'Keeffe, Georgia, 318 Old Man/Woman archetype, 249 Old Testament, 135 Olivier, Laurence, 318 Oneida people, 165 Orange juice dream, 102-3 Orgasm, 124 Ouspensky, P. D., 118 Ouspensky dream, 308 Out-of-body experiences, 5, 14, 120-28, 132, 177 Ouwerkerk, Aad van, 87 Overeating, 48 Oyaron (dream double), 157

Pain, 282
Palo Mayombe tradition, 286
Panther dreams, 159–60
Panti, Don Eligio, 277
Parallel reality, 121, 199
Parent dreams, 62, 224–27
Partners, dreams with. See Dreamsharing
Past dreams, 61
Pauli, Wolfgang, 39
Peach pit principle, 154–56
Pearlman, Bill, 74
Penile erection, 124

Perls, Fritz, 82 Phaeacian people, 129, 134 Philemon, 3, 141-42 Pig dreams, 178 Pillow Talk exercise, 48 Plato, 30, 204-5, 265 Playacting, 165-66 Plotinus, 162, 241, 268 Podmore, Frank, 178 Poetry, dream-inspired, 88-89 Porter, Tom, 15 Post, Laurens van der, 201 Power issues, 242 Precognitive dreams, 62, 165, 166, dead ringers and, 188-92 examples of, 183-88 scientific investigation of, 178-80 tracking, 180-83 see also Future dreams Pregnancy dreams, 56-57, 69-70, 104, 276; see also Birth Prescriptions, in dreams, 277-78 Priestley, J. B., 199 Privacy issues, 45, 99, 130 Process, mechanics of, 122, 123 Projection, 82–86 Psychic disorders, 35, 280, 281, 284-94; see also Healing: Healing dreams Psychospiritual condition, 270, Psychotherapy, 225 Puka Puka shamans, 234

Question formulation, 72, 166-72

Radar, dream, 175–202 for clear dreams, 180–83 dead ringers and, 188–92

logging, 183-88 precognition and, 178-80 as warning, 190, 197-98 Rapid eye movement (REM), 34, 35, Rasmussen, Knud, 138 Ratetshents (dreamer), 11, 13 Reality checks, 59-64, 83, 88, 92 for conscious dreaming, 118 for dream-sharing, 104 for HSP dreams, 184-88 Rebirth dreams, 138 Recall, dream, 41-43, 147, 151-52 Recurring dreams: for healing, 301-5 nightmares, 51 as suicide warning, 225-27 symbols in, 81-82 themes and locales, 46, 55 Red color, 56, 250 Reentry. See Dream reentry Regardie, Israel, 163 Relaxation techniques, 42, 65, 68, 72, 100, 122; see also Breathing exercises Religion, 37; see also Shamans; specific religions Religious dream guides, 245-47 REM. See Rapid eye movement Remote viewing, 177 Republic, The (Plato), 265 Requickening dream, 19-20 Reunions, dream, 8, 9 Rice, Anne, 281 Rituals, 88, 99-112, 153 Role-playing, 84 Role reversal, 153 Roman Catholicism, 246

Romans, a Running/E

Sacrifice,
Sanford, Jo.
Sangomas,
Santa Claus
San Xavier d
Sarawak, 52
Saturation, 3
School dream
School on the 1
shop), 90

Schools, Franc Schwarzkopf, N Scientism, 38— Screening dream Scat of the Soul, Selby, John, 274 Self. See Dream S Scacea burial plac Scacea Indians, 14

Sani people, 53 Sani dreaming, 36 Sani dreaming, 36 Sang machine dre Sang machine dre Sang machine dre Sang machine dreams, 121, Salow archetype, 1 Sani 246 Sanaic dreaming Sanomunia

from collings and 10 months are careful for the communication sides, 254 description of, 146 months are careful for the carefu

Running/being chased dream, 50 Sacrifice, 248-49, 294 Sanford, John, 265 mer), 11, 13 Sangomas, 138-39 Santa Claus image, 149)-64, 83, 88, 92 San Xavier del Bac church, 219 Sarawak, 52 reaming, 118 Saturation, 315 School dreams, 307-10 School on the Mountain, The (workshop), 90-96 Schools, Frances, 23 43, 147, 151-52 Schwarzkopf, Norman, 36 Scientism, 38-39 Screening dreams, 190, 191-92, 263-65 Sea eagle dream, 6-9 Seat of the Soul, The (Zukav), 242 Selby, John, 274 Self. See Dream Self Seneca burial place dream, 144-45 Seneca Indians, 145, 165, 184-85 Senoi people, 53 es, 42, 65, 68, Serial dreaming, 36 ee also Breathing Serpent power, 124 Sewing machine dream, 316 Shamans; 500 Sexual dreams, 121, 123, 124-25, 264 Shadow archetype, 15, 249 Shakti, 246 Shamanic dreaming, 136-72 for communication with spiritual guides, 254 description of, 146 dream callings and, 137-45 dreamscape exercise for, 150-56 enactment/avoidance and, 164-66 gateway to, 146-50 power animals and, 157-62

d. 138

3-44

ng, 104

, 184-88

s, 46, 55

questioning in waking life, 166-72 soul remembering in, 162-64 Shamanic Voices (Halifax), 16 Shamanism (Eliade), 16 Shamans, 11, 132, 202 ancient images of, 124 animal companions of, 52-53 beliefs about death, 206, 234 beliefs about dreams, 40, 200 conscious dreaming by, 125 cosmos of, 148-49 dream confirmation by, 88, 164 dreams about, 12, 94-95, 214-15 drumming used by. See Drumming, shamanic ecstatic journeys by, 129 headdress of, 139 and illness and healing, 138-39, 279-80, 289 initiation test for, 53 origin of word, 146 on the soul, 157, 198 see also Shamanic dreaming Shape-shifting, 157-62 Shared associations, 102-3; see also Dream-sharing Shoe dreams, 57-58, 80 Siegel, Alan, 310, 311 Siegel, Bernie, 272 Sirens (film), 308 Smoking dream, 50 Snake dreams, 291-92, 321 Snow dream, 83-84 Societal pressures, 36-39 Sohrawardi (Persian philosopher), Solar plexus, 255, 289-90 Somé, Malidoma, 135 Song for Gabriel (poem), 260-61 Sonnenberg Gardens, 145

calling back, 282-84, 295-96 criminal, 208, 228 friendship and, 281 loss of, 164, 224-27, 279-84 multiple, 157, 198 philosophical views, 204-5 remembering, 162-64 of shamans, 157 as survivor of physical death, 207 see also Dead, spirits of; Spirit beings Soul Retrieval (Ingerman), 284 Soultalk, 278-79 South Africa dream, 186-87 Space invaders dream, 267-68 Speeding advisory, 171 Speeding dream, 275-76 Spirit beings, 129, 138, 140, 145, 177, 242, 264-65; see also Dead, spirits of; Soul Spirit bottles dream, 221, 223 Spirituality issues, 131 Spontaneous dreams, 10, 311, Sports dreams, 317 Spread Effect, 185 Star Wars dream, 85-86 Stevenson, Robert Louis, 118, Stone Age primates, 35 Strange Life of Ivan Osokin (Ouspensky), 308 Submarine dream, 220 Suicide dreams, 218, 222, 223, 227, 228, 236 Sulawesi island, Indonesia, 137 Sun visualization, 289-90

Target focus, 72 Tarot, 88, 239 Tarthang Talku, 119 Tartini, Giuseppe, 316 Taxi driver dreams, 74-75, 252 Taylor, Jeremy, 24, 37, 50, 81, 99, 114, 253 Teaching dreams, 79 Tehuti (Egyptian god), 80-81 Telepathy, 177, 180, 187, 188 Telephone operator dream, 251 Television dreams, 266, 268 Tens, Isaac, 139-40 Terminal illness dreams, 110-11, Theater, dream, 110, 111-12 Tholey, Paul, 317 Thunderstorm dreams, 58 Tibetan Book of the Dead, 131, 204, Tiger dreams, 52-53 Time lapse, 201 Time travel, 3, 5, 131, 314 Titles, dream, 45-46 Tom's dream, 210-12 Topless photograph dream, 185 Totem animals, 157 Train dreams, 74-75, 79, 225-26, Trance journeys, 129 Trauma, 282-83 Travel dreams, 55, 60-61, 74-75,

Unggud (high g Vomiting dreams, 5 Voodoo doll, 285 Wagner, Richard, 31 Waking dreams, 212 302-3 Walkabout, 9 Rempum belt symbol Watao Indians, 129 g_{amings}, dream, 190. 230-31, 244-45, Tree dreams, 134
Tree Gate exercise, 132–35, 149
Tree of Life, 135, 264
Trickster, 243, 249
Trigger words, 41–42
Tristan und Isolde (Wagner), 316
Troy, New York, 21, 23–25
Trust, 98–99
Twilight zone, 118, 119–20, 183
Two containers dream, 221, 223

, 81, 99,

188

131, 204,

1 74.75

Ullman, Montague, 24, 99, 180 Unggud (high god), 141 Unquiet Dead, The (Fiore), 225 Upper World, 16–17, 134, 148–49, 254

Visitors, dream, 14, 15, 139; see also Dead, spirits of; Messages,

dream Visualization exercises, 100–101, 147, 289–90, 302–3

Voltaire, 316 Vomiting dreams, 56 Voodoo doll, 285

Uriel (archangel), 256

Wagner, Richard, 316 Waking dreams, 212, 255–57, 302–3

Walkabout, 9
Wampum belt symbol, 12, 13
Warao Indians, 129
Warnings, dream, 190, 197–98,
230–31, 244–45, 264
about health, 270, 276
see also Messages, dream
Water, sleeping with, 290
Water buffalo dream, 8

Waterhole dream, 129

Way of the Shaman, The (Harner), Weather dream, 166 Welcome Home (Ingerman), 284 West African shaman, 245 Western Mystery traditions, 129 Whale dream, 251-52 Where People Fly and Water Runs Uphill (Taylor), 114 White light, 127, 289, 294 Wilkinson, Tanya, 300 Window dream, 185 Winstadt, Richard, 52-53 Wise woman dream, 251-52 Witches of Eastwick, The (film), 34 Wolcott Inlet Aboriginals, 141 Wolf, Ginny Black, 195 Wolf dreams, 88, 158, 159 Woman of Many Colors dreams, 297-99 Women's sexual arousal, 124 Woodland Indians, 15, 162 Workshop dream, 186

Workshops, 90–96, 99; see also Active Dreaming workshops World Tree, 149 Writing, dreams about, 74–75, 192–94, 235–36; see also Journals, dream

Yama stories, 206 Ya-yari (dream double), 141 Yeats, William Butler, 30, 323 Yogananda, 256 Yogis, 125

Zaleski, Carol, 233–34 Zenzen, Michael, 185 Zukav, Gary, 242 Zulu people, 138–39

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

@ S

Robert Moss is a lifelong dream explorer, a shamanic counselor, a bestselling novelist, and a student of the Western Mystery traditions. He has also been a professor of ancient history and philosophy, a foreign correspondent, a magazine editor, and an actor. His fascination with the dreamworlds springs from his early childhood in Australia, where he survived a series of near-death experiences and first encountered the ways of a dreaming people through his friendship with Aborigines. He has worked with his personal dream journals for more than thirty years. For many years, he has taught and practiced Active Dreaming, an original synthesis of modern dreamwork and ancient shamanic practice. Moss introduced these techniques to an international audience of psychologists, healers, and dream explorers at the world conferences of the Association for the Study of Dreams at Leiden University in 1994 and in New York City in 1995. His workshops are popular both nationally and internationally. His twelve books include The Firekeeper, which describes the practice of dream prophecy and psychic healing by Native American shamans. He was guided by dreams to his present home in Troy, New York, where he lives with his wife and daughters.

Robert Mi an actor, a more than an approa He has pu novel The \$16.00/PSYCHOLOGY (Canada: \$21.95)

Patricia Garfield, author of *Creative Dreaming* and *The Healing Power of Dreams*

Conscious Dreaming, Robert Moss details a unique, nine-step approach understanding dreams, using contemporary dreamwork techniques developed from shamanic cultures around the world. Conscious Dreaming shows you how to use your dreams to understand your past, shape your future, get in touch with your deepest desires, and be guided by your higher self. Moss explains how to apply shamanic dreamwork techniques, most notably from Australian Aboriginal and Native Americal areditions, to the challenges of modern life and embark on dream journed. Moss's methods are easy, effective, and entertaining, animate of Americal area with the skillful retelling of his own dreams and those of his students—and dreams' often dramatic insights and outcomes.

According to Moss, some shamans believe that nothing occurs in ordinary reality unless it has been dreamed first. In the dreamscape, we not only glimpse future events, we can also develop our ability to choose more carefully between possible futures. *Conscious Dreaming's* innovative system of dream-catching and transpersonal interpretation, of dream re-entry and keeping a dream journal enables the reader to tap the deepest sources of creativity and intuition and make better choices in the critical passages of life.

"This book is highly recommmended for anyone wishing to explore dreams and how they can be used constructively in the craft of life."

Larry Dossey, author of Healing Words and Recovering the Soul

Cover design by Tom Lau Cover illustration by Stefano Vitale

Crewn Trade Paperbacks Ne York

